"MALE AND FEMALE. IN A PAIR": THE EMOTIONAL ATMOSPHERE FOLLOWING A DEATH AND ITS INTERSECTION WITH GENDER AND WITH PUBLIC AND SEMI-PUBLIC SPACE IN NEWFOUNDLAND THROUGH THE 1960s AND 1970s





"Male and Female. In a Pair":

The Emotional Atmosphere Following a Death

And Its Intersection with Gender and with Public and Semi-Public Space

In Newfoundland through the

1960s and 1970s

By

O Anne Lafferty

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Folklore

Memorial University of Newfoundland
October 2011

St. John's

Newfoundland

Abstract

This thesis considers the emotional atmosphere in the first few days following a death and the customs that expressed and partially created that atmosphere in Newfoundland, during the twentieth century, up through the demise of the house wake. Geographically, the thesis focuses primarily on the areas where I did fieldwork, St. John's, the Bay Roberts area, and two Northern Perinsula communities. Corche and St. Lamin's Grisoset.

I examine solemnity, sorrow, and revelty, which were important components of the emotional atmosphere, and focus on one particular custom for each: the fluencial procession for solemnity, cyping and lamentation for sorrow, and party behaviours at wakes for revelsy. I analyze the ways in which those customs intersected with gender and with the use of public or semi-public space. In St. John's and sometimes in the Bay Roberts area, one of the most public appects of doubt rites, the fluencial procession, excluded women. In many rural areas, however, both sexes were included, and the structure of the procession often highlighted the participation of both genders.

Similarly, there was considerable variation in how much expression of gird was acceptable. In St. John's storius was valued, but in rad areas intense emotional expression was often expected. No matter what the local costoms, women usually had more leveray than men to express gird. Emotion might be expressed both in semp-public areas, such as the home during a wake, and in common areas in the community, such as the church and graveyard. When women were excluded from the procession, they thus were also excluded from the most public expressions of errorse. Typically, both men and women took part in wakes, but they sometimes behaved quite differently. In communities with significant revelry, men were more active participants in some aspects of partying. They appear to have often been the most dominant and noticeable participants in the semi-public context of the home wake during the night.

The gendered variations of these customs reflected differing ideas about not only appropriate demeanour and emotional expression, but also men's and women's roles in society, particularly their places in the public sphere.

Acknowledgements

While working on this thesis, I received assistance in many forms from a number of individuals and institutions.

I would like to puriscilarly thank the people! Interviewed, John Bridger, Gerard Bromley, Joseph Burton, David Curavan, Sadie Curavan, Austin Dower, Berty Gould, Minnie Hillier, Philip Histocck, Mary Hunt, Jean Hurley, Emestine Jooes, Margaret Kearney, James Min, Marie Northcott, Coral Sheppard, and Wilbur Sparkes. Without their assistance, the thesis could not exist in anything like its current form.

I received funding from the Folklore Department at Memorial University for my first three years as a student, during which I did some of the early work on this project, including much of the fieldwork. Later the Institute of Social and Economic Research or ISER at Memoriated twice awarded me one of its fellowships for dectoral students. My fieldwork was funded by ISER and by the Smallwood Foundation.

Probably every professor in the Folkhore Department, at different points, provided vives, references, the opportunity to septone my ideas, andre encouragement. Lowe the greatest debt to my supervisor, Diane Tye, and my readers, Martin Lovelace and Paul Smith. Martin was also my supervisor during the early stages of this project and hence had a fair bit of intent into its formation.

Some Memorial faculty outside my department also helped me. Hans Rollmann and Larry Felt gave me useful advice or information at or before the organizational phase of the project. Barb Hunt also provided useful assistance

Maura Lafferty, one of my sisters, accompanied me on my trip to the Northern Peninsula and did all of the driving. In addition, she generously volunteered to do all of the cooking for the part of that trip during which we were responsible for feeding ourselves. Although, as a classicist and modievalist, Maura's expertise is in areas where ethnographic field-work is not possible, the has good ethnographic instincts and was thus able to make useful suggestions and observations. Later in the project, the helped me track down a relevant quotation from the early modieval period, which I had found in a moder mystery, with no attribution other than the name of its surbor.

One of my fellow Folklore students, Gary Lundrigan, gave me information about an area of Conception Bay which played a role in that part of Newfoundland becoming one of my study areas.

Ruth Green, who I interviewed for an earlier project, referred me to relatives in St. Lunaire-Griquet, who at that time rented out tables in the community. Two of those leatives, Doris and Eileen, were helpful in answering questions and providing useful information. Mary Bromley, with whom we boarded in Conche, was also helpful.

Carol and Gary Gleeson very generously let me stay at their house during most of my fieldwork trips to Bay Roberts. This made is possible for me to do considerably more fieldwork in Concession Bay that I otherwise could have. Carol and Gary's daughter, Bev Gleeson, who has an undergraduate degree in Folkfore from Memorial, was instrumental in making the introduction that made that possible. In addition to providing a place to stay, Gary suggested a number of possible informats, and Carol took me to many different centeriers, so that I could photograph them.

Many, many people referred me to potential informants or told me interesting things about death rites. In retrospect, I wish I had taken better notes so that I could give credit to more people. I do, however, particularly remember that Walter Peddle provided useful suggestions before I did fieldwork in Conception Bay and that Father Jim Robertson was belieful when I did research in Conche. Library and archival staff at a number of institutions provided assistance at various stages. Due to the number of items used and the annount of work required to produce them, my special thanks go to the staff at the Centre for Newfoundland Studies, and, particularly, to Patricia Fulton and Pauline Cox at the Memorial University of Newfoundland Folkbor and Language Archive.

Table of Contents

Abstract		11
Acknowledgements		iv
List of Abbreviations		xii
Chapter 1 Introduction		1
1.1.	Development of Thesis Project	3
1.2	History of Newfoundland	6
1.2.1	1.2.1 Immigration to Newfoundland	
1.2.2	Political Status of Newfoundland	12
1.2.3	Development of Funeral Industry in Newfoundland	12
1.3	Communities	20
1.3.1	The Great Northern Peninsula: Conche and St. Lunaire-Griquet	20
1.3.1.1	1.3.1.1 St. Lunaire-Griquet	
1.3.1.2	1.3.1.2 Conche	
1.3.2	1.3.2 Bay Roberts and Nearby Communities	
1.3.3	St. John's	49
1.4	Fieldwork Process	54
1.5	Public and Private Spheres in Newfoundland	56
1.6	Gender Roles	60
161	Work Poles	61

1.6.2	Religious Roles	
1.6.3	Performance Genres	
1.7	1.7 Development of Ideas	
Chapter 2 An Overview of Literature and Theoretical Approaches Relevant to a Folkloristic Study of Emotions Following Death		80
2.1	Post-Structuralism	
2.2	Rites of Passage	
2.3	Relationship between Emotion and Ritual	
2.3.1	Emotion and Culture	
2.3.2	Relationship between Emotion and Death Rites	
2.3.3	Emotional Responses to Death	
2.3.4	4 Gender and Emotional Expression	
2.3.5	5 Specific Components of Death's Emotional Atmosphere	
2.3.5.1	2.3.5.1 Solemnity	
2.3.5.2	2.3.5.2 Sorrow	
2.3.5.2.1	2.3.5.2.1 Crying	
2.3.5.2.2	Lamentation/Keening	112
2.3.5.2.3	Minimal or Hidden Public Crying	120
2.3.5.3	Revelry	122
2.4	Public and Private Spheres	135
2.5	Conclusions	146

Chapter 3 British Death Customs		150
3.1	Death Rites in Britain	150
3.1.1	Solemnity: The Funeral Procession	150
3.1.1.1	England	151
3.1.1.2	Ireland	161
3.1.1.3	Scotland	166
3.1.2	Sorrow: Lamentation, Crying, and Lack of Overt Expression	170
3.1.2.1	England	170
3.1.2.2	Ireland	177
3.1.2.3	Scotland	182
3.1.3	Revelry: Wake Customs	185
3.1.3.1	England	185
3.1.3.2	Ireland	190
3.1.3.3 Scotland		203
3.2 Previous Work Done on Death in Newfoundland		207
3.3	Conclusion	221
Chapter 4 Solemnity: "The Whole Tone of Everything was Black; the Coffin was Draped in Black; the Hymns Sounded Black"		
4.1	Expression of Solemnity	226
4.2	The Funeral Procession	230
4.2.1	Arrangement of Procession	230
422	Importance of Procession	239

4.2.3	Gender and Participation in the Procession and Other Deat Rites in Public Places	
4.2.3.1	Procession	2
4.2.3.1.1	Arrangement of the Relatives	
4.2.3.1.2	Palibearers	
4.2.3.2	Funerals	
4.2.3.3	Graveside	
4.3	What Do These Patterns Mean?	2
4.4	Conclusions	27
Chapter 5 Sorrow: "5	Some People Get Very Distraught, but Others Don't"	2
5.1	Rural Newfoundland	28
5.1.1	Catholicism	28
5.1.2	Protestantism	29
5.2	St. John's	30
5.2.1	2.1 Catholicism	
5.2.2	5.2.2 Protestantism	
5.3	Conclusions	31
Chapter 6 Revelry: " or Dying"	You Made Your Own Fun, Whether It was Living	31
6.1	Differences between Irish and Newfoundland Wakes	32
6.2	Wakes in Newfoundland	33
6.2.1	Geographic Differences	33
6.2.1.1	Rural Newfoundland	33

6.2.1.1.1	Catholic Wakes	337
6.2.1.1.2	Protestant Wakes	340
6.2.1.1.3	Limits on Wake Revelry	343
6.2.1.2	St. John's	350
6.2.1.2.1	Catholic Wakes	350
6.2.1.2.2	Protestant Wakes	358
6.2.2	Gender and Gendered Behaviour at Wakes	361
6.2.2.1	Gender and Wake Attendance	361
6.2.2.2	Gendered Behaviour at Wakes	367
6.3	Conclusions	374
Chapter 7 Conclusions		379
Bibliography		386

List of Abbreviations

Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador

Memorial University of Newfoundland Folklore and Language Archive MUNFLA

Encyc. of N & L

Chapter One: Introduction

Death can generate an enormous number of different emotions. In a recent book on festivity in conjunction with death rites, folklorist Jacqueline Thursby says,

The berawed need to find a balance between restorative solitude, continued social interaction—communities, and validation at the time of a death. That can easily challenge a sense of appropriateness. Each person affected must find a balance between personal response and public theremore times trained and socially behaviors and relationships within these various events and circumstances. (2006, 4)

In a similar way, the bereaved and the communities in which they are embedded need to find a way to balance different emotional responses at the time of death. That balance varies not just from person to person, but from context to context, depending, in part, or religion, class, ethnic background, and region. This thesis explores how the "balance between personal response and public demensor" that Thursby describes was negotiated in Newfoundland unifor coughty the 1950s or 1970s.

Thurby identifies there nextions to death that appear side-by-side during death rises. "grid," "the joy that results from festive retunion and celebratory activities with close family and friends," and "ritual responses to death" (2006, 30). The focus of my thesis is on a similar set of reactions to death, Specifically, I examine sorrow, revelry, and solemning." "Sorrow" refers to the grif that most people feel when someone they care about dies: "revelry" is the term I use for the festive aspects of death rice; and "oldemning" covers a large army of formulated approaches to death, as well as the deliberately-induced combre ambiance that is often part of death rices. In addition to the emotional atmosphere iscelf, I explore the customs that express and create it. Some continuous can be linked easily to specific months. For instance, the public display of

intense grief can be an expression of sorrow. Other customs, such as revelry at wakes or solemn religious practices at funerals, may enact emotions in a less obvious way.

Emotional expression around death is neither random nor completely iddoxyncratic. As I will discuss in more detail later, it includes a significant cultural component. In particular, it is often gendered, with some forms of mentional expression and behaviour appropriate for women and some for men. Emotional expression is also determined largely by what behaviour is considered appropriate in particular contexts. In the material quoted from Thursby above, she refers to the need for an appropriate "balance between personal response and public demensers" (2006, A). Another way to think about this is to consider what is deemed appropriate in the public sphere and what is deemed appropriate in the public sphere and what is deemed appropriate in the proble sphere and what is deemed appropriate in the proble sphere and what is deemed appropriate in the proble sphere and what is deemed appropriate in the proble sphere and what is deemed appropriate in the proble sphere in several communities in Newfoundland.

This study builds on a small body of research on death and death customs in Newfoundland. It extends this literature in its examination of the interconnections between death customs and gender, as well as its discussion of the emotional atmosphere following a death. It also provides a new way of looking at solementy, significantly expands previous work that has been done on the customary expression of serrow in Newfoundland, and situates reverly more firmly within the larger mentional context. In addition, this thesis looks at St. John's in greater detail than previous work on death in Newfoundland, which allows for in depth examination of customs that were significantly different than those elsewhere in the crowing.

These contributions notwithstanding, I am all too aware that there are gaps in my work and that I may have made errors. Due to the small number of people I interviewed in each community, this work is not and cannot be definitive. Instead, my goal is to identify trends and begin a conversation about how emotion and gender interact with death customs in Newfoundland. Once a conversation has been started, it becomes easier for other scholars to investigate a topic, add to it, and, where necessary, make corrections.

1.1 Development of Thesis Project

The impetus for this project dates back to the fall of 2001, when I was in the second year of the doctoral program in Follows at Memorial University of NewYoundland. One of my courses, a class on public sector folkiore, required an internship at the NewYoundland Moseum. I was asked, for that internship, to interview a woman who had domest some family belongings, as undertaked; votifit and florest pictures, to the museum. Before the interview, I did some preliminary research into functal customs in St. John's, since both the undertaked's outfit and the photographs were from that city.

Although my initial research was inconclusive, I developed the impression that women did not participate in finemals or finemal processions in St. John's until well into the twentiche currenty. This was unexpected, both in terms of what I knew about the world generally, and in terms of what I already knew about finemal customs elsewhere in Newfoundland. I was intrigued and, since I have longstanding interests in both death and gender, decided to learn more about gender toles in relation to death customs.

For a while, I thought that male-only finemats look place just in St. John's. Then, one of my fellow students, Gary Lundrigan, told me that in the part of Conception Bay his family came from there used to be a type of finemal called the "gentlemen's funeral." His mother grew up in Spaniard's Bay and remembers gentlemen's funerals from that community and from nearby communities close enough to be reached by buggy or sleight

(Jan. 30, 2011 and Jan. 31, 2011). ¹ Like funerals in St. John's, only men participated, but, in Conception Bay, this form of funeral was linked to the class of the deceased. This variation on the procession was practiced by the upper classes. The name may refer either to the gendered arrangement of the procession or to the class of the deceased or both.

As my project developed, I. decided to focus my research on three different areas of Newfoundland. Two of them were St. John's and Conception Bay, where I know that male only funerals had occurred. Since I was also interested in mile edge of merals and they appeared to be standard in most of runt Newfoundland, I decided to do field-work on the Great Newthern Penimsula, as incitated and purely oppositude region. On the Northern Penimsula, I choice to focus on one Catholic and one Protestant community. Research in this range of communities allowed one to examine differences in gender roles in relation to religion, as well as to a community's relative turbuistation.

As it happened, the informant Ihad interviewed for the Newfoundland Maneum project had relatives in St. Lunaire Griquet, a Potestant, Northern Peninsula community. Her relatives, conveniently, rented ont some summer cabins, so, In made arrangements to stay in one of the cabins and do research in that community. Finding a suitable Catholic community was more difficult, as there are relatively few Catholic communities on the

Northern Peninsula. I did, however, identify a number of communities with predominantly Catholic populations and eventually settled on Conche.²

Neither Lundrigan nor I have particularly good memories of our original conversations, which probably occurred in 2001 or 2002, so the information about his mother is based on recent e-mails about what he currently remembers. Initially, however, I ended up with the impression that this custom was practiced along much of the stretch of coast between Bay Roberts and Carbonear and that Lundriggras's information came of the control of the other days of the control of the control of the other days.

² At this point, my memory of why I chose Conche is not at all clear. I suspect that the existence of previous Folklore work on Conche (including George Casey's Master's thesis) was a factor. The relatively high proportion of Catholics in Conche, as

Locating a saitable community in Conception Bay was a little more difficult. I contacted various churches located in several larger communities to ask them to me an amountement about my project in their parish bulletim. The notice described my project briefly and asked people to contact me! of they were willing to be interviewed or laws someone who might be a good person to interview. I also got in touch with Walter Poddia, a local cristom with a professional background in museum work and strong ties to the Folklore Department at Memorial. The result of that preliminary work was that I indentified two potential informants. One lived in Bay Roberts and the second in Port de Grave, a small community quite close to Bay Roberts. *Accordingly, when the time came to pick a specific Conception Bay community in which to base my research, I chose Bay Roberts.

The rest of this chapter sets the context for my thesis. I briefly discuss the history of Newfoundland, with particular attention to the development of the funeral industry and to the communities where I did fieldwork; describe my fieldwork and introduce my informants; and examine the use of space and gender roles.

reported by the 1991 census, may also have contributed to my decision (see Statistics Canada, 1994).

³ My memory of how exactly I made those connections is a bit vague at this point, but I think that David Caravan in Bay Roberts responded to the announcement run in his church bulletin and that Walter Peddle suggested Coral Sheppard of Port de Grava.

1.2 History of Newfoundland

1.2.1 Immigration to Newfoundland

NewSoundland's recorded history begins in the 1400 with European fishing. English, Spanish, French, Portupsers, Jersey, Datch, and Banque ships fished off the NewSoundland coast (Andrews 1997, 2; Keough 2001, frame 2; 85, feotined 12; Perer 1992, 54), Initially, ships from other countries contumbered English ships. Towards the end of the 1500s, Portugal, France, and Spain could no longer send as many ships and could not each as much fish as the inhabitants of those countries wanted to shay. This decrease in ships from other countries resulted in an increase in the number of English ships and fishermens, as English fishing operations filled in the pap. The English ships and fishermens, as English fishing of the use of beaches and they also bmilt facilities on land (Andrews 5; Keough frame 2, 85, footnote 12). The decline in ships from other countries may also have led English fishermen to be more forceful about their rights in NewSoundland. In any scane, they senter? Some authority of an "Antimistrated or quasi-judicial" nature in St. John's even prior to Sir Humphrey Gilbert's 1583 claim of NewSoundland for England (Eng., cr. of N & I. 1994, vol. 5, x. v. 28; John's").

British Isles and Newfoundland, most of which did not result in permanent settlement. Initially, there was no reason for the fishermen to love in Newfoundland. The supplies they needed to fish and to sustain themselves had to be imported from Europe, while the fish were sold in Burupe. As well, the captains of the ships and the merchants - or those people who organized and funded the fishing - were residents of Europe (Peere 1992, 54). Cultural geographer John Mannion classifies migration to Newfoundland as "easonal, temporary and permanent." The annual summer fishing trips were "seasonal," whereas staying over for at least one winter was "temporary," Both temporary and seasonal migration sometimes led to settlement in Newfoundland (1977, 5).

At least initially, overwintering was related to the fishery. According to local historian Gerald W. Andrews, as of 1600 the fishing operations had developed substantial physical plants. "Andrews, as of 1600 the fishing operations had developed substantial physical plants." And was whares, stages, occoseous, and flash's 19978, 8. In folkiestic ladelle Marie Pecer's view, there were relatively few places in Newfoundland with the right combination of a harbour that was sheltered and reasonably accessible from both land and sea, as well as neleguate flat and one the shore for the necessary structures. Thus, fishing operations which had found good spots did not want unyone else to claim them (1992, 54). For this reason, as well as their investment of effort and time to develop the sites, fishing operations sometimes hired "visines crosses" or "guardinas" to stay through the winter and look after the peoperty (Peere 1992, 54, Andrews 8°). The other ascense for early immigration was overt and direct attempts at colonization, which resoluted in the founding of small communities in the early 1600s in different areas of the Avalor Peninsula, including Conception Bay, the Southern Shore, and possibly St. John's Chamismo 1977, 5; Induckock 1977, 16).

The series are merimative from Faculturel concefficial the neurbranch and feeland.

(specifically the southeast) (Mannion 1977, 5). Some scholars make a sharp distinction between these two ethnic groups along religious lines, equating the English with Protestants and the Irish with Catholics (e.g., see Faris 1972, 13), and Mannion asserts

⁴ Both quotations appear in Andrews; Peere also uses the phrase "winter crews."

³ Neither the rate of immigration nor the proportion of rish and English settlers was consistent throughout the period of migration. The rish did not start to arrive in large numbers until the late 1608. The rate of immigration from freland to the southern Avalon picked up in the 1700s and particularly large numbers of Irish arrived in NewFoundland in the periods 1811-16 and 1825-33 (Mannion 1997, 5-7; Keough 2001, frame 1, 2).

that in Newfoundland the "Protestants Catholic ratio" is "virtually synonymous with "English: Fished" (1977, 7). Other scholars, however, think this may be an oversimpfiffication. Occupathed Gooden Handocke points out that while this correlation seems likely, it has not been well backed up with "empirical evidence" (1977, 24) and folklorist Gendl Procisus argues that the connection between ethnicity and religion is not straightforward (1975, 189-90).

Certainly, there are a number of known exceptions to the general rule. Mannison notes the presence of "fish Protestants" in some originally frish Catholic areas close to St. John's (1974; 24, feotune 24) and historian Willean Knough asys that during the 1700s there were a number of "frish-Protestant mercantile families" on the southern Avalon (2001, frame 3, 183). Several of the first and most influential Methodists in Harboor Grace were frish, including Lawrence Coughlan (Greene 1999, 15-16). Due to his ability to speck Catelic, Coughlan was able to win over Catholics who were ethnically frish (Encyc. of N & L 1993, vol. 4, s.v. "Port de Grave"; Pocius 1975, 118).

Conversely, some Newfoundlanders with some English ancestry are Catholic. On the Southern Shore, Irish immigrants who moved into the extisting English communities intermurated with the English. Although the firsh were the latescone, the English, to a large extent, assimilated into this group. Protestants, over time, tended to convert to Catholicism and people in this area may report "firsh ancestry," despite having English lear times (Kouph 2007, frame 2, 11,712; Peosis 1975, 130-131). Exceptions of this sort movinitistanding, there appears to have been some correlation between culture and religion: historical geographer Kevin Whelan asserts that in Newfoundland Catholicism had, by the beginning of the last century, developed very much along frish lines (1968, 244).

⁶ The quote is from Pocius (1975, 131).

Despite the establishment of colonies and ongoing immigration, population growth was very slow for the first two hundred years (Mannion 1977, 5: Hundrock 1977, 20), In addition, the area was seriously disrupted and the population dropped during the end of the 1600s and the beginning of the 1700s, when the French, who, an discussed below, also had settlers in Newfoundland, made multiple attacks on English Newfoundland settlements (Encyc. of N & 1, 1984, vol. 2, x. "Huncy"). Handrock suggests that the impact on some commissions was so severe their permanent settlement may have had, in a number of cases, to start anew (1977, 18). This temporary chaos notwithstanding, the permanent population continued to grow in the 1700s (21). An increasing focus on economic activities (such as sealing and building ships) thut, mulkle fishling, could be carried out in Newfoundland at winter, helped the establishment of this

population along (18).

Mannion implicitly suggests that long-term settlement was dependent on the presence of women (1977, 5). Handcock quotes and puraphrases an early observer, "a Datmonth merchant," who ties the increase in the number of preminent settlers in St. Individual special part of the settlers and the settlers are settlers and the settlers are not important for population growth that Handcock suggests that the "permanent population" can be better estimated by looking at the mather of women and fallowing research using the formula "ZF + C, where F is the number of females and C the number of oblidens," and by looking at the "rotal numbers of sensonal populations." Handcock calculates that the number of permanent residents was only a quarter of the number of rotal residents in

⁷ The document Handcock cites is the 1793 Great Britain, House of Commons 10 (1785-1801), Report from the Committee on the State of the Newfoundland Trade, testimony of Peter Ouzier, 405.

the 1670s, with women comprising just 12% of inhabitants (1977, 19). Similarly,
Andrews estimates NewFoundland's female population as no more than 10% through
most of the seventeenth century (1997, 16).

In addition to the English and the Irisk, smaller numbers of other chaic; propsilo immigrated to New Foundland. Some French settlement occurred more or less simultaneously with English settlement. Placentia (then called Phisasney) was officially settled in 1602, but there is a record of people wintering over there no later than 1610 (Encyc. eft & L 1984, vol. 2, s.v. "Francers" 3 Ace of 1807, there were roughly 15 communities in shabbled by them between Trepussey and Hermitage. These communities in shabbied by a though settlement Trepussey and Hermitage. These communities in shab door at abousted residents, but only forty families (Encyc. eft & L 1994, vol. 5, s.v. "Settlement"). Plainance did not survive particularly long as a French colony. The 1713 Treaty of Utrecht specified the removal of French settlement of revacuation" took place in 1714. The community was taken over by the English (Encyc. eft & L 1984, vol. 2, s.v. "France").

At least in theory, all of Phisance's residents relocated to other Prince or to Louisburg in Cupe Breton. There is evidence, however, of usofficial Prench residents near Port and Bauques on the west coust as of 1734, as well as of fairly early French settlement in Port and Bauques itself. Immigrants from France also arrived later, as did Acadian immigrants from Newa Social. These groups settled on the west count, in the Bay St. George's area, on the Port an Port Peninsula, and in the Codory Valley, during the 1800s (Exerc. of N & L 1984, vol. 2.x.). "France").

⁸ Specifically in 1675 and 1677, when censuses were taken (16, 19).

⁹ The record is John Humphreys' Plaisance: Problems of Settlement at this Newfoundland Outport of New France, 1660-1690, pub. in 1970 (Encyc. of N & L 1984, vol. 2, sv. "France").

Other immigrant groups included Mi'kmaq from the Canadian mainland and the Webh. For the purposes of this thesis, however, the most important such group is Scottish immigrants, since it appears that Scottish customs may have influenced the St. John's variant of one of the traditions in which I am interested. Scottish immigration, for the most mart took alone relationsh last a haidful. it means branch up or of Scotlend's trade

John's variant of one of the traditions in which I am interested. Scottish immigration, for the most part, took place relatively late. Initially, it gree largely out of Scotland's trade with Newfootalland. An Emz-clopoline of Newfootalland and Labrador article suggests that the 1720s is the earliest likely beginning date for this initially "sporadic trade." In 1776. Hunters and Co. Immehat "a regular trade," which involved shipping goods to St. John's and to Trepussey." Other firms joined it. In St. John's, Scottish merchants catabilished thirty-seven "trading computes" in the years from 1794 to 1835 alone. As of the 1806, some Scottish traders were operating in the outports. Scottish settlement, lake English and trish settlement, started out as "migratory," but had by the 1830s largely become permanent (1994, vol. 5, x. "Scotland").

Later, in the 1890s, people with Scottish ancestry arrived from Canada as employees of Robert Reid, who was himself Scottish and had been hired to take on construction of the railroad, Some of these employees settled in St. John's, due to the location of the headquarters of the Reid Newfoundland Company there in 1902. Both groups of Scottish immigrants to St. John's were largely Preclysterian and from Lowland hockermonds (Edner, 40 ft. 1994) vol. Sx. "Scottalor".

¹⁰ It is not clear from *The Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador's* account whether the Trepassey branch of the firm opened in 1776, at the same time as the St. John's branch, or later (1944, vol. 5, s.v. "Scotland").

[&]quot;Another group of Scotish immigrants arrived in Newfoundland, mostly from Loga Berton in Nova Scotia, between the 1840s and the 1860s, but settled on the west coast. Members of this group typically spoke Gaelic and were Catholic (Enex. of N & L. 1934; vol. 5, s.v. "Nexolard". The part of the west coast where they settled is at some remove from all of my fieldwork areas and this group probably had little or no impact on Bay St. Googye's zear, however, would want to consider its influence.

1.2.2 Political Status of Newfoundland

Newfoundland is currently a province of Canada, but, during much of the time period covered by this thesis, it was not. The political status of Newfoundland, especifically the degree to which it has or has not been independent, has changed considerably over time, with much of the change occurring in the twentieth century. Newfoundland became an independent country in 1855, but in 1934, as a by-product of the Depression and related problems, Britain took responsibility for Newfoundland again. A commission replaced the legislature and took over its work. After World Wur II, serious attention was paid to Newfoundland's political status. The end result was two votes on Newfoundland's future in 1948. The option that fatally received the most votes, becoming part of Canada or "Confederation" was implemented in 1996 (Deyce, of N & L 1984, vol. 2, s.v. "Hintory" and vol. 5, 1994, s.v. "5k. John's"). For many Newfoundlanders, Confederation is a time marker used to date other events and to signify the beginning of a significance cultural shift, which, among other things, had an impact on funeral and mourning customs.

1.2.3 Development of Funeral Industry in Newfoundland

A full fledged funeral industry, with funeral homes reponsible for wakes, the organization of the funeral, and the preparation of the body, was slow to develop in Morefoundland. Foliairs Peer Narview asys that "the traditional house wake" continued to be practiced in Newfoundland through the mid-twentieth century "and on rare occasions even into recent decades" (1994, 280). The archival manuscripts I consulted, many of which had been written in the 1960s or 1970s, often discussed customs that were still ongoing or that had been practiced until the fairly recent pass. The old-style funeral with a wake in the house, a walking funeral procession, and, in rural areas, intense

expression of emotion was well within the living memory of most of my informants. Even so, a funeral industry had, to varying degrees, already started to develop in some of the more populated areas of Newfoundland, before or during the period covered by my thesis.

Services that would be provided by community members is small or communities were commercially available in St. John's at a relatively early date. Sociologist Ivan Emice describes the fineral industry as developing in a parallel manner to the funeral industry developer in rural Canada, in that the original undertaken typically juggled a number of occupations. "He describes Gilbert Carnell as "one of the province's first undertaken" and says that his besiness, established in 1780, began with him working as "as wheelwright and carriage builder." His involvement in the funeral industry started with the making and delivery of criffins. He eventually, in response to requests, took on an organizational role in the funeral, particularly in relation to the transportation of the body (1998, 19-20).

Folkioris Richard MacKimon, in his thesis "Carriage Making in S. John's, NewFoundland," describes in a similar way how carriage-makes diversified their businesses, although he dates the beginning of the process about a century later. In the case of "the larger componies" – Carrell's and Ole's, "a "diversification included taking on the role of understate during the late 1800 MacKimons 1955," The only did this include the activities of embalming and organizing wakes and funerals, but also making coffiss and the vehicles used in funeral processions" (1982, 27). MacKimon reports that the oldest St. John's record of a heave date from 1862 (164).

¹² At the time of these initial, early developments, Newfoundland was, of course, not actually part of Canada.

Mercodes Ryan, writing about St. John's around the turn of the 1900s, also reports that undertakers did not work full time in that capacity; rather they were wheelveights or carriage builders who built coffins "to the side" (1967, MUNFA; Memerial University of Newfoundland Folklore and Language Archivel; an 86.0190/p. 23, endoord; 73. The undertaker would make the coffin, with "his helpers," but was not involved in the proparation of the corput (16). He closed the coffin, after the service in the house. If the undertaker had employees, they would take the coffin from house to hearne. If he did not, neighbours took on this task. The undertaker was responsible for liming up the funeral procession to let eight order and for leading the procession (16).

The sale of finenersy goods in St. John's was not limited to large pieces of handware. According to Mercoden Ryan, habits the robes in which Cathodic bodies were often deseased were typically "purchased from a store (iossally my mby a woman) which specialized in making them" (MUNFLA ms 64-01905). 15. The production and sale of habits was not necessarily formal. During an interview, Mrs. Northcets said of them; "But Lawer saw those, but they did have them; when I was a child. Recease, as I said, I remember seeing, sign outside a house and floy'd have, 'habits for the dead; 'I had to nok what they were' (Oct. 18, 2004). In this case, it sounds like someone was probably menning a small business from home, as an adjunct to housekeeping. Similarly, Folkderist Hilda Chanlik Mursny's informant Marie Pike reported buying a habit, not from a store, but from an individual: "A woman on George's Street made them. I don't know what her name was hot it was own on George's Street med them. I don't know what her name was hot it was down on George's Street that I were to with my sisten to buy Aust Mary's' (2002, 199). Relatively informal or not, the selling of habits was an early infaction of some degree of commercialization, as was the existence of professional undertakers.

According to Emke, "mortuary rooms" (and, presumably, the entire process of enhancing) did not become part of Carnell's operation until 1902. Andrew Carnell had, at that point, "Recome the first licensed enhancer in Newfoundings", following his graduation from a specialized program becard in Chicago, the United States School of Embalming (1993, 20), Margo Dobbin, writing about 51. Iohn's, indicates both that the undertaker "woold come and arrange the body's and that either the local midwifer or the local bather prepared the body and was paid a dollar for his or her services (1968, MUNFLA ms 69-011D); 7. Similarly, Elizaboth Suzanne Lang's discussion of a death in St. John's in roughly the early 1950 discretibes preparation of the body as occurring in two parts. A straw who lived in the neighborthood came to the house and "closed the womans hiel; cyss, with money, bound the month that with bandger." Afterwards, however, the undertaken took the corpue away, presumably to do more significant preparation. They returned it to the house some hours later (1966-67, MUNFLA 67-012Ap, 3).

Mrs. Northcort described the procedure of removing the body and bringing it back as "nort of half-way between the delate days, when you had to do everything at home. Quite often, the same who looked after the old person, they'd get somebody, some woman to come in, too, and they'd prepare the body. Ves. If you could affered it. If you didn't; the family would inst I'P (Oct. 18, 2001).

Even in St. John's, wakes continued to be in the home until after the mild-point of the treatrich century. Although commercialized finneral services were, to some extent, already available, funteral home wakes were late in developing. Philip Field, an informat quoted by Murray, 1839. "They filmeral homes) were the place where you bought the casket. It was the finneral conductor's office, his business." According to Field, Carnell's was among the earliest finneral homes to offer a place where wakes could be held. Murray reports that a son of Geoffrey Carnell credits him with starting this funeral parlour in 1956 (2002, 203-04).

In any case, funeral home wakes caught on fairly quickly, but not instantly. Mrs. Keamey sold me that her mother's wake took place a home in 1962. She thought that the opening of the funeral home by Camell's did not over before her mother's funeral, had instead. "Between nineteen sixty-two, nineteen-seventy, somewhere in there." Mrs. Keamey's futher's funeral, however, which took place perhaps six or eight years after ber mother's was in famela home (Nov. 17, 2004. Gerald Deggam, writing in 1908, reported that some wakes were still being held in the home and that, when they were, the funeral director removed the body to the funeral home, but brought it back within "a few homes' MONRAE and, 66 000Cs; 3.4.1

Bay Roberts also had professional fineral services at a fairly early stage. As was the case in St. John's, a fall range of undertaking services developed slowly. Wilbur Sparkes told nei ne in animerivew, "Well, there was an undertaker here. My grandfulner died in 1944, if I take him as an example. But there was an undertaker here, at that time, a longstanding family, actually, Robert M. Pattersoni¹⁰ and Son. And after his father died. Nathan carried on until a few years ago. He was the one who had the first funeral home. And, if you wanted a body, as far as I can remember now, when my grandfulner died, if we had wanted, say, Mr. Patterson to come down and do the necessary, he would have done it." Nevertheless, it was more likely that community members, often non-professional specialistis, would preque the body (Sept. 28, 2022).

¹³ I have used pseudonyms for members of this family. The son was still alive when I was doing fieldwork, but denied any knowledge of funeral customs when I contacted him. Since he was clearly not interested in discussing this topic, it seemed best not to name him.

When I asked Mr. Caravan if he thought that the existence of a funeral home in Harbour Grace, another good-sized community in Conception Bay, had influenced the development of a similar facility in Bay Roberts, he replied.

I don't think so, because, welf, there's not a lot of social contact with Harbour Grace, but, I think here, it was a natural continuation from the work done by Nathan Patterson, who always attended funerals, who was a supplier of caskets and officiated at the funeral, long before any funeral homes, came about. So he predated the funeral homes. And then when they started to become accepted or become part of the mornal function, he was one of the no-nobe might have a little later than some others, but once he started, then it was just a natural continuation from the past to continue with him.

I suggested. "Because he was basically adding services to something he was already doing?" and Mr. Caravan agreed. He said. "And I think that was the way that most people looked at it. And, of course that also coincided with, say, central heating in homes and just the general change in culture" (Nov. 18, 2002).

When I asked Mrs. Binnt when the local finneral home started, the said, "I really don't remember. I would say about twenty years ago. But it wasn't the present fineral home, we have now, which is a very nice one. The first one was sort of converted from a garage into a finneral home and Would never give permission for my children to bring me. . . down to that fineral home. Now noted It also my hissband here. But that I would wake him at home. But, now, they do have a decent one here." When I asked her about the first one, she estimated that is had opened fairly soon after her mother- in-low had died, roughly thinty-tive for fory years previously for between 196 and 1967) (Sept. 27, 2022). Similarly, Wilbor Sparkes said that his wife's grandfather had been waked in that funeral home in 1968 and estimated that it had been started between thirty and forty years previously (Sept. 26, 2022).

In contrast, Coral Sheppand was not sure when the funeral home started, but her estimate or endpoint was much further back in the past. She said, "Oh, I don't really know. I suppose that practically everything changed after Confederation, but before that it was, some people still used their own homes. Yep, But nothing of this happened before Confederation, which was in 1949, of course, but gradually after, that's probably a few years, that people got into them' (Sept. 27, 2002). Despite her relative vagorness abov years, that people got into them' (Sept. 27, 2002). Despite her relative vagorness abov years, that people got into them' (Sept. 27, 2002). Despite her relative vagorness abov years, that people got into them' (Sept. 27, 2002). Despite her relative vagorness abov years, that people got into them' (Sept. 27, 2002). Despite her relative vagorness abov years, that people got into them' (Sept. 27, 2002). Despite her relative vagorness abov years, that people got into them of the people of the people was above years, the people was above years, that people got into the people of the people was years and people was a people was years and years years and years years

The More in question was probably Clurrone More or possibly one of his heirs. Like many often undertakers, Clurrone More stands out doing other work, although, in his case it is not clear from the information I have what the connection, if any, was between undertaking and his previous occupations. Over the course of a number of decades, he was involved in several subinoses, beginning with a present slove in 1941. Afterwards he was involved in "trucking and wholesaling," but was running a funeral home as of 1990 (Eury, et dy & 4, 1981, vol. 1, xx. "Clurker's Beach). The two branches of Morer's seem to be the ofly funcal longer currently operating the immediate area.

A different pattern existed in smaller communities, where access to the funeral industry was likely to be minimal or non-existent, According to Enrike, the previous had approximately fifteen funeral homes as of the mid-1970s. As a result, "many small communities were either without funeral assistance at all cor could get limited help from funeral operators in the larger centres)." Other people were thus responsible for "care of the clear" (1998, 30). There was often a taboo on family members doing work related to

death, so other community members performed such tasks. Typically, such services would be provided for free, although those people who performed them might (if male) be given alcohol, as a matter of custom.

In small communities, some death-related goods might be made or bought in advance by the deceased; this was not at all unusual for criffins or "burial citches," for instance (Peter 1972, 123,5 ske) goods might also he provided by community members. Mrs. Northcort reported that a friend of hers, who, by context, was probably from Bay Bulls, said of habits that "her grandmother made, she really made them for her family. And then an occasion would come, somebody would die unddenly, so she' di give them the one she'd made for herself or her husband and make another" (Oct. 18, 2004). Peter reports a rather different pattern, in which "shrouds, habits and coffins" might be lent to the deceased. family, on the understanding that replacements would be provided to the leater (133).

The people listorviewed on the Northern Peninsula were not very sure about when exactly the funeral homes were started there, but it was well within living memory. Mrs. Hillier of St. Lunaire-Griquet suggesteds, "It han't been open very many years, might's been twenty-fivey years, perhaps," All the was certain of, however, was that the funeral home had not yet been started during the period (1944-47) that she lived in St. Andhony (June 14, 2002), Similarlay, Mrs. Harley in Combe saids, when saked when the funeral home opened, "I don't know, but I think it was, maybe fairly recently. Like I have no slear, you know, how many years now, but I don't think it's that long. Like for this area" (June 24, 2002).

Death rites take place within particular contexts, which shape them and structure their meanings. The material culture related to death is part of those contexts. So is the formal or informal infrastructure that provides the material culture and the organization of the rise. The context for death rise is not, however, limited to aspects of culture directly related to death. The history, demographics, and individual circumstances of particular communities contribute to the specific forms that death rites take, as do local artitudes, beliefs, gender roles, and understandings of space.

1.3 Communities

1.3.1 The Great Northern Peninsula: Conche and St. Lunaire-Griquet

I made one fieldwork trip to the Grent Northern Peninsula on the west coast in June of 2002. The peninsula is three hundred kilometres long (Sinclair and Felt 1992, 99), but has an population of only 15,000 people living in "astry small communities" (Omohundro and Roy 2003, 106). St. Anthony, which is close to the tip of the peninsula, is a relatively large community, with a population of 2,770 in 2001 (Statistics Canada 2004, 575). It is a "nervice centre" (Sinclair and Felt 1992, 99) and was the site of the first funeral home in its general area.

Most of the Northern Peninsula (including both the communities in which I did fieldwork) was part of the French Shore, under two treaties defining and redefining this area. The 1713 Treaty of Unsech gave England princification over NovGoundland and required France to stop fishing along the south coast (Exp.c. of N & L 1984, vol. 2, s. v. "French Shore"). Migratory fishermen from France retained access to the area between Pointe Riche and Cape Boursvist (Thompson as qul. in Exp.c. of N & 1.1984, vol. 2, s. v. "French Shore" ¹¹). They had, however, to leave when the fishing season was over and build no structures other than those they needed to catch and process fish. According to the Encyclopfoul of Neyfoundation and Larborator. "French fisherme niepyced virtual monopoly on the Treaty Shore" for some time following this treaty. The 1783 Treaty of Versailler needfined the French Shore as the coast between Cape Ray and Cape St. John (1984; vol. 2, x. * French Shore").

Settlement on the French Shore took place relatively late. Its some ways it was similar to settlement elsewhere in Newfoonfland, but the rights the French held in this area, the political situation related to those rights, and the impact of that situation on settless complicated the process (Edwys, et W. & L. 1984, vol. 2, xv. "French Shore"). Sociologists Peter R. Sitchiar and Larry Felt attitude late settlement to France's right under treaty to fit this area without competition, but acknowledge evidence of a small amount of settlement in the late 1700x (1992, 59). The Encyclopedia of Newfoonfland and Labrador pasts the date of settlement somewhat earlier, in the middle of the 1700s. Some settlem became guardians and took care of French fishing property. Others simply kept away from the French During the Seven Years' War and later the American Revolution, enterinent increased more registy, as the French did not engage in the migratory fishery during those wars. Despite the delay in settlement, the population of the French Shore's.

According to the Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador, fishing by Newfoundlanders on the French Shore started in the mid-1800s, with many of the fishermen coming from Conception Bay (1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. Lunaire-Griquet"). France

¹⁴ The document the Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador cites is F. F. Thompson's 1967 French Shore Problem in Newfoundland (orig. pub. 1961), App. 191. It appears that the original language came from Article 13 of the Treaty of Utred.

was adamant through the late 1700s and much of the 1800s that the French Shore fishing should be reserved for fishermen from France. British was, at least at times, relocutar to agree. The French countiens took action to remove Newfoundard fishermen living and/or fishing in this area. These and related issues were a source of tension between France and British and eventually, between both countries and the colonial government of Newfoundland. Repeated negotiations to address these concerns took place over a period of years. In part because France's migratory fishery to Newfoundland was declining, anyway, France. England, and Newfoundland were finally able to reach agreement on local fishing rights in the 1904 Angio-Franch Convention. The French siller-related some fishing rights in the 1904 Angio-Franch Convention. The French siller-related some fishing rights to the agreement made explicit that their rights were not exclusive (Encyc. of N. d. I. 1984, vol. 2, s.v. "French Siloer").

The relative showness of settlement is this are and the area's ambiguous status may have contributed to its situation in more recent times. Sinclair and Felt describe the Northern Peninsula as "one of the least privileged areas of Newfoundland," characterized by "numerous indicators of marginality, such as low incomes, high dependence on welfare and unemployment insurance, a restricted labor market, low levels of education, loss of youth who migrate in search of work opportunities, and minimal access to social services." Although Sinclair and Felt's article is based on research done in 1988, it is untilikely that many of these "indicators" have changed for the better since the imposition of a fishing moratorium in the early 1990s, following the decline of northern cod stocks (1992, 6).¹³

¹⁵ The initial imposition of a moratorium on cod took place in 1992, due to a decline in fish stocks that had been ongoing over several decades (Power 2005, 38-39; 41). When the Canadian government first imposed the moratorium, it applied only to certain areas and was expected to be temporary. Over the next several years, however, the moratorium expanded to cover all sea areas close to Newfoundland and most species of groundfish. By 1993, the moratorium's length had become "indefinite" (41-42).

The focus of the fishery changed after the monotonium, with shellfish, especially stow crash and shrimp, increasing in importance. According to a 2005 report by the Great Northern Penissna Fisheries Task Force, string then made up about "10 percent of sortal inshore landings" (660. Similarly, by 2000, now crash accounted for almost a quarter of the value of the entire inshore cach (29). The penissnals's steal "fish landings" were close to those before the monotonicism by the early 2000s. The total value of the fish landed was higher than it ever was before the monotonicism (38).

Nevertheless, the local impact of the monatorium was huge. Many followmen and many employees of fish processing plast were not in a good position "0 find gainful income or employment from other species fisheries." Those fishermen involved in the area's "many small bout enterprises" focussed on cod had especially little flexibility in this regard (from scherch Penilmania Fisheries Task Force 2006, 30). The total number of jobs in fish processing decreased from more than 2000 before the "groundfish collapse" to about 900 in 2004, Some fish plants shat down and large amounts of snow cather and activities were set to be processed in plants in other areas (4-55). The same was true of groundfish and pelagic fish (36). Unemployment remained high: "the regional unemployment levels on a seasonally adjusted basis, is field approximately twice the provincial awareage of 15%." The pengluined mopped 24% between 166 and 2011 (66).

that the concomy of the Northern Penismala lacks complexity compared to other parts of Newfoundland. They identify "the only industries" as mining, fishing, and cutting wood. Those occupations were not exclusive. Many fishermen worked as loggers once the fishing season ended for the year. At one point, 22% of workern were involved in the three major inclusives, but, at the time of Omohumdro and Roy's writing, only the logging industry was doing well. It was growing, but mining no longer took place. Fishing was

Anthropologist John Omohundro and environmental scientist Michael Roy assert

still more financially important than any other form of industry, but, due to the cod moratorium, brought in less income than it had previously. Omohundro and Roy say the growing tourist industry "has shown signs of becoming an important supplemental industry" (2003, 106-08).

In addition to paid work, many local residents engage in various subsistence activities, including gardening, berry picking, hunting, and cutting wood, to supplement their incomes. Although their lives in many ways resemble the lives of other Newfoundlanders, Ornohundro and Roy assert that people on the Northern Peninsula rely more on subsistence activities and are not as financially well-off, at least as measured by browsheld income 2003, 1060 (7).

1.3.1.1 St. Lunaire-Griquet

St. Lunaire-Griquet is on the eastern coast of the Northern Penisusula, about a forty-minute drive from St. Authory, on a main road connecting it to several nearby communities. The Encyclopadia of Newfounditud and Labraharo discribes it as "the service centre for several smaller communities to the north" (1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. Lunaire-Griquet"). In my estimation, St. Authory was a more significant service centre, but St. Lunaire-Griquet did have a post office and a convenience store or two, as well as the local secondary school, with the local library housed in the same building. The Encyclopadia of Newfoundinad and Labrahar gives the distance between the two communities as only twenty km (s.v. "St. Lunaire-Griquet"), but the road is not particularly direct.

Historically, use of the harbour started well before settlement. Fishermen from Brittany were based in Griquet Harbour and the neighbouring harbour, St. Lunaire Bay, by 1534. Until the middle of the 1800s, the French used these two harbours as "fishing station" (Encyc. of N. & L 1994, vol. 5, x.v. "St. Lumine Griques"). Apparently not much is known about early settlement of either community, but the Encyclopedia of Newfoundation and Inturnous speculates that their early history probably resembled that of the rest of the French Shore, in that the first residents of English ethnicity were responsible during the winter for fishing property belonging to the French, and, consequently, were granted access to fishing areas that otherwise only the French could use.

The earliest information is vidently based on onal history, the Encyclopedia reports. The first settlers are sald to have arrived by 1849." The 1857 census gives more official information. At that time, eighteen people were living in Griquet and ten in Fortune, a now-escettled area of Griquet Harbour. St. Lunaire had twenty-two residents. The population grew to 174 by 1874, with many settlers coming from the vicinity of Cupids and Port de Grove in Conception Bay. The French had not been using Griquet for some time, as of 1872. Construction Bay. The French had not been using Griquet for some time, as of 1872. Construction of a combined Anglician school and chapted took place in 1885. The Encyclopedia describes it as "their public building." Construction of a combined Methodis school and chapted followed shortly thereafter. A Peraecottal church was built in 1935. St. Lunairo-Griquet reached a significant size, by local standards, in 1935, when it had roughly five hundred residents (1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. Lunairo-Griquet reached a significant size, by local standards, in 1935, when it had roughly five hundred residents (1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. Lunairo-Griquet").

According to Canadian census information, in 2001 the population of St. Lunaire-Griquet was 822, an 11.5% decline since 1996, when 929 people lived in the community (Statistics Canada 2004, 575). ¹⁶ St. Lunaire-Griquet was overwhelmingly Protestant;

¹⁰ Many figures from the Canadian census are approximations, rather than exact numbers. Judging by available information on the derivation of estimates, the numbers given for very semall subsets of people may not be particularly accurate. See the 2001 Census Handbook for information about differences between the short and long forms (Statistics Canada 2002a, 3, 20), the methods for calculating estimates for total

census figures show 775 Protestants, 30 Catholics and 15 people with "No religious affiliation" (787-79). The census was less effective in identifying the ethnic backgrounds of the residents; set over half the population (590 people) identified themselves as "Canadian." Other responses suggest the population was mostly of British descent. 185 residents reported being ethnically fuglish, 30 leish, 30 Scottish, and 15 Welsh. Thirty people identified as Norwegains and fifty-free a Midis (357-77).

St. Luniste-Griquet is no particularly complex economically. Writing about the last 1900s, the Encyclopediat of Nortfoundland and Labrador describes tourism as "an important supplement to the fishery" (1944, vol. 5, ks. "St. Luniste-Griquet). Implicitly, most wage earners worked in one or the other. Since the collapse of the fishery, tourism has pubulsly become more important. At the time I was there, the community had a set of rental collins, a mostel, and a nice restaurant.

My fieldwork experience in St. Lunaire-Griquet was frustrating. While I had done fieldwork before, I had never gone into a community unfamiliar to me nor conducted fieldwork under harby tight time constraints. Not only had I never been to St. Lunaire-Griquet before, but I had almost no previous experience with near I Newfoundland. In addition, I am sly exempt to make it difficult to context and more with strangers. While this was a problem to some extent during all my fieldwork, in St. Lunaire-Griquet, the newness of the experience intensified my difficulties. Communication was a challenge in other ways. To call at host use any robote on the proch of the other ways. To call a that our as a robote on the proch of the other ways. To call a that our as any other on the proch of the other ways. To call a that our as any other on the proch of the

populations based on the long forms (20-21), and the use of rounding for the purpose of preserving confidentiality (24). These methods probably also account for the occasional anomaly in census figures, as when Statistics Candar eprosts that 813 people in St. Lunaire Griquet said they used a single language at home, but 820 of them said the language in question was English (2004, 577).

building housing the office and store that served the cabins. My lack of familiarity with the local accent caused problems in both interviewing and transcription.

The interview questionnaire I prepared before fieldwork was lengthy and wideranging. As the project developed, I began to focus more specifically on certain areas of interest, but those areas had not yet emerged at the time of the St. Lunaire-Griquet interviews. The result was that the information from those interviews was less relevant to the final service of my topic this information from later interviews.

Despite a number of leads that did not work out, I interviewed two informants. One, John Bridger, was in his mid-sixties. Basised in St. Lansaire-Griquet, he had attended school through Gradke Three. He was retired, but had in the past worked as a cod fisherman, gene sealing, and occasionally done roadwork. His wife, who was also retired, had worked with severely disabled people in St. Anthony and as a bubysitter. Mr. Bridger was no duttiens.

Mr. Bridger had considerable involvement, both past and present, with the work that takes place in a community following a death. This included setting up rooms in the local churches for wakes, coordinating grave digging, acting as pullbeurer, sitting up at wakes, and washing bodies. In addition, be had assisted in making coffins. Mr. Bridger's wife also did community work related to death. Through her church's swemen's group, the was involved in the preparation of metals for between families and she once went with her husband to prepare a body (June 17, 2002), 7

Minnie Hillier was also born in St. Lunaire-Griquet. Eighty-five at the time I interviewed her, she lived with one of her sons and his wife and child. She had been twice widowed and had thirteen children. Her first husband had been a fisherman and the

¹⁷ This was at least nominally an exception to local norms Mr. Bridger articulated in the interview, whereby men would prepare male bodies and women female bodies (June 17, 2002).

second husband a labourer who worked on the mode. For the most part, she was a housewife, but after her first husband died, she and the children of her first marriage the moved to the orphange at the Genefild Studios in St. Anthony, where she worked in the serving room Mrs. Hillier had spear most of her life in the community, but she had also lived out of province for a while. She belonged to the Salvation Army. I interviewed Mrs. Hillier twiser while I was in St. Lumiter Grigaet. Lattempted a follow-up interview by phono. But the tape for that interview did not record and Mrs. Hillier was not willing to do another interview.

Over the course of her lifetime, Mrs. Hillier was involved in some of the tasks female community members performed after a death. For example, in the past, she and her sister made paper flowers to decourse coeffins and she reported that she and the daughter-in-law with whom she lived would cook food for bereaved families (June 18, 2002). Mrs. Hillier told me that her mother had prepared bodies regularly and that one of her husbands had done so "tonco or wicco." She, however, had a personal distante for the task and had not learned exactly what it involved. Her husbands had also made many coeffins and her mother had made shrouds (June 14, 2002), Inne 18, 2002). Mrs. Hillier and one of her husbands had at least once cared temporarily for children in a family that had lost another child (June 18, 2002).

1.3.1.2 Conche

Conche, like St. Lunaire-Griquet, is on the east side of the Great Northern Peninsula, but significantly further down the coast, on the other side of St. Anthony. It is relatively isolated even from other Northern Peninsula communities and access is by a long, gravel road. Conche is relatively homogenous and had a population of 263 in 2001. This was a significant drop (of 23.8%) from the population of 345 in the 1996 census (Statistics Canada 2004, 535).

Folklorist George J. Casey, who grew up in Conche, describes the community as consisting of nine different areas or "geographical sentlements" (VIT), 1), but the two main subdivisions are Conche proper and Crouse. These two areas of Conche face different harbours (20-22) and the physical separation between the two areas is obvious (even to someone unfinities with the area; in a way that divisions between other areas of Conche are not. With the exception of part of Crouse, the inhabited areas of the community are on the Conche Peninsulu (19), which the Euro-clopadia of Newfoundland and Labrador, describes as "Labqued" the main ran of Conche (where I did all my intercviencing is to the continuous of the harbouri if faces and south of the infirms connecting the peninsula to the mainland. Crouse is on the other side of the infirms connecting the peninsula to the mainland. Crouse is on the other side of the infirms.

Conche has a long history as a known location with a name. It appears on a 1613 map documenting the 1612 exploation of Champlain (Casely 1917, & Enzye, of NA & L. 1981, vol. 1, $uv. ^{-1}$, $vol. vol. <math>vol. ^{-1}$, $vol. ^{-1}$, $uv. ^{-1}$ concher). Fishing by French and English fishers may have taken place from this site for a hundred years or more prior to first settlement. There are records of fisherment of both groups using Conche Harbour and Crosse Harbour at a various times between 1764 and 1792 (Enzye, of N & L, $uv. ^{-1}$ Concher).

When permanent settlement in Conche finally took place, it initially involved "Irish settlers," whom the French hired as guardians to take care of "Isibing gear and property" during the winter (Casey 1971, 32; Expr.; of N & L. 1881, vol. 1.s.v. "Conche" 19. The first family to live in the community arrived no later than 1800. Conche had grown to sixteen families comprising 101 residents by the time of the 1857 census.

¹⁸ The quotes are from Casey (1971, 32).

the first to count the community. According to the Encyclopedia of Nerfoundland and Labrador, they were "all frish Roman Catholics." This may not be strictly accurate, as the Encyclopedia also spot that one of the encyclopedia date play their to strictly accurate, as the Encyclopedia also spot that one of the ency testines (who, highlight play list stat under, still has descendents in the community today) was from Jersey in the Chanrel Islands. The population weelful during the summer, the to the migratory finebry, In 1858, there were 244 folkermen from France in the community. The French ball a Catholic chapet in the community and the priest who led services there was based at Cape Rouge (which is now Crosse) (vol. 1, x. v. "Cachel"). The French continued to fish in the area until around 1000 and the French way minimizated the graves of folkermen from France op through the time of Casey's 1968 frieldwork. Casey reports that some previous Conche residents had been "bilingual" and that the death of the final resident to speak French well occurred in 1961 (1971), 8-77.

As of 1901, the population had risen to 398. Although a school initially opened in Conche around 1860, its operation was somewhat sporadic until 1890 and it did not have its own building until 1883. Other additions to the community's infrastructure during the 1906 included a telegraph office in 1912, a musing station in 1960, and a government whatf in 1981 (Expc. of N & L 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Conche").

The salmon fishery became less improtant and the cod fishery more so after 1900. Nevertheless, the fish processing facility located in the community during the 1920s camed salmon, as well as making code oil. Residents also engaged in scaling. During the early years of the twentieth century, some Conche residents participated in the Labrador fishery. From 1950 on, Conche residents mostly fished inhoter, but around 1968 they reengaged in the Labrador fishery. By the 1960s there was another fish plant in the community (Exp.c. of N & L. 1981, vol. 1, s.v. *Conche*). Conche was incorporated in 1960. At this point, it was growing, in part because of resettlement from other communities. Most significantly, when the Grey Islands were resettled, nine families (including eighty-four people) moved to Conche. The 1966 population was 624, a significant increase from the 1961 population of 552 (Casey 1971, 47-48; Euryc, of N & L 1981, vol. 1, xv. "Conche").

Construction of a road to Conche did not take place until 1990 (Casey 1971, 23). Omothundro points out, however, that there was increasing contact with the conside work by, for instance, radio, snowmebiles, and "bash planes" prior to the road going through (1994, 74, Conche alto had consast steamer service through 1999 (Casey 23; Rossy, of N & 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Conche"). Casey reports that it was possible, between 1965 and 1969, to travel by road to Englee and then to Conche by fishing bout. No method of transportation was reliable all year fong, however, in the spring, thawing mean neither snowmebiles or degledes had enough snow. The sinterly was also not unable then. Nor was the harborn, if there was "loose did flactic lee" in a (23-24).

Clary describes the "original permanent settlers" as bring "Irish and Roman Clambier" (1971, 2) and Omohandro says har Corche "ministended an Irish Clambici saloculture" (1994, 60). Two of my informants told me that the community was either entirely Carbolic or, even more specifically, entirely brish Carbolic (Brombey, Aug. 10, 204). Nover, Aug. 19, 2050. Noverschoels, the 2001 census bares a somewhat more complicated picture. In addition to brish ancestry (145 people), residents of Corche also reported English (105), Scottish (35), French (45) and Welsh (25) ancestry, Asin St. Lamiste-Griquet, a large number (nines/r-boy gave their chinicips ar-Camadian" (Statistics Camada 2004, 537). Since these numbers total considerably more than the population of the community was strong Carbolic but, according to the Centure and Carbolic Paris.

roughly thirty-five Protestants were also in residence (539). The attitudes of my informants towards Catholic-ism ranged from devout through irreverent and perhaps somewhat angry, but none appeared to be simply disregaged. In Newfoundland, education was historically denominational (Ellistet 1998, 1), ³⁰ which, in Conche, meant that everyone attended a Catholic school.

Cusy reports that at the time of his 1906 fieldwork, class divisions were not important in Cortche. He preciveles, however, that his was less me in the period 1800, 1920, when there was a division between finhermen (and, implicitly, their families) on the one hand and a smill number of professionals (such as the priori, teachers, merchants, and medical specialists) who had more connections to the contain world. "The group of fishermen was not monolithic; Casey identifies four separate "sub-groups." Membership in these groups depended party on economic status, but other factors, such as low hadworking a faitherma was precived to be, were also involved (1977, \$4-57).

At the time I visited, there was a fish plant in the community, as well as two small general stores, a post office, a small restaurant, and at least one bar. A small museum operad while I was three. Residents had, however, to go to nearby Reddiction for health services, gas, and major grocery shopping. In other ways, Conde was self-sufficient. Despite a relatively small number of children, in 2002 the community had its own K-12 school. It not only had its own church, but was the sent of the local Carbolic parish and the residence of the parish's yreics. The priest said regular weedsdy museus and a regular Santraky evening mass in the church in Cooche, while visiting churches in other communities in the parish on a rotating basis.

¹⁹ This changed with the 1997 passage of a referendum making the education system non-denominational (Elliott 1998, 3).

I found fieldwork in Conche much easier than fieldwork in St. Lamiter-Grippet. No doubt, this was partly because I was learning how to do fieldwork in unfamiliar communities. Strategies that I had tried in St. Lamiter-Grippet, but that had not been particularly effective there, worked considerably better in Conche. For instance, the community council and the parish priest were both very helpful when I contacted them trying to find informants. I interviewed four Conche residents and talked to two others who were not comfortable with signing a consent form.

I interviewed Gerard Bromley in person on June 23, 2002 and again by phone on August 10, 2004. Mr. Bromley was in his mid-fillies. Born in Conche, he had sport much of his life there, although he attended university in St. John's and lived in some other Newfoundland communities. A retired tracher, he was still doing some substitute traching and sometimes fished with his brother. At home, he did much of the housework and cooking, while his wile was a narnew with an administrative position. Like all my other informants in Conche he was Calobici.

Austin Dower, a retired school principal, was in his early 50s when Interviewed him. He had life one of this life in Caches, he had speet about powers in 52, loads; during his childhood and early teens. He returned to 51. John's to attend university, where he earned a Teaching Certificate 4. He had also open a summer in Corner Brook. Mr. Dower worked as a teacher for more than entry years, but after his retirement took a number of odd jobs, including carpentry, working at one of the local game lodges, and working in the fish plant. His wife had been a teacher and then a house-wife. I interviewed Mr. Dower conce in present and gain by plant on August 2020.

Betty Gould is the pseudonym for an informant her late sixties, who had spent most of her life in Conche. She had, however, also lived in the Grey Islands, off the coast of the Northern Peninsula, for ten years after her marriage. The Grey Islands were resettled in 1963 (Casey 1971, 47-48), and she returned to Conche. Mrs. Gould, at the time I interviewed her, spent winters in St. John's. She attended school through Grade 10. She was retired at the time of the interviews, but had earlier worked at the post office and the fish plant and had been a housewife. Her husband was also retired. I interviewed Mrs. Gould twice while I was in Conche.

Jean Burley, a pseudooyn, was in her early fifties when I interviewed her. Mrs. Hurley was born in Conche and spear much of her early life there, but lived away from the community, in St. John's and Toomton, for a period of time as an adult, in 2002, she owned one of the small general stores in Conche and she had previously worked as a cashier, but, teller, and bookkeeper, Earlier, she taught for three years. Her husband was the owner of a trucking company. I interviewed Mrs. Hurley twice during my visit to the community.

1.3.2 Bay Roberts and Nearby Communities

Leaned in Conception Bay on the Avidor Perinsistal, about an hour away from St. John's, Bay Roberts is larger than Conche and St. Lunaire Griquet and much less isolated. There are a number of other communities nearby, including Port die Grave and Clarke's Beach, where I also did field-work. Bay Roberts is now one of the more prominent communities in its general area. This was not always the case, however, and the historical sources I have used at esometimes more focusated on other communities, in particular, one of the most useful sources I found for the history of Conception Bay (Andrews) is about Port de Grave. For this reason, I discuss the history of this entire area as a unit.

Port de Grave is a short distance away from Bay Roberts to the south, on another peninsula. There are a number of small communities on the Port de Grave peninsula, which visually are much more distinct from each other than St. Lunaire and Griquet or the small neighbourhoods that make up Conche. One of those communities has been calcide "Port de Grave" (or some variant of that amon for well over two hundred years. The name was originally used, however, not just for that community, but for the entire bys to the peninsula's southeast (now known as "Bay de Grave"). Probably for this reason, even once the name was attached to a specific community, it continued, simultaneously, bu be used to refer to a greater or leaser part of the surrounding land area. Currently, the name "Port de Grave" is used for both the community of Port de Grave and for a large part of the peninsula, including the communities of Hibbs Cove, Blow Me Down, and Ship Cove. The communities on the end of the preinsulac closest to the maintain are not considered part of Port de Grave (Andrews 1997, 2-4; Encyc. of N & L, 1993, vol. 4, x., "Port of Grave").

English fishers used Conception Bay in large numbers on a seasonal basis during the last part of the sixteenth century and the first part of the seventeenth. Port de Grave was one of "the early centres of the English shore-based fishering in Newfoundhard" (Andrews 1997, 5-6). Fishing boats from England started to arrive annually in Port de Grave no later than the 1590s. Most came from South Devon, but "none of the fishing crews" were from the Channel Islands and from Bristol (8). The attentions of some Port of Grave residence and from forest sear all Bristol (16).

The Port de Grave peninsula was probably among the first areas of settlement in Conception Bay, with some evidence pointing to a date as early as 1595 for initial settlement by one family and dates in the first half of the seventeenth century for two other families (Andrews 1997, 9, 30; Energy of N. E. L. 1993, vol. 4, xx., "Port de Grave⁷). ²⁰ In 1610, an early attempt at formal colonization took place at Cupids on the other side of Bay de Grave. Andrews calls this community "the first official British colony" (9) and the Encyclopedia of Nonfoundiand and Labrador says that it was "the first systematic attempt at English wettermen" (Encyc. of N & L1994, vol. 5, s.v. "Si. John N."). Cupids had a rocky history and lost its "official" status no later than 1628. A number of the colonists' sumames did not disappear with the colony, however, but continued to be used in Conception Bay, including, in some cases, in Port de Grave (Andrews 12-15).

Andrews thinks that the choice of Bay de Graves for the location of this colony is an indication that the bay was "a focal area of the ancient English fishery" (1997, 15). Conversely, the founding of the colony also had a lasting impact on the relative importance of this area; it "bulged to establish the west side of Conception Bay, with Port de Grave at its contra, as the lead area of chile English sentement." In addition, the colony's founding speed up the transition from "the migratory ship fishery" to "a resident fishery" (15). Since a resident fishery cannot exist until there are resident fishermen, by immediation the colony's founding also increased the rate of settlement in the area.

More and more fishermen became land-holding sorteeps or "planters" from 1620 on. Port de Grave was one of several communities in Conception Bay where some planters settled early. Additional planters established themselves in Port de Grave later in the century. The planters, although not as transient as seasonal fishermen, were, on the whole, a relatively mobile for. Some remained for the rest of their lives, but the greater whole, a relatively mobile for. Some remained for the rest of their lives, but the greater and the season of the rest of their lives.

³⁰ The evidence for these "tensous claims," as Andrews refers to them in his chart Founding Families Earliest Family Arvisals in Post of Gerwe," may not be particularly reliable (1997, 10). Andrews gives the source for the 1595 settlement as "a document at the Registry of Decelor (9). Elsewhere, however, he identifies this document as the 1755 "Fisherman's Plantation Book," which credits George Daw with asserting that his family actually a contract of the processing of the processing between the processing between the processing the processing processing the processing through the proc

number eventually moved elsewhere. While acknowledging that the number of "resident fishermen" was often quite large, Andrews estimates the "permanent population" of Conception Bay at no more than several hundred throughout the 1600x (1997, 16-17).

In 1697, Port de Grave had the second largest population of men, 116, in Conception Bay. As of 1698, Port de Grave and Hibbs Slob between them had a population of eighteen planters and eighteen women residents. There were forty children in the area by 1702 (Andrews 1997, 21), when the population also included thirteen women. The result was that the ratio of women and children to men was higher in this area than it was anywhere ethe in Conception Bay (23). According to Andrews, "In this period, Port de Grave possibly had more ingredients of a stable population than any other settlement in Conception Bay" (21).

Donald Badock, the author of a student paper on Bay Roberts reports that, according to "edderly residents of Bay Roberts." Bay Roberts East was also inhabited before the establishment of the colony at Cupids. He thinks the original settlers were likely fishemen from Jersey. Badocek suggests that overwintering by a small number of people, "to protect the crews [sic] gear from the French, Spanish, and Indians," may have begun in the first decade of the 1600s. Permanent settlement, in his judgement, probably took place between roughly 1650 and 1700 (1968); 2-3). Nevertheless, as of 1675, there were only wereny-eight residents. They worked in the imstore fishery (Beye, of N & L 1981 Vol. 1, x.*, "MR Robers").

Andrews reports two additional waves of immigration in Port de Grave: from 1725 through 1770 (1997, 37) and from 1770-1805 (44). During the first period, there was a shift in the origins of the immigrants, as well as the community's economic connections, with Devon becomine more imnortant (36). Desoite this immigration, as late as 1750, there were a maximum of twenty families living in Port de Grave and Bare Need (45). By the end of the century, however, the population was close to a thousand (48).

Bay Roberts also experienced growth, although much of it was at a later date. According to Badcock, there were roughly a thousand residents in 1800. ¹¹ Fifty years later, there were about three times as many. Immigrants from Ireland and Western Findand contributed to this lumn in nonulation (1968). 5-6.

Perhaps partly as a side-effect of growth in Newfoundland generally, governmental structures in the area became more complex. Bay Roberts became part of the Carbonear Indicial District in 1729, when the system of judicial districts was initially set up. Early in the nineteenth century "there of the oldest and most respected subshitatins" were given unductivity for "sitting trivial dispates" (Borgs, of N. A. I. 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Bay Roberts"). Piort for Grave was, not 1835, the site of a district court. It had a "reisdent magistrate" up through 1865 (Borgs, of N. A. I. 1992, vol. 4, s.v. "Port de Grave").

Fishing continued to be important in Port de Grove (Envyc. qV d. L. 1993, vol. 4, x. v. Treet de Grove"), but the community started to diversify economically. Andrews reports tha "aristman, merchants and clerics" were able to make their living locally no later than 1800 (1997, 40). The community had a doctor prior to 1700 (Envyc. qV d. L. x. v. Trent de Grove"). Mercantile trade also developed in Port de Grove. Some people acced in at least a limited way as merchants starting at the end of the 1600, when boatkeepers who had to make a yearly trip to England for their own business arranged to also self the fish of other people in the community and buy supplies for those people with the proceedix (Andrew 30), in 1700 a "Hober's supply and Trading outfit's et up shop in the proceedix (Andrew 30), in 1700 a "Hober's supply and Trading outfit's et up shop in outfit stop to shop the proceedix (Andrew 30), in 1700 a "Hober's supply and Trading outfit's et up shop in a first proceeding the proceedix (Andrew 30), in 1700 a "Hober's supply and Trading outfit's et up shop in a first proceeding the proceeding the supply and Trading outfit's et up shop in a first proceeding the proceeding the supply and Trading outfits et up shop in the proceeding the supply and Trading outfits et up shop in the proceedix (Andrew 30), in 1700 a "Hober's supply and Trading outfits et up shop in the supply and Trading outfits et up shop in the supply and trading outfits of the supply and trading outfits of the supply and trading outfits of the supply and trading outfits and the supply and trading outfits outfit to the supply and trading outfit supply and the supply and t

²¹ Badcock includes in the 1800 figure the populations of Coley's Point (with about fifty residents) and North Waters, a community that was "on the [same] neck of land" as Bay Roberts and whose inhabitants later relocated to Bay Roberts (1968?, 5-6).

Port de Grave (Encyc. of) N. & L., s.v., "Port de Grave"). Changes in the market resulted in the development of the credit system in the late 1700s. This allowed merchants to pass some of their risk onto individual fishermen who hired and headed fishing crews (Andrews 90)

Richard and William Newman and Co., a branch of "the vast and eminent Newman commercial empire," opened in Port do Grave in the middle of the 170th. This branch was Newman's Conception Bay Beadaquaters (Andrews 1907, 52), Newman's was a significant contributing factor to Port do Grave 's relative importance during the last part of the eighteen contributing factor to Port do Grave 's relative importance during the last people in the community served as metchants and founded their own companies. Several people in the community served as middlemen between the fishermen and merchants. Andrews describe Port do Grave as "the commercial heart of the region" during this time (54-55). From roughly 1760 to 1840, the Port do Grave as "the commercial theory of mercion distribution of formal education, as well as most of "the social and cultural factors of the arcs." Its members founded schools, ran religious education, tool on various roles in government, were sometimes involved in politics, and, overall, were highly involved in community service (71-72).

Andrews reports that, in the long-term, none of those families remained in Prot de Grave. He thinks that their departure correlated with commercial decline (1997, 72). Port de Grave's financial prominence in the negion began to fafac. Newman's left the community in 1806 (54). Nevertheless, there continued to be merchants in the area even if, at least in Prot de Grave, they were not of the same calibre as this particular group, and a social distinction between the merchants and the working class members of the community persisted.

Commerce also began to develop in Bay Roberts. Merchants were working year round in Bay Roberts in 1810, at the latest, when Robert Pack founded a business there (Badcock 19887, 7; Encyc. of N. L. 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Bay Roberts"). During the 1800s, it was one of two communities in this general area to become "major shipping ports" (Andrews 1997, 22-23).

The local fishery discrelified to include the seal fishery, as well as a migratory fishery to Labrador and parts of the northern coast of Newfoundland (Andrews 1997, 1

Changes in the size of the ships used for both sealing and the Labrador fishery made the ships to longe for Pott of Genze's, whathout, A.a result, be number of scaling ships based there decreased during the last half of the 1850s. There were none left as of 1900. Many Port de Grave residents continued to be involved in the fishery, but the ships they worked on were, for the most part, based offerin in flathors (Long, another Conception Bay community, or in St. John's (Andrews 1997, 88). A long term side-officer of the development of the sealing and Labrador fisheries was a shift in local residential patterns. The attributes that made Port of Genew well said to an inshort fishery.

prosecuted by small boats were not important to local residents who had become involved in other occupations, and land in Port de Grave was inadequate in both quantity and quality. As a result, starting no later than 1840, a number of people moved away from Port de Grave to other communities, including Bay Roberts, Coley's Point, and Clark's Beach (99). Immigration to more distant areas also occurred, with some Port de Grave residents moving to my other research areas. Port de Grave was becoming less important economically, less important politically, and less important as a service centre (101).

Semi-formal religious activity was occurring in the area by the late eighteenth century. Starting in the TBOs, a Methodist group in Port of Genre me outdoors or in private homes (Andrews 1997, 148), In 1791 a visiting "Wesleyam evangelist," the Reversed William Black, reported the presence of thirty Wesleyam in Bay Roberts. A Methodistic "resident missionery" was subject to the general read in Blaft. The Methodist minister lived, to begin with, in Port de Grave, but Bay Roberts acquired a Methodist minister lived, to begin with, in Port de Grave, but Bay Roberts acquired a Methodist minister lived, to begin with, in Port de Grave, but Bay Roberts acquired a Methodist minister lived, to begin with, in Port de Grave, but Bay Roberts of an Anglican charch began in 1824 and the construction of a Methodist Cushoc of place about the same time (Docyc. of N. d. I. 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Bay Roberts"). An Anglican church was built in 1826 in Ship Cove, one of the small communities within the broader Port de Grave area (Andrews 138).

Protestants were not the only religious group starting to organize. Catholics had built a chapted on the Port de Grave peninsula as of 1775 (Eop., c, g/N & L 1993), vol. 4, s.v. "Port de Grave"). Bay Roberts had Catholic residents so later than the early 1800 (Eop., c, g/N & L 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Bay Roberts). In the Conception Bay area, however, there was considerable tension between Protestants and Catholics (Procins 1975, 121). These religious differences affected settlement patterns in Conception Bay. Initially, this

settlers moved into the existing English communities, but, as conflict grew, they were segregated into specific areas of those communities or "were forced to move up the bays" (129). Tensions of this sort resulted in almost all the Catholics in Port de Grave leaving the community during the 1800s. The last remaining Catholic in the community died in 1901 and the Catholic chapel was torn down soon after his funeral was held in it (Andrews 1997 123 127,28)

More religious diversification of the area took place around the turn of the twentieth century. In 1887, a Salvation Army Corps, one of the earliest in Newfoundland. was established at Bay Roberts. The Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador article on "Bay Roberts" does not give the dates of establishment for other religious groups, but does say that as of 1980 Pentecostals and Seventh Day Adventists were active in the town (1981, vol. 1). At the time I did my fieldwork there were two different kinds of Pentecostal churches locally.

Local schools were started in the 1800s. According to Frederick W. Rowe, a Society for the Propagation of the Gospel school opened in 1818 in Bay Roberts and was relatively good-sized (as quoted in Encyc. of N & L 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Ray Roberts). 22 The Newfoundland School Society established a school in Port de Grave in 1823 and a Methodist school opened there in 1845. Catholic Port de Grave children went to a school in Northern Gut (now "North River") starting in the 1840s (Encyc. of N.A. I. 1993, vol. 4. s.v. "Port de Grave").

Clarke's Reach may have been settled relatively late. According to the 1857. census, it then had a nonulation of 280. This was the first census to count it, but "there are indications that the area was settled" prior to 1857. A number of settlers had

²² The work of Rowe cited is his 1964 book, Development of Education in Newfoundland.

previously lived in communities on the Port de Grave peninsula. Although fishermen did live in Clarke's Beach, they did not fish locally, but instead were engaged in the migratory fishery to Labrador. During the 1890s, the number of people who fished in Labrador dropped, but, at around the same time, farming became more important and assemills started to operate within the community. Proshibly due to the presence of the savemills, a company that made "Tish casks and dramm" was operating in Clarke's Beach around 1900 (Expc. of W & L. 1881, vol. 1, x. "Clarke's Beach").

dropped, other people in the region continued to be active in it. In its article "Fort de Grave," the Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labradow says, "it has been estimated" that over a quarter "of the area" population²³ were involved in the Labrador fishery as of 1884 and over 30% as of 1901. This fishery, however, died out during the 1920s (1993, vol. 4).

Although participation of Clarke's Beach residents in the Labrador fishery

Bay Roberts became a communications centre, when a cable office was catalibilish drive in 1970. Badoock describes it as 'the largest and finitest transmitting station in North America." Since a colde running across the Atlantic served this station. Bay Roberts residents were the first North Americans to hear news from Europe, up until 1985 (19867). 10-11, And the same time, the load colonousy continuod grow in other directions. For a while, a wood working plant, which had just under 150 cmplryers, operated in the community. The Avalon Coul and Salt Company was another local firm (Policy Cell As 1978, 1986-1987). As 17.88 as intrinsiment of six tax in minimum of six tax.

²³ The Encyclopedia is not specific about which "area" it means, but given that the article is on Port de Grave, the reference is presumably, at a minimum, to that community, and possibly to that whole area of Conception Bay (1993, vol. 4, s.v. "Port de Grave").

companies and three "general trucking concerns" provided transport for people and goods to and from St. John's (Badcock 10).

Despite economic diversification, the fishery was the most important industry in Bay Roberts through the 1930s. There was, however, a noticeable decrease in fish in the Conception Bay area starting in the 1930s (Energ. of N & L 1931, vol. 1, 1, v. "Bay Roberts", Foxy.; of N & L 1930, vol. 4, s.v. "Bort of Genwe". Port de Grave residents, beginning in the 1930s, montly fisheld for ead storand intamer than the community. The focus of the local fishery changed to turbot and snow crabs, starting in the 1970s. Unfortunately, the cuts fishery crashed in 1944 and 1954, feating to the closing of Port de Grave's scale possessing plant (Exp.c., et M. L 193)s, vol. 4, v. "Fort de Grave").

Although Port de Grave was initially more economically diversified and more important in the region than Bay Roberts, this has long changed. The Encyclopedia of Neufoundland and Labrulor reports, "Bay Roberts has for some time been an important business and commercial centre of Conception Bay." As of 1965, there were a number of businesses in Bay Roberts, including baths, insurance companies, and supermarkets, as well as "new sholesace concerns." A large pourly fram produced 12200 etgs each day. Fish was still significant at this time, if not as centrally important as it had been in the past. The Encyclopedia says that Bay Roberts was 'the largest salt-fish producing centre in Newfoundlands' as of 1965. There were two fish plants in the community (Encyc. of M. & J. 1981, vol. 1, x. "Bay Roberts). Not all emerprises that had been established in the community continued to Bourick, At the time of Badecck's writing, the cable office, for instance, was down to three employees and not likely to be open much looper (19687, 12). Overall, Noveree, Bay Roberts had fairly mixed economy.

Bay Roberts was incorporated in 1951. In 1965, it underwent geographic growth, when it absorbed Coley's Point, the community on the peninsula across the bay to the couth, as well as the greater part of the nearby area of Country Road and the greater part of Shearstown (Εκερς. of N & L 1981, vol. 1, 1 x v. Tays Roberts.)" As of 1992, Bay Roberts "had become the mers review center for the area" (Εκεγς. of N & L 1993, vol. 4, x v. "Port de Grave"). According to Badocck, "the town has been classed, in recent years, as a wholesale and distributing center for Conception and Trinip Bays" (1987), (to).

Bay Roberts is a relairely large community. In population was 5.237 in 2001, a decrease of 4.3% from the 1996 population of 5.472 (Statistics Cannada 2004, 15). Most residents of Bay Roberts self-identified as Canadian (5.950), with relatively smaller numbers indicating English (1.840), brish (585), Scottish (150), German (100), or French (55) docent. A number of people identified themselves as belonging to any of several other ethnic groups, none of which had more than they'rive members (1) A large majority of Bay Roberts residents were Protestants (4.353), but there were also 585 Catholics, 70 people who claimed "no religious affiliation," and 10 Baddhists (19).

areas (Statistics Canada 2002b). In 2001, it had 1,004 residents, an 8.5% decline from the 1996 population of 1,097 (Statistics Canada 2004, 74). 725 residents self-identified as Canadian, 310 as English, 100 as Irish, 55 as Scottish, 15 as French, and 15 as German (76). Roughly 975 residents were Protestant and 10 Catholic, with 15 residents reporting "no relivious diffliation" (78).

Census Division No. 1, Subdivision L includes Port de Grave, as well as nearby

Clarke's Beach is roughly 20 km from Bay Roberts (Eurye, of N. & L 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Clarke's Beach"). It had a population of L257 in 2001/Statistics Canada 2004, 35). In this community, more than half her residents (680) said they were Canadian Most remaining inhabitants indicated an English background (495). Smaller numbers of residents had frish (445). Scottish (353). French (40), or German (10) assessiny (37). Protestants were the largest religious group, with 975 residents so identified. There was also a good-sized Catholic minority of 210 (39).

I made several field-ows: trips to Bay Roberts. My first took place in September of 2002 and I returned in November 2002, June 2003, August 2000 and August 2004. I was lacky enough, at the end of my first trip, to run into a young woman who I knew slightly from Memorial University (where she had recently camed an undergraduate degree in Folklore). She and her mother offered to let me tsay at their house for future field-work trips, which made it easier to make multiple trips. During those trips, I interviewed reliable proofe who lived in on earth as Roberts.

The Reverend Joseph Buston was a retired United Church minister then Iving in Clarke's Beach. At the time of the initial interview, he was seventy-two years old. He had been brom in Glovertown, NL and spent much of his early life there. He had also lived in a number of other pieces, including Sashatchewan and Alberta. Within Newformlands, he had lived in Burin. King's Point, Twilliagae, and Bay Roberts, where he worked for seventeen years before retiring and moving to Clark's Beach in 1992. His wife was a beausewile. Linterviewed the Rev. Mr. Button twice in person, once in August of 2003 and rone in August of 2003.

David Caravan was a retired schoolseacher in his mid-strice. He was born in the Country Routal area (Boy Roberts and Horth ears the time of the interview. He had also lived in various other places in Newfoundland and Labrador, including Fogo. St. Anthony, Lewisporte, Happy Valley-Goose Bay, and Wahush. He had a Master's in Education. Mr. Caravar's wife. Saled Caravan, made a number of hepful comments during the interviews. I eventually asked her to sign a consent form, so I could use the information she contributed. Mrs. Caravan was born and grew up in Gambo in NewFoundlands, he had not lived in Lewisport. Happy Valley-Goose Bay, and Wahash. Like her husband, Mrs. Caravan had been a teacher, but only for a few years. She had spent most of her life as a homemaker. Both the Caravans were members of the United Church. I interviewed them on September 26, 2002 and November 18, 2002.

Mary Hunt, a pseudonym, was born and grew up in Argentia. In 1940-41, the community was resettled, so that an American naval base could be built there (Eneye. of N & L 1981, vol. 1, "Argential"). As a companence, Mrs. Hunt more of the jik borten, at the time of the first interview, she was seventy-nine and had lived in Bay Roberts for over fifty years. At various points in the life, she had worked as a secretury, been a honeouvels and morten, and had run a fover those Hen Bushada, bow was deceased, had run a wholesale business, done roadwork, and been a countraction project foremun. They had thirteen children, Mrs. Hunt was a Catholis. I interviewed her on September 27, 2002 and June 21, 2007.

Emeration Jones sport much of her life in St. John's, but, when I interviewed her, has been living in Risk Declors for about tweety years. Accordingly, Lindsch are about both St. John's in the past and Bay Roberts in the present. Since my thesis topic later narrowed specifically to the past, the material about St. John's turned out to be much more useful. Mrs. Jones sumed 70 shootly there the first interview. Be was retired, but had worked as an erray technician and, for a short period of time, as a tenergapher. She had been wisdowed at least thirty years previously, and her husband had worked as an effective in Steel did not practice any religion, but had been raised in the United Church. Although she had experiences everal family deaths, including those of her husband, both present, and several sidings, Mrs. Jones thought that her experience with death and death rites had been fairly minimal and that, in particular, her knowledge of death customs during the time that finnerals were "from a home" was rather sparse. She suspected that ber fairlers may have had exercise with littlers do which the fallers were unsware.

(June 22, 2003; Aug. 23, 2003). My first interview with Mrs. Jones took place on June 22, 2003. We started to do another interview on August 21 of the same year, but were interrupted at a very early stage, so rescheduled for August 23, 2003.

Coral Sheppaud. a prendosinym, was a resident of Port de Greve. She grew up in Hibbs Cove in the larger Port de Greve area. Except for summer fishing trips to Labrador, she has lived in the same area allber life. Mrs. Sheppaud was in her early eighties at the time I timerviewed her. Her prior work experience include jobs with Statistics Camada and the post office. Mrs. Sheppaud's hashed had worked as a captive, host the was widowed at meast yage, while their five children were all under the age of thirteen. Interviews with Mrs. Sheppaud wook place in September of 2002 and August of 2004. Mrs. Sheppaud gove her religion as Augletic.

Willuse Sputkes was severely-three at the time I interviewed him. He was born in Lynn, Mansachusetts of purents from Bay Roberts and lived in the States during his first few years, but later returned to NewSonalland, where he spent most of his life. His family evidently lived in flay Roberts for at least part of his adolescence, as one of the stories he told me took place when he was in Grade 11. Later he lived in St. Athri's for six years and he also spent some time in Port and Bangues. For the forty-eight years prior to the interview, however, he had been resident in flay Roberts, Mr. Sputkes had both a Bt. A. and a B. A. in Education. He was a teacher for thrije-eight years, but and had sone on the work experience, including fishing and raising cows. His wife had been a stenographer and homemaker, who had also taken care of delarly relatives. Mr. Sputkes was a member of the United Chards. I interviewed Mr. Sputkes once, in September 2002. I would have liked to do a follow-up interview, but that did not seven to 11 that interview had taken place, I probably would also have asked Mrs. Sputkes to sign a consent from, as

Finally, I interviewed the Reverend James Min in August 2004. He was then the United Clusterh minister based at Buy Roberts. The Rev. Mr. Min had been been in South Korea (fifty-niero-pare/voolsy) and liter United for long periods of time in Toroston and Montreal. When I spoke to him, he had been living in Bay Roberts for four years. Since the Rev. Mr. Min was a relative newcomer to Bay Roberts, I interviewed him about funeral customs in the present only. Unfortunelly, this mental that when I narrowed my topic to focus on the past, the information I collected from him, while useful in developing my general knowledge of Newfoundland death customs, was no longer relevant to the theirs.

1.3.3 St. John's

St. John's, the capital city and largest city of Newfoundland, is located on the Avalon Peninsula, on the eastern side of the island. The known history of St. John's begins in the sixteenth century, ¹⁴ During the first part of the century, St. John's began to appear on maps. Fishermen from Europe were aware of this harbour and used it. St. John's became a traditional gathering place at the end of the fishing season for ships had expected to be crossing the ocean as part of a group. At this stage, no one lived in St. John's New round, except for English "winter crews" (Europ, of N & L 1994, vol. 5, xv. "St. John's "S.

In 1613, the total population was only sixty-two, but the 1600s and 1700s were a time of growth According to the Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador, by the time St. John's population reached roughly 700, during the early eighteenth century, it

²⁴ The harbour is commonly thought to have been discovered a little earlier than this, in 1497, by John Cabot. The Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador describes this story as "popular legend" and adds that no one really knows the location of Cabot's landing (1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. John's").

was most likely the biggest Newfoundland community. The port was still a major focus of the migratory fishery, with roughly a thousand additional men resident in St. John's over the summer (1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. John's").

Fishing continued to be carried out in St. John's after settlement, and quite a few people were involved in it. Over time, St. John's developed economically in other ways. The Brocyclopedia One Monitoration and Control of the Control of the Control of the Control of the Control of time, being "the major link between the outports and the outside weetful." Even in the early 1700, when the population will numbered in the hundreds, the city had developed one economic and occupional complexity. According to the Brocyclopedia, the residents "consisted primarily of mercantile agents, uritans, labourers and the control of the planters no longer fished, but engaged in "petty trade." The city lada 4 "commercial centre" (1984, vol. 5, s. v. "St. John's").

Government also stated to develop during these years. The British government appointed a governor for Newfoundland in 1729. The first governor approved a system of magistrates who could deal with civil issues throughout the year and "St. John's became the administrative and judicial current for the Island." At the same time, a local system for government over the winter by justices of the peace was set up in St. John's (Davyc. of N et 1994, vol. S. N. "St. John's").

The population of the city continued to grow during the 170% and had reached 13,000 as of 1795. St. Jehn's was becoming somewhat more ethnically diverse at this time. In the early eighteenth century, most residents were English. Although immigration from England continued, there was also substantial immigration from Ireland, to the extent that in 1795 people of frish ethnicity made up two thirds of the city's population. Occupation and class were, to a large extent, linked to ethnicity. Merchants tended to be of English or Scottish background. Those people involved in the trades, as well as the proprietors of

stores and public houses, were largely Irish (Encyc. of N & L 1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St, John's").

By the turn of the century, St. John's, which already had a history of conomic importance in NewSoundland, was becoming even more economically enculai (Euryc. of N. & I. 1994, vol. 5, s. v. "St. John's"). The city developed into the "commercial centure" of NewSoundland by the late eighteenth century (Andrews 1997, 48). Between 1790 and 1811, the percentage of the "halping trade to NewSoundland" that were through St. John's rose from about 540 to 78% (Euryc. of N. & L. v. S. "St. Iodis").

The city's central role in Novfoundland government expanded in the first half of the 1800s, Novfoundland's Supreme Court was founded in 1824 and in legislature in 1832.³⁷ In addition to its responsibilities for Novfoundland as a whole, the legislature also functioned as local city government. The city's infrastructure and the systems for supporting it became more complex during the mind-1800s, with the exhabitshment of several computing providing gas light, water, and fire fighting services. Legislation enabling property taxes, to be used for a sever system, was paused in 1864 (Euryc, of N dc, 1994, vol. 5, x. 55, Month' 7.

The city continued to grow during this period. The population had reached 29,007 by 1891. St. John's also continued to become more economically complex, with a significant number of people employed by relatively large factories, bisoait bakeries, and iron foundries. In addition, a dry-dock which could handle both Newfoundland ships and those from other places started business in 1884 (Enzy. et Jl A. L. 1984, vol. 5, 8xx. "St.

^{3&#}x27; The legislature was based in St. John's from its beginning (Encyc. of N & L 1981, vol. 1, s.v. "Colonial Building"). The Encyclopedia does not specifically say that the Supreme Court was located in St. John's, but this is implicit in context (Encyc. of N & L 1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. John's").

John's"). St. John's became the Labrador fishery's commercial centre before the end of the century (Andrews 1997, 95).

Governmental functions for St. John's, including responsibility for utilities, parks, steets, and für fighting, were handed over to an elected city council in 1888. The city had streecture, not by the Rold Newfoundland Company, as of 1901. That company also provided electricity to the city. Along with its other functions, St. John's took on an enhancituant ofte in 1925, when what was then Memorial University College opened (Borne, of N. 8d. 1974), vol. 5. x. v. Sc. Mohis' 11.

The 1920s and the Depression were hard on St. John's, but World War II caused a significant turnaround. Both Canada and the United States established military bases in the town and there was a significant military presence of more than ten thousand additional people resident in St. John's as of 1944, not including those military personnel passing through in corroys. In addition, people from the corporat moved into town to take jobs building the bases. The population increased from 93,886 in 1935 to 44,603 in 1945. These additional people and projects had a positive impact on the city's seconomy. In addition, according to the Encyclopedia of Nonfoundland and Labrator. "North American military personnel greatly influenced the city's social and sporting life" (1944, vol. 5, s. v. "St. John's").

Confederation had a major impact on the city's economy, St. John's, which for a long time had been Newfoundland's "export centre," was no longer in a position to fill this rote. According to the Eurocitopolatic of Newfoundland and Labradur. "Confederation had a devastating effect on secondary industries, while greatly enhancing the city's role as a service centre." The nature of trade in St. John's changed significantly in the last half of the twentient century, when exports of sall find thopped, Instead, importation of merchandine from mainland Canada became more important. Simultaneously, "some of

the larger mercantile establishments became major retailers and wholesalers." Most of the growth in the economy after 1949 was related to the government and to educational facilities (1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. John's").

Figures from the 2001 croms show a population of 99.182. a 2.7% decline from the 1996 population of 101.536 (Statistics Canada 2004, 135.). By bocal standards, St. John's is relatively mixed, religiously and ethnically speaking. In 2010, the vast majority of the population was Christian, with 5.2.00 people identifying as Carbolic and 38.565 as Phoestant. Various other Christian and non Christian groups had no more than 673 members each. Five thousand people indicated they did not belong to any religious group (1394, Aude from the 42.560 people who self-identified as Canadian, the two targest chinic groups were the English and triak, with 43.350 and 31.830 members each. Significantly smaller numbers of people identified as Sconish (1,010), French (4,625),

St. John's is the site of the main campus of Memorial University, as well as of several branches of the College of the North Atlantic. The city has two good-sized malls, several box stores, and some other shopping areas. Starting in the 1960s, "industrial pasts," were built in and around St. John's "to bouse both manufacturing and wholesale" operations (Exp.cc, of N & L. 1994, vol. 5, s.c. "St. John's").

German (1.845), Native American (1.170), or Welsh (850) (137).

Since I live in St. John's 1, fold not need to concentrate my St. John's fieldwork into short, specific periods of time, but could conduct it when convenient. This made my fieldwork in St. John's much more relating than fieldwork in the other communities. I interviewed three people who were living in or near St. John's between June and November of 200s. In addition, as mentioned above, Emestine Jones, one of my Bay Roberts informants, had lived much of her life in St. John's, and much of the material I collected from the was about St. John's.

Philip Hiscock is an Associate Professor of Folklore at Memorial University. He has also worked as an archaeological assistant, linguistic researcher, electrician, and archivist. When I interviewed him, Dr. Hiscock was in his early fifties. He had spent his whole life in St. John's. He is an artheist, but was raised by Anglican parents. I interviewed Dr. Hiscock in his office on June 10, June 18, and July 12 in 2004.

Margaret Keamey was in her late seventies and retired when I interviewed her. She was born and raised in St. John's, but spent some of her young adult years in Gander and in the United States. She thought that significant change took place during the time she was away and more after her return (Nov. 17, 2004). She now lives in a small community outside St. John's Mrs. Keamey joined the armed forces in 1944 and later worked in broadcasting, Her husband worked as a waterhunker. Mrs. Keamey had for children. I interviewed Mrs. Keamey on June 29, August 16, and November 17, 2004. The first and final interview took place in a restaurant close to the university. The middle intervie work place in the Ponne.

Marie Northcott was ninety-two when I interviewed her. Aside from two years in Montreal, she had lived in St. John's her entire life. Mrs. Northcott had a bachelor's degree and had worked as a teacher. She had also been a housewife and had done volunteer work. At the time of the interview, she was widowed. She was an Anglican.

1.4 Fieldwork Process

Although I have briefly described my fieldwork in each of the areas where I interviewed, some aspects of my fieldwork require a more general description. For instance, the use of names may require some explanation. I gave the people I interviewed the choice of whether they wanted me to use their names or wanted to be anonymous. One of the people who performed to be anonymous requested a specific poundonym that had particular meaning for her. For the others, I chose what I dought was an appropriate pseudosym. In NewYounfland, specific last names tend to be concentrated in particular communities, I tried to choose a last name that was local to the general area where the informant lived. Onside of St. John's, however, I avoided last names when the informant is community, I was afraid that I fused a community stars names present in the informant's community, I was afraid that I fused a community stars name with a randomly picked first name, that I might inadvertently name another person in the community.

Since sumames are also strongly identified as being either Carbolic or Protestant, I tried to choose a last name that was religiously appropriate for the informant. I am not personally knowledgeable about which last names are deemed to be Carbolic or Protestant, so I used two basic strategies to assign names. I relied on phone books for local names and assumed that an English name (or one that sounded English to me) was probably Protestant. The other, more complex, strategy involved using census data to identify nearby communities whose dominant religion matched the religion in which I was immediately interested, using phone books to identify surnames in those communities, and then using E. R. Senzy's Family Numer of the Island of Newfoundland (1988) to check that the ethnicity of the surname was appropriate.

Although I have focused primarily on my interviews, interviewing was not the only activity I engaged in while doing fieldwork. I visited a number of cemeteries and took many pictures. Since the Bay Roberts Heritage Society muintains notebooks of information about individual local cemeteries, I also speat some time there. To a limited extent, I participated in community activities; I attended clurch services in Crotche and Bay Roberts and went to a meeting of a women's group in Bay Roberts with my houtest. While these activities had very little direct effect on my thesis, I think they were useful in

giving me a general sense of issues related to death, as well as a better understanding of my research areas.

I supplemented my fieldsooks with research in the Memorial University of Newfoundland Folklere and Language Archive (MUNFLA), where I read approximately eighty student papers about death ries. Since the individual papers ficoused on many different Newfoundland communities, they allowed me to breaden my discussion beyond my fieldwork areas. This material helped me sort out what was common and what was unusual, so that I could identify general trends. It also helped me to piece together an overview of the functal industry as it developed in Newfoundland.

1.5 Public and Private Spheres in Newfoundland

One of the focal points of my thesis is emotional expression in relation to public and private spheres. To Chapter Two I will blacks in more detail to way in which scholars often discuss this issue, but, for now, will simply provide some background on what those spheres looked like in Newfoundland in the past and how they interacted with gender roles. Kurn Mewfoundlanders had a complicated understanding of public and private space. Houses as a whole did not fall strictly and easily into the private sphere, although certain parts of houses dol. Community norms in rural areas were for the likefune to be public spece and other rooms in the house to be private space.

Kitchens, although part of houses belonging to particular families, were readily open to all members of the community. Authropologist James C. Paris describes them as the location of "visiting, eating, and most daily interaction" and thus connected to "everyday normal outport life" (1972, 2, 154). More recently, Poeius describes the kitchens of houses in Calvert as easily accessible to "neighbors and relatives," who can come and go via the back door, which is generally not locked, without knocking. The residents of the house also use this room heavily (1991, 228-29). The kitchen is central (G. Butler 1982, 29).

On the other hand, rural Newfoundlanders used a room that was often called the "parlour" much less.26 According to Pocius, in Calvert this was true even at the time he wrote, and the use this room did get was highly specific. He says, "The parlor is devoted largely to the stranger, to the outsider, to the visitor," and implicitly contrasts this category to community members. In addition to using this room to entertain outsiders. Calvert residents had also formerly used it for events like Christmas and weddings, as well as, as Pocius's informant Kitty Vincent Sullivan points out, for wakes (1991, 238-39). In Faris's description, "only strangers are entertained in the inner part Ia local name for this room] (it being a serious breach of conduct to enter the inner part without being specifically invited)." Faris asserts that this room "is associated with formality, reserve, and fear" (1972, 154).27 Folklorist Gary Butler notes that, with the exception of the association of the parlour with fear, which he thinks may be an idiosyncrasy of Faris's research area, Faris's discussion of the ways in which kitchen and parlour are used is parallel to other accounts. The parlour was very private space, which the inhabitants of the house used only infrequently and other people in the community rarely, if at all (1982, 29).

³⁶ This room also had other names. For instance, it might also be called the "inner room" or the "living-room" (G. Butler 1982, 29).

³⁷ Austin Dower of Conche agreed with the rather limited range of uses that the partern had. He said, "And downstain spon had a liftle living room or a lintle 'partour, some people called it. And when the house was built, that was furnished, and then the door was locked. And apart from storing your bir of Christimas goodies in there, nobody got in there, unless someone in the family got married and you were having a wedding, you served a mean in there, if you needed an extra table? 'June 24, 2016.' 'June 24, 2016.'

General patterns notwithstanding, the room in use was not the sole determining factor in how public or private a specific event was. Folklorist Genald Thomas discusses "apublic stadios" and "aprivate or family rations" of a specific gener of folklore in his book. The Two Traditions: The Art of Storytelling commaps French.

Neefsondinaders." It was not the location in which storytelling occurred that determined whether it was "public" or "private." According to Thomas, the vortations were carried out under identical circumstances, so far as space and time were concerned. "the same kitchen context, the same winter nights" (1992, 43). Instead, what varied was "the Imman context" (49).

A public storytelling performance involved a "well-known storyteller," who was the focus of the audience, which might be a fairly good size and would consist of adults and possibly the children living in the boustehold where the event took place. The audience paid close attention to the storyteller, but, at least when a storyteller was considered a "virtuoso." did not do anything "which might in any way be considered disresectful" (1994, 46).

Thomas describes story-stelling of the "private" imalion as taking place in a family secting, with the most a few older retaines, southines the fave" oling the story-telling. Alternatively, "two old friends" might share stories (1993, 43-44). In private contexts, the number of people involved might be very small, but it could also be relatively large. Thomas points on that families often were quite large and grandqueress might be present. Given that, according to Thomas's informant Emile Benoît, there might be twenty or thirty people at a "public" performance (114); it seems likely that larger-sized family willies might that place in context with as many people persent as

²⁸ Thomas bases his discussion of these traditions in part on Edward Ives* 1977 article, "Lumbercamp Singing and the Two Traditions," Canadian Folk Music Journal 5:17-23.

smaller-sized public veilifes. Not only were children in attendance in this family context, but the suspelling might be performed for their benefit (43). Whether the family veilife was large or small, it tended to be less formal than the public veilife. People moved in and out of the room and it was acceptable to make comments or otherwise interrupt the storyteller. When large groups were present, some of the people present might not litera to the storyteller in anything more than a passing maneer, while other people might pay close attention (ed.). While the kitchen was a public area of the house, an event that took place there was not necessarily intended as a public community event. No doubt other community members did, from time to time, enter the kitchen while a family suryelling event was taking place, but the event was not agreed towards those community members did, from time to time, enter the kitchen while a family suryelling event was taking place, but the event was not greated towards those community event was taking place, but the event was not greated towards those community members did, from time to time, enter the kitchen while a family suryelling event was taking place, but the event was not greated towards those community members.

in St. John's, which in some ways had very different customs than the outports. The only hint in the material I have looked at comes from Marray's Cover Dav's Know Pt's Sandoy, had book about, not the city, but the farming seas in and done to kin Marray says that the card playing that sometimes took place within houses 'might be classified as semi-public,' which might suggest that the part of the house in which they took place was also semi-public, in which might suggest that the part of the house in which they took place was also semi-public, all exort the duration of the end games (2002, 239).

It is not clear to what extent the division of space described by G. Butler prevailed

The division of gender roles into public and private opheres in Newfoundland was no more straightforward than the division of speece. As Kongh, writing specifically about Irish-Newfoundland women in the outports of the southern Avalon from 1750 to 1860, points out, while the concept of a division between public and private spheres, as well as "freminise feeded of homeosticity and gasaving," did have an impact to Newfoundland, the differences between the "local realistics" of the working class so the southern Avalon and middle class constructions of ferminisnity" were large enough so that these concepts were not really incorporated into the working class understanding of the world (2001, frame).

5, 423). Irish, southern Avalon, working class women were active in the public sphere (frame 4, 331). The same seems to have held true for much of rural Newfoundland until well into the twentieth century.

In sociologist Marilyn Poeter's analysis, women operated wishin "separate spheres" and had "autocomy, control, and autority" within their own domain. The areas, which they controlds, were not, however, identical with private sphere, as generally understood. A different division of space was applicable. Porter suggests that there was a divisiting line at the "bisociline or "landwash," with men responsible for the work related to the fishery on the ocean side of that line and women responsible for the work cot the land side. Women were in charge of the kitchen, but, as discussed previously, the kitchen, at least in rural areas, was, practically speaking, a ""public" area of the community. Potentimisty between the community. Community business was off order with with his kitchen, with women present (1954, 44).

1.6 Gender Roles

I will address gender roles in relation to death rise in later chapters. To provide a larger context for that information, in this chapter discuss gender roles more broadly. M. Porter and fellow sociologist Sinclair have both pointed out that scholars writing about Newfoundland have expressed different opinions about the status of women. Sinclair indicates that some scholars credit women with significant power. They point to women's work in the fishery, their "control of their spicer of action," and the fact that they were on their own when their husbands were away for extended periods of time for work. Sinclair, however, indicates that this is not the only point of view expressed about moments you. According to other authors, "mee worked less hand, were served first by

women, took the key economic decisions, inherited fishing places and property, and generally expected women to move to their home village" (2006, 237-38).

M. Potter, in her article "She was Skipper of the Shore-Crew," made a similar point two decades before Sinclain did," but, utilité Sinclair, liaks the divergence in opinion in part to gender. She says that "male anthropologists' tended to emphasize "women's heavy work load, male authority in the family, male-biased inheritance rules, and the practice of exagoning." She credits' reminist statissic, on the other hand, with portraying rural women in Newfoundland as "relatively independent, politically and economically, and . . in possession of a vibrant and positive women's culture" (1995, 34).

In the rest of this section, I will closely examine women's roles and status in a several different areas. In particular, I will look at women's work roles, which have been particularly well-documented and well-analyzed, and two other areas of particular relevance to death: women's participation in religious practice and in performance genres.

1.6.1 Work Roles

Keough asserts that women had important work roles in their homes and in flahing: "In both family and community, they held considerable status and authority. They not only performed vital reproductive work for their households, but also became essential hore workers in family work units in the fishery, and were visible in various other capacities in the economic life of the area" (2001, frame 1, v). While this may have

²⁹ Although the version of Porter's essay that I used was published in 1995 in Their Lives and Times. Porter points out in a note preceding the text that it had previously been published in 1985, in Labour/LeTravail.

been particularly true of the southern Avalon between 1750 and 1860, to a large degree, it was also true of much, probably all, of rural Newfoundland.

It has been well documented that women had significant responsibilities to their households and to their communities that took them outside the house. Their work included not just housework, cooking, and childcare in their homes, but also gardening (Murray) 1979, 17-199, hoymaking (19), berrying (21-23), and processing fish (13), as well as work, such as cleaning schools and churches, that contributed to the community as whole (61-62, 64). Diver task that women with access to notem appliances would think of as home based might, in rural Newfoundland in the past, have included significant outdoor components. M. Porter points out that the first step in washing clothing was for fix where and other wood (1995, 39).

According to M. Potter, much of the work of women in Newfoundland, vaperficially the "doubtesial activities," was minint in accept on the work done by women in the American and European countrysides, generally (1995, 37). The factor that makes women's experience in Newfoundland different was their significant responsibilities for the fishery (1994-0), Abrilough women did not usually take part in the neutral fishing, they were highly involved in the processing off inh. In fact, women tended to handle "the final caring processes" more than men, as men might be fishing at the time such work was done (Marray 1997), 13-14). When fishing was at its busies, women clauge with children's did almost all of "the curing of fish." Koough states that this processing was understood to be the work of both sexes; "winners were on trenely 'helping' on the flakes and beaches" (2001, frame 3, 222), In the case of the "trap flokery," it was a woman, "the fishermant as wife," who was responsible for the overall work of processing, "including the hiring and usepration of labout" (M. Potter 1993, 47).

Nonetheless, the processing of fish was not an exclusively female task. M. Porter possible of the desired possible of the desi

Murray reports that in Elliston there was a principle guiding what work was slone bytem. In the property of th

In Keough's analysis, the "outdoor/indoor" schema is too rigid to describe how work was actually carried out. Labour involved "rhythms of complementary work routines," based on what worked best (2001, frame 3, 210). Work was divided up with

No Some of the people I interviewed also talked about women's work roles partly interms of custised an induse work. Mrs. Hilleir in St. Lamier Griquer, for instance, told me about making hay and picking berries, both of which are obviously undoor tasks and the state of the stat

Other women I interviewed understood the outside and inside work system differently. Mrs. Keamey (who, despite being an urbam woman, was clearly discussing the outports in this part of the interview) said, "men do the external things" (June 29, 2004). As discussed in more detail later in the text, Mrs. Sheppard saw the gendered division of labour much as Mrs. Keamey did.

considerable "flexibility," but some tasks, such as ocean fishing (for men) and childcare (for women) were strongly gendered (frame 3, 251-52). Other work was less gendered. For the most part "expedience and availability" determined who did what earden work. Some tasks were gendered seasonally. Women, for instance, were usually responsible for milking year round, and, during the summer, tracked down the free-roaming animals at the end of the day, but men dealt with "the stabling and feeding of animals for the winter." The gendered "division of labour" was partially based on how much "physical strength" was required for the task (frame 3, 230-31). In gardening, for instance, "digging and trenching" were typically men's work (frame 3, 228). Even when a task was considered to belong to one gender, some parts of the task might be done by the other gender (frame 3, 253).31 Women did most of the work of caring for chickens, but men might butcher them (frame 3, 231). When it was deemed necessary, members of either sex might do the work of the other, but "women more often assumed men's duties than the reverse." In particular, when men were away for the seal hunt or the bank fishery, "women were responsible for the entire management of all family work at home" (frame 3. 254).

Keough suggests that, in her context, women often preferred outside work (2001, frame 4,327). The point of hiring "servant girls," when a family could afford to do so, was to allow the female head of household to concentrate on "more important family enterprises," rather than domestic work. Keough says, "most women did not applie to "scape" outdoor work and immere themselves in housewifery ("frame 3, 233). Other members of the community reacted with" jees you some," If a woman could not engage in

³¹ Similarly, Murray indicates that in Elliston some tasks were shared by both genders (1979, 17-20). Despite the evidence that some tasks were shared, however, not everyone agrees that the gendered division of labour was flexible. Even though, as discussed above, M. Porter mentions that both men and women processed fish, she perceives work-related eender roles in Newfoundland to have been "externe" (1995, 41).

"outdoor work," either for health reasons or because she thought herself "'too grand'"
(frame 4, 327).

In addition to work for their households, some women on the Southern Avalon whose were ready for pay. Many worked as servants (Recough 2001, frame 3, 256), Some were "Tshing servanse" (frame 3, 257) be more frequently, such women worked in the hones (frame 3, 250). Women might also take in sewing or lumdry (frame 3, 266), sell produce (frame 4, 280), bite themselves out to do farm work (frame 4, 280), take in bounders (frame 4, 280), the proposite frame 4, 280), or an public houses (frame 4, 288). Sometimes they were paid for marsing or midwifery (frame 4, 280, 200, 300, 300 mes women worked as teachest (frame 4, 312). 35 Some of these jobs could be done in the women's own homes, but others called for greater involvement in the community, for women who taught or who ran shops or public houses, community involvement would have been significant.

Gendered work varied by class. At the same time that working class somen on the southern Avalon were leading productive and vigorous lives both inside and outside their homes, middle-class women focusued on "domenticity" ("Geough 2001, frame 3. 233). Keough notes that there was a significant difference between the understanding of ferminniny held by the frish-Newfoundland population on the Southern Shore and "the middle-class ferminne ideals of domenticity, fragilty, and dependence that increasingly circumscribed the lives of English gentry women in the area" ("frame 1, v). From the

Neough points out that, when done for other local residents, rather than "transient fishermen," nursing was over time incorporated into "networks of reciprocal exchange," and payment, if any, was "ink ind" (2001, frame 4, 302). For the most part, midwifery was also paid in kind, but court records do document midwives' fees (frame 4, 304).

³³ There were quite a few female teachers on the southern Avalon at this time, but this was not necessarily typical of Newfoundland as a whole (Keough 2001, frame 4, 314).

mid-1700s through the mid-1800s, the stigma attached to the performance of "outdoor work" by middle-class women grew and these women's primary tasks narrowed to raising children and overeeings gersum (fame, 4,200), to we plat financial circumstances, middle-class women did have limited job options. For instance, they might run an inn or teach (frame 7, 621). The "most acceptable" way, however, for middle-class women to provide for themselves was to marry (fame 7, 624).

The limitations Keough describes for middle-class women's work may have been local to the Southern Store, as a few such women run businesses during the 1800s in Port de Grave. Aufteress gives two examples of women who took over the maning of their husbands' mercuatile firms when the husbands died or were iii (1997, 57, 59). Andrews describes one of these women, June Furneaux, as "an energetic business woman."

Furneaux, along with her daughter, later ran a store, as well as the first local post office (59-40).

In other ways, however, women in Conception Bay may, at least at a later time, have been less involved in work outside the home. Mrs. Sheppard in Port de Grave in Conception Bay referred so the inside/outside system for classification of work, but in her view the work itself was gendered differently. She said, "The men done men's work outside. They had cattle to tend to, they had nets to look after." She said that men did mout, but not all, of the work in any small shop the family had. She added, "but the women looked after the house, all the cooking, the children, their clothes, she mostly made most all of it. That was women's work and the men did the outside work" (Sept. 27, 2020).

Women's contribution to the work of the community did not necessarily consist solely of participation in the work itself. Anthropologist Dona Davis reports that the division of labour in regards to the fishery in a community she calls Grey Rock Harbour relegated to women the task of worrying about the safety of the fishermen. She says, "It is the Harbour women who actually deal with the risk and uncertainty of fishing. Worrying is one of the jobs a fisherman leaves to his wife." Consequently, Grey Rock Harbour women world-al to at add this was seen as part of women's role in this community (1988, 217). The fact that women had taken on this task, allowed the men to do the work, while doweplaying its danger (1986, 138). According to Davis, "Worry is a status enhancing moral duty of women. Symbolically it is the woman's worry that keeps the tuborial's bota (1962, 1978, 1974).

Not only did women have important roles to play in their communities, but their

contributions were often recognized. Murray quotes a nale informant, Iosish Hobbs as asying, of the fishery, "The woman was more than fifty percent" (1978; 12). From M. Petter's description, his attitude was on unique."Whenever they are asked, New foundland men unbesitatingly credit women with at least half the work of the family. There is an air of something like awe in the folkhore descriptions older men give of the women of their yould (1995; 41). Recognize quotes used the information as asying "Women did it all." Respect was due a woman who, in addition to doing her own work, took on" num's work when necessary" (2001, frame 2, 255). The work women did was vashed and thought requires a mach skill ask to when the mid-frame 4, 126).

In the St. John's area, there was a greater range of variation in women's lives. Gendered work roles in the farming areas in and near the city were substantially similar

³¹ The pattern Davis reports was not characterists of all Nordsmudland communities. First noted that women in Call Husbow were reluctuot answer his questions about the upcoming seaf fishery, whether they addressed relatively reagnantic occurrent. From they thought the men would oft por optentially more emotional issues ("what they thought about their husbands paratising of such a rigorous and dangerous stars?" Fars's confined mode the lack of response was resolved by the explanation from core of those women. "You do that they are partially more and it is got bad, they'll say you admirable for a woman to express emotional interest in her husbands of Shing activities."

to those in the outports, in terms of their overall flexibility, the involvement of women in work outside the home, and the distinction between inside and outside work. Marray, in Cover Don't Know In's Sanday, says, "The men did the heavy work, and, often, work that took them away from the farm, while the women looked after the household duties and helped with farm work outside the home when needed" (2002, 84). The phrase "when needed" included a range of circumstances under which women and girls did a significant amount of the farm work.

Men did more of the work that involved leaving the farm and/or interaction with the public. Murray says that between 1900 and 1950, "farm mon appear to have been more socially active than farm women, in most cases it was the men of the family who represented the farm to the customers, to the business words, and to fellow farmers." (2002, 223-34). They also delivered mills (p). Place greater involvement with the outside world extended to buying green'es (although Murray quotes Philip Field, as saying that in his family, his mother made out a list and his father got exactly what was on the list) (223).

While women's daties kept them closer to home than men's did, they were by no means entirely restricted to the house. Onside tasks that might be typically done by women included raising vegetables, removing rocks from the fields, "working at the grass". (Murray 2002, SS), and taking one of chickens (128). Murray describes berry-picking as a task that adult women were more likely to engage in than adult men. In addition to being an outdoor task, horry-picking, judging by Murray's description, was at least sometimes done agave from the farm of V3-43.

Murray thinks that men, on the other hand, generally did none of the inside work and suggests that her informant Iris Dillon's description of her husband is probably

³⁵ I suspect that this activity is probably making hay, rather than lawn care.

typical of men of this time and place: "He was an outdoors man. Once he came in the house 'twas 'get me,' and 'hand me,' and ... expected to be waited on hand and foot in the house. That's how it was then' (2002, 84, cllipsis points in original).

Gender to the flexibility was necessary on "small and medium holdings," where typically the husband had a job off the farm, with the result that other members of the family were responsible for much of the work. Under those circumstances, the wife became "responsible for the day-to-day running of the farm." In such cases, the fact that women generally did not have jobs away from home made them available for what, under other circumstances, might be considered man's work. Marray say. "The woman was the corneratore, always there." Talking about a specific female informant whose family was in this situation, Marray points out that this informant's experience was roughly similar to that of gifts raised in fishing families (2002, 86).

In some cases, the particular circumstances of individual families required flexibility in gender roles. Murray describes families with only female children, in which flee girth had to do what was normally considered boys' work? (2002, 89). Murray abor discusses two farm families in which the husband had died and the wife continued to run the farm on her own after the death. Murray points out that both widows had young children and did not have income "from an outside job." The stakes were high for these families. Gerald Kelly, whose mother was one of those widows, reported. "We didn't have to go to an orphamage" (49-45). It seems likely that any social disapproval this arrangement might have generally occasioned was mitigated by the fact that the mother was keeping her family coperber.

Men did sometimes do work that was typically female. One reason for such flexibility might be desperation in an emergency situation. Murray's informant, Mary Collins, describes how her husband took unusual (if temporary) responsibility for childcare when seven of her children had whooping cough, and then had measles and German measles, as well as jaundice. She reports that, although her husband worked a full-time job off the farm, when he arrived home and had eaten, he would take over care of the sick children until 200 a.m., so that she could get some sleep (2002, 186-87).

Murray mentions several men and boys who raised chickens. In all the cases she describes, however, the focus of the male participants seems to have been different from that of the typical femaler niner of chickens. According to Murray, although women did sell eggs, the primary point in raising chickens was to produce eggs for the household, and most households did not have many chickens. The male chicken farmers she describes typically raised fair gen lamber of chickens, usually (penthagi survailably) for commercial purposes (2002, 128-31). Murray also notes that while growing flowers in a front garden was usually women's work, her informant Robert falliday reports that one of his uncles took care of the flowers on the family farm and another male member of the family also paid attention to them (81).

In addition to housework and farm work, farmwomen sometimes did work that brought in some extra money. For the most part such work could be done from home. According to Murray, it was not uncommon for women to sell eggs. Her informant May Collins described how two days a week her mother transported not only eggs, but milk and butter, into St. John's by hone and cut to sell them (2002, 128). Farmwomen also sometimes provided catering services or ran tearonoms, on either an ongoing or occasional basis (186-69). Mary Aybarad, as a young, unmarried woman bring on a farm, brought in a little extra money by sewing. Later, she had at least some involvement with a store she owned with her husband; Murray quotes her as saying of it, "We fixed that up before we were married and med a nice is do for "C2002, 195). The relative gender flexibility of these farms novisithstanding, public and private spaces were much more sharply separated in St. John's and the division between them was much more rigid, with women generally more strongly restricted to the private ophere. In historian Nuncy Forestell's article, "Times Were Hard: The Pattern of Women's Fald Labour in St. Jehn's Between the Two World Wan," she says that women did work contailed from born, but generally created such owt whether they narried, A large proportion of unmarried women workers worked in the domestic sphere, as paid servants. Those unmarried women in St. Jehn's who worked were still tool to their family homen (1995, St.) over hill free at hose with either more than shift lived as sevarates in the home of their employer (79). Living at home was partly a matter of economics, but also reflected general desire to retain control over young women, as the fact of working coasisé the home was, in and of fiself, (hought to make them more univariable to the dangers of sexual immorality" (82). It was not unusual for married women to bring in some incone, but (as was the case with the farm women discussed above) it would be throught work they could do no home (76-7).

Even so, women's participation in the work force was increasing at this time. Hintorian Carla Wheaton, in her article "Women and Water Street: Constructing Gender in the Department Stores of St. John's, 1892-1996", points out that from World War I on, more women started to work and that this is reflected in alwerining for "smocks and uniforms for a variety of acceptable female occupations." She notes that the options were "largely limited," but the list the gives includes not only domensic service, but also a range of unkilled, semi-skilled, and professional jobs ontide the home: "maid, office or shop clerk, beattician, wattress, more and teacher." Women's employment increased again in the 1990s, while World War II was in progress (2006, 112). There was one significant way in which, during at least part of the 1900s, women were attributed to the home. According to folkbrist with the destroy mobile and men mere attributed to the home. According to folkbrist with the depotent Kolish, a common pattern in rural Westondanda, as of the 1910s, was for young men to stay in their communities and fish, but for young women of the same age ("outly teera") to go elsewhere, with the expectation that they would care for themselves. They were 'on their cow's a near lay age (1984, 1994.09, "Smillarly, Marry's informant Mary Aylward reported that in her parent's generation in was customary far women to marry fairly late in life, at least as compared to her own generation. Her mother had not married until the was thirty-three, but as a young woman in her late teens had goes to the States. Although Aylward does not give the specific reason for her mother's short-term emigration, the mikes a parallel with the situation on the Southern Short, where it was common for young women to go to the States to work as domestic servants, when it was common for young women to go to the States to work as domestic servants, when it was common for young women to go to the States to work as domestic servants, while several of the made children in a family might stay home and fish (2002, 191). While women, at least in theoxy, led it focurried very much on home, they sometimes had the opportunity for wider experience prior to marriage.

1.6.2 Religious Roles

Women also played important spiritual roles. On the southern Avalon, his was probably, in part, because up until the mid-1800s there was a great shortage of priests. Mach of what women did spiritually was family-based, but, at least at a fairly ordry stage, they also took on "religious authority" in more public ways (Koough 2001, frame 4, 149-50). Bishop Plenning worse that prior to the 1780s, when official Catholicism was first able to establish in the fil in Newfoundland, "The holy Sacrament on Martinony debased

³⁶ Kodish does not specify how these very young women supported themselves, but most likely many of them went into domestic service.

into a sort of 'civil contract,' was administered by captains of boats, by police, by magistrates and frequently by women" (qul. in Keough, frame 4, 349, emphasis here). ³¹ Women also had important roles in folk belief, or what Keough calls "an alternative belief system" (frame 5, 427).

Protestant women might also have public spiritual roles. Davis describes how a particular woman. "Autt Lydia" would be "choose to lead a prayer at proyer merings" at times when fish were hard to find. This was supposed to invariably have increased the availability of fish by the next day. The efficacy of this woman's prayers was thought to stem from her character: the was "to good and kina" (Oavis 1988, 217). ³⁸ Methodist William James Button, a merchant of New Melhosome, Trinity Bay reported in his 1921 diary, in a brief summary of who led which Sunday church service, "service cond. by wife in the a.m." (May 15). This was not usual in his context, in the course of work for the Maritime History Archive, which houses them, I have transcribed all of the Button diaries in the collection. In some of them, Button frequently mentions who conducts various religious services, but this is the only time that he reports that his wife (or any other woman) has done so. In fact, I am not sure he did not make an error in this entry. Nevertheste, his who dad at least one derificial policy her liquing religions for the sure that his wife (or any other woman) has done so. In fact, I am not sure he did not make an error in this entry.

³⁷ It is not entirely clear in context what source Keough is quoting. A likely possibility, however, is the 103 series of the Roman Catholic Archdiocese Archives, St. John's, Bishop Michael A. Fleming Papers, 1829-50. Keough does give the date of the document as the 1830s (frame 4, 349).

³⁸ As a result of the Reverend Harvey Moses's publication of this story as How the Fish Come to Hant's Harbour in 1868, it became quite widespread (Encyc. of N & L 1993, vol. 4, s.v. "Pelley, Elizabeth"). My thanks to Philip Hiscock for noting the story's legendary aspect and pointing me to appropriate sources.

³⁰ See, for instance October 31 and December 12 in 1920 or March 13, April 3, April 17, April 24, and May 8 in 1921.

Women also had spiritual influence in smaller, more private contexts and this was probably more typical. Folklorist Anta Bets, writing about a group of communities in the vicinity of Clattice Harbour, Placenia Bay, in the relatively receap past, report that womens run the religious life of the family and were the priest." "most serious and useful allies in any given community." "They took responsibility for the participation of other family members in various religious activities, such as attending Mass and taking part in various. Lenten obligation. They also feeded off "various clattents, real or imagnéric" by means of "blessed candles" and St. Anne's oil (1988, 12). Best asserts that women "in spiritual and psychological terms… were completely in charge of community life." Their pre-eminence in those areas was, "in a subtle and complex" way, recognized within the community, even though, "Men might occasionally grumble" (9-10).

1.6.3 Performance Genres

Their contributions in other aspects of community life noveithstanding, women seem to have seldon participated in public performances of some local arforms. In Thomas' description of "public" and "private" traditions of storytelling among French-speakers on the Port-au-Port Peninsula, he says the participants in public storytelling were mostly made [058, 425, Male panel or was not, in Thomas' indernatualing, an absolute requirement, however (42, 62). At the time of Thomas' research, those people who told stories in private contexts were usually women (59), although they could be of either sex (57).

Other folklorists have documented similar patterns for folk singing in Newfoundland. Kodish reports that typically men took part in "public display of songs,"

⁴⁰ Anita Best has graciously given me permission to make use of her unpublished paper.

usually at "times' or parties." Women engaged in "private display" via "ballad books," consisting of the words of songs, which the sowers of the ballad books either elipped from other sources ower out. Such books could be used in ammeber of ways. Their owners might look at them "for their own pleasure," but might also show them to others "oe entertain." The books might also serve as reference material, to be consulted should a disagreement strice or a singer need words. Goodhi discusses the backgound of a particular compiler of ballad books, Mary Caul. Although Mrs. Caul had acquired a good-sized repertoire during early adolescences, the only rarely "sang in frost of others" at that time and, ther (Golwone flor marrialses, proped performing at Ik, Kodish suggests that any singing she did in those years was done privately, while working. Much later in life, in addition to compiling the ballad books, the resumed singing (1983, 112-34).

Gernal Posits were shown a married console in Calvert when both had a strong the contractions of the contraction of the contract

connection to the singing tradition. The husband was known in the community as a singer (1976, 110-11) a status that, in Newtonedland, usually correlates with public "performance at community events, used, as concerts at the local choice of cultural full" (109). In Pocias's estimation, however, the wife's voice "had much more depth" and she had likely had in the past a more extensive reperioric containing a broader range of material (111). See had not materiare that hadson insertent the humbed's resperiories and could prompt limit be did not remember a word or two of a song, but, when she sang a song in Pocias's presenter, the husband could not do the same for her (113). The wife was not, however, acknowledged by the community as a singer (111).

Pocius attributes this to several factors, including "her duties as a married woman." He points out that the wife, who had lived in St. John's prior to her marriage, came to Calvert as an "outsider." He suspects that this, in combination with the potential "conflict with her busband's status" also worked against her acknowledgement as a singer. This particular woman's situation notwithstanding, it was evidently also possible in Calwert (or, at least, had been in the previous generation) for a woman who was an outsider to be recognized in the community as a singer. Both the husband's parents were acknowledged as singers, even though, like the wife, they were initially outsiders to the community, having moved there from Arcenta in Placentia Bay (1976, 111-12).

The degree to which women participated in the public sphere varied, according to which aspect of life was involved. Women had significant work roles outside the home. Their involvement in religion was also significant, but, while women did have leadership roles in this sera, it was less common. They also, at least in some geographic areas, had fewer opportunities for participation in local performance genres.

This variability may be related to the fact that there were other cultural forces working both for and against women's visibility and participation in the public sphere. "Middle-class maginates/administrators," who were often merchants or related to merchants, preceived "the working woman" as "an economic necessity." Encouraging women to restrict themselves to the home did not make economic seems to them (Rocuph 2001, frame 7, 601-02). The Catholic Church, on the other hand, exerted pressure for "respectability" on selfmed by the middle class and by the church) on all its members. Women, specifically, were the targest of Chabolic pressure toward-fremisine felsel of domesticity and dependence" (frame 4, 366). To a large extent the working class was not annealize to this pressure; the Catholic Church's model of freminismy was simply too far removed from "the vastiles of phebrious woman?" Isser. "Nevertheless, so later than the 1830s, this pressure did result in some changes (Kecuph 2001, frame 7, 611-12).

Although Ix lowor most about pressure from the Catholic Church, there were almost certainly other frorces pushing towards "respectability," as well. A will become clear

later in the thesis, at least in St. John's, such pressures seem to have strongly impacted not just Catholics, but Protestants.

1.7 Development of Ideas When I went into the field. I was not sure what aspects of gender and funeral

customs I was interested in, other than, in a very general way, the presence or absence of either sex at various death rites. During the project's early stages, I hoped to compare past and present. It became clear as I wrote, however, that I had not collected sufficient relevant information about the funeral procession in the present. This was partly because I had been thinking about the funeral procession as taking place on the roads in the community and failed to connect it with the procession in the church. In addition, I was so focussed on male-only funerals that I did not realize until fairly late in the development of my ideas that exclusion of women was not the only gender issue related to the procession. Retrospectively, I should have asked questions about whether the arrangement of modern funeral processions is in any way gendered, not just questions about whether women are included. Without that information, a good comparison of past and present processions was not musible. In addition, the information I had collected about sorrow in the present was not very detailed. I think my informants may have taken the expression of sorrow in their local contexts for granted and not thought it necessary to describe it in much in depth. In retrospect, I wish I had pushed a bit more for information on this tonic

From the broad range of questions I asked and the diverse material I collected, it became clear to me that, at least in some contexts, death rites included strong elements of both sorrow and revelry, which were embedded in a ritual structure that gave some parts of the proceedings an air of solemnity. The exact balance between these elements, which varied depending on a number of features, including religion and the community, intrigued me. These components of the emotional atmosphere and their interconnections with gender roles emerged as the focus of my thesis.

In Chapter Three, "British Death Customs," I look at solemnity, sorrow and revelry as practiced historically in the British Isles. The next few chapters examine solemnity, sorrow, and revelry as they are expressed in Newfoundland. In Chapter Four, "Solemnity: 'The Whole Tone of Everything was Black; the Coffin was Draped in Black; the Hymns Sounded Black," I explore solemnity, with a focus on one specific custom, the funeral procession. I discuss the arrangement of the procession and the different ways in which it was gendered. I also consider the gendering of the role of pallbearer. Chapter Five: "Sorrow: 'Some People Get Very Distraught, but Others Don't," looks at the various ways in which residents of Newfoundland expressed their sorrow following a death and discusses the gendered range of emotional expression in different geographic and religious contexts. Chapter Six, "Revelry: 'You . . . Made Your Own Fun, Whether It was Living or Dying," discusses wake revelry. Here I explore differences between wake revelry in Ireland and Newfoundland, contrast the wake customs of rural areas and St. John's, and examine gender in relation to wake revelry. Finally, in Chapter Seven. "Conclusions," I draw together the various pieces of my thesis and finish my analysis. To lay the foundation for this work, however, in this chapter I look at aspects of the historic, demographic, and cultural contexts of Newfoundland and the specific communities where I did fieldwork. In the next chapter I turn to a discussion of the theoretical underpinnings of my thesis. I begin by discussing post-structuralism and rites of passage. I then address scholarship on emotional expression, including scholarly understandings of solemnity,

sorrow, and revelry in death rites cross-culturally. I wrap up the chapter with another, more cross-cultural examination of public and private space.

Chapter Two: An Overview of Literature and Theoretical Approaches Relevant to a Folkloristic Study of Emotions Following Death

Building from the general introduction to my thesis provided in the last chapter, here I introduce the theoretical approaches that shape my consideration of the emotional atmosphere following a death. This thesis focuses on the intersection of emotional expression with custom, specifically rites of passage. Hence, in the earlier part of this chapter, I discuss structural approaches to rites of passage. Later I discuss thereis that inform my thinking on emotions, their expression, and their performance, previous work on the division of culture into public and private spheres; and Goffman's conceptualization of front and back regions in relation to performance. I will start,

conceptualization of front and back regions in relation to performance. I will start, however, by discussing post-structuralism, a theory that can be applied to all aspects of my study.

2.1 Post-Structuralism

Post-ancentralism is an underlying theoretical approach of this thesis. According to feminist and critical and cultural theorist Chris Weedon, post-atructuralist theory is based on linguist and structuralist Fereinland de Saussure's slee that "language, far from reflecting an alteredy given social reality, constitutes social reality for us. Neither rocial reality not the "natural world" has fixed intrinsic meanings which language reflects or expresses" (1998, 22). Post-atructuralism builds from Saussure's exceept of the "viagor," Signs have two components — a word, which may be written or spoken, and is called the "signified" (23). emphasis in orieinal. The estatismids between suitfield and ulturely is not independently and the "meaning" of that signifier, which is called the "signified" (23).

the qualities of either component of the sign; Weedon describes it as "arbitrary." The different signs have meaning only in relationship to other signs. They are meaningless in isolation (23).

The difference between Sansusur's approach and post-structuralism is the understanding of the meaning of signs. Sassusure saw "meaning" as lying in the structure (i.e. the set of relationships within language), which he understood to be "triace." "Produstructuralist approaches, however, perceive that the meaning of the signifier can and does change. As Weedon points on at signifier may mean multiple things (some of which may appear to be in opposition to each other and those meanings are not necessarily state in the long term. The meaning of a particular signifier changes with the "discursive cortext" in which the signifier occurs (1996, 32-25). An important concept is post-structuralism is "subjectivity," which Weedon difficus as the conscious and unconcious thoughts and emotions of the individual, her sense of herself and her ways of understanding her relation to the world" (32). Since, exceeding to post-structuralism, our subjectivity is not interest in who we are, generically speaking, then it is instead "socially produced" (21). It is also complete: it is not stable, but changing, and it contradicts intelf (22-33).

Mark Fortier, in Theory/Thomer. An Introduction, suggests that scholars using post-transmittal sequenches tent to apply then to "quirky, of thismoon, Incomplete or ambiguous works." Post-structuralism, in other words, is a useful approach for dealing with material that appears contradictory or that does not seem to fit together cohesively. Fortier frames this issue as a question." An obstruction, pattern and yettern the less way of looking at culture, or is it composed of fragmentary, singular and poculiar elements that call for more ad hoc analysis." (2002, 58). Because broad aspects of culture (such as generate of folkolor as the products of many popels, they are Italys to be much messile. than a well-structured work of art produced by one person. Thus, on Fortier's terms, poststructuralism is a good approach to such aspects of culture.

In discussing post-structuralism's relevance to archaeology, Biørnar Olsen makes several points that could apply to the study of folklore, generally, and custom, in particular. In order to make the case that a theory used in literary criticism could be relevant to archaeology, even though, superficially, the two areas do not have much in common, he argues that literary criticism and archaeology are actually similar in a number of ways. First of all, experts in both archaeology and literary criticism work towards "interpretation of 'texts'" (1990, 164). Although Olsen does not make this clear immediately in context, from his slightly earlier discussion of the expansion of "the textual" (163) and from his second and third points, it appears that he uses the term "texts" to refer both to the physical objects about which archaeologists usually write and the works they produce about those objects. Secondly, Olsen suggests that it is possible to view material culture and text as "analogous." Most importantly for immediate purposes, this means that one can interpret material culture in the same way that text is interpreted. In addition, material culture, like text, can be understood in ways that do not necessarily have much to do with the goals of the creator/author. Thirdly, material culture needs to be translated into language to be "archaeologically conceivable." Although material culture can be seen as a "text" in and of itself, archaeologists also use written or spoken words to communicate about material culture, and thus use "text" in a more literal sense (164).

The study of custom is also, to a large extent, the study of "texts," both because custom can be interpreted in much the same way as a written text and because, like

¹ This does not mean that structuralism is an inappropriate approach. As Fortier points out, post-structuralism grew out of structuralism: "There would be no post-structuralism without a structuralism to build on" (2002, 173-74). In addition, it is useful to know what is the same in a cultural context, before examining in detail what is different and what does not appear to make sense.

archaeologists, folklorists communicate through language (whether the material about which communication takes place is verbal or not) and thus produce "texts." Further, folklorists and their informants generally communicate largely through language. Interviews can be seen as text in a relatively literal sense; transcriptions are certainly a text. Even though custom comists largely of action (in which words may or may not be involved), much of the study of custom is based, in one way or another, on spoken or written texts.

A few scholars have looked at the use of post-orientalist theory by folkorists. For instance, Martha C. Sims and Martine Stephens, in Living Folkors: An Introduction to the Study of People and Their Tradition, devote a significant prioring of their chapter on "Approaches to Interpreting Folklors" to post-structuralist methods of interpretation. They include a number of theories under that general approach, including "forminate interpretations, received enforception and intersectionality". According to Sims and Stephens. "Post-structuralist approaches look beyond the organization of elements in a text, or the order of events in a performance, or the belief that a single principle or idea provides the answer to what something means. The interpretations seek wider connections to other kinds of texts and events and acknowledge that there may be more than one possible meaning, depending on cultural and social contexts." (2005, 19), couphasis in crigital). ²Sims and Stephens describe a range of work by folklorists as post-structuralist (193-54, 197-58, 199-200).

² This explanation of post-structuralism contents in some ways with Weedon's explanation. Weedon is concerned largely with the multiple understandings within an individual's psyche, whereas Sims and Stephens are concerned with multiple meanings more generally. Weedon sees multiple understandings as inevitable, but Sims and Stephens see them as a possibility. Nevertheless, both works associate post-structuralism with a flexibility or ambiguity of meaning and the way in which meaning is understood.

Not all folklorists see post-structuralism positively. Simon Bronner agrees that post-tructuralism recognizes multiple meanings for a work, but he sees this is a a drawback." Influence by the conception of their reflexive release apart of the performance, poststructuralist folklorists increasingly took the subjective position that inevitably a plurality and instability of meaning are at work. They left meaning to the intention of the performence or the reception of the audione, thus densying or evaling the relation of empirical method to theory" (2006, 407), In Bronner's perception, the use of post-structuralist approaches has "had the consequence of limiting use of method associated with the production of bypothere and generalization as a lathuratis of the scientific advancement of knowledge." In his opinion, the adoption of post-structuralist approaches "tid not advance the discipline," but instead has resulted in "self-doubt" and auxilies about its state (404-55).

According to Brenner, fishkristis, as a group, chose post-structural over-structural approaches "at a critical time in their intellectual history" (2006, 405), Implicitly, he sees post-structuralism as the dominant trend in the field, although the acknowledges that adherence to post-structuralist approaches in often not explicitly stated. He says, "Although many folklorists might not confess to being post-structuralists, a number of performance and other theoretical approaches appear to more away from method involving a superation of a definite conclusion," (407, 608).

Since I have acknowledged post-structuralist learnings, it should come as no supprise that I do not agree with Bromer's rejection of post-structuralism. Nonetheless, I think there are fair criticisms that can be made of the theory, Historian Willem Krough, who uses both post-structuralist and empirical approaches (2001, frame 1, 59). acknowledges post-structuralism's value in insagnating "new avenues of exploration in history' (55) that also warns that post-structuralism can be applied in an unbalanced way.

with "exclusive concentration on discourse analysis" and consequently too little focus on "experience" (58).

Similarly, literary theorist Terry Engleton points out that post-structuralism may be taken too far, with the side effect that the classical motion of mitty, earlier, menning and knowledge" have been called into question. In fact, in "Left academic circles," the use of such words became questionable and the preferred philosophy was "the dogma that we could never how anything at all (1981), 143–141. Engleton utributes a particularly extreme approach to Paul de Man, who, he said, "has been devoted to demonstrating that literary language constantly undermines in sown menting" and who thinks that this self-endermine is the "encesse" of literature" (145).

I agree with Engleton's call for a more balanced approach. He refers to the work of philosopher and post-entermatists Joseph Derrida and asserts that Derrida for seeking, aboutfly, to deny the existence of relatively determinant traths, meanings, identities, historical continuities, be in seeking rather to see such things as the effects of a waker and deepen history (1983, 1483, 1184) upon the Ablasco, where meaning is notine cutiety fixed nor completely fluid, is my preferred approach to post-structuralism; interpretation of "exts" (whether defined narrowly or broadly) may potentially be varied, but still must arise from the text itself and its context. Like the work of other scholars using post-structural approaches, my work recognizes that various cultural forms (in this thesis, specifically cuttom) may have more than one meaning and be understood in different ways by different people. Nevertheless, the range of possible meanings is not infinite. Rather, meaning is grounded in the actual customs, as practiced, and the cultural understanding through which people is whose customs.

2.2 Rites of Passage

Much of the early work on rites of passage is structuralist, rather than poststructuralist, but remains important in the study of custom. Arnold van Gemeny, in his groundbreaking work on such ries, points out that transitions between "profane" and "sacred" (or vice versa) must be acknowledged by "going through an intermediate stage" (1990, 1). In Van Gemop's understanding, what is sacred and what is profane varies according to circumstance. Some groups of people are inherently "sacred," but individuals within those groups may be more or less sacred than other people in their group (12).

People's relative sacredness may change over time. Van Gemep asserts, for instance, that women are inherently "sacred to all adult men," but that a woman's pregnancy results in her being also sacred in relation to most other women. Rimal partification following both returns a woman to a profine state with respect to other women, but not with respect to men. Similarly, a traveller who leaves home, leaves a life that is profine and, from the perspective of people to whom he is a foreigner, becomes sacred. According to van Germep, rifes of passage are important, because movement from one state of being to another results in the same person preciving the same thing as sacred or profine at different times. This is sufficiently disturbing, not just for the

3 Van Gennep perceives that the sacred is interwoven with a much larger

proportion of the cultures in societies he considers "tent advanced" compared to those he considers more as As will be seen in some of the material circle in this culture and others, van Genney's theories are now considered applicable to modern cultures. In "order a consideration of the consideration o

particular person involved, but for the culture as a whole, that ritual must be performed to minimize the impact (1960, 12-13).

Van Gemerp give a list of possible transitions of this type that might occur in one life, from a naile perspective. "birth, social puberty, marriage, fulterhood, advancement to a higher class, occupational specialization, and denth," as well as a list of many of the associated rimate." "ceremonies of birth, childbood, social puberty, betrobalt, marriage, reperspancy, fulterhood, nistitation into religious societies, and funerals." According to van Gemep, the point of these rimals is assisting transition "from one defined position to another which is equally well defined." Since these rimals have the same basic focus, they rend to be similar is some ways (1904).

Van Gemeep gives the term "ritor of passangs" to this type of ritual. Such rites are made up of "riter of separation, transition rites, and riter of incorporation (1960, 10-11, emphasis in original). To explain his terminology, van Gemeep makes an analogy to traveling between countries or regions (15). He says that in the past and in areas where the population is, in his estimation, "remi-civilized," adjacent countries did not share a common boundary, but were separated by "neutral" territory. Movement between two countries, in these circumstances, would put one temperatily "retween two worlds." It would also, from the point of view of those in the two countries involved, put one in "sacred" space, but, from one's own point of view, as an occupant of the neutral area, the two countries would be "sacred" (17-18). Travel between different countries involved various formalisies" dealing with both the sacred and produce levels of life (15). In fact, travel between or out an including individual housestal also involved similar rices, although the neutral territory decreased with the size of the goographic units (down to and including individual houses) also involved similar rices, although the neutral territory decreased with the size of the goographic unit in question. With smaller units, it might be as small as "a simple stone, a beam, or a threshold" (19).

There are several ceremonies that might be involved in crossing an in-between area or therehold, read or symbolic. They start with "rise of separation from previous auronatings" or "preliminal rises," which van Gennep describe as "purifications" involving "washing, cleansing, etc." "framiotion rises" or "limitude for interchold rises?" are those that take place actually at the threshold (1980, 20.21, emphasis in original). According to van Gennep, in houses the door separates "the foreign and domestic worlds" and in secret buildings it separates "the prediaze and secret worlds." For this reason, "to cross the threshold is to unite onceieff with a new world. "Finally, there are "rises of incorporation," which may, for instance, involve eating a meal with other people or a gift of site (20.21).

Van Gemerp does not assert that all rimats associated with life passages are solely "rites of passage." Rather, the different types of life passage have various additional purposes. For example, van Gemerp mensions that "defensive rise" are often connected to funerals and "fertility rites" to weddings. Nor, according to Van Gennep, is there a similar balance of rites of separation, transition, and incorporation for all life passages. On the contrary, he says that certain types of rites tend to predominate when certain life events are marked (1980, 11-12).

In the case of funerals, "rites of transition" are important, both in terms of their length and the degree of elaboration. "Rites of incorporation" (in particular, those rites by which the deceased transitions to "the world of the dead") are even more so. 5 It is not

⁴ As anthropologist Victor Turner points out, "limen" is a Latin word meaning "threshold" (1969, 94).

⁵ Earlier in Rites of Passage, van Gennep asserts that "rites of separation" are particularly emphasized at funerals (1960, 11). He seems, however, to have rethought this y the time he got to his chapter on funerals. There he asserts that while it is natural to imagine that "rites of separation" would be important in relation to death, the data shows

only the dead who must experience this rite of passage, but also those who survive them. In the case of the bereaved, the limital phase is the period of mourning; rite of its office of the period of mourning and rite of its opportunity necessary of the period of mourning sometimes parallels the period of transition for the deceased person. Both the deceased person and his or her relative exist "between the world of the living and the world of the dead." The doceases of the relatives has been deceased person and the state of the deceased generally must undergo the longest period of mourning (1900, 146-147).

Robert Dinn applies was Groney's model, as developed by Victor Turner and other ambreoplositys, to the death rise of tury. St Ellmands during the period between 1439 and 1530, "These death rites, Judging by Dinn's description, seem to have been, in bead general outline, fairly typical of Western, particularly Catholis, death rites up through the introduction of the furnat lone. Dim places in the category of "the rimal of separation" those rites which occurred either right before the death or right after it, including all the rimals that took place before the body was removed from the house (1992, 153-64).

Dinn's "liminal phase" covers the movement of the corpse from the home to the grave, In addition to the funeral service in the church itself, it includes the processions from the home before the service and to the cemetery after it (1992, 154). Given that the

that there are actually relatively few rites of this type connected to death and they are not very complex (146).

⁶ Dinn does not actually credit van Gennep with this theory, but refers to it as "the three stages which anthropologists have found typically to constitute a rite of passage" and cites Turner's work and that of several other scholars (1992, 166; see endnote 10).

concept of liminality relies on the metaphor of travel from place to place, this phase appropriately includes the process whereby the coupse is literally in transit from one place to another and symbolically from one state to another (i.e. living person in home to dead person in gravely. This period is also central to the rises, both temporally (in a very broad sense) and, arguably, in general importance.

Finally, in Dinn's understanding, "the rittual of integration" included the burial of the body and the death rites following it. Among these might be a funcar feast or a distribution of food to those in meed (1992, 15s-57). Although Dinn does not make this explicit, the marking of specific periods of time following the burial (i.e. the seventh day, thirtieth day, or anniversary) may also fall into this category (160). Van Gennep's theory of rites of passage is readily applicable to medieval Bury St Edmunds and, by extension, to other Western contexts.

E. R. Leach building, in part, on van Germept's work, diagrams and describes the pattern of time at festivable in relation to the passage of time generally. "Phase A" of Leach's schema is "the rite of searcalization or separation," whereas its opposite, "Phase C," is a "rite of descratization or aggregation" corresponding to van Gennep's "rites of incorporation," Either may be marked by particularly formal behaviour or by ins opposite, "velebrations of the Fancy Dress type, masquerades, revels." Leach asserts that at many festivats Phase A and Phase C misre each other, so that if one is formal, the other may well be a "masquerades". Another form on "ritual behaviour" is "role reversal." Leach thinks this occurs infrequently, but, when it does, is a market of "Phase B," "the margiant state," which corresponds to van Gemep's "ramation ries"; this is the limital period. In the same way that "Phase A" and "Phase C" are often the opposite of each other, "Phase B" is the opposite of o'vodinary secular life." Leach believes that behaviour of this sort is

connected with various sorts of endings: "with funerals or with rites de passage (symbolic funerals) or with the year's end" (134-36).

2.3 Relationship between Emotion and Ritual

Post-structuralism and structuralism are broad, general approaches that inform my study, but, in order to address the specific content of any thesis, I also draw heavily on literature that specifically looks at emotions, and, especially, emotional expression in relation to death.

2.3.1 Emotion and Culture

Although it is clear that there is a connection between emotion and culture and, specifically, between emotion and final, scholars do not uniformly agree on what form that connection takes. Overall, they have usually concentrated on either the biological ecomponent of emotion or the cultural component. Proponents of the biological approach think that emotion is "universal," while those who perceive emotion as cultural, believe it to be "uritable and cultural specific" (bildine 2005, 25-27), Several different scholars base attempted to bring the approaches together (28-29). According to Authrepologish Kay Milton, one possible way to deal simultaneously with both biological and cultural components of emotion is to differentiate between "feelings" (which she defines as the "universal and biological" part of emotion) and "mensings" (which the describes as "constructed and cultural psecurity of the construction of the proposals in original). There is more than one variation of this approach, but the broadent maintains "that emotions are generated by and in social relations." Alternatively, some scholars understand "emotions" as inherently "ways of communicating" (23-28, complassis in original).

Millow, who is interested in human attitudes towards nature, usefully expands this basic prentise, by arguing that emotions arise not only out of social interactions, but out of interaction with world more generally. In the view, emotions are best understood not as "nocial," but as "coological," although she acknowledges that social interactions make up a large part of the world as humans experience in (2005, 35). Million asserts, "it makes no sense to synth feelings are biological while meanings are cultural, for feelings and meanings both shape and are shaped by an individual's developmental engagement with their environment, an environment which is partly, but not wholly, humans, social or cultural." (37).

Million is interested in enotion in relation to learning, Her discussion of this is based in part on systochogies William andres's "model of enotion," in which emotion consists of both an initial "physical response" and "the subjective experience of that response." Million suggests ways in which both the body's reaction and the interpretation of the reaction may be learned. As an example, the points to the body's learned response to a particular "stimulus." She describes developing a fear of studies in Africa, while doing fieldwork, which resulted in increased tension in the muscles in her legs "whenever (felle) walked through one gars" (2005.) 38.

The same physical response, when experienced in different circumstances, can be understood different by the person experiencing it. When tears are culturally appropriate both at funerals and at weddings, participants "do not get confused when their bodies near in this way; they have learned to preceive some tears as joy and some as sorrow." In Million's understandings, what we fired physically is pather to culturally based interpretation. Emotional expression is also learned: "we learn to express our emotions in different ways, and sometimes to bolds what we fired. "What is appropriate varies by culture and context (2005, 50). The physicals independent of motion

notwithstanding, Milton perceives that our emotional reactions, as well as the way we express those reactions, are largely culturally learned.

Some ideas about the relationship between emotion and culture, in general, have also been applied specifically to the relationship between emotion and rintar. For instance, Authoryologists Poter Meetal and Richard Hauntignos ages, "the relationship between rintal and emotion is not casually determinative in either direction, but rather cybernetic" (1991, 4). They note, however, that their own position on that relationship had been criticale, on the one hand, but anthopologists. "Mature Bothe and Jonathan Parry (1982) (who) see the connection in directly causative terms, and privilege the role of rintal" (1991, 2) and, on the other hand, by anthopologist Renato Rosaldo, who "lays heavy emphasis on the power of emotion and is contemptatous of mere rintal form" (2-3).

2.3.2 Relationship between Emotion and Death Rites

Such schalarly differences of opinion also apply to death rise. Mercial and Huntington summarie in some detail the approaches of sociologist filmle Durbshim and authropologist A. R. Radcilife-Brown to mourning in two different cultural contexts. Durbshim describes mourning among the native peoples of Australia. It is understanding of their customs. Which involves considerable volume directed byto housest the mourner of their customs. Which involves considerable volume directed between

⁷ The work edited by Bloch and Parry is Death and the Reveneration of Life.

Cambridge Cambridge University Press. The work by Remain Roaddo is described in the presented cate data into a laving a publication date of 1994, repulsable in abbreviated from 1997 (1991, 2-3). There are two possible candidates for this work in Mexical and the present of the

him- or heneff and other people, is "that the emotions that develop and are amplified by participation in the funeral rise initially are feelings of sorrow and anger" (1991, 49-50). Durkhelm does not assume that there is no emotional response to the death prior to the culturally appropriate ritualized reactions to the death. Ruther, the death impacts the family and "other members of society feel moral pressure to just their behavior in hammony with the fertings of the truly between (51).⁸

Raddiff-Brown precises that ritual provokes a rather more complex emotional response. Among the Andamaneus, weights is expected under a number of different specific circumstances, including three different points during dont rites. Raddiffe-Brown's understanding of this custom and is context is that emotion arises from the set of "sailing at the prescribed moment and in the prescribed mamer," in addition to the emotional response directly related to the death, "a negative sentiment of sorrow and loss," this ritualized act, like every form of ritual, also generate "a positive emotion of social bonding" deletal and lateringson 1991, 46-47).

Whatever the precise relation between emotion, on the one hand, and risula and cultum, on the other, culture does, to a large extent, govern the expression of emotion. In Grief and Morning in Cross Cultural Perspective, Paul C. Roenelhatt et al. say, "All grief behavior by adults will, of course, be patterned, modified, and perhaps even coreced by culture" (1976, 2). The authors take a functionalist appreach to the question of why cultures shape emotional expression. They note that death is disruptive to the emotional state of incividual morners and also impacts the way in which they behave. Hence mourtees must resolve the loss, so that they can function more or less normally as workers and as social beings. Customary acts bely mourners with the resolution: "The

⁸ The relevant work of E. Durkheim is The Elementary Forms of the Religious Life, 1965, trans. and ed. R. Needham, Chicago: University of Chicago Press (orig. pub. 1919).

working-through process is at least partly channeled and facilitated by custom." In some cases, custom may make the difference between successfully resolving the loss or not. In other cases, it may lead to a fuller or easier resolution (6-7). Death is also disruptive to the group as a whole or, as Rosenblint ent of, part it, a theeast to propo solidarity." Also not solidarity is particularly problematic after a death, since the death might result in "such petentially disruptive dispositions as anger and unwillingeness to cooperate." Accordingly, emotional states of this type "may have to be channeled in less disruptive directions and limited in intensity." In the view of Rosenblatt et al., such structuring of emotion is a cross-cultural constant (E).

Rosenblatt et al. point out that, in addition, it is by no means unusual for death rites or, for that matter, rites of passage of any type, to have functions beyond those directly related to the rite of passage itself. For instance, these rites:

may serve to renew ties and reinforce them (cf. Hickerson 1960), "to provide an opportunity for maringes and other alliances to be testibilited, to entertain, to promote exchanges of valuables, to remind people of obligations, to enable people information of a variety value, to increase intake of silical protein, and to accomplish many other things, (1976, 86-87).

Custom also helps written wester alreadously as the time of death and this was have

Custom as or neps surceure sector reasonabuses are to time to me or centa mat unit may nave long-term effects. Usustom may require that other people help the bereaved in various practical and rimal ways related to the death and may require the bereaved to accept their help. In the event that the helpers need assistance in the future, the bereaved will be more likely to help them (7).

While Rosenblatt et al. have some reservations about the usefulness of death rites for some mourners, on the whole, they seem to think that such rites are more helpful than

⁹The reference is to Harold Hickerson's 1960 article, "The Feast of the Dead among the Seventeenth Century Algonkians of the Upper Great Lakes," *American Anthropologist* 62:81-104.

not. ¹⁰ Metcalf and Huntington, on the other hand, are dubious about the efficacy of death rites in helping individuals to work through the feelings arising from a death and to adapt to the fact of the death. Their perception is that while death rites may, in fact, help some individuals with those tasks, that the process is this and miss; death rites may hinder other individuals and the two outcomes may happen about as often (1991, 62).

Metcalf and Huntington thick that emotion in and of itself is inadequate to account for The remarkable richness and variety of funeral rituals. The 7th is reason, but devote a number of chapters of their work to 'the meaning of these rites in social terma' (1991, 62). Similarly, historian Craig Koslofsky rotes that one approach to the study of death is to look at "society's use of death as an opportunity to represent or reconstruct the social order through rituals," (1995, 317). Many other writers also examine death rites, including the expression of emotion, from the point of view of what those rites mean symbolically or socially in their cultural contexts. Much of the material discussed below that addresses specific components of the emotional atmosphere falls in this category. Given that this basis focuses on the excession of emotion in nariousla culturals.

conventes that the testes crosses on the expression of emotion in particular cultural contents, it will not attempt to revolve the issue of the relationship of emotion to culture and to retail. Nor will it determine whether death rites, as a whole, serve practical or symbolic purposes or both (although it may offer insight into the balance between practical and symbolic purposes in a few places at a certain time). Suffice it to say that my underlying assumption about how emotion and culture interest is that emotions are, to a great extent, generated by the larger environment (which, as Milton suggests, includes, but is not limited to, the cultural context), but that individual human minds (which have

Qually helpful for every mourner. Sometimes the required behaviours practiced after a death are not created by the plut for every mourner. Sometimes the required behaviours may not be relevant to the mourner's needs. Rosenblatt et al. say, "If may be that in many cases custom coerces behaviors that are unneeded—for example requiring crying and self-injury of persons who if anything are relieved that the death occurred" (1976, 6-7).

different basic hard-wiring and have been impacted by different life experiences) react in different ways to the same general larger environment.

The psychological literature (as described in more detail below) suggests that people experience a very broad range of emotions in response to detail, and that multiple emotions may be fall simultaneously. My sense, based on that literature and on my own experience, is that, following a death, emotion may, especially initially, be incheate and rather vages. Rimal may, among other things, help structure emotions, highlighting some and downplaying others. This characteristic is not, however, unique to rimital; there activities that might structure emotions include therapy, journal writing, re-enactment of relevant issues through play (by children), and any number of individual or family customs which might or might not be categorized as rimal, depending on the classification system in soe.

Some emotional responses to death and their physical manifestations may be largely instat. There is also a large cultural component to emotion and its expression. Origin in response to death may, as discribed below, be very widespread, but even in - Newfoundland and its papers cultures there has been (and to some extent still its) significant variation in how crying was structured, whether and how people were allowed or expected to cry. Since folklowing study culture, this thesis will focus for the most part on the cultural, rather than the biological, issues related to emotion. This emphasis does not mean, however, that the biological issues related to emotion. This emphasis does not mean, however, that the biological component of emotion is suimportant in Newfoundland or elsewhere.

Like Rosenblatt et al. I am interested in functions, or what death rites accomplish within a culture. I, too, suspect that death rites are, for the most part, useful in helping people process the emotions arising from death, but I also acknowledge that some of the functions of death rites are not directly related to death. Like Metcall and Huntington, I am interested in symbolic issues, or what a culture expresses through death rites. Hence, much of my discussion will focus on the symbolism of the customs and their meaning in the social contexts in which they take place.

2.3.3 Emotional Responses to Death

Both emotional reactions and cultural expression take complex and varied forms. In *Grief and Mounting in Cross-Cultural Perspective*, Rosenblatt *et al.* evaluate severty-eight cultures for both emotional and cultural reactions to denth (1976, 2-3). Of course, what the authors really examine is not particular emotions, but expressions of those emotions, or, in their words, "signs of emotional distress." At they point out, the nature of the ethogographic data they use as sources is such that they can look at emotional expression only in "crude outline" (14-15), but that is adequate to provide some context for the discussion that follows, including some consideration of the meaning of relevant term.

Rosenbatt et al. differentiate between "pief" an "mounting." They define "pief" as "the sorrow, mental distress, enotional agitation, sadness, suffering, and related feelings caused by a death." In other words, pief is the internal, enotional component of the reaction to death. Rosenblutt et al. define "mounting" as "the cultimally defined acts that are usually performed when a death occurs." Il Rosenblutt et al. point out that grief and mounting cannot be precisely separated, however. When adults express grief, the way in which they do so is partially culturally defined. Convenely, grief's emotional and bodily aspects can impact the way in which mounting is carried out. These aspects of grief might affect "any mounting set" (1976, 2.) For instance, the customary

¹¹ Rosenblatt et al. note that these terms have been used in English in this way since, at the latest, 1915, when Durkheim's Elementary Forms of Religious Life was originally translated (1976, 2). The version of this work used by Rosenblatt et al. was published in New York by MacMillan.

practice of lamentation, which occurs in many cultures, is likely to be partly based upon the fact that people who are recently bereaved often cry.
As indicated above, this thesis will focus on the emotional atmosobere during the

several days immediately after a death. The emotional atmosphere is made up of two interrelated components very similar, if not exactly identical, to those described by Rosenblatt et al.: the emotions people feel at the time of death and the ways in which people express their emotions. There are, however, some differences in scope between Rosenblatt et al.'s focus and my own. While they define the range of emotions encompassed by the word "grief" rather vaguely, it appears, from the definition given above, that their concentration is exclusively on unpleasant emotions. Elsewhere, they say the emotions experienced at the time of death "could be labeled sadness, aneer, fear, anxiety, guilt, loneliness, numbness, and general tension," While they acknowledge that people might sometimes be "relieved" by a death (1976, 6-7), they do not identify relief as a possible component of grief. The forms of emotion and emotional expression they explore in their book are "crying" (15), "anger and aggression" (18), and "fear" (20). Emotions and behaviours related, for instance, to revelry are not a significant focus of their discussion. Technically, revelry may fit into Rosenblatt et al.'s definition of mourning, but it does not conform with the practices they actually describe in relation to mourning, nor do some of the emotions connected with it fit into their definition of "orief."

A more complex understanding of the emotions connected with grief can be found in psychologist Terry L. Martin and gerontologist Kenneth J. Doka's list of "affective responses" that may be felt in conjunction with death. These include:

[·] sadness

[·] anger

[·] guilt

- · jealousy
- · anxiety and fear
- · feelings of powerlessness or hopelessness
- · relief
- · feelings of emancipation

Martin and Doka point out that these are not the only emotions that a bereaved person might feel; "virtually any feeling" might occur in conjunction with death. A bereaved person may have multiple feelings at any one time and it is possible for some of those feelings to be at odds with each other (2000, 17-18).

Metcalf and Huntington, writing from an ethnographic perspective, also spell out a variety of possible feelings and reasons for them:

Surely one of the most prominent aspects of death is its potential for intense emotional impact on the survivors. The reasons are as numerous as they are obvious. There is the simple but often searing fact of separation from a loved one; the realization that he or she will be on longer enjoy the furius of life; the suddenness with which death strikes. There can be fear for one's own life, and fear of the power of death in general. There may be anger, directed difficulty at the deceasing, or at the persons or powers held responsible. Finally, there are various strong reactions to the copie intell. (1994, 1-38).

2.3.4 Gender and Emotional Expression

Not only does expression of gird vary according to culture, but it may vary by gender within the same culture. Martin and Doka refer to J. Sillion and G. McDowell's survey of "a madmon sample of counteies and education" about differences in how men and women mount. "These professionals precieve that women both feel gird more deeply and express it more visibly. Women are also more likely to turn to other people for support. Men are not as emotional cal least in the way they present themselves), but might display anger. Instead, they often rely on thought processes about the death and on

¹² The source is "Women's Issues in Grief," paper presented at the annual meeting of the Association for Death Education and Caring, Washington, DC, June, 1977.

"distractions, such as work, sex, play, or alcohol." Men are likely, in the view of these professionals, to work through the grief process more quickly than women. Although those surveyed think than ors' and women. Sufferent aproaches to grief are roughly as effective, they identify different problem areas. Women are thought to be in danger of getting stuck in their grief, while men are thought to be in danger of "complicated grief reaction." due to faitte to give. Interestingly, the professional reported people having different social reactions to male and female mourners. Women are offered "emotional support," but are less likely to receive invitations to a normal round of social activities, since "their grief mache them more of a social cirk." Men are thought to be less in need of consolation and hence are not offered it. They are, however, the recipients of social invitations more often than women, as they are not flought to be at risk of breaking down emotionally (Marina and Deba 2000, 1000 at

Research on grievers supports the idea that men and women are apt to grieve differently. Women rely on "self hold groups" more than men do. This may be in part for practical reasons, as men feet they have duties connected to the maler note that may not be compatible with being given support. Men are likely "to be more private, intellectual, and introspective in their grieft," but also tend to deal with it through action (Martin and Doka 2000, 105).

Muria and Doka have identified two main patterns for expressing grief, which they call "the instrumental and intuitive styles" (2000, 29). Instrumental grievers and intuitive grievers feel grief differently and act differently while grieving. An "intuitive griever" has a mostly emotional response to grief and prefers to deal with his or hor emotions through tears and through discussing his or the feelings with other people. An "instrumental" griever has a much more "cognitive" approach to grief. Emotional aspects of the loss are relatively mixed and the grieving process is centred in thoughts and possibly activity. In lieu of discussing emotions, instrumental grievers might prefer to talk about problems (31). This is presumably because dealing with problems that arise from the death is one of the ways in which instrumental grievers mourn (46). Mourners may also grieve in "a blended pattern," which involves features of both intuitive and instrumental aeroscaches (31).

Men are often instrumental griever, whereas women tend to be institute grievers. Martin and Doka stress, however, that gender is not the only influence on a specific person's approach to grieving (2000, 99-100). Other factors, including personality, also have an impact (67). More generally, culture has a significant influence both on how people mourn and on the ways in which momenting is gendered (11)). In Martin and Doka's view, people are more likely to be instrumental grievers in "affectivity expressive cultures" and more likely to be instrumental grievers in cultures stressing "affective restraint" (118).

While ethoographers do not generally use Marin and Doka's model or etimiology, stitules of onlines, both computative and specific, show both significant similarities and differences in the expression of emotion cross-culturally. Some of these differences and similarities have to do with the gendered expression of emotion. In the next section, as I discuss particular spects of the emotional atmosphere which were particularly important in the context I studied, I look at the way in which those components have been exacted cross-culturally and how scholars have understood their culturals stemicanes.

2.3.5 Specific Components of Death's Emotional Atmosphere

As indicated above, there are many possible emotional responses to death. The ethnographic literature on death makes clear that there are also many possible customary ways of expressing those emotions. An mentioned in the introduction, however, my research on Newfoundland identified three aspects of the emotional atmosphere following a doubt that were particularly important in this area in the not-so distant past: sorrow, revelry, and solemnity. I turn next to a discussion of some of the voluminous literature or these specific components of emotional expression. In this chapter, I focus primarily on govern information and cover could reauturghe that establish the recurring nature of certain aspects of mourning. For the most part, information about British customs, the probable antecedents of Newfoundland doubt rites, appears in the next chapter. I have, however, made the occasional exception for theory about British customs that appears relevant.

2.3.5.1 Solemnity

In this thesis, "solemniny" broudly describes both the formul or ritualistic elements of the proceedings, as well as cations that contribute to a subdention. In set the word to refer to 1) formal ritual, such as the funeral procession, the funeral itself, and ritual aspects of the wake, such as stips the Rosary or holding formal prayers; and 2) customary practices and behavior that custom as monther or loop wat sample from the prayers; and 2) places at key times, such as the custom of relatives wearing black and the custom of quiet and subdode demensions at the wake (or certain parts of 10). The term does not include over emotional expression incorporated into formalized rites. If, for instance, crying took place during the wake or during religious services, I treal it separately from solomality, even if the crying occurred at specific times or was done in certain ways. Of the three components of the entotinal atmosphere considered in this thesis, solemnily is the least directly connected with emotional expression. Nevertheless, solemnily, as well as the formality and sombreness that make up a large part of it, are significant aspects of the emotional atmosphere considered in this services.

As anthropologist Mary Douglas points out, "ritual" (a term she uses very broadly to refer to formalized cultural responses of various types) in the structure necessary for various appears of cultural to exist and engrees themelves. This alogue is to both religion and to social interaction, but Douglas perhaps best describes it in relation to the work necessary to maintain a long-distance friendship; "Without the letters of condolence, tetegrams of comparations and even excensional posterards, the friendship of a separated friend is not a social reality; this so existence without the rites of friendship, Social relations" can exist without "which would be nothing without them;" She denies that "social relations" can exist without "yuphoids exist." The 'modelship which is all interior, with no rules, no liturgy, so external signs of inward states. As with society, so the relations of the cultural relations of the continuous forms of the continuous first existence (*1966, 77-78).

The aspects of cultural expression that I identify as "tolemnity" provide a similar streamer for the cultural response to death. Scheminy consists, in part of the formalized acts or rituals that follow a death and, to a large extent, create the framework within which emotional expression takes place and the other components of the emotional atmosphere find expression. As the particular aspect of solemnity that focus on in this thesis is the funeral procession, in this section I will look at some of the ways in which scholars have understood or interpreted the funeral procession and, to a limited extent, some of the other forms of solemnity connected to funerals.

As discussed above, some scholars are interested in what a community expresses or symbolizes through its death rites. The funeral procession is particularly well suited for conveying symbolic messages. Dinn describes the procession in the context he studies as "the most public appet of the funeral." It was also "highly visuals" it included clergy (sometimes multiple clergy of several types) and possibly people who were carrying cardies and dressed in a special way (1992, 155). Some of the specific characteristics of a Catholic fineral procession in a medieval English town do not earry over to be contents, but in almost any community, a waking fineral procession would be both highly visual and highly visible. The body itself, as well as the bier, coffin, or hearse by which it was transported, would have been a significant marker of the nature of the event. In addition, the participants were generally arranged in some order. In some cases, they may also have been dressed in a specific way. The procession's visibility and its movement through the community would have ensured maximum exposure to any measures convewed by the procession.

Judging by the recurrence of this theme in the literature, the funeral procession and, to some extent, both an appear to demanders assume the most procession and, to some extent, other appears of something, are offen used to demantized status. For instance, historian Zolo Jord Reis, writing about Bahia in Brazil during the early 1800s, says that one of the ways "the living" employed the funeral was "to display their status." He emphasizes the "promp of Greenzia" and ascertises them as "true speculess" and as no occasion for showing off "nocial status" (2003, 118-19). Wills of people from diverse social group requested "funeral sponje" (130, Reis sots that fever testiatures specified funeral simplicity, and that frequently their wishes were ignored (141-42).

Koslotsky, in his article, "Honour and Violence in German Lutheran Bunerals in the Confersional Age," describes how state display was overthy highlighted. While previously the reason for funerals had been "interession for the dead," in Protestantism such interession that become irrelevant. In some Protestant contexts, the response to this mapper shift was to either do away with the funeral completely or bank is simpler, but Lutherans were not only willing "to maintain the social functions of the funeral," including the consolation of the living and the display of honour," Dut, in Koofofsky's options, to give the latter functions the object journelistics. Mortify quotes Luther as

saying. "For it is more and right that we should conduct these functuals with proper decorum in order to honour and praise that joyous article of our faith, namely the resurrection of the dead, and in order to be Death." Lather went on to list specific elements of death rires, including some that arguably are primarily about status display, but suggested that they function is impress the idea of resurrection on the participants. ¹³ Knolotky points out that, emphasis on resurrection error, keeping the traditional concept of the "honourable funeral" and keeping status display "as a central feature" (1995, 318-19). He argues that in the account of a participal funeral, the honour due the decreased completely overhalowed religious doctrine (122).

Metcalf and Himitignon, writing about the Barn of Madagascar, report status diaplay during another element of death rites, the "gathering." This is an event in honour of the deceased that takes place, not immediately after the death, but later, at a specific time of year. Metcalf and Himitington describe it as "exentially a conspicuous display of wealth." The cate and the runs to be consumed at the event are first "paraded" for administrio by the participants and the amount of money spert on each category of expense is proclaimed. Display is not limited to the organizers of the event: "Girls deressed in their fines clotches made before the convert "Forts."

In some cases, the display of status is problematic. In his discussion of issues related to burial, historian Keith Luria touches on funeral processions in France during the 1600s. He indicates that status remained a factor in Protestant funerals, albeit a

¹³ Koslofsky's source for this quote is D. Martin Luthers Werke: Kritische Gesamtausgabe, 1883., vol. xxxv. Weimar, 478-83, "Die Vorrede zu der Sammlung Der Begräbnistieder 1542." His translation is adapted from Auroslav Pelikan and H. T. Lehman, eds., 1955. Luther's Works, vol. LIII. St. Louis, Missouri, 326-27.

¹⁴ The phrase "honourable funeral" may come from the preface Luther wrote for his 1542 "collection of funeral hymns," which Koslofsky had just cited (318).

relatively mined one, due, in part, to government restrictions limiting the size of Protestant funeral processions, the types of people who could participate in them,¹³ and the times when such funerals could take place. While it is not clear how closely these prohibitions were observed, Luria notes that governmental regulations of this type externally imposed on Protestants a funeral simplicity that, at least in theory, was called for by their describe (2012, 201).¹⁶

The procession and other elements of death rice may display supects of human life and culture ethen social and convenient stans. For instance, among the Bara, he funeral procession, while largely focussed on other things, does display the physical prowess of the young participants. The young men take turns carrying the coffin and run with it, with the result that they and the young women, who trave with them, end up for absead of other participants Oblecall and Huntingtons 1991, 117), In the meastime, the young women try to interfere with the burial. They may try to take the coffin away from the young men or nerm it to the community, resulting in "a tug-of-war" over the coffits, they may also attempt to block the guild (126). During a break in the procession, the entire group comes together again and the young men participate in "cattle werelling" with cattle that are forced to m in a circle centred on the coffin. This game "consists of leaping up onto the hump of one of the members of the stampeding herd and holding on as long as possible" (118).

What is most interesting in Metcalf and Huntington's account is not the description of this display, but what it means in the symbolic system at work in the Bara

 $^{^{15}}$ Only relatives and friends or, in some cases, only relatives could attend (Luria 2001, 201)

¹⁶ Luria notes, however, that governmental regulations were more extreme than any restrictions by Protestant authorities (2001, 201); hence, to some extent, the values enacted by death rites were not those of the community.

finemal. In their analysis, the authors identify two fundamental principles, "rocket" and "vitality," that between them are responsible for life continuing. Each of these principles is associated with a number of other concepts. Most significantly for immediate purposes, order is associated with death and with dying, whereas vitality is associated with birth. These principles are also connected to gender, with order associated with men and the male perent, while vitality is associated with some and the female purent (1991, 113-115). In the Barn's perception of the universe, death "involves an imbalance in the components of human life," with order in ascendance, and it is crucial to rector the balance (122).

In the long-term, this means appropriate disposals of the body (Metcalf and Huntington 1991, 128), in the period immetatory after the death, however, the Brand edwint the imbalance through an intensification of vitality (122). This takes place via a variety of means, some of which will be discussed in more detail below, under revely. Some expression of vitality, however, are directly intel to the funeral reconscistor. Young Bara males see the "moneting, pasting, and backing" of the running cattle as expressing vitality to an extreme. In addition to the vigour of the physical behaviours, cattle are proceived to be inherently full of "the force of tife" (1228). Although Metcalf and Huntington do not overtly make this connection, the running of the young nen and women, although it has additional cultural meanings, is also an expression of vitality (128).

As in the case with the Barx, cultural attitudes towards gender and gender roles may be displayed through death rites, generally, and the funeral procession, specifically. For instance, according to authropologist el-Sayad el-Arward's discussion of death rites in an Egyptian village, women do not take part in the funeral procession, because they are "not allowed to" do so. The community's oral history maintains that roughly fifty years. prior to the research, women did take part in the procession, although they walked in a separate group, "almost ten meters" behind the male group. Although changing religious and cultural practices no longer permit this, the "women, motivated by strong emotions toward the dead," still attempt to participate: "They follow the procession for a few yards, but men order them to return to the boase" (1987, 218-19).

In Lutheran funerals in Germany between the middle of the 1500s and the end of the 1600s, both sexes took part in the funeral procession, but they walked in separate groups. According to Koslońsky's description of one funeral, relatives of the deceased leb both groups. Judging by the account of the order of the women's group, other participants may have been arranged at least partly by social rank (1995, 321-22). ¹³ In Koslońsky's view, "The funeral procession, united in song and ordered by extate, age and gender, is the ideal self-representation of the community" (277).

Among the French Protestants described by Laria, a complex interaction between the ideals of different religions, government regulations, and local traditions resulted in varying forms of funeral customs. In its idealized Protestant form, the participants in the procession were "only relatives and friends of the doceased, dressed in black, marching two by two with a mediative air, first the men (perhaps with the consistory elders leading) and then the women" (2001, 196-97). Protestant authorities shaped the funeral to recreent and enact their cultural values.

[&]quot;Risolisky's description of this funeral is based on Philip Agricolis's 1588 pumplete, Deploration of Quintennian/Risolisk (Magagelist multiple manutation/Use des Edition and Elevation and Hochyclateres/Herret Laperii Distinctioners...). Whose haderse berchroning et advantily begangemen und des 16 ages Chostris disease (auffiedende 88 Johns gehaltleuers Septilute, poblished in Berlin' im Grawen Kloster durch Nocelaum Vatterat. A reprint of this paraplete quapered in 1887 a Freidenich Flotze's Germannian and Personal für die Grandschle neime. XXXIII, 1-13. Some of the information of Version für die Grandschle neime. XXXIII, 1-13. Some of the information comment from Nocelaul Vatterat.

The synods that set policy struggled, however, with a conflict 'between local custom and the desire to restrict processions.' At least one of the disputed issue invised adder. The synod-depicted site in custom to people similar to the decreased serving as pullbearers: 'they disliked having corteges of wives carry the bodies of wives, children carry children, and unmarried women carry summarried women.'' (Laria 2001, 198). While Luria does not spell this out, it appears that, from the point of view of many participants in the synods, the preferred pullbearers were abilt men.

2.3.5.2 Sorrow

Although solomity contributes to the emotional atmosphere and provides the structure for it, in some ways it is not the most obvious component of the emotional atmosphere following a death, since it is not a direct form of emotional expression. At least for people in North America, that component is sorrow, with cysing being its most over expression. Cryping and a related form of emotional expression, lamentation, are wisdespread cross-culturally.

2.3.5.2.1 Crying

Rosenblatt et al. found that crying in response to death was very common. It occurred in severyte word the seversty three collures for which they were able to find adequate data to make a determination (1976, 15). In addition, the authors had two raters assess the cultures for how often crying occurred. For sixty-nine of those cultures, there was adequate information for both raters to fet that they could evaluate frequency. In sixty-seven cultures, the two raters agreed that crying was "at least frequent" and they

In the remaining culture, Bali, the evidence they used for their initial decision suggested that crying did not take place after death. One of the researchers went to Bali for a few weeks to investigate and turned up information that allows for a more complicated or ambiguous understanding, but the authors do not attempt to definitively answer this question (Rosenblatt et al. 1976, 15-17).

both rated fifty-six cultures as having "very frequent" crying (1976, 15). Rosenblatt et al. also evaluated the frequency of crying by each sex. They determined that of the sixty cultures for which they had enough information to judge, men and women cried about the same number of times in thirty-two. Women cried more than men in all of the remaining twenty-eight cultures (27).

Grief and Maurning in Crows Cultural Perspective focuses on exons-cultural commonalities, in the interests of supporting the argument that people of different cultures feel recoglity the same way when people dis (floereshalt at et al., 1976, 13-15, 17). The authors acknowledge that "dements of uniquencess" also exist (17), but their approach, in general, ends to minimize differences that, when viewed from other angles, are important. The word "cyting," for instance, covers a lot of ground. At one extreme, crying can be mande or suppressed in politic. At the other, crying can encomposs lamentation or keening and occur in conjunction with other intense encotional expressions. Unfortunately for the purposes of this thesis, Recombilate et al. do not specifically look at Inmentation. The material they quote from other studies suggests they encountered a number of examples of lamentation is their research, but lumped it in with crying in general. *Specipite the inclusion of these examples, Recombatt et al. provised in with crying in general.*

³⁵ See, for instance, examples on p. 13 (qul, from George Thomas Banden, 1966, Niger Brut. London; Cast (seej page, 1938); 270); p. 17 (qul, from George Thomas Panden, 1967). The Life of a South Africane Tribe, 2nd ed., vol. 1, London: Maemillan, 143); pp. 17-18. Press of Glescoel et gip, pp. 1922, 11, 2019. And Julie Henry, Ample Pepels, 1964. New York: Vistage [orig, pp. 1924], 160, pp. 22-23 (qul, from Bliashed Trodker, 1964, "An Elmography of the Humn Indiana, 161-1849). U.S. Barmar of Herrican Elimology. Var. A through the Panden Indiana, 161-1849. U.S. Barmar of Herrican Elimology. An American Elimology. American

information specifically about the existence or sex role distribution of the more structured, public, and ritual forms of lamentation. A number of other scholars have, however, addressed this topic.

2.3.5.2.2 Lamentation/Keening

Like simple cyving, Immentation or keening is an expression of scorow, but it is more pootic and/or more intense than simple crying. According to the Fauls and Wingoul's Sandard Dictionary of Foldows, Myndoologs, and Legend's article on "Moorning Songs," there is considerable variety in the complexity of Immens. They can be "little more than bowls and screams" for they can be artisted by highly developed, both missically and verbally. The mourning traditions of a particular culture can encompass both types, but the two different types are emicly understood to be different entities (M. Leach 1990). Foldboirts Anagels domes also divides lamentation into two main types, but implicitly expands the first category to allow for a more subdued performance; the says this category consists of "rimulated valuing and growing." She tees the second category.

Lamentation has a long history. Fund and Wangundt. Standard Dictionary of Falther, Mythodieg, and Legarid doctions in a "ing-edict and ord-wide" (M. Leads 1950, a.v. "Mourning Songe"). It is traceable at least as far back as the ancient Greeks. In her article: "Lament Ritual Transformed into Literature: Positing Women's Payor as Comercisone in Western Classical Literature." Busy Wenishum anguse that woment's lament poetry is a significant source for the Hiad and the Odyssey, In her estimation, such poetry was not new at that time. She dates the practice of this mourning tradition back to the early 1000. B. C. Lament for the deals it and yas active account 2020, 20).

In addition to being about as old as anything else we know about in Western culture, lament is cross-culturally widespread, having occurred in Africa, the Americas, Australia, and Polynosia, as well as in a number of areas in Europe and Asia, including China, Reinad, Corsica, and Russia (M. Leach 1950, s.v. "Mourning Songs"), Brazilian follolerists documented the "wailing women" ("carpideriar") who announced deaths. Reis points out that this custom was also practiced in the Mediterranean, in Africa, and by the indisensor, inhabitants of Brazil (2003, 91).

Depending on cultural context and circumstances, performers of lament may or may not be relatives of the dead. In Ond Postry, unthrappologist Ruth Finnegam notes that the recruitment of people who are good at lament to participate in death rise is a fairly typical pattern cross-culturally. In those cases, the lamenters might well be relatives, but sometimes they are not (1992, 1955-90), Finnegam division only posts into three entegories, depending on how most official status they were, the permanency of their endpowersal, and the degree to which they are professional (188-200). The least professional category is "more occasional poets," Other people in their cultural contexts precive that they are killed, but most of their livelihood derives from activities other than poetry. Performance at life passage risulas is a common role for this energy of cord poets (195-96).

Despite their one-fully-prodessional status, poets of this type do, in many cultural contexts, receive some kind of reimburnement for their work at ceremonius. Typically, this might be "one neutil fee, or, at the least, generous hospitality" (Fitnegan 1992, 1996). In particular, there is a long history of paying lamenters in a number of different cultures. This practice has, for instance, been carried on for hundreds of years in the Noar East, as well as Russias and China. Other groups that have practiced pold lamentation include the Corsicons, the Maltese, the Abyssinian Bedoi, the Chirigamos in South America, and the Mandara and the Grow Vertres in North America (M. Leach 1950, a.v. "Mourning Songo"). Fitnegan does not mention whether or not the synutri singers among the Luo are directly compensated by the deceased's family, but does mention that they

"make a collection" from the typically "large and admiring audience" at the funerals at which they perform (196). According to Reis in both Portugal and Brazil, "a well-mounted funeral" required paid lamenters (2003, 91).

As was the case in ancient Greece, lament is often associated specifically with women. Firmegan, for instance, states that women often take the major role in the composition and performance of song connected with rice to plause. This is particularly true for two categories of song, one of which is laments (1992, 1995, ³⁰ Fand and Wingardill. Standard Dictionary of Folikore. Alphabology, and Legend states even more strengtly that lament singing "is generally a function of women" (M. Leach 1950, x.v. "Moorning Songs"). As is described in more detail below, other groups among whom lament is or has been primarily suscitated with women include modern Greeks, Awlad 'Ali Bodonius, rural Egyptian Moslems, and the Nigerian Brux. This widespread connection of women with lament may arise from the cross-cultural tendency for women

Whatever the reason for this association, there are exceptions to the general rule. In some cultures, there is some leway for men to participate in lamentation practices. Cultural groups in which men might not only participate in lament singing, but might have the most important role are the Kalffes, the Chinese, and the Dahomeans (M. Leuch 1950, x. "Mourning Songs"). In Finnegar's brief discussion of East African Low rejunit singers, who sing laments at finnerals, the uses the male pronoun generically, thus suggesting that many or all members of this group are men (1992, 196).

to cry as much as or more than men in response to death.

In some cultural contexts, both sexes may be allowed to cry, but women bear more of the responsibility for this role. A particular example comes from Koslofsky's analysis of Philip Agricola's account of a sixteenth century funeral in Berlin, in which the

²⁰ The other category is wedding songs (Finnegan 1992, 198).

sorrow expressed by the women is emphasized: "They are described as crying and wailing so mountfully that the colockers also burst into team" (1995, 322). This does not mean the men expressed no sorrow; in fact, according to Koslofsky, they are "described as grieving bitterly," but the mounting of the women is stressed more. He thinks this indicates that to "display grief to the endockers" was a female task (331).

Lamentation by men in other cultural contexts is less typical or less culturally supported. Marios Sarris writing about Greece, where, as described below, gendered emotional expression in relation to moniming is particularly differentiated, states that, even in this extreme context, gender divisions are not hard and fast. Men who are by themselves may menum through crying and even lamentation. Sarris is not sure to what extent this is an accepted cultural pattern and to what extent it reflects the specific resposmes of specific men [1995, 21].

Folkheird Zalush Hatman discusses somewhat similar practices among the Burn of Nigeria. In this culture, there is also extemporaneous ceration of dirges by relatives of those who have died. This is primarily a female responsibility. Women are expected to cory, but men are expected not to do so. There are, however, some men who not only cry, but who also participate in the extemporaneous creation of dirges and their performance (1998, 1993, shappin his very explical (158)).

As these examples demonstrate, one scholarly approach to lamentation has been the examination and analysis of gender roles. This focus is not particularly surprising, given the gendered nature of the custom and the fact that this is an area of life in which women are often both visible and highly sudible. Some scholars discuss lament as a site of tension or disagreement between the sexes. In the Egyptian village studied by el-Award, made members of the community "object" to the practice of lamentation by women. In el-Award's analysis, however, their disapproval is due to "occilal ediquent".

and is not backed up by the use of male authority to stop the lamentation (1987, 216). Men perceive that their behaviour during death rites is more in accordance with "Muslim principles and practices," in part because the women lament, but the men read from the Koran and take on the formal, religious parts of death rites. Men think that their typical demensioned during death rites, "being solemnly silent," is more appropriate than the women's noisier approach. According to the men, women "wail, shrick and talk and goossip." Men see themselves as self-controlled in their response to death, but see some of the women's behaviour (for instance, training clothing) as "irrational." They perceive women's intentation as evidence that women are intellectually and religiously "inferior" (276-477).

According to el-Award, women are in substantial agreement with (or, at least, "Von ot object to") the male perspective on different gendered approaches to death rites. Their understanding of their own behaviour is, nonetheless, shared slightly differently. Women think that they are weaker than men, as a result of Allah's choice to use a "crosched rib" to make them. Consequently, they have less control over their emotional response; this is particularly true when someone close to them dies. Women also feel social pressure to demonstrate their sorrow through lumentation. They are concerned that a failure to lancest would be interpreted by others (including men) as a failure to feel apprepriately soverwift (1987.2.2).

Anthropologist Lila Abo Lughod describes encountering similar attitudes. The lumertation practices of Egyptian Avald 'Aili Bedouin women are also determed inappropriate by official religion, which, in their context, as in that of the village described by 64-Award, it Islam. Abo-Lughod perceives that such lumeratation is one of a set of "discourses" that deal with death within this community and that all the "discourses" need to be examined in connection with one another. The relevant discourses are the official religious "discourse," "songs of loss," and stories told concerning the deaths of specific people (1997, 2528). Although lamenting and singing are emicly seen to be quite different, "of all the discoursive genera in this community, laments and songs sound most similar." "Songs of loss," however, are not sung a funerals. In fact, they are often sum for the benefit of the woman herself (531).

L. Abs-Lughed asserts that in this particular context, official religion is not necessarily the most important of the various discusures (1997-29). It is, however, in sharp distinction to the two women's song traditions regarding death. In this particular community lamoration in viewed as inappropriate for those women who have gone to Mocca. Abs-Lughod states that the is unaverse of any such women who refrained from lamoratation, but notes that other people intervened when they lamorated. In addition, official religious documents speak out against "lamoratation and extravagant shows of grief" in general Cale

In this context, religious faith is supposed to be more important than wordily attachments, including those to other people. Lamentation can be interpreted as a refusal to resign ensenfel for 'Cod's will,'' as he is believed to have decided when each person will die (1997, 534), in addition, in I. Abs-Lughod's understanding, lamentation is about specific attachments between sets of two people, whether that attachment is between two individual living mounters or between the mounter and a dead gerono (537). She connects the fact that men are perceived to be better at following the practices of Islam than women with the fact that there is no cultural leeway for men to participate in either of the singing traditions (534).

L. Abu-Lughod contends that particular messages are conveyed by the behaviour of Awlad 'Ali Bedouin women, when they mourn in a context where lamentation and other women's mourning practices are not considered religiously appropriate. She says that Inmentation, the singing of songs related to the death, and other mourning customs are an assertion that the emotional impact of the loss is more significant (at least in practice) than a woman's religions fails (1975, 257). Set loss uggests that, given that weemen also participate in the religious discourse, women's mourning practices cannot simply be seen as "counterdiscourses" that privilege different values than the dominant male culture. She controlled that, instead, these women essentially rimitalize or "enser" the culturally-based idea that they are not a good as men in a moral sense or, by implication, as good as men in a broader tense (546). Although its superficial conflict with official religion to deper level the mounting practices work together with official religion to express scratin cultural beliefs about the religive worth of men and women.

Like L. Abs-Lughod, Sarris perceives that momenting customs following a death futualize the culture's views of male and femile roles. More 'is an exement's mourning behaviour is significantly different in Greece. While the women are engaged in intense expression of giref, including lamentation and behaviour, such as seratching themselves, that would be perceived as self-dutive in 100M. America, he must congregate elsewhere in or near the house. They engage in low-key conversation and smoke (1995, 14). According to Sarris, both seese behave in character, men by not expressing girl and women by expressing it (19-20). This deltam is supposed to longershes and seven, but also pragmatic in his approach to family issues. Sarris says, "Greek-Cypriot men's view of themselves as the stronger sex equires them to be supporter and comforters of their views at times of mifortime and handrably... and the concept of male strength (dynumi) is reflected in the belief that men are physically and psychologically stronger than women" (17). Men, in fact, are at danger of being less well thought of if they moun in over was (20).

In this context, as in the Egyptian contexts, Idea about the relative engagement in religion by the two sease plays a role, but gradened expectations are different in Greec. Men are not expected to be as religiously inclined as women. Women, in contrast, are preceived as being much more emotional and religious, as well as "psychologically weak." This emotionality and weakness are thought to account for the intentity of their morning (Satris) 1957, 1–181. These permetally trains are much the same as those attributed to women in the Egyptian cultures, but, here, instead of being a demonstration of how women are less guided by religion than men, these trains are assumed to correlate with women's general religiously.

Suris draws on G. Bateson's concept of "schimogenesis," which describes a process whereby the behaviour patterns of two different groups of people react to each other, with each pattern of behaviour becoming more pronounced in relation to the other behaviour pattern. ¹² Suris believes that this process accounts for the extremes of Greek mourning practice and that behaviour in this context does not necessarily reflect what each gender naturally feels, hatened, ment yo beap their emotion in check, whereas women deliberately try to stimulate emotion. Sarris, in fact, thinks that many of the intense mourning customs actually create sorrow. From his perspective, these customs are not an indication of how much individuals of each gender feel a loss, but the degree to which feelings are acted out (1995, 20-21).

lamentation and scholarly analysis, is the motivations and reactions of the mourners, especially those not related to the deceased or those hired to mourn. Reis, for instance, in his discussion of death rites in Babia, quotes contemporary accounts that commented negatively on paid mourners. In 1832, for instance, Father Lopes Gama remarked on the

Another site of conflict, or, at least, discussion, in both contemporary accounts of

²¹ The source is Bateson's 1980 Naven, 2nd ed., London: Wildwood House.

ability of such mourners to cry for people they had never met. Another writer, in an 1157 article for the *Lorend da Bulkin*, wondered how the women would support themselves without their momany movel. This writer access the women of inscirety (or "of intie caring for the tears they shed") and also charges them with varying the amount of weeping according to the amount of money they thought they would be paid, rather than the moral status of the oda person," Res says that both official religion and secular sources criticize paid mourning (2003, 91). He contrasts the paid mourners with unpuid mourners, such as the deceased's kinawomen and neighbours. To these, he autributes real emotion, 'the pain of loss vosibelinche from order's pain." He points out, however, that these women were not completely different from professional mourners. Instead, both groups were involved in 'displaying obligatory feelings and performing a ritual oblitation's 2003. 2015.

L. Ahu-Lughod offers another perspective. She suggests that the expression of grief by lumenters not related to the deceased is sincere, albeit not necessarily connected to the specific person who has died. Such mourners call instead on a dead relative of their own. She quotes one of her informants as saying: "Do you think you cry over the dead person? No, you cry for yourself, for those who have died in your life" (1997, 537).

2.3.5.2.3 Minimal or Hidden Public Crying

Crying occurs in all or almost all cultural contexts, but in some lamoratation or even public crying is discouraged. Metcalf and Huntington note that while "expression of strong emotional response," is typical following a death, some cultures favour a much more subdued response. As an example they cite Clifford Geneti's discussion, in The Religion of Janua, of family members' response to the deceased's daughter, "who was

²² Reis gives very little citation information for the material he quotes here. The only additional source information he gives is that Father Lopes Gama was in Pernambuco when he wrote his text (2003, 91).

crying slightly" during the rites following the death. ²³ These family members "hushed her into a show of composure," in part by saying that her ongoing participation was contigent on her censing to weep. In addition to this threat of a social penalty, the relatives also gave a spiritual reason for her to stop crying, they asserted that the dead person would have more difficulty reaching the grave if she did not. In this cultural context, crying, at least during the death rites, is not an acceptable response to death (1991, 60).

Even when a culture allows the expression of sorrow, it may deem it improportate in some circumstances. Reis describes children's funerals in Brazil in the early 1800s as "rarefass." As discussed in the next section, such funerals also included elements of revelry. It appears from the material Reis quotes that children were thought to go directly to Heaver, under those circumstances grief was probably thought to be beside the point (2000, 119-20)."

Martin and Doka suggest that cultures often evolve so that men are responsible for instrumental grieving and women for institute grieving. As an example, they give the Russian Old Believers, among whom "men make the caskers and tell stories while women weep and swall" (2000, 100. This understanding is problematic in certain ways. In particular, no matter how emotionally expressive poetry may be, remembering or improvising poetry on the spot has strong cognitive elements. In addition, while men may

²³ The publication information for Geertz's book is 1960, New York: Free Press.

³⁴ The material quoted comes from M. J. Aragy's 1840 Sovoverin 4 on average-varyage ant toor ut amonels, 3 ed elition, vol. 1, Paris Gaypet to Eberm, 102-03; Daniel P. Kidder's 1845 Sterches of Residence and Travels in Brazil Embracing Historical and Geographical Networks of the Duptier and It Several Provinces, vol. 1, London: Wiley and Patum; and List &a Clamar Cascudo's Anable venture renation; 1983, 2° ed., Ro. Grande do Notes, Luciu. 34.

make coffins in many cultural contexts, this does not mean that women have no responsibility for hands-on work. In much of North America, they might, for instance, have seen shrounds of once the cooking geosary for death rise; Faully, both practical tasks and lamentation may be outsourced to people other than the primary mourners. That said, Martin and Doka's assessment has some validity, While it may be an oversimplification of describe the crying and lamenting that follows a death as "intuitive grieving." Iamenting does superficially appear to be about emotion. Even if there are significant coppitive aspects to lamentation and even when the specialities who perform the laments burely sow the deceased, crying and immentation work to highlight the emotional response to grief. Very often, that overt expression of grief is particularly associated with women. At the same time, men often engage in activities that are much less overth'e mentions.

2.3.5.3 Revelry

For many North Americans, cying and Immentation are understandable reactions to death, whereas reveity, which incorporates a range of practices usually associated with fun, social events, may not be an obvious response. Despite this, revely comes up repeatedly in the literature on death. While it is not in and of itself an emotion, it does, when part of the customary behaviour immediately following the death, affect the emotional atmosphere. Depending on the cultural context, revely may include a variety of different activities; following limited and ordinating, dancing, singing and music, storytelling, riddling, and games" (2003, 84). Courtship is mother recurring aspect of revely at death rise. In some contests, practical jokes or other retainties of process of the proposal contest.

Revelry is known to occur in death rites in various parts of the world. Harlow, for instance, says that it took place in "much of Europe," starting no later than the medieval period (2003, 84). Revelry, according to van Gennep, also occurred in Africa, where "a period of Genne" occurred as part of the rise after "cretain petty kings" (ded (1960, 148). Metcall and Huntington describe nightnine partying at funerals among the young people of the Bura (1991, 116-17) and "drinking and socializing" among guests at Berawan funerals in Borneo (64).

Among the Bernwan, "horselpsy" at funerals is typical behaviour for the young. This may be flittation," as when a teenage girl attempts to rub pot black on the face of a young man." Incidents of this type can escalate into "classes up and down the fourghous, and meloes involving dozens of people" (Metcalf and Bruntington 1991, 124). In some cases the physical humour involves the corpue. As described in more detail below, antirepodogist Kathleen Batlow reports the practice of a humorous daure during the death rises of deceased women among the Murik in Papua New Guinea, when the participants attack the bire (1992, 75). Games involving the body also took place in "sub-Carpathian Russia." Pern Bogatyrev describes a prank in which the corpue's hand was moved by means of a string (as quoted the Harlow 2003, 96).²³

Revely is no less complicated than sorrow, in that the expressive behaviours associated with humour and with revely more beoadly may or may not have anything to do with what participant sentially feet. Anthropologist Nigel Barley, in his book Grow Matters, while discussing laughter and joking behaviours, points out that, like crying, "smiles and laughter" may not directly correlate with "internal states" and "are not necessarite internets into of four 1907 yet.

Like aspects of solemnity and sorrow, some forms of revelry are required. In their summary of Godfrey Wilson's description of Nyakyusa burial customs, Metcalf and

²⁵ Harlow's source is Bogatyrev's 1977 "Ritual Games in the Funerals of Sub-Carpathian Russia," Folklore Forum 10:141-159.

Houtington paraphrase Wilson on the "obligatory pattern" by which giref in each culture is expressed. "One more dance and first at a Nyakywas fineral just as one must wear black and be solemn at an English fineral" (1991, 51; emphasis in original). "A closer look at their description makes it clear that the emotional atmosphere at Nyakywas finerals is more complex and that dancing and flirting are only obligatory if "one" is male. Emotional behaviour is largely gendered. As Metaelf and Huntington say later, "the women wail and the men dance" (54). This is still a rather simplified summing up, but gives more of a sense of the range of emotional expression in this context.

Behaviour at Nyshysua funerals depreda no just on geoder, but on age and relationship to the deceased. Women do wall, especially the telelay and 'the 'female owners of the death,'" who are presumably the relatives and other women recognized as having a close tie to the deceased. Men may also latents, but no more than once (Wilcon as qui, and puraphresid in Mocalif and Interingtion 1991, 54). A long description of a particular butial excepted from Wilson's account describes several male relatives latenting with the women early in the menting of the day after the deceased's death. Two of those mate relatives, however, join the densing—or at least its preliminaters—at a fairly early stage, Initially they do not appear to epity themselves. In Wilson's deception, they "dates with grief in the looks, calling out "alsa" is each shake his spear." By Jate afternoon, most of the crowd appears to be "ively and excited," with one of the mate relatives who had been waiting earlier in the day "laughing gaily as he demotors." (99).

Some women who are not related to the deceased (Wilson, as qtd. in Metcalf and Huntington 1991, 59) participate in the dancing, but not as dancers. Instead, they "move

²⁶ The work cited is Wilson's 1939 article, "Nyakyusa Conventions of Burial," Bantu Studies 13:1-31.

about among the dancing youths, calling the war cry and swinging their hips in rhythmic fashion, (Metcalf and Huntington, 55). Dancing is not the only aspect of revelry that takes place at Nyakyusa funerals. Other activities that might fall into this category include eating (54), fighting, and countship (56-57).

Elements of revely in death rice sometimes occur only in relation to cretain deaths. Due to the belief that buptized children who died young were transformed into anagels at the time of death, death rice for such children "bootenede on festivities" in Brazil (Reis 2003, 103). A "joyful, participatory atmosphere" prevailed at funerals for children during the early 1800s in Rio de Janeiro. In an area of the Brazilian state of Cears, if a newborn died, outright celebration, involving "gunfre and skytockers, food, drink, and music" look place into the 1900s (119-120).

As is the case with sorrow and solemnity, scholars who have written about reverly in relation to death have discussed in functions. Murtin and Doka, for instance, briefly explore humour in relation to death and suggest that it performs a number of important roles. It can help people to bypass difficult emotions associated with the death. As a short-term thing, this is good in and of itself. When the humour comes from stories about the person who has died, It allows attention to aspects of the dead person nor immediately associated with his or her death. Another helpful function is "nession relief." Partly because of this function, people may be more inclined to provide support out arrivors whos those wome trace of a sense of humour than to survivors who are totally grief-stricken. In addition, "Humor can offer a sense of perspective that allows so to laugh at our fears and difficulties." Finally, there is some evidence that humour is physically good force 00000, 173-380.

Nevertheless, Martin and Doka point out that humour may have a negative, rather than positive impact, if it is overdone or "used insensitively" (2000, 138).

Barlow, writing about the Murik in Papua New Guinea, analyzes the functions of a specific type of humour in a specific context. She reports a ludic display directed at a female corpse by certain groups of classificatory female relatives. Barlow describes how these women enter the house where the cornse is:

calling the dead person's names and making a great commotion that shakes the entire house. Kicking the bier and gooding the dead woman to get up and dance with them, they try to revive their partner from her passive and associal state. The interness of the body in comparison to the vigge with which the living would respond to such tunns is hadicross and strikes many encloskers as funny... They used to chapter the contract of the contract of the contract of the contract used to chapter with haddest normally

This initial display takes place "during the first day of mourning." On subsequent days, as additional women in the appropriate classificatory kin categories arrive from other villages, more displays of this general type take place (75-76).

The context for this behaviour is that the specific categories of classificatory kin involved have a particular culturally defined relationship with each other. They are "joking partners" in 'joking' relationships (Buflow 1992, 58). A woman's appropriate behaviour towards living women in these categories includes a significant amount of aggressive mockers, often with a physical element (6-71). The obligations of one of the groups of classificatory relatives, however, also "include real assistance and protection" of various practical and rittal types (6-72). ²³

According to Barlow, the dance around the copper to revive the dead woman [is] met with shricks of cathertic laughter from the assembled women and children made nervous by proximity to death. "Poople closely related to the deceased, however, have a different response. Their appropriate reaction to the death, generally, is to "wail and weep

²⁸ Both groups of classificatory relatives have significant additional obligations in relation to the death. Much of the work they do at this time is practical, but they also honour the deceased in a more direct way. Although the dancing starts out in a ludic mode, it quickly "becomes formal and honorific" (Barlow 1992, 74-75).

over [the decessed's] body. "When the dead person's joking pantners arrive to perform their dance, the near relatives daw back. They either "turn away or gaze impassively at the performance" [1992-73, 98 lardow blinks that designes to shich they use "emotionally involved" in the death forestalls langhter. Those people who are emotionally impacted by the death, but to a lesser degree, can, through the dance, practicagine in and observe their own distrass, relieving it with language "48s, endonce 20).

Barlow cites Mary Douglar's paper "The Social Control of Cognitions: Some Factors in Joke Perception," ²⁰¹ in which Douglas asserts that at funerals clowning behaviour highlights the "contrast between social structure" on the one hand and "communitar" on the other. The keeping that is part of formalized mourning in Murik culture emphasizes the deceased as someone who filled specific kinship role, but does not mention he by aname. The performance by the classificatory kin (which, as mentioned above, does involve the use of the deceased's names), "confirms the absolute death of the individual." It also surfaces "communitus among the bereaved," with the exception of the nare ratives, who are at his point set apart from the rest of the community. In Barlow's analysis: "The clowers make them laugh as a chorus of voices, and in that tensous moment their performance highlights the immediate and unstructured bonds among them" (1992, 78). The audience members experience both emotional release and social bonding as a result of this dance.

Batley has a somewhat different analysis of joking relationships, generally, in the context of death. In his opinion, "seemingly cathartic 'jokers' may not cause hilarity in the objects of their attentions." In fact, such jokers may be hoping for 'joaymene' to stop "wich interastly annoying behaviour." Batley is dubious that such jokking has any positive benefit, but suggestes that, if it does, it is tagely because the behaviour acts as a "counter-

²⁹ This paper was published in 1968 in Man 3:361-76.

initiant" (1997, 40). He acknowledges, however, that in the time of death a mix of practical assistance and rough humon is typical of joking relationships. People in such relationships with each other are, its Burley's description, "bloos at the outer edges of kimbip." They are not close relatives, but cross cousins, in-laws, and people whose relationships with the deceased may be culturally acknowledged, but is not based on biological kimbin (515).

In The Risual Process, Turner, elaborating on wan Gemep's theories, suggests that "life-cirisis their generality wer "intuited of selections" (1969, 1869). In Turner's view, people undergoing such rises are typically subjected to various forms of abuse and mistraturners, as well as deprived of whatever sitatus they may have in ordinary life. Such people are, during this time, "reduced to a condition that, although is still stockal, is without status or breanth all accepted forms of status." (166-71). Disn says this theory does not apply to death rites in medieval Bury St Edmands, where the dead person's status." was explicitly and constantly readframed throughout the funeral ritual" (1992, 139). This theory, in fact, does not work well when applied to the soleran sepects of death rites, especially the funeral procession, since, as is discussed in some detail above, the procession is often the locus for display of status. Some of the humoreous interactions with or prasks involving the corpus that take place in conjunction with wake reverly, may, however, funeral nature of such as a form of the place in conjunction with wake reverly, may, however, funeral nature of the reverley.

This theory may, for instance, apply to the Murik. Although the decreased and the women who engage in the clowning performance after the death have always had a joking relationship, from Batlow's description, the performance at the time of death is particularly intense: "This is the moment of greatest antagonism from the joking partners and the moment when their efforts are most futile" (1992, 75). In their discussion of Nyakyusa funerals, described above, Metcalf and Huntington attribute various superiso of reveity that are part of the funeral to a desire "to confront death with an assertion of life." [04): 57]. They reverse that this is a common response to death cross-culturally. Their sense is that the participants want to stop dwelling on death and instead shift their attention to "a realization of present life in its most intense quality, to the war dance, to sexual display, to lively talk and to the earing of great quantities of meat" [Wilsoa, as qud, in Metcalf and Huntingon'57]. Participants in the dancing have the opportunity to act out "their visility and courage." The dance performed at the funeral has autobre cultural context and mensing, it is a war dance. Since war is becoming loss important in the lives of this group, however, the emphasis of the dance is changing, with its sexual aspect increasing in importance (55).

The Nyakyusa themselves have a different perspective on some aspects of their burial customs. For constitutes a significant part of their reaction to death and one of the things of which the Nyakyusa, especially women, are afraid as spirits. According to the Nyakyusa, the rites following the death are intended to banish those spirits (Metcalf and Hantinenton 199), 54-55.

As is the case for solemnity and sorrow, it is possible for display to be part of some aspects of revelry, although this appears to be less common. El-Aswad reports that in the Egyptian 'ullege be studied, the between depay attention to, among other things, bow much food different guests provide for the gatherings of men that take place both during the rires closely following the death and at memorial ristuals later (1987, 228-29). El-Aswad says, "Visitors show their social status and wealth by the quality and quantity of food they display." There is an element or competition in food provision (230).

³⁰ The quote comes from Godfrey Wilson's 1939 article, "Nyakyusa Conventions of Burial," Bantu Studies 13:1-31.

Conversely, in some circumstances serving food to participants in death rites might have a directly practical function. For instance, Resi attributes the provision of "food and drink, even liquot" to the people keeping vigil at the wake to the need for them to go "through the night with exalted spirits." Their "prayers and other gesturer" protected the soul of the deceased against "evil spirits" by fortifying it (2003, 112). Extra calcions and nutrients may be helpful at any event where it is deemed important for marcitionars to be un all niels.

Thurshy suggests a number of functions for the nead following the funeral. Implicitly, one of those functions is to cheer up the survivors. She says, "It is difficult, if not impossible, to enjoy a good meal and company when one is sad, and post-funeral meals, usually sumptuous and conflorting, are no exception." Through its act of memorialization, the post-funeral meal "renews the living," as do all the other acts that memorialization, the post-funeral meal "renews the living," as do all the other acts that memorialize the dead (2006, 3). In addition, food in connected with renewal in its own right; it is "giver and sustainer of life" (8). In Thurshy's conception, the metal after the funeral is Jamu-tike, in that it is an eccasion to both "look bock" and "look forward." What is anticipated from the future in "you and success" (5).

As noted above, Roscobilate et al. identify a number of different functions performed by death rites, some of them overtly social. Given that context, it is not surprising to find elements of revely emmedal in death rites. It seems clear, however, from Roscobilate et al.'s account that there is one function that revelry at death rites probably does not serve. Although there might be any number of reasons for people unrelated to the deceased to fail to attend death rites, the presence of such people appears, nonetheless, to be helpful both for themselves and for the relative. For this reason,

³¹ Here Reis appears to be speaking generally, rather than about Bahia, since the available evidence for Bahia suggests that food was not served (2003, 112).

Rosenblate et al. suggest that cultures might provide built in incentives to go to doubt rites. While they say that these incentives could consist of either "a source of pleasure for attending or a source of pain for not attending." in practice their list of such incentives consists almost entirely of pleasurable activity: "feasting, gaming, duncing, sexual liberies, provision of alcobilic drink, and (at final corennosies) the holding of a single ceremony for several deceased persons" (1976, 69).

Their examination of thee variables did not, however, support their theory. Nine of their incentives did not correlate with attendance rates at death rites. ³³ Of the remaining two, one thaving only one set of rites for multiple people who had died) cannot reasonably be defined as a form of revelry. Both this incentive and the one presumably pleasurable incentive for which they were able to find a correlation. ³⁴ est liberties (such as no regy.)³⁷ occurred infrequently, resulting in a sample that Rosenblatt et al. thought toos small for drawing definite conclusions (1976, 95).³³

While attracting people to death rites does not appear to be a significant function of reveily at death rites, there could conceivably be a correlation between the demographics of attendees and party-type behaviours at wakes. Specifically, if there is likely to be duncing and drinking and other forms of revely, the participants might be considerably younger than if the event is dedicated to prayer and byums singing or the local equivalent. There might also, for some party behaviours (drinking, for instance) be

³² There is a discrepancy in Rosenblatt et al.'s text. Their list includes only six incentives, but in the next paragraph they refer to "eleven inducements" (1976, 95). I suspect some of the elements in the shorter list may have been broken down into two or more categories for analysis.

³³ Rosenblatt et al. speculated that there might still be a subtle effect on a attendance. In cultures where there was fear of either the body or of ghosts, "inducements" to attend the ceremonies might offset the effects of the fear and encourage participation by people who might otherwise be reluctant to attend (1976, 95-96).

correlation with gender, especially if the activity in question is allowed for one sex, but not the other.

In addition to performing different practical functions, festive elements within death rites may reflect, symbolize, or enact the values of a society. From a symbolic point of view, for the Nyakyusa, dancing is a way of enacting cultural gender roles: "male strength and courage is emphasized in contrast to female fear and trembling" (Metcalf and Huntington 1991, 55). Similarly, as described above in the section on solemnity, the death rites of the Bara are imbued with symbolism strongly linked to gender, which equates order with maleness and vitality with femaleness (114). This symbol system pervades not only the funeral procession, but also the period between death and burial. During the day, there are two foci of activity. One is the "female house," where the corpse is kept. This is where the women spend their time and engage in "periods of loud ritual weening." The other is the "male house," where the atmosphere is very different, Metcalf and Huntington refer to the "formality" in the way the men talk and where they sit. Planning for the burial and "stylized expressions of condolence" take place there. Metcalf and Huntington see this sharp division of atmosphere and activities as emblematic of the division of the deceased into his or her "'male' and 'female' components" at the point of death (116-17).

During the night, the young people of both sexes come together in the courtyard and engage in various forms of revely, including dustings, singing, enting, drinking, and "a-close, almost licentious relationship between males and females" (Metcalf and Huntington 1991, 117). There is a marked "chaotic" element to the activities. Metcalf and Huntington assert that the purpose of serving run is to generate "disorderly conduct" and refer to a song sung by the young women that exhorts the young men "in ext crazzy, unrestrained, and shameless." The ineset tubeo is somewhat related (127). In the

description of Metcalf and Huntington, "the burial is a ritual of extremes. The sexes are almost absolutely separated by day and enjoined to an obscere, hoisteness togethemiss by night" (117). To compensate for the imbalance between order and vitality that occur at the time of death, massive amounts of vitality must be generated (122). This is achieved through the "various excesses" that occur during death rites (128). Chaos is associated with vitality (127), as are some of the acts of revelty associated with funerals and the themes articulated frough those activities (128).

Other scholars make different connections between revelry and death rites. Thurshy perceives that for Americans of the present day, ritual, to a large extent, in linked to festivity and that this does not change when the occasion for the ritual is death (2006, 4). According to Reis, religious activity in Buhlai included some festivals that focussed on death and incorporated elements of death rites, such as the funeral procession, but that "were also celebrations of life." Beit hinks these festivals were a strong influence on funerals in Brazil, which he calls "rue spectacles." He equates "the pomp of funerals" with "funerary festivities" and says is "anticipated the hoppy fate imagined for the dead, and, by association, beloped make it happer (2003, 118). Although the "pomp" Reis refers to seems, in terms of my classification system, to be largely or entirely solemnity rather than revelry, his discussion suggests that funerals had joyous undertones. To some extent, revelry may be an aspect of funerals, simply because of the general nature of ritual in a particular culture.

In scholarly analysis, revelry may also be seen as a reaction to other aspects of death rites. As mentioned in the introduction, Thurby sees "communitan" as one of the competing needs of the survivors (2006, 4). Like Turner, Thurby is interested in "instances of diminished social stratifications" that take place during rites of passage, times when "the participants and the audience become one in understanding and

purpose." Thursby sees such moments as connected to revelry, albeit indirectly. In her opinion, the instinctive response: "in our archetypad psyche" to the experience of communitar is "solemnity," but such experiences may be quickly followed by more overthy social and festive connection (7).

Although I have, for the most part, discussed various emotions and behaviours connected to the period after death separately and although these emotions and behaviours emotions separe to contradict each other, they are, point of fact, all interconnected in the cultural context in which they occur. In some contexts, they may even occur at the same time and place. For instance, folklerist Angela Boarke gives the following description of interantion at faith we akes:

The lamost poem was only one part of a total performance, and the audience writeesing it was complexe and writable. The whole community we expected to be present, but the center of activity shifted as the body was brought from the place of death to its "highing one" for the waste in absors or bram and from there to the church and the gravepard. A wake lasted up to three days, during which people came and were. Breissts the clamors of tunnering immediately around the body, there were competing attractions of games and other activities. It was a minor social event, peopleal for women, (1993, 166)

In Booke's understanding of the Irish wake, Internation and revely were in immediate physical and temporal proximity to each other. The juxtaposition of these particular components of emotional expression is not true of all cultures. In Newtonaliand, for instance, revelry, when it took place, generally occurred at different times than the overt expression of sadness. Nevertheless, where both revelry and Internation are part of the customs immediately following death in a given culture, the two opens, to and inform

³⁴ Superficially, this appears to contrast with the viewpoints of a number of the other authors quoted in this chapter, who bring attention to elements of status display, but Thursby does not deny that such display takes place during death rites. In fact, she points out that for some subgroups within the larger American context, funeral processions are "an important symbol of status," (2006, 41).

each other. The same is true of the interaction of solemnity with both revelry and

2.4 Public and Private Spheres

Scholarly work on emotional expression following a death focuses, to a large extent, on the emotional behaviour people exhibit. I turn next to writing on public and private space, to address what emotional behaviour specific people can engage in, where they can do it, and what the implications for that behaviour are. In this model, the "public sphere" has been identified as "rational active individualistic masculine" and the private sphere as "emotional, passive, dependent, feminine" (Keough 2001, frame 4, 330).35 In her book Women in Public: Between Banners and Ballots. 1825-1880. historian Mary Ryan credits Michelle Rosaldo with raising the issue of public and private space in the context of "feminist theory" (1990, 4). Rosaldo, in her essay "Woman, Culture, and Society: A Theoretical Overview," asserts that women, because they "give birth to and nurse children," and also do much of the work of raising children are associated crossculturally with the private or "domestic" sphere. This leaves the more "public" aspects of human life in the hands of men (1974, 23-24). The division "between domestic and public orientations" has a profound impact on a number of aspects of human culture (24-35). Men and the activities deemed gender-appropriate for them are cross-culturally valued more highly than women and their activities (19).

As Mary Ryan points out, Rosaldo's basic underlying idea is not new in Western thought. The separation of "social space" into public and private spheres, as well as the

³⁵ As is discussed in slightly more detail below, understandings of the public and private spheres have not been static over time. Keough attributes this particular understanding to "Enlightenment though" (2001, frame 4, 330).

association of women with the private sphere and men with the public goes back Jong way (1990, 6). Classicies Win Blake Tyrell and Larry J. Bennett, writing about Athens of the fifth century B.C., discuss both women's theoretical confinement to the private sphere, and their actual engagement in a wider life: "fieldally, women were watched contantly, but in everybeig life men were engaged in their own activities sawy from the house, and women left their houses for many reasons. Women worked in fields and vineyards, sold goods in the agent, participated in funerals and festivals, visited relative, and and goostiped with fresh in the neighborhood and a feoration" (1999, 49).

Around the time of the fifth century, John Chrysostom said in a homily: "Our life is customarily organized into two spheres; public affairs and private matters, both of which were determined by God. To sweam is assigned the presidency of the household; to man, all business of state, the marketplace, the administration of justice, government, the military, and all other such enterprises." After enumerating some of women's perceived weaknesses, along with their compensating abilities within the house, Clirvostom adds:

She takes care of all other matters of this sort, that are neither fitting for her husband's concern nor would they be satisfactorily accomplished should he ever lay his hand to them—even if he struegeled valiantly.

Indeed, this is a work of God's love and wisdom, that he who is skilled at the greater things is downright inept and useless in the performance of the less important onces, so that the woman's service is necessary. (1983, 36-37)³⁶

Chrystotom's words usefully reflect a number of the elements Rosaldo discusses: the separation of the world into public and private spheres, the association of one sex with each of those spheres, and the higher valuation of the public sphere and men's work (in this case, even as Chrysostom insists on the necessity of women's work).

⁵⁶ Elizabeth Clark, the editor of the book in which this material appears, gives the source of this material as Chrysostom's sermon, The Kind of Women Who Ought To Be Taken as Wives, as found in Patrologia Graeca 51.230.

Rosaldo, in later work, acknowledges that the idea of public and private spheres and reasonation with the different sexes dates back to the Greeks, but emphasizes a later set of thinkers, by Victorians, because she sees them as "our most relevant predecessors in this regard" and because they understood the publiciprivate divide differently than earlier thinkers had, with a greater emphasis on "maternity and biology" (1990, 401-02), Contone 20). Victorian ideas about public and private spheres imbued the thinking of "turn-of-the-century social theoretis" who produced the foundational work for "most modern social thinking." This group took for grasted the existence of separate public and private spheres, and universally assumed that women belonged in the domentic sphere (1990, 401-02).

During the early 1900s, there was some rethinking of theoretical bases. This time profetod "was a rejection of earlier schools for evolutionary thought in force of a search for functionally grounded universals." Implicitly the concepts that were rejected (or at least set saids for further consideration) included the idea of public and private spheres. The process of rethinking required a certain amount of graphique with difference, as well as with universals. As a side-offect of thinking about the different forms that kinnle takes, authropologists returned to the concept of separate spheres, "although in somewhat less gendered and considerably more sophisticated terms" (Rosaldo 1980, 405).

"Modern thinken" (or, presumably, those more or less contemporary to Rosaldo's 1980 article) rejected some of the other claims about the nature of human life that were tied up with the idea of public and private spheres, but perpetuated the idea or public and private spheres itself (404-05). The public and private realms were, as of Rosaldo's withing, not generally directly characterized as male or fernale, but moderlying assumptions with which they were discussed were, nevertheless, gendered. The basic concept was refined into a division between "domencia and jural-political"

(400). As significant areas of culture (such as trading, art, religion, education, and health care) do not necessarily fall neatly into one category or the other, at least superficially this reconceptualization implies that in those areas there may be considerable variation between cultures.

According to Mary Ryan, during the 1970s, the theory about public and private spheres part forth in Rounde's 1974 easy sent filteratial among both ferminists and scholars, in part because it articulated a useful approach: "To subvert sexism one need simply (in theory if not politics) vault the buricacle between the public and the private." This approach was into with that ferminists of the time had been doing anyway. Nows of concern to women than had previously been in the private realm were at this time highlighted in public ways. At the same time, scholars investigated women's history and the extrest to which it did and did not relate to the private realm. The result of all this political and scholarly activity was that "the distinction between private ends public" created to appear clear cat and it became evident that there were significant interconnections between private realms. In fact, the whole slee of separate spheres came into question; they "were sometimes dismissed as fictions constructed by a particulated culture," (1905, 5.6).

Rosalsto took part in this overall change. Even in her original exasy, she acknowledges that he basis segment does not mirror real word complexity. For instance, she points out that the nature of the private realm and the degree to which it is separated from the public realm vary widely (1074, 35). She notes that there are some cultures in which me are relatively more moved in the domestic sphere and suggests that in those cultures women have more access to the public sphere (41) and the public and private realms are relatively integrated (36). In addition, in many cultures, there are ways in which women can participate in the public sphere. They may do so. individually. by taking on roles that are usually considered male. This option generally involves only a small number of women. Weemer can also create female-oriented public space. Ronaldo says of "meditional harderian woman," in recything from charties to baking contests, she may forge a public world of her own." In some cases, this female public space may have an impact outside the immediate group of women involved. This would, for minutene, usually be to ease with charties and would also be true of some of the other examples Rosaldo gives of women's organizations that might exist in different cultural contexts." Trading societies, durch clubs, or even political organizations, through which they force meen into mic" (37).

Rosalo's thinking about public and private spheres continued to develop, In 1998, six years after the easy in which she had initially laid out her ideas about public and private space, the problematized those ideas. She was by that point unconformable with the dualism and essentialism of the concepts and with the rather simplisits view of women's lives inherent in that dualism and essentialism (999-400). She asserts that "sexual asymmetry" occurs in all cultures. There are, however, enormous differences in the specific details. Some of these variations have to do with the degree to which women are confined to the private sphere: "For every case in which we see women confined by powerful men or by the responsibilities of child care and the home, one can cite others which display femule capacities to fight back, speak out in public, perform physically demanding tasks, and even to subordinate the needs of infant children (in their homes or on their backs) to their desires for truel, later, publics, love or tradic "Q14-95).

In this article, Rosaldo does not, however, want to get rid of the distinction between public and private spheres completely. She admits ambivalence to the basic concept: "I find much that is compelling in this universalist account; but at the same time I am troubled by some of what appear to be its analytical consequences. In probing universal questions, domestic/public is as telling as any explanation yet put forth." From her perspective, the questions that arise in relation to gender roles are not truly "miversal," except in a very broad sense. Rosaldo suggests that there is a level at which gender roles cross-culturally have enough in common that there does seem to be a "universal common base." Nevertheless, there is another level at which they are sufficiently different so that no one "universal cause" on account for them (1990, 399). Intenset, Rosaldo search, a number of different factors determine gender roles (401).

Focusing too much on one particular preceived cause of gender differences ferectiones other approaches to the question, so that "we fall to school ourselves in all the different ways that grader figures in the organization of social groups, to learn from the concrete things that men and women do and think and from their socially determined variations." Rouddo thinks that studying gender should involve looking more broadly at the particular community under study and analyzing it "in political and social terms." In her view at this time, "physiological facts" should not be considered adequate explanation for gender differences (1989, 400). Too much emphasis on such facts does not allow for human gareys. Assertions that "anality shapes werent" gioner the relebant individuals of both sexes have in shaping families, as well as the amount of variation that exists in family form, depending on "particulars of social context" (415-16).

Rouddo stands that does one "articulars of social context" (415-16).

"wrong," h "made sense," however, for reasons that were cultural and academic, not factual. The approach pere out of "the categories, biases, and limitations of a transfationally individualise and male eventue occlosing" 1988, 415, in other words, take was working with a category that was deeply rooted in her immediate scholarly context (and in Western culture generally) and it resonated for that reason, even if, to some degree, it did not work.

Some writers see division of space as more complex than simply public or private. In an article on the use of space in Moslem cities, sociologist Janet Abu-Laghod problematizes the Western "bi-fold" use of space. She suggests that in Islamic cities, space is understood as "tri-fold," with a separation into "private, controlled semiprivate and public" areas. This pattern emerged from the way that cities were created, Groups were granted had conflictwicly. These groups generally had something in common; the examples Abu-Laghod gives are "kinship, descent, common origin, or function." Effectively, this pattern of land grants established separate neighbourhoods, which included housing, path wilmole ommercial and service functions." Most public services were either in the spaces between the neighbourhoods or along or close to a small number of major roads transversing the city (1938, 6.5 66).

J. Abo-Lughod attributes the importance of "semi-private space" (i.e. the residential neighbourhoods) in this context to the specific" juntem of sex segregation" among Moslems. Unlike Hindus, whose concern with keeping the sexes separate is primarily familial (i.e. keeping distance between a woman and the men in her husband's family). Moslems' major concern is keeping the sexes separate "outside the kin group, i.e. vi-à-vis strangers." Abo-Lughod contrasts the private sphere, which is "safe and secure," with the public sphere, "which is completely unsafe and must be eschewed by females." She states, "the "social invention of what I have called semi-private space is an attempt to create a protected area outside the dwelling unit itself within which kin-like responsibilities (and refection) govern" (1983, 66-67).

Mary Ryan also has a more complex understanding of space than a simple division into public and private. American cities, no later than the 1870s, had developed a set of amenities that Ryan calls "semipublic places." These amenities included "public parks, shopping districts and sanitized public amusements." Because such places were more "regulated" than ordinary public places and because they were used in relatively specific ways, they were regarded as comparatively "unthreatening" (1990, 62).

May Ryan argues that although the words "private" and 'public" may be problement, it still makes sense to use them and, implicitly, the terms "public sphere" and "private sphere." The words are "charged with value," even if their specific meanings are hard to pin down. Given that women are not fully equal participants in the public domain, the word "public" continues to be helpful when looking at gender differences. Ryan identifies several important ways in which ferminist theorists continue to use the word "public." "as a reference point for critical values, as a randely serviceable classification of social behaviour, as a space denoting especially blattant gender asymmetry and inequality, and as a center of concentrated power" (1990, 7-8, emphasis in occinital).

In this thesis I will be using the terms "public spetter" and "private sphere" in a way that is loosely similar to the way these feminist theories do, but also somewhat different. I will not be using the term "private sphere" to refer simply to domestic space and "public sphere" to refer to all other space. Rather, I will be using "public sphere" and "private sphere" (as well as intermediate terms, such as "semi-public") as, in Mary Ryan's woods, a "crudely serviceable classification" of different types of space and the ways in which they are used. I will pay particular attention to the use of space in Newfordfund cultural contexts during my study period. Based on those uses, I will my to identify the "critical values" Ryan refers to, including, to some extent, "gender asymmetry and inequality". Comernely, however, I will also discuss evidence of relative gender symmetry and equality in some contexts. To a limited extent, I will also address issues of "power" and status in relation to the use of public and private space.

Problematic as the division of space and gendered lives into public and private spheres might in some ways be, the concept is still useful. It makes sense to acknowledge that some space is more public than others and that the extent to which people use (or are allowed to use) different types of spaces and the ways in which they use them is, in part, gendered. Beyond that, the gendered uses of space reflect both function and symbolic values.

Space can also be looked at through a different, but somewhat related, lens. Sociologist Evring Goffman, in *The Persentation of Self in Everyduc Life*, conceptualizes self-presentation to other people as "performance." "It el defines a "performance" "as all the activity of a given participant on a given occasion which serves to influence in any way any of the other participants" (1989, 15). One of the characteristics of a performance is that it generally takes place in a "setting" involving furniture, doctor, physical layout, and other background items which supply the scenery and stage props for the space of human action played on before, within, or upon it" (22).

The term 'setting' does not include the physical location of the performance. Instead, Goffman use another term to describe space. According to Goffman's definition, a "region" is "any place that is bounded to some degree by barriers to perception." The barriers in question may not cut off perception emittely. In fact, they may allow people when are physically outside the region to see it, but not bear anything that goes on inside it, or vice versa. Goffman gives "the thick glass panels" of "twodecating counted rooms" as an example of the first type of barrier and "beaverboard partitions" separating fifties as an example of the second (1994), (106).

Goffman's term for the region where a performance takes place is the "front region." Certain sorts of behaviour are expected in any particular front region. Goffman divides these expected behaviours into "politeness," which has to do with how a performer interacts with the audience, and "decorum," which has to do with how a performer behaves even while not directly interacting with the audience members, but when he or she can be seen or heard by them (1959, 107).

The opposite or correlate of the "frost region" is the "back region," which Goffman also calls the "backstage." One of the characteristics of performance is that performance plantified a particular portion of their overall behavior. Other parts of their behaviour, however, could conceivably "discredit the fostered impression" of the performance and are accordingly "suppressed." In Goffman's definition, a back region is "aplace, relative to given performance, where the impression forester by the performance is knowingly contradicted as a matter of course." The back region serves as a preparation area for the performance, including the creation of "illusions and impressions" and any practicing for a rearranging of the performance hat needs to take place in advance. It also serves as a storage area for props for the performance. In addition, the back region is the place where performers let down their guard (1959, 111-12).

The back region is often located quite close to the front region, but is separated from it and is generally off limits to members of the audience (1959, 113). According to Goffman, in middle-class homes, bedrooms and bathreoms serve as back regions for the work involved in preparing one's body for presentation and the kitchen as a back region for premaration of food (123).³⁷

Goffman thinks that this is not true of working class homes. He says, "It is, in fact, the presence of here a staging devices that distinguishes middle-class living" (1899, 123). This may be a somewhat culturally specific observation. In typical which is to say poor rural families in NewYounfland in the early through mid-weetifiesh century, for instance, bedrooms might be shared by many people under reasonably be understood as a back region.

Some areas can, depending on time or circumstance, function either as a foot region or a back region. Goffman points out that an executive's office is the sile of display." This stants in the organization is intensively expressed by means of the quality of his office furnishings." In this way, it is a front region. The executive can also relax in the office in ways that would not be possible elsewhere, by, for instance, removing or locotening some colling or by rentratining ofter executive "in a chammy and even boisterous way." Similarly, according to Goffman, on Sunday mornings, an entire house may be treated as a back region, in that the inhabitants engage in a "relaxing slower/liness in three sand civil orderow." In some eases, he are that serves a four region while a performance is in progress functions as a back region between performances. Among Goffman's examples is a restaurant shortly before its daily opening (1989, 126-127). Goffman's kexikosi of some interests with the concest of rability and relaxing Goffman's examples is a restaurant shortly before its daily opening (1989, 126-127).

spheres, but in not identical to it. Both three-sames among linear and a more private assumed a more pulsar assumed anne pulsar assumed a more pulsar assumed anne pulsar assumed assumed anne pulsar assumed assumed

outsiders than either the teachers' common room or the undertaker's work area. Both theories look at relatively public space vs. relatively private space, but they evaluate the publicness and privateness of the space by different criteria. Both are applicable to the complexities of death rices in Newfoundland.

2.5 Conclusions

In this chapter, I have introduced the scholarly literature that informs my work: post structuralism; theories concerning rises of passage; theories concerning prief, mourning, and various components of the emotional atmosphere following a details; and theories concerning the division of human life into public and private realms. Poststructuralism and structuralism provide a broad, basic foundation for my thesis. Poststructuralism and structuralism provide a broad, basic foundation for my thesis. Poststructuralism and structuralism provide a broad, basic foundation for my thesis. Poststructuralism and structuralism provide a broad, basic foundation for my thesis. Poststructuralism and structuralism provide a broad state in a variety of ways. Many scholars, including a number who have written about death rites in Newfoundland, have drawn on structuralist approaches to rites of passage. Their work has informed mine in untell ways.

The cove of my thesis is the material on emotion. There is a good scholarly foundation from several fields on the nature of emotions in general, the type and range of emotions fit following a death, the ways in which those emotions are expressed cross-culturally, the rites of passage that mark death in various cultures, and the ways in which those customs are gendered. There has also been some scholarly interest in cross-cultural trends in these customs and their gendering.

The particular components of the emotional atmosphere following a death on which I focus in this thesis are all widespread; solemnity, over expression of sorrow, and reverly occur in many cultural contexts. So do the particular customs on which I focus, the funeral procession, lamentation and crying, and wake revelry. There are some crosscultural trends in the way in which these customs are gendered. Lamentation and crying are perhaps most strougly gendered, as in many cultures women engage in them, at least in public, more and more intensely than med. The gendering of funeral processions does not seem to be as strongly specific. Various gendered arrangements of the funeral procession exist in different cultures. When, however, there is an issue about one sex? stating part in the procession, so far as I am aware, it is women, rather than men, whose participation is controversial. Wake revelry has been gendered in various ways in various contexts, as well, but if there is a cross-cultural pattern to that gendering. Have not been able to destrict it from the material I track.

Scholan examining death rise often look at either their functions or the ways in which they symbolace and enace cultum! Joses. These approaches to analysis have been applied in various ways to solemnity (and the funeral procession in particular), crying and lamentation, and revely (whether at the wake or during other parts of death rise). One recurring theme is the association of display with the funeral procession. Often, this takes the form of status display, but scholars have also identified the display or exactment of order aspects of culture through the procession. Display is not, however, limited to the procession or to other forms of otentimic Neevily as das occasionally identified with display. So, in another way, is lamentation; cultural discourses on the sincerity or insistenciny of lamentation are largely about whether lamentation is an authentic or insubstencin display of sornov.³⁸

While information on some topics was readily available, there are, judging by my reading, large areas where more work needs to be done. Some research has been done on the interaction of the components of the emotional atmosphere following a death. For

³⁸ This may be more evident in the material presented in the British history chapter and the chapter on sorrow in Newfoundland than it is in the material in this chapter.

instance, as will become evident in the next chapter, scholars looking at frish death rites have explored the connection between revelry and Immentation. It appears, however, that less work addresses the relationship between either of those aspects of the emotional atmosphere and sofermity. Nor has much attention been paid to public and private spheres in relation to death customs. Finally, scholarship on death rites focuses on some geographic areas and some time periods more than others, leaving the overall picture incomplete.

In the introduction, I briefly discussed the public and private spheres in relation to the use of space in rural Newfoundland, New, with A. Abs. Laghod's swe lot for two on, I would like to suggest that, as is the case in Moslem cities, much of the space in Newfoundland outports of the past was, using Abs- Laghod's sterm "controlled semiprivate," rather han public or private. This would have been tree of the kitchens of individual houses, as well as the outdoor regions of the community, especially areas like gardens and the landward, where women routinely worked, and buildings like clurches and schools, which people of thost lareas atmooded. Parlows, in contrast, were usually private space, off-limit to community members, but, at the time of death, they became part of the controlled, semiprivate category. Although these areas were all, at least some of the time, "controlled emiprivate," where each area fell on the scale between public and private varied. Kitchens, although effectively open to the community, for instance, were usually in the analysis of the community, for instance, were probably feit to be and experienced as more private than the major roads in the community.

In the introduction, I also discussed gender roles in relation to public and private space in NewFoundland. As the discussion in this chapter on this topic cross-culturally makes clear, NewFoundland was not anomalous. There has been considerable variation in the degree to which women in different cultures have been confined to the domestic sphere or to work of the type that has, in North America of recent years, been identified as stereopyically feminine. As appears to have been generally true, women in rural Newfoundland hal primary responsibility for the domestic sphere and spent more time in it than men did, but as walso true in many cultures, women also did significant work outside the house.

This chapter provides the underpinnings for my interpretation of the material; the next chapter reseats the underpinnings for the material itself. In it, I look at how the customs focused on in this study have been enacted in the British like, the area from which most of the immigrants to Newfoundland came. In the course of the discussion, I address some of the same themes that arose in this chapter. At the end of Chapter Three, I return to the literature on death rites in Newfoundland, this time paying attention to themes highlighted in this chapter.

Chapter Three: British Death Customs

In the last chapter, I reviewed theories and literature relevant to my topic. In this chapter, I consider the roots in England, Ireland, and Scotland of the NewGoodland contones that are the subject of this thesis. I have included Scotland, because while Scotlish immigration was not as important as English and Irish immigration, one variant of the funeral procession in NewGoodland is particularly close to Scotlish forms of the procession. My focus is on customs that were practiced in the countries of origin at the time that NewGoodland was settled, but I have also, as appropriate, included information from other time periods. At the end of the chapter, I begin my discussion of the customs that developed in NewGoodland, by examining work previously done on NewGoodland.

3.1 Death Rites in Britain

3.1.1 Solemnity: The Funeral Procession

Many forms of solemnity were practiced following doubt. In the British Isles and latter in Newfoundits, observed next meeting the service of the service of the three whose the corpus and console the family, the service in the home, the procession to the church, the funeral service, the procession to the graveyard, and the funeral service, the procession to the graveyard, and the warring of Black. Solemnity included some secturian customs, when a the saying of the rosary, but many customs were secular or were shared (possibly with minor differences in details) by people of different religions. Out of the various forms of differences in details) by people of different religions. Out of the various forms of solemnity, I focus here on the funeral procession, since gender relogic in relation to the

funeral procession in Newfoundland were, from my perspective, both unexpected and interestine.

Bywond the practical functions of transporting the body to the place of final disposition, the fineral procession had neligious and secular functions. According to historian and archaeologist Christopher Daniell, "The fineral was a formal occasion, and through the processions, services and procedures the order and hierarchy of the community was the defined and trinfenced (1997, 56-57). My discussion focuses partly on gender roles, one of the aspects of "the order and hierarchy of the community" demonstrated through fineral processions. Since participation in the fineral procession in order these more generally, a flast obscura general aspects of the funeral and burial services. Historian David Cressy says that the body moved "from domestic to sucred space," while other participants engaged both in "respectful moorning and social display," (1997, 453). The fineral procession, as described in the last chapter, was cross-culturally often a way of displaying status and this seems to have been true in Britain, as well. Thus, I start by examining status display and the related issue of class differences.

3.1.1.1 England

In England, women's participation in public dearl rites wated by time and class. It appears that, for them stay are, women and class. It appears that, for them stay are, women submed finerated indired. How Milled Ages, The will of York merchant John Shaw specified that "a white goven" was to be given "to a poor women" expressly so that the would dees in it for his fineral (qul. in Dualiel 1907, 52). "Il fisterian Roomars Hornes, writing and 1130-1380, does not say if Women took 53)." Historian Roomars Hornes, writing and 1130-1380, does not say if Women took 1100 to 1

¹ Shaw's will is in Probate vol. 9, 26r, Borthwick Institute of Historical Research, York: Daniell gives the date as 1513 in the text and 1515 in his bibliography. In context, it seems likely that the first date was when the will was written and the second when probate took place.

part in the procession, but does indicate that women were expected not to be "bearers," as it was deemed "improper" (2000, 102). Presumably, if it were similarly "improper" for women to participate in the procession, Horrox would have mentioned this as well.

Cresy, in his book about rise of passage during the Tuder and Staart years, draws on material from Henri Misson, whom he describes as a "French-Swiss observer of William III's England" (653), to describe the structure of the fineral processions of "middling people." Typically, family members followed the body, and were, in turn, followed by "all the goests two and two" (qul. in Cressy, 1997, 454-55). Discussing finerands of this prior more generally, Cressy is unequivocal about gender: "Three is no evidence that women were excluded from the rimal." In fact, women were sometimes ritually visible. At this stage, the term "pullbeare" did not refer to someone who helped carry the cofflin, bruthe to someone who "held the pull." The people who were given this task were men or women who either belonged to the bereaved family or were the dead person's "close associates." Pall bearing was gendered, according to the set of the deceased, but Cressy believes that female pullbearers at as womas fixed all the fine life the help wow work of transporting the body to men (1997, 455-57), ² On the other hand, Clare Gittings,

² The work that Cressy quotes is M. Misson's Memoirs and Observations in his Travels over England, 1719, a translation of the original, Memoires et Observations Faites nar us Youaveur en Appleters, 1698. The Hansu.

Creary's thory about this is somewhat problematized by an illustration is wooded from the period in question) on the same page of his tax, whose caption says, "The bride's burial, with women coffin hearers." The picture itself is ambiguous. It shows there women using besides confine from the stay of the shows there women on the far side) and probably holding either the edge of the pall or the coffin itself (1997, 486). If the women are holding the pall, either the coffin is ivestimately by itself or the coffin hearers are invisible. Of course, nother option makes seen as a depiction of the coffin hearers are invisible. Of course, wother option makes seen as a depiction of our defendance in the company of the coffin hearers are invisible. Of course, wother option makes seen as a depiction of our demonstrate the use in the confined of course in the confined of course in the confined of the company of the company of the confined of

in an article covering part of the same period, 1558-1660, claims that women did sometimes serve as bearers for young, unmarried members of their own sex (2000, 157).

Due to their apparent impact on Newfoundland customs, I am particularly interested in the class differences in England during the 1800. Historian Ruth Richardson arguest that in the Victorian ers, there were "distinct class-bound death cultures" and suggests that the 1806 were a particularly significant time in the formation of different attitudes about death in different classes (1989, 262). Historian Paulland, in Durba in the Pictorian Family, says that here work "supports" that of Richardson, insoftire as there were major differences in the ways the different classes dealt with death. She says that there were significant "nuterial and cultural" differences between the classes and that their "attitudes and customs relating to death" were distinct (1996, 1).

Alland gives a detailed and numeed description of women's participation in death rise in the "middle and upper clauses" in the 1800s and the first part of the 1900s (1996, 1). She finds that women in these clauses did not typically go to funerals during a significant part of the Victorian era, as "allegedly they could not control their feelings." The custom was written into a least one efigure book, which was aimed at a surpriscularly relie grow, the court." Allands give examples of women who did not attend

reality, particularly the relative importance of the pallbearers, as compared to those paid to carry the coffin (1997, 436-37).

⁴ Jalland gives the source as Charles Mitchell, 1849, Court Etiquette by a Man of the World, 82.

funerals (221) and several other authors report that Queen Victoria herself did not attend the 1861 funeral of her husband.⁵

No all women refrained from finernal attendance, however. The etiquette book previously mentioned made provision for "eccentric people" who might refuse to follow this custom. It advised that such women refrain from taking part in the procession, but, instead, got to the church prior to the funeral service (Mitchell" as paraphrased and quld. in Jalland 1916, 221). Even among the classes in which Jalland is interested, there seems to have been a fair number of "eccentric" women. While discussing the comfort that some mourners derived from attending the finernal and related rists. Jalland gives examples of no fewer than four women. One of them participated in the service in the graveyard and also took part in the "walking finernal" for her fitther, "near the front of the family procession" (letter by Sarah Acland qul. in Jalland 218). It is not clear if the other women participated in the procession, but they did at least go to the fineral service (218).

Jalland mentions women's attendance at other funents. One woman was distressed by her father's funeral, but still felt obligated to attend: "Sophy Horsley commented that she would always wish to fulfill such a duty towards those she loved, "but excepting witnessing their death I can conceive nothing so painful" (1996, 219).⁴

⁵ Arnstein 2003, 109; Darby and Smith 1983, 7; Feuchtwanger 2006, 138; and Weintraub 1987, 306.

⁶ Charles Mitchell, 1849, Court Etiquette by a Man of the World, 82.

⁷ The letter was written December 9 (probably in 1866) to Acland's son, William A. D. Acland, and is in the Bodleian Library at Oxford, MS Acland d. 42, fos, 386-8.

^{*} Horsley's mother, however, did not attend, as she was "feeling exhausted" and 'unequal to it in mind and body', especially as the heat was so intense" (1996, 221).
Jalland's sources for the quotations are letters of June 16, 1858 (from Sophy Horsley to

Another woman, "a female friend of the deceased sang" a hymn at an 1892 Quaker service following a burial (220). With two exceptions, these wemen took part in death rites during the part of the Victorian era that Jalland describes as most rigid about female participation.

The custom of women not participating started to change no later than the 1870s, with a "compromise" which allowed a widow to go to the church, but not the graveyard, if the refrained from talking to other participants (Jalland 1998, 221). Jalland describes an 1872 fineral attended by only four women, who were in the church's gallery, spatially separated from the men. "where they could be alter lively one that "Conversely, begin expansed from the men." where they could be alter lively one that "Conversely, begin expansed for the men. "where they could be alter lively that "Conversely, begin expansed for the state of the s

James Stevens Curl's description of women's participation in Victorian death rites is much like Jalland's, but is neither as nuanced nor as specific about change over time.

her sister, Mary Brunel, Horsley Papers, MS Eng c. 2200, fo. 25) and June 18, 1858 (from Elizabeth Horsley to Mary Brunel, Horsley Papers, MS Eng. c. 2200, fos. 24-25, 33). The Horsley Papers are at the Bodleian Library, Oxford.

⁹ The source is Campbell's Etiquette of Good Society, 213.

He says, "women would not necessarily attend the interment but might be present at the religious ceremony in the church or chape" (1972, 6). The reason for this was that "the weaker sea," was deem durable to deal with the rigours of both the climate and the experience." Carl depicts women's exclusion from some death rites as part of a division of sex roles that gave women prominence in another area; "women would dominate the recoordings" in the rask which normally occurred before or after the funned (12).

Jalland questions the feat as a component of doath rine among those the studied. In "professional and upper-class families," participants usually dispersed quickly once the fineral was done. Generally the "chief moument" would be given something to eat first, "but these neem to have been quiet, restrained affairs which received little notice." The idea that women's primacy at the feast balanced out their lack of participation cleswhere does not hold up very well in this context, especially since feasts did take place among the working class (1996, 223) and one of the class differences of this time period was a "tendency among the power classes for formale relatives to attend funerals" (221). As we will see later, however, this idea might be applicable in other contexts. Other authors confirm working class women's articipation in finerals during the

1800s and early 1900s. Richardson describes the afternath of the discovery in Manchester that the head of a dead child had been stolen. The crowd present at the second burial included handreds of people, with women and gift manking up about seventy-five percent of the group (1988, 228-29). Women's persence is implicit in a description of the funeral procession following an 1838 mining disaster that skilled twenty-six child workers, which says, "Several of the mothers were so heart stricken that they had to be supported between two relatives" (eta lin Gallage, 2003, 116-17).³⁰

¹⁰ According to the material Gallop quotes, all twenty-six children were buried at the same time, with one long funeral procession (2003, 116). Gallop's work appears to be

Wemen's participation in death rites in the early 1900s is also documented, sometimes with details of the procession's arrangement. Sociologist David Clark describes how in Statistics, Yorkshire people of the same serv suited together. "It hem were in one group, and the women followed in another (1982, 131). Some accounts describe participants walking in pairs, which, at least sometimes, ideally consisted of a maan and a woman. In informant from Centipley, queed in on thisotium Maureem Sutton's book about Lincolnabine between the 1930s and the 1950s, usys, "You used to see a long line of people all dressed in black, a man and a woman together all along the line in pairs, always an own number, nerves and demander or the dod number or the odd once out would soon join up with the dead person to make a pair" (1992, 173). This description is explicit that the mounters were arranged into opposite-sex cooples. "Elshobirst Roy Palmers syste and the extens of Afsanday's Calpsock at an unknown time was for the relatives to process "two und two of each sex, in order of postniniy" (1985,

well researched, but is not, strictly speaking, an academic work. Fictionalized accounts of the lives of one of the doed helidlene and his finally are interspread through the text and citation is not at the level required of scademic works. Callop gives the source of this quotation as the brieflews Taster of 1819, 1819, they gives no additional calculation information. This particular article is not mentioned in the bibliography, bed 1 suspect that the version Gallops used came from a source does list, the Duralind criment, which he describes in 'n are book containing a fine collection of investuper articles about Containing a fine collection of investuper articles about Containing a fine collection of investigation and contained the containing a fine collection of the superparticles about Containing a fine collection of the superparticles about Containing and Containing Called State (Table 1819). The containing the collection of the superparticles about Containing Called State (Table 1819). The containing the collection of the superparticles about Containing Called State (Table 1819). The Called State (Table 1819) are contained to the containing the collection of the collection of

¹¹Clark actually gives two descriptions of the procession, which have somewhat different emphases, inconfusingly, appear, at least superficially, to contradict each other in some details. The other description appears, overall, to suggest that those people who did not have specific that sin relation to the furneral were divided up by closmose of relationship to the deceased, rather than by gender (1982, 130). Clark's later brief discussion of the procession into one of the modern variants of the internal may, in its description of the three-way breakdown of the procession, resolve this apparent contradiction (140).

65). Ruther less specifically, Ethel Rudkin, writing originally in 1936, reports a contemporary belief "on the Trentside" in Lincolnshire that there absolutely had to be an even number of people" in the fineral party, "or otherwise "boon the dead will call for a companion" (1976, 15). This suggests that the mourness may have been arranged in pairs, but does not indicate whether the naive surer based on oracle."

In some instances, women or gifts served as pullbearers. In Stathes during the early 1900s, women were the pullbearers for women and must the pullbearers for men. There was a strong perference for close relatives in this role (CLHI 1892, 129). Sutton reports that children's pullbearers would be children of the same sex. One of her informatis said, "I can remember when kids would carry their class must if one of them died. Boys would carry boys and lasses would do the same" (1992, 164). ³⁴ Palmer reports the opposite for Macaulty's Clupbrook: 'A young man being buried had six young

¹² My sense is that this account is probably from some time in the late nineteenth or twentieth centuries, in part because it is mixed in with other material from those time depths. It is not clear what Palmer quotes here. From context, it may be material from an informant.

[&]quot;I LincoInshire, Leicestershire and Rutland are all in the same general area of England, so the custom of arranging the mounters in pairs, which were at least sometimes gendered, might possibly have been regional, rather than widespread. The example of a paired arrangement from Cressy given earlier does not include any geographic information.

¹⁸ Enial Potter gives a probable, but less obvious, example: "In many East Anglian villages young gifes were carried to their greens in white-peatured coeffits borne by their white-clast, white-gloved school fellows." The gender of the pullbearen is ambiguous in this example, but the author goes on almost immediately to not their the pullbearens for boys, "young boys themselves, were back gloves, their dateset clothes and black subsest angle over one so bottler and lot at the wait." In further contents to the financial of girls, the coeffinit for boys was black [3]. In it described, possible that the pullbearens for girls of the coefficients of the coefficients on this puragraph seem to point in the other directions.

women dressed in white as pall-bearers. A young woman had the same number of young men, wearing black, but with white gloves and hatbands" (1985, 65).

A major shift in the degree of emphasis placed on status took place in England during the 1300s. Until then, burial customs were "communal and largely undifferentiated," but afterwards, they began to focus on "the individual's status, power and wealth" ("Dy 1999, 157). Funerals (implicitly, by context, those of the upper classes) from the middle of the Medieval period to its end, exhibited "a grander, more splendid and formalized ristant (89-90).

An extreme example of status display during the late medieval and early modern period in England was the rigidily structured "heraldic funeral," which was imposed on a particular elite group; those people "who had the right to a cost of arams" (Daniell 1997, 2006). Although relatively few people had such funerals, they were probably, because of their pormy and the status of the people commemorated, particularly visible and might thus have influenced the way in which other funerals were carried out. For this thesis, an important aspect of heraldic funerals was their gender roles. The rules governing these funerals allotted to the deceased, based on rank, a certain number of "mourners of the same sex and rank" (Cittings 1999, 159).

Diring the Tudor and Staust period, the deceased's family members took care to abide by "gradations of honour and status." Such marks of status indicated not only what the dead person's "social identity" had been, but that his or her identity did not, despite the death, completely disappear. Both for others' benefit and their own, the survivors demonstrated the depth of their loss through their behaviour (Cresny 1997, 449).

Funeral display eventually spread to the middle classes. From roughly the 1730s to the 1830s, commercial funeral services directed towards this group started to develop, leading eventually to the emergence of "the 'respectable' funeral." Options for display

became more complex. In Richardson's view, "the funeral came to be the rite of passage pur excellence by which to assert financial and social position" (1989, 272). Nevertheleas, Richardson say that, for the more part, the funerals of working class people were "very simple affairs." To the extent that they indicated "avoidance of death on the parish," they may have been occasions for material display, Imitating people of hibber classes was not, however, the rootin (725). ¹³

Gender was often an important element in English death rise, but the specific form of gendering varied according to time, class, and place. People of different special might walk in different groups in the procession or be paired together in couples. In some times and places, women might, given specific circumstances, set as pullburers. In bendlei funerals, the sex of the deceased determined that of the mourters. For the most purt, in Victorian England, only working class women participated in the funeral or, in puricular, the procession. During the Middle Ages, status display became a significant aspect of elite finerals. Display eventually spread down the social scale, but may not have become a significant factor in the death rise of the working classes.

¹³ There is disagreement on the extent of display among the Victorian working classes. Julle-Marie Strange, like Richardock, thinks that display among a significant element. Her take on this contradicts earlier views, which stress the expenditure in reliable to the family be other needs. A Stomp point out however, the custom of decision to the family be other needs. A Stomp point out to however, the custom of the classes of the state of the contradicts of the

3.1.1.2 Ireland

Based on the information I have, women usually attended funerals in Ireland, but there was some variation in the gendered organization of the funeral procession. In Deuth, Buriel, and Commensuration in Fueland, 1550-1650, historian (Dodogh Tail does not, for the most part, discous female participation directly, but the includes several examples of women taking part in the church service. For instance, the twice quotes from Alac Tomortos's appressed first hand account of her father's fameria including her description of keening at that funeral. ³⁸ Given the gendered nature of keening (as described in more detail in the section on sorows) this suggests the was not the only woman present (2002, 37, 42).

In Tail's discussion of political conflict at finensis, the mentions several incidents in which women were either perpetuators or victims of violence. In one case, men did not go to a particular finensal "fee frear of the English" the participants who objected to the "English minister" so strongly that they started to inter him in the grave were all female (2002, 55, first quote comes from O'Sullivan Bener."). In mother instance, roughly ceighty-odd women attacked the ministre before the fineral service, as he was "corneing forth to meet the corpus" (qul. from either Bushy or Calendar of the State Papers

¹⁶ Tait's source is *The Autobiography of Mrs. Alice Thornton*, 1875, ed. C. J., N.p.: Surtees Society. Tait does not give a specific page number for the quote about keening, but, in general, she relies on pp. 19-26.

¹⁷ Tait describes this author as "rather less reliable" than the source she cites immediately prior to this quote (2002, 55). The work cited is O'Sullivan's Ireland under Elizabeth, 1970, ed. M. J. Byrne, New York, pp. 45-46. Elsewhere, Tate gives the author's name as P. O'Sullivan (2002, 174, endnote 15).

Relating to Ireland, 55).¹⁸ In another case, both the minister and his wife were assaulted at the site of the funeral (Lomas, qtd. in Tait 55th). Tait's lack of comment on the presence, rather than the behaviour, of women suggests their participation in death rites was rorbably standard.

Most material I have seen about Ireland during the 1800s and early 1900s suggests that women participated in fineral processions and that the arrangement of the procession was based partly on gender. In at least one area, the general order of the fineral depended on the material status of the dead person. High Dorian, writing about Dowegal during the 1800s, indicates that if the deceased had been married, the women were at the front of the procession, followed by the men on foot and then the horsemen, but that the procession was otherwise unordered (2001, 316-17). Folkberist Kevin Danaher similarly describes an arrangement based both on gender and on mode of transportation. Here the may preceded the women "if any of them wished to walk." Vehicles of various types followed the walkers. Finally, came those men on horseback and, after a certain point in time, men on bicycles. The pullbearers were male (1962, 178).

Women took part in the procession on the Great Blaskert Island, where the body had to be transported to the mainland. In a 1931 letter, Eithblis Ni Shidilleabhan writes, "All the canoes here go in the funeral and the canoe with the coffin will be the first and the rest after it then. Also women and young girls go, one in every canoe nearly,

¹⁸ The full citation information is: J. Brady, 1952, "Funeral Customs of the Past," Irish Ecclesiastical Record 78, 331-32 and Calendar of the State Papers Relating to Ireland 1615-1625, 429-30.

¹⁹ The source is Manuscripts of the Earl of Egmont, I, p. 33.

sometimes" (36). These processions were not segregated by sex. If anything, the preference may have been to have people of both sexes in the boats. 20

While most of the relatively recent material I have read about gender and the funeral procession concerns must areas, reporter Joseph O' Cennor discribes women's participation in a child's financia in Dubbin: "Children supported by expacious mothers leant out of the cab windows, jocular conversation went on between the occupants of one car and another, old women possiped and laughed" (end. in Pearl 1969, 69). The Women attrobed at least some time funerals."

One of the suggested questions for interview about funerals in folklorist Sein Ó Süllteabháin 's Hamilboot of Prith Pollkore' in 'D'id women ever act as coffin-bearers'" (1942, 299). The weeding of this question implies that it was most typical for men to carry the coffin, but by no means unboard of for women to do so. Other material confirms this. At one point, Deciar refers to the pullbracers generically as "mon," but he also says that at a funeral for an unmarried person, the funeral procession consisted largely of either bows or eith, depending on the sex of the docused. These metritionants were

³⁹ Micheel O'Guibere, also of Great Blanker Island, also records women in the boats returning from a specific floor end procession. O'Guibere's focus, however, is on the bast woulder the villagers reconsultered on the wy horne. All that point, the presence of processing the strength of the procession of the proc

²¹ Pearl does not give the date or page number of his source. He does, however, give the notation "(Heblon)" after the reporter's name, which might indicate that O'Connor used that word as a pseudonym.

²² It is not clear what class the family was, but O'Connor said that the deceased was "possibly well insured," which suggests that, despite the number of carriages involved, the family might not be particularly well-off (qtd. in Pearl 1969, 69).

arranged in pairs and carried the coffin in relays, with boys carrying unmarried males and girls unmarried females (2001, 317).

Although the pallbeares might notate, according to some writers there was a preference for close relatives to take that role at certain key points. In Mary Delansey's description, "the four nearest of kin" were the first to carry the coffin (1973, 176). Similarly, Dasaber asys "the four nearest kin" carried the coffin at the beginning of the procession, the arrival in the cluech, the departure from the church, and the arrival at the erroward (1902. List).

Status display was also a factor in Irish funerals. Fry, while writing about display, says that English and Irish funerals were undergoing similar developments in the mid-1400s (1999, 22). Among the borrowings from the English was a focus on 'ecremonial splendom' (1858). Nevertheless, Irish funerals, as far as Fry can determine, were never as "opulent" as some English funerals were during this time (92).

Historian Raymond Gillepied discusses death rise, including the procession, as the occasion for eligiday of both the status of the densested and of the values of the culture, during the early 1600s. In particular, the heraldic funeral, an honour granted for status at the time of death, rather than the deceases? surph history, was particularly well satisfied for "here display of now found wealth and status." This was important in an era with significant increases in "the number of peers, brights and genty" (1985, 86). In addition, heraldic funerals were "a public demonstration of the passage of land and honour from one generation to audort" (90).

²³ Although in some parts of this article, Gillespie appears to be talking about funerals generally, it is evident from the overall context that his focus is heraldic funerals. See, for instance, his comments on the difference between heraldic and non-heraldic funerals on p. 88.

Based on the small amount of relevant information I have, it seems that heraldic finensis in feeland were similar to those in England in their treatment of gender. In Tair's description of the internal of Siz Peinico Presci, the efficial "mounts" who followed directly behind the coffin were all male (2002, 41-42). Tair suggests, however, that people who were not official participants came at the end of the procession and attended the funeral. Certainly, as described above, Alice Thomton (and likely other women) were probably present as the father's fluencal, which (as is evident in the context of Tair's discussion) was a heraldic fluencal (2002, 42, 45). Tair slaw argues that the provision in the will of the fifth Earl of Thomond, Henry O' Brien, for mourning clothing for a number of his female relatives suggests that they "were expected" to stand his finenzal. She notes that, due to their sex, those relatives could not have participated in "the front of the procession." In centeral, the implication is that they would, instead, have been at its unafficial and (45):

In Ireland, women seem to have participated in public aspects of death rites, with the exception of the procession of the hernaldic funeral. ²⁸ Stoce I have essentially no information about funerals of the middle and upper classes during the Victorian era, however, I am not sure if the women of those classes took part in funerals and funeral more consists or it. If the thir news its included from that part of

²⁴ This does not necessarily follow. In Victorian England, two years of wearing mourning clothing was standard for widows (Jalland 1996, 300), but, as discussed above, this did not mean that they were expected to attend the funeral. As the same discussion also indicates, it was also quite possible to attend the funeral, but not participate in the procession.

²⁵ If the heraldic funeral functioned the same way it did in England, with some heraldic funerals being held for women, presumably the converse was sometimes true and at women's funerals men were not able to participate as mourners. The information I have on heraldic funerals in Ireland, however, is entirely about the funerals of men.

the death rites. Male pallbearers seem to have been most typical, but in some instances women had this role. As in England, status display was sometimes an important element of the funeral.

3.1.1.3 Scotland

In Sociated, unlike Englands, male-only funerals were not confined to the upper clauses, but instead were ubliquitous in some areas. An account written in 1876 asserts that women had not gone to funerals in Sociatand for quite some time, but that in 1715, their participation was universal. At that time, men and women walked in different groups (Simpkin; qd. in Vallee 1955, 124), ²⁸ According to F. O. Vallee, women, at the time of his writting, dd mot take part in the procession, except "in a few Catholic communities" (1955, 124, footnote 2). Similarly folklorist Margaret Bennett's book, Sociatio Cantoms from the Cradie to the Grove, documents that it was common for women not to participate in some aspects of educh tites and that this custom persisted in all desarctions are sufficiently into the twentieth century. Bennett does not specifically address cases, but some of the relevant material concerns the funeral of the grandfather, who the describes as a "crediter-fisherman" (224), and none of her informants suggests that the custom was specific to certain groups within their communities.

Women might be able to participate in the funeral, but not go to the graveyard. While interviewing lain MacLean about ber grandfather's funeral, Bennett therself says, "Growing up in our tradition I would never have been allowed to go to the graveside as a child, or even at a woman—only to the church' (1992, 227, emphasis in original). Jain

²⁶ The source is John Ewart Simpkins' 1914 Examples of Printed Folk-Lore Concerning Fife with some Notes on Clackmannan and Kinross-Shires, County Folk-Lore 7, London, 171. Vallee's quotation from this book comes originally from another-source. Vallee says the author was "an authority on customs in Fife and environs who wrote in 1876," but does not otherwise identify author or source (endonce 2, 124).

Johnston, a grandson-in-law of the deceased, said about the burial of the same man, "The women din't go to the graveside. It was only the men." When asked if anyone had explained this custom, Johnston said, "No, just the done thing," He added, when Bennert asked him about the women's whereabouts, "The women went up to the house to prepare a meal. That's just the way of its" (231). Several of Bennett's other informants also told her that women typically did not go to the graveyard and some of them said that they covoled intended."

Sometimes, women also did not participate in the fineral. Bill Douglas, in another interview, says, "there were no women went to funerals" (Bennett 1992, 242). "Douglas Neally's 1992; interview of people in Lewis includes a long description by the interview of the greenal form of the fineral. Women do not take part in the procession. Instead, while the mena see ways, "they usually stay at home and prepare a big mend for the nene coming back, and they look after the children" (Bennett 215-16).

In other communities, at least at some times, women routinely took part in the procession. Edward Burt in a 1776 account about Inverness, gives a fuller description of the procession itself: "The men go two-and-two before the bier, and the women, in the same order, follow after it" (1992, 256). John Lane Buchanan, in his 1872 account of

²³ See for instance, Bennet's 1988 interview with Charles and Gladys Simpoon (1992, 193), her 1992 interview with Rogal and Dougald Campelle (1934, and her 1991 interview with Hugh Hagan of Port Glasgow, which, judging by other material in the interview, was problemly about an Init in immigrant community in Sectional (245), in addition, the Reversel James Napier's 1879 account of the post-finental gathering says: "endeather the problem returned to the bount, where their twest were collected, "Perfaintens and near melghbour returned to the bount, where their twest were collected, and the section of the problem of the section of the problem of the section of the problem of the section of the section

²⁸ The interview was conducted by Emily Lyle.

funerals in the Western Isles, describes women's behaviour in the graveyard, which suggests that they probably participated in the procession (1992, 243).

In Valler's description of finentle customs in the mid-1900s in a cluster of Gaelicpacking Scotishi situatio collectively known as Barn, both men and women participated in the procession, but they walked in different groups and were arranged differently within those groups. The men preceded the cofflin in pairs. The "chief monume" (as Vallete terms "the closest adult able-bodied male relative" [1955, 122] had a special position colors to the cofflin, but otherwise the men did not arrange themselves in any given way. The women followed the cofflin, with the "closest female relative" directly behind it. The other women, in "a rough but spontaneous sorting out" grouped themselves by how Gooley they were related to the deal person, with those who were near kin at the front of the group. This placed "elementary family units" tegether, "e.g. morther walking with damabeter. or size with size" (1214).

Vallee believes that the arrangement of the procession reflected the social structure of the community. The different patterns in which men and women walked reproduced gendered social realities. The social lives of women largely revolved around their relatives. Men, on the other hand, had broader social circles and "male solidarity in the community as a whole is stronger than female solidarity" (1955, 129).

Sometimes women's participation in the procession in Southard extended to setting as pullbarrest, his the ortheast, it see common for women to be the first to carry the coffin (Vallee 1955, 124, footnote 2). Similarly, the Reverend Walter Grepor, writing in 1874 about the past, reports that in Highlands funeral processions, women were the first to carry the coffin and that the coffin bearers for "a young unmarried woman" would be 'her young companions' in some Scorish fishing communities (1992a, 197). What little information I have about display of social status in the procession in Scotland comes from Vallee's analysis. He thinks that social status, which was relatively unimportant in Barra, did not enter into the arrangement of the procession. He says, "Most Barranen are almost aggessively egalitarian in their attitudes toward community relations." While residents of Barra do have some concepts about "social rank" and how to assess in, "there is no clear-cut structure of distincts toxical groups" (1955, 129-39). The finneral procession may be a way of enacting and displaying the structure of the community, but social status, as such, is, not part of what is displayed.

In Scotland, at least in much of the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, in many places women did not go to the burial. Semetimen shey also did not go to the funeral or take part in the procession. When both sexes did walk in the procession, at least in the examples! ann oware of, men and women walked in separate groups. In Inverness both sexes and in Burra the men, at least, walked in pairs.²⁰ The information I have on status display is minimal and may well be asyptome.

Women's participation in doubt rites varied according to time and pikes. In all there countries, there were indeed by finend precessions, but that patterns seems to have been strongest in Scotland and weakent in Ireland. The gendered arrangement of the funeral precession also varied by country. Processions in which men and women walked in separate groups creamed in all three countries. So did arrangements of participation is pairs, but that pattern seems to have occurred rarely in Ireland and more commonly in England and perhaps Scotland. Only in England did If find evidence of pairs of the groups in see. In all three countries, women might, in some times and places, carry the

²⁶ From Vallee's description, it is not entirely clear if the women walked in pairs or not, although he does, as described in the main text, speak of the close relatives in sets of two. Since the men acted as pallbearers in rotating sets (1955, 124), it would, however, be functional for them to be in pairs.

coffin, but on the whole this seems to have been atypical. Status display could be a significant element of the funeral procession in both Ireland and England. It is not clear, based on the minimal information I have, if this was also true in Scotland.

3.1.2 Sorrow: Lamentation, Crying, and Lack of Overt Expression

In all three countries, there were conventions for the expression of sorrow.

Among the Irish and Scottish, lamentation or keening was an important, highly visible, and socially sanctioned form of mourning. Expression of grief among the English, while it varied highly according to time, place, and class, was generally more subdued.

3.1.2.1 England

When I started the work out of which this chapter developed, I thought it surprising that Protestants in Newfoundland, give their presumbly largely English cultural background, mourned as dramatically as my research indicated was sometimes the case. My understanding of appropriate English expression of grief was similar to Jeany Hockey's description of modern customs: both gendless are supposed to mourn in a way that is characterized by subtle physical self-presentation, rather than overt expression of emotion. For instance, the mourner's eyes can be red (10%) "Hockey asserts, however, this physical self-presentation is supposed to indicate that mourning is, in fact, in process, but that its expression is happening behind closed doors (90). Implicitly crimin is not succeed to last cheels in public.

³⁰ In her article, Hockey uses the words "British" and "British," rather than "English" and "English" and "English" and "British Isles whose location is indicated took place in England, however, It is not clear whether she has overgeneralized English threads to Great British as whether the dynamic bedsecribes have indeed become typical of the entire island. For immediate purposes, bowever, it does not much matter, as her article is clearly applicable to England.

There were some assumptions embedded in my initial idea that I now think are not entirely tenable. While it is largely true that Protestants in Newfoundland are of English descent, this is, as described in the introduction, not entirely straightforward. Similarly, while, overall, English mourning historically has often been relatively restrained, especially in comparison to historic Irish mourning customs, it was, and continues to be, deven and complicated.

Sciologist Tony Waller, in his discussion of responses to the 1989 deaths of nitroly-five Liverpool football flant is a distant at antilum, tacked differences in English approaches to death by looking at geographic location, related ethnic factors, and class (1991), (401). In Waller's understanding, there are, among white residents of the United Kingdom, "noo cultures an English reserve and a Celli-cepresivenesses" (677). The "Celtic" approach contrasts with what Waller describes as "the stiff upper lip at English factors. It is a superior of the contrast of the contr

Medievalist Victoria Thompson rather tentatively suggests that "sorrow" was "woman's work" among late Anglo-Saxons, primarily because many gireving women appear in "Anglo-Saxons vernacular literature" (2004, 11-12). This makes sense in light of what appears to have happened later in England, as well as cross-cultural trends. Thompson also argues, based on material included in Bodley Land Misscellaneous 482, a text during from the middle of the 1000 (57), but that to a very large extent was put together from earlier work (67), that crying is a reaction to both the personal loss caused when friends die, and to one's concern about the friends' sould (75). It seems clear from the material the clies that trass were kade for granted as an appropriate and even positive that or was the friends' to spranted on an appropriate and even positive and even from the material the clies that trass were knot for granted on an appropriate and even positive and even professional control of the superior of the s

response to death, but it is not at all clear what the customary practices were for either expressing or suppressing grief in public or semi-public contexts.

Daniell notes somewhat contradictory attitudes towards grieving latter in the Middle Ages: "weeping" was typical and not necessarily limited to the close relatives. Following the sudden accidental death of a boy, "the spectators shed many tens and the parents grieved by wailing, tears and much noise." Nevertheless, grief was also thought to show "a lack of faith in the decessed's ashvation" (1997, 54). Horrox's discussion of the same period may clarify these complexities. She discribes two modes of expressing emotion linked of different points during death rites. Intense expression was probably typical of wakes, as a particular gener of stories, thous about "mineculous revivals from death," might contain "descriptions of friends and neighbours wailing around the corpus." Il Based on the little known about behaviour at funerals, Horrox thinks that "expressions of grief which would be acceptable in private" would be "considered a breach of decorum at the funeral." The clergy thought that too much display of emotion was inappropriate (2000, 106).

The early modern en is marked by a certain degree of complexity, both in what actually happened and in scholarly understanding of it. Although lament is not generally associated with Englands, Funk and Wagnatil Standard Dictionary of Folklore.

Mythology, and Legend, says it persisted there until the 1600s or roughly the beginning of this period (1950, av. "Mounting Songs"). Bettie Ann Dechler, a solutior of the literature of the 1600s, discusses a gener she call "Inventor of "almentation," but which differs from most of the lamentation discussed in this thesis, in that it consists of formal writing

³¹ Horrox acknowledges that such scenes had a dramatic role to play in the unfolding of the stories, but points out that, nevertheless, the stories had to "seem credible to their audience" (2000, 106).

(1994, 219-20). Although different from oral traditions of lament, it shares some similarities with them.

According to Deebler, for the most park, "anderstatement" is a distinguishing mark of "English culture," but this particular gener at this time was an exception. The approach to "the articulation of mounting and comfort" was such that readers of our time "are inevitably struck by the intensity of some of the language of print". In Deebler's understanding, in some areas of Europe, including England, there was a shift at this time in the balance between language and rinal, with language becoming the more important of the two. Thus, a change in approaches to dealing with loss was necessary. The English of this period employed. "But farage of emotional language" to address grief and death via articulation or all the conflicting feelings and thoughter ("1964, 21-2-20).

Other writers have different understandings of the expression of grief around this time. In Douth and Early Modern Englishwomen, Locinda M. Becker suggests that one's own death was supposed to be approached through the "insaculine virtues of strength, determination and pious public speech" (2003.1). She later comments on "roncern over excessive framle grief and unconventibable, instinated emotion," which indirectly suggests that the same "viscues" were also thought to be the appropriate ones for dealing with the death of other people, but that these virtues were not always reaction (138).

Cressy thinks that mournes were supposed to avoid extremes. Others could interpret too muck grief as "weakness and lack of contral," but too little as "Cold and heartless." Cressy draws on a number of contemporary authors, diarsits, and letter-writters who either re-diffrum the appropriateness of tears as a response to death or mention tears as an actual response to a specific death. Some of these writers specifically mention funerals as an appropriate or actual place for tears. Almost all of Cressy's examples are male (1997, 393-94).

The Victorian en was another period when expression of emotion was culturally appropriate, although the degree to which this was true changed over time. Jalland, writing about the middle and upper classes during this time, describes complex and changing gendered values regarding the expression of serow. Romanticism and the Evangelical novement influenced "value" and mid-Victorians. "Bode necouraged greater familial affection than previous generations had experienced, as well as the free expression of emotion by both nexes, at least within the family. Jalland says, "Men, as well as women, expressed the intensity of their prief in weeping topher without shame." By the 1870s, however, these movements had less impact, and men were influenced "by the ethos of the public schools with their cul of manifines and masculine reserve" (1996, 4-5). Implicitly, more well eas free to make the six of the public schools with their cul of manifines and masculine reserve" (1996, 4-5). Implicitly, more wele safe free to more overly by the end to the Victorian period.

Relative emotional expression by men notwithstanding, Jalland notes that there is less material in he sensers (nerbival records for filty-free familiar) about how wisdows grieved than how wisdows did. Jalland thinks this pattern "suggests that the men were more restrained in describing their feelings of loss, especially towards the end of the centurity when they were scaledly conditioned to believe that strong men controlled their emotions" (1996, §22). Jallands's sense is that, "at least in public," repression of emotion was the appropriate male response (264). She gives examples of wisdowers who, for the sake of their children, were either passied for emotional count of or schorted to

³² Jalland acknowledges that the fact that men generally only took a short break from work after a death probably played a part (1996, 252).

engage in it (252, 260).³³ Ideally women also exercised emotional restraint and a woman who did so was praised for it. In this regards, however, lower expectations for women nevailed (252).

Some sources describe public expression of grief among the Victorian working classes. The contemporary account quoted in Gulloy of the mass funeral for children who died in an 1188 aimg scodest refers to he "weeping and bereaved purents and relatives" and their "sudble expressions of grief." As described above, some bereaved mothers required assistance from other participants, as they were overcome with grief. Expression of emotion extended to the endockers. "scarely an eye of the spectation that throughed the village churchyand, but was moist with the sympathetic tear" (11-17). It alland quoter Cassell' y Biosenhold Guide on opposing working class women's 'a participation in the fineral, on the grounds that they backed emotional control. "This custom is by so means to be recommended, since in these cases it to frequently happens that, being unable to restrain belief emotion, they interrupt and destroy the solemnity of the ceremony with their solos, and even by fainting" (1996, 221). ²³

³³ Jalland quotes from Roundell Palmer's June 27, 1839 letter to the Reverend W. J. Palmer, his father (Selbourne papers, MS 1878 fo. 53) and Lady Lewis's Mar. 14, 1863 letter to William Harcourt (MS Hascourt, dep. 631, 6s. 64-47). The Edourne papers are at the Lambeth Palace Library. The Harcourt papers are at the Bodleian Library at Oxford.

³⁴ Gallog gives the source of this quotation as the Northern Sur of July 14, 1818, to provide no additional calcium information. This particular article is not mention in the bibliography, but I suspect that the version Gallog used came from a source be deer in the third of the providence of th

 $^{^{35}}$ Jalland gives the publication information for this source as 1869-71, iii, 344.

The general trend during the 1900's was for the between to "become less expressive short their girls offing" (Walner 1991, 666). Historian Jalie-Marie Strange's article about expression of girl among the working class from 1880-1914 documents early indications of these trends." See describes unblund and subtle expression of girls. In her opinion, "girls' was managed," so that the between cloud carry out necessary tasks, but people found ways to engage in "reflection, sorow and mager in incidated moments and species" (2002, 150). During the First World War, a significant shift occurred in the amount of fiting people were expected to mourn. As of the middle of the centrary, the side was "to get back to mound as soon as possible" (Walner 606).

General trends, nidec, however, British mourning was never monofilitie; there were significant "claus, chinic, gender and regional variations" (Walter 1991, 666-67). Walter perceives claus-based trends in response to death, with the clauses out of synch with each other and moving in different directions at different times in the twentieth contany (623). Visible grieving seems to have never early faded out. Clark reports that during his fieldwork in Statishes, at a particular point in the service at the graveside, "bodd weeping and vocalisations from the bereaved" are not uncommon (142). Hockey, writing even more recently, susy that sometimes women fail to conform to current British cultural standards and express griff in some way not considered acceptable. For instance, a minister interviewed by Hockey described a funeral at which: "one girl started cying and

³⁶ Strange herself does not, however, see it this way. She and the writers she cites make connections between poverty and emotional inexpressiveness which are at variance with descriptions of the sometimes quite vigorous expression of grief among poor poet at a slightly earlier time in England, as well as in Ireland and in rural Newfoundland.

the girl next to her started crying and by the time I'd finished I was dealing with this hysterical crowd of girls" (1997, 104-05).³⁷

Although Clark, Hockey, and Walter write about modern contexts, the trends they describe reflect the general history of English mourning. The tendency (in England or elsewhere) for women to be more emotionally expressive than men is not new. Nor are class or regional differences. Those aspects of culture that cause variation in modern England were also present at the time of significant English migration to NewYoundland and very likely had an inmace to excession of emotion there.

3.1.2.2 Ireland

Both forms of keening discussed in Chapter 2 took place in Ireland. Protice lamentation was important there, but has lifter elevance to what is known about emotional expression following a death in NewSonadland. In this section, I discuss both (while focussing as much as possible on the simpler keening), in part because historical information about the two kinds of lament often does not distinguish between them. I also review some of the theory written about poetic lamentation, as some of the issues addressed are applicable to NewSonadland.

Fry suggests that keening originated before the Christianisation of Ireland (1999, 85). It was certainly present in the relatively early Middle Ages. Lament is central in a poem dating from the 700s (Lysaght 1997, 66). The "Old Irish Penitential," written around 800, ⁸¹ Mys out "specific penancer" for keening, with the severity of the penance

³⁷ For this quote, Hockey cites her 1993 article, "The Acceptable Face of Human Grieving? The Clergy's Role in Managing Emotional Expression during Funerals," in The Sociology of Death, ed. D. Clark, 129-48, Oxford: Backwell, 143.

³⁸ Fry also discusses another work "the 'Bigotian penitential,'" which may or may not have been written in Ireland and hence may or may not be directly relevant. It dates

inversely related to the deceased person's status (Fry 83.). Various other religious and secular accounts throughout the Middle Ages depict or refer to keening. At this time, keening seems to have been either exclusively or largely women's work (fe-87, 116). Rachell Brownich says that "fictitions" keens embedded in Fenina ballads and sugas depict women keening in response to death as far back as the 1100s (1947, 248). Decumentation by cultural outsiders began around the same time (Lysught 65). Frist John Clyp describes, "the wailing of many" at a futureal for seven members of the same nother furnite. In 131, coast, in Fey 1917.

In Irish Wate Amusement, folklorist Sean Ó Súilleabháin describes Iamentation in some detail (1969, 26). He says that in Ireland, both crying for the dead and creating Iaments for them were done by two different classes of people; close relatives (130-34) and professionals who seem to have been mostly, but not exclusively, women (134-38). 40

from the late 600s or early 700s and displays "an accommodating attitude" towards keening (1999, 85).

³⁹ The full citation information is: The annals of Ireland by Friar John Clyn and Thady Dowling, together with the annals of Ross, 1849, ed. Richard Butler, Dublin: Irish Archaelogical Society, s.a. 1335, 26 (English trans., p. xxvi).

⁶⁰ O Súlleabháin discusses lamentation of both the past and his mid-twentieth century present. I have chosen to focus on the past, as it is more relevant and described in more detail.
41 In a number of places. O Súilleabháin specifies that the keeners are "female" or

refers to them as "Accuring women" (1969; 135, 136, 137, 141, 143). In addition, some of the church documents and O Sallleabhis assumanters, from his description specifically condermed "female keeners" (188). O Crushuich describes "he special "keeners" in County Cask and women" and says that metadeds "old women" also keened in County Galway (1999, 182-83). Specialist keeners were not always female, however. The 1748 regulations of the Dioceae of Leightin refers to the employment of both "men and women" to lament (apt. in O Sailleabhis 139). W. K. Saillivan, describing the keeners at wakes, states, "Sometime one or more, or even all the principal singers, were men." The

Much of the lamentation of relatives consisted simply of crying and talking to the dead person. As such, it fits into Bourke's first category of Iamentation, as described in the last chapter. Although both men and women participated in such crying, according to O Silllenbhim, "The women field were much more demonstrative than the men and less restrained" (130-31). In addition, family members performed poetic Iamentations, usually extemporameously, at both wakes and at familes (131-34).

The expression of girle by relatives was structured in specific ways. It was customary to refinit morphild: demonstrations of girld until the body had been prepared. Then the relatives collected around the body and lamented. Crying was not allowed to continue indefinitely. Neighbours would intervene and take the relatives from the room what the initial outburst was over. If a relative who had not been present for the first episode of weeping came later during the wake, another episode took place. Relatives were apain during events that were transitional from one stage to the next of death rites: the end of the wake, the beginning of the fineral procession, and the covering of the grave in the centerty (O Stillenbahin 1969, 110-31). ²²

Ó Súilleabháin says the practice of hiring "female keeners" mostly died out in the late 1800s, although some areas retained the custom longer (1969, 143). According to Bourke, poetic lamentation persisted "in remote areas" through the early 1900s (1993,

generic English term that Sullivan gives for this category of singer, however, is "professional mourning women" (1873, eccxxiv). Even though men and women might both participate in keening, whether as family members or as professionals, women generally had pre-eminence in this area of mourning.

⁴² I am indebted to Diane Tye for the observation (during class discussion on March 25th, 2002) that these specific moments were moments of transition, rather than times of closure.

161-62). Dunaher reported in 1962 that the practice was still ongoing, but not in many areas. In a larger number of places, the custom had been dropped in the not-too-distant pat (174). Vestiges of keening continued to surface from time to time towards the end of the 1900s (Bouke 162: Lysaght 1997. 67).

Despite keening's popularity and endurance in folk culture, official culture was story against it. Protestant and Catholic authorities, as well as the government, attempted to suppress it Citi 2002, 36, 1940oning the Consoil of Trent, the Catholic Church in Ireland tried "to reshape the religious and moral life" of its atherents (1,3vaght 1997, 67). Various Synoids of the Catholic Church put on a number of orders between 1931 and 1686 that rich chrough one agroonch a enabler, to prevent keening (6 Sillteabhiin 1969, 138-41). The discream regulations for Leightin of 1748 recommended penantes of "prayers, fasting, alians and such like wholeome injunctions" for people of either sex who keened at funerals (139)* in 15-yanghr's analysis, this document objects to lamentation, in part, because arranging for the dead person to be "generously lamented" could be a way to improve the family's status or, in slightly different words, was form of status display of 31, Lament's perceived inneienriety was another problem area. Lysaght anys that priests in Ireland objected to it due to "the innincere and excessive grief displayer" (1996, 50), whale O Silltashkiin says they disliked "such artificial sorrow and lamentation" (1457).

Both Boarke and O Súllaebháin make strongly worded comments about how abocked foreigners often were that some of the keeners were specialists hired for the cocasion. Boarke says that often such foreigners "were scandalized" and O Súllaebháin says they thought the practice was a "national disgrace" (Boarke, 1988, 288; O

⁴³ Ó Súilleabháin gives the citation information as Comerford, Collections, 81-.

Stillieabhäin, 1969, 136). According to Tait, Richard Stanihurst, who, as a "Dublin Old English commentator," was resident in Ireland, but not otherically livid, though keening "was of no use to inter the living or the dead, and cited the lyacytry of those who Immented so passionately the deaths of people they cared nothing for" (2002, 35-36). Nevertheless, not all recorded voices from this general period —even those of cultural outsides—spoke againt keening. Tait notes that Alice Thormon's produly comments, when writing about her finther's fineral in 1640. "Stock was the love that God had given to the worthy person, that the Irrish did set up their lamentable hore, as they called it, for him in the church, which was never known before for any Englishman don" (37)."

Lysuphi identifies a number of factors that contributed to keening a "eventual decline. The attitudes the Church and outsiders held towards professional keening eventually spread to other people in Ireland. Changes within the Catholic Church in the 1800-may have energized opposition to wake practices generally. Upward mobility among lay people during the last part of the 1800s resulted in newly middle class attending, which is the catholic seed of the catholic seed o

⁴⁴ Tait does not give a source for this quotation, but it is probably The Autobiography of Mr. Aller Thornton, 1875, ed. C. J. Pp.: Suteres Society, which she cities elsewhere. Tait credits Thornton's relative open-mindedness to her gender, which may have resulted in her not being "inferented by this vory female activity". In contrast, Tait thinks, "the male cleries and administrators who sought to stamp it out certainly felt unconfortable." [2]

⁴⁵ The source is Seán Connolly's Religion and Society in Nineteenth-Century Ireland, 1987, Studies in Irish Economic and Social History 3, Dundalk: Dundalgan Press.

Great Famine and, during the 1900s, "the forces of modernisation," and the lessened importance of Gaelic in Ireland (67-68).

The persistence of this custom over centuries, despite the condemnation of clergy, is a gauge of how deeply 'ordinary people' felt about its practice (J. Buller 2008, 118; Lyagaht 1997, 76%) There were strong feelings on both sides. Clergymen and lamenters sometimes engaged in altercations with each other, which from time to time became physical. "Folklerist Jenny Buller suggests that comflicts of this type were not only about "power dynamics between church authorities and laity," but also about "male and female authority" in etallow of ook (21) (19). Souchs suggests much the same (1992, 161).

Keening was important in Ireland for more than a millennium, including the time during which most trish immigration to Newfoundland recurred. In Ireland, intense mounting was not only acceptable, but expected. Keening was, however, largely a feature of folk culture. Various institutions of official culture, country the Catholic Church, were opposed to it. Among the objections were that keening was perceived not to be sincere and that it could function as a form of status display.

3 1 2 3 Scotland

Emotional expression in Scotland also varied according to time and place, but, at least in some parts of Scotland, appears to have had more in common with Irish than English practice. Burt mentions the practice of hiring keeners as of 1726 (1992, 255).

⁴⁶ The quotation is from J. Butler (2008, 118).

⁴⁷ Ó Súllabháin gives two examples of this sort of conflict. In one, the exchange is completely verbal, with the keerning woman, at least initially, more aggressive in her statements than the priest. In O Súllideshháin's other example, however, the priest stopped the keening by whipping the lamenters; this is supposed to have effectively ended the practice locally (1996, 141-43).

Buchanan, writing about the Western Isles in 1872, reports keening by women who knew the deceased. He describes how "the women sing the praises of the dead, clasping the coffins in their arms, and lie on the graves of their departed friends." Chance-met strangers along the route of the procession also keemed (1992, 243).

Keening persisted into the twensieth century. Bill Douglas, in an interview conducted by Emily Lyle, described keening at a wake in the 1930s. The dead mann's mother, under the influence of considerable whicksy, was "wailing." Count, Count, by did ye dis, to leave your old mother to weep and to cry?" and this poing on continuous" (Bennett 1992, 242). Bennett reports that in 1964 Anne Ross recorded some keens from Nan MacKinnoa, a resident of Vatersay in Burra. According to Bennett: "Usually at the death of one of the clan chiefs or a member of his finnity, the women wailed and beat themselves against the ground, and culogized the death (1992, 255, footnote 248). The emotional expression Malle describes for Barra is not quite as intense, People expressed sorrow when the coffin was abut and at the burial (124). Expression of grief was gendered. When the grave was covered, "It [was] expected that female relatives should weep and sob, but makes should not" (126). Keening did not take place during the wake (123).

At least in recent times, grief can be much quieter. Bennett describes overt, but fairly subdued, expression of grief at a funeral in 1989. During the singing of a song that the deceased's mother had particularly liked, "though the hankies were out dabbing more

⁴⁴ The differences between Ross's description and Vallee's are probably due to their a change in the local context or differences in the perific circumstances of the death. According to Bennett, "She said that keening stopped in Barra when the MacNeils sold their land" (1992, 255, fotottoe) 288, it is not clear from context if "she" refers to Ross or MacKinnon). Vallee's fieldwork may have taken place after this cultural change or he may not have had the opportunity to attend the function of a call chief s² relative.

than a few eyes, everyone raised the most magnificent chorus" (1992, 269). Evidently, the participants were not completely overcome by their emotions.

The information presented so far often depicts women mourning more intensely than men. The Reverend Donald Sage, however, left an account of intense emotional response by a man in the last 1700. He describes how, at the age of three, he went into the room where his father was sitting with his mother's body. Sage says, "He had, previous tony coming in, been indelging his grief in sitence, and giving vent to the "hitteness of the heart" in half-sathles sighs. My sudden and heedless entrance seemed to open up the flood-gates of his grief. ... He sobbed aboud, the team rolled down his face, his fature shook, and he clasped me in his large embrace in all the agency of a great secrow" (1992, 268). It is not clear if this behaviour was exceptional or whether, as in Victorian England, men of this time and place could express emotion within the family.

Less dramatically, in her account of the 1989 fineral, Bennett describes the deceased's brother's remotional response: "His hankie was still on his Jap, having dabbed a few tears from his eyes" (1992, 269). Bennett does not address differences between made and female expression of emotion at this fineral, but her account makes clear that at least one man resent away some overt times of rivid.

In at least some areas of Scotland, as in Ireland, keening and intense expression of emotion was customary. In some places, keening continued to take place into well into the twentieth century. From the limited material I have used, keening appears to have been strongly sendered, but there are some records of made expression of sorrow.

In all three countries, there was some variation in expression of grief over time. Expression also varied in accordance with other factors, including gender, region with the country, and class. Emotional expression, overall, was much more intense and dramatic in Ireland and probably in Scotland than it was in England, where mourning tended to be more restrained. Nevertheless, there was (and continues to be) a highly emotional strand in English mourning.

3.1.3 Revelry: Wake Customs

According to Boards, "Fuzurals are characterized by marginality and can accommodate behaviour normally tolerated, but what goes on at them is abury highly structured and vividity remembered" (1993, 160). In context, her comment applies most directly to lamentation, but it also has obvious application to the revelty often incorporated into death rites. Although to modern minds revely appears to be at odds with the general focus of the fineral, it awa wedspread and experiend in a variety of ways in British death rites. In particular, customs involving alcohol and sometimes food were common. The form of revely that I focus on in this thesis is the party behaviours often incorporated into the wake, which might range from telling riddles through playing penals involving the corpus. There were significant, but not entirely consistent, differences in wakes and wake revelty across the British Isles.

3.1.3.1 England

Both wakes and wake revelry occurred in England, although they seem to have disappeared earlier than they did in Ireland and, perhaps, to have been less common to begin with. In addition, there were a number of watching and visiting practices⁶⁹ that

⁴⁸ Richardson, in her brief history of wake and watching practices distinguishes between "watching" and "waking." She queste B. Il Malkin for a description of watching, in Malkin's understanding, the custom consisted of never leaving the body unstended, until it was actually buried. Allowaby Malkin's account is about Wales, Richardson clearly thinks that the meaning of the term is more broadly applicable. Richardson describes wakes as "more of a social occasion" and appelies that they occurred to mb eve of the fineral" (1989, 22), it is not clear which of the two sources by Malkin than Richardson denies in the billinguishey bit the one she use here. The two sources

involved sitting up with the body or viewing the body while visiting the family. Thompson, writing about the Anglo-Sason era, mentions several festive elements of the wake, including "horseplay, eating and beer-dricking." Some wake activities may have been counterlegemente; Thompson suggests that they may have included "panolying the actions of the churchment" and that "lively singing and beer-dricking may have been exceeded as an anticition and increasing on the columnities of the fanced uses ("Otto").

During the proiod 1150-1380, wakes consisted of the body, prior to removal for british, being "watched over by family and friends" in the home. Reightion congustrations were abdoom about aspects of this tradition. The "regulations of the Palmers' Guild of Ladlow" (revoluced in the 1200) indicated that attendance at "night-workers" wax, in and of itself, acceptable, but that there were several wake practice that were not. Participates might not "venture to summon up ghosts, make rude jukes about the body or its reputation, or play other indexent games" (Herrora 2000, 101) ³⁰ O Stillarshini quotes from regulations part only a footerent feature Systeal in London, which ascerted that

84).

choices were Account of a New Tour in Wales and The Scenery, Antiques and Biography of Wales. Both were published in London in 1804.

Richardson says that viewing customs have a history of three hundred years or more. To some extent, they were still ongoing at the time of her writing. As the name suggests, the custom involved people going to visit or look at the body (1989, 24; based partly on material quoted from Peacock's "Traditional [sic] and Customs relating to Death and Burial in Lincolosthier." 1885. The Antionary. (Nov.): 23-20.

⁵⁰ Horrox's source is L. Towline Smith, ed., 1870, English Gilds, Early English Text Society, o. s. 40, 194, but she notes that she translated the material.

the purpose of wakes, when they began, was prayer for the dead person, but that they had become "occasions for thievery and dissipation" (1969, 156).⁵¹

Daniell provides two examples of contemporary references to the wake or "night watch" at a somewhal later period. Both involve York residents. One indicates only that Robert de Crosse asked for a wake in 1395. In the other, R. Olyver said that he did not want a "revel of young folks" to take place during his wake. At least in York, the wake sometimes included a party at this time [1535] (1997, 42.).⁵²

Wales sometimes took place in post-Reformation England. At least one occurred in Cambridge in 1618. Up until the Civil War (and perhaps longer) there were wales in Lincothshire. In Vortshire, wakes, like many Catholic customs, continued to be practiced even later (Gittings 2006, 155-54). A wide mage of hoistenous and rowely behaviour is sometimes reported for English wake and watching practices. John Aubrey, writing during the late 160th, reports that in Yorkshire those who washed the body might ceagas in a variety of activities, including drinking, smoking, playing games, or praying. The games could have unpleasant elements. Aubrey describes one in which "a simple young fellow" was made judge for the game. Other participants then sneared the black recidus from the underside of a pot on his face (qut. in Barley 1997, 38, 30 - 116 cockles," was, in Barley's describon, "secureth we again involvation one peron being bisfolded some since Barley 1997, 38, 30 - 116 cockles,"

⁵¹ Ó Súilleabháin gives the relevant "Statute or Canon" of this document as "number 10" (1969, 156). His source for this quote is J. Brand, 1841, Observations on Popular Antiquities, vol. II, London, 140-41.

⁵² Robert de Crosse's will is in Probate vol. 1, 83v, in the Borthwick Institute of Historical Research at York. R. Olyver's document is in RI vol. 28, 168 at the same institution.

⁵³ Barley gives the source as Aubrey's 1881 Remains of Gentilisme and Judaisme, London: Stachell, Peyton and Co., 30.

while others struck at his private parts" (38). Gittings, writing about the mid-sixteenth century through the mid-sevenienth century returns the three were "foot," driks and lighth" at wakes and that wakes "sometimes involved horseplay of a rhald nature." She suggests that this sort of game may have functioned to reduce "the tension aroused by death," and also have "countered the threat of amililation with jokes about procreation" (2000, 153). Party behaviours at wakes were sometimes condemned by "reformers" (Cressy 1997, 243).

In England during the Tuder and Stuart period, "watching" a body was customary among all classes, but was not always practiced with equal seriousness and some people who died were not watched. So far an Cressy can determine from inadequate information, it was more likely to be practiced in the northern areas of England, as was what Cressy describes as the "Celie" practice of holding wakes (1997), 427).

Watchine became seediff to class over time. Cressy cities Henry Bourne's

distinction, in the early 1700s, between the watching conducted by the "vulgar," which took place in conjunction with firstive behaviour, and the eastern practiced by what Censy calls "politer nociety," which consisted, in Bourne's words, "of locking up the corpse in a room, and leaving it there alsoer" (427)." Similarly, Richardson suggests that there was, by 1725, a significant "social gap in the meaning and practice of this ritual" (1989, 12). As Richardson understands it, by the 1800s, wakes were not typical in England. Viewing customs were also at one point widespread and not restricted by class, but not favour with the upper classes around 1900 (23-24). Watching, visiting, and

⁵⁴ The reference is to Bourne's 1976 Antiquitates Vulgares or the Antiquities of the Common People, Newcastle, 16.

viewing customs, at least in some areas, continued into the late nineteenth or twentieth

Richardson suggests some functions of waking and watching practices. They were any of being reasonably certain that the deceased had, in fact, actually died rather than, for instance, being it deep coma." She asserts, however, that "mere frequently" it is reported that light and noise keep "evil spirits" away from the corpue. In addition, Richardson, who is interested in involutinary dissection, points out during that time in history when theft of the corpus might take place, wake and watching customs provided some (although not absolute) protection (1989; 22-23).

Wake also created room "for the expression of heightened emotion," hosterially including not only the "obvious prief," but also "religious intensity, fear or good natured full ("Cichardson 1999, 23). Richardson asserts, "The gemus of human reactions to death—ranging from black humons to the dark night of the soul—seems to have had legitimate expression on these occasions." She thinks that "cathartic expression" paths when ledged people learns to live with the losu, as well as creating "a healthy basis for the social acceptance of Perceivenent." Some customs (such as the telling of scary or death-related supernatural stories, as well as a practical jokes involving the corpse) contributed to a complex discourse about "mortality and spirituality" (23).

The functions of visiting were, in Richardson's spinion, rather different. It served as both a condolence visit and "a last respectful visit to the dead" (1989, 24). In addition, Richardson perceives that, along with the related custom of touching the body, visiting was "a deliberate breach of the pollution barrier surrounding the corpse" (26). As such, it

⁵⁵ Clark writing about Staithes, Yorkshire (1982, 128); E. Porter writing about East Anglia (1974, 36); Richardson (1989, 23); Roberts writing about Lancashire (1989, 198-99).

helped people figure out how to deal with both the particular death and with death more abstractly. Visiting customs may also have been another form of status display. Richardson suggests that the ballad The Ordermance Fair or the Sad Distance expresses "pride in the number of people" visiting (0.5-20.) ** Elizabeth Roberts' informants for her article, "The Lancathire Way of Death," felt that visiting was a way of "showing respect." Although they did not mention this, Roberts thinks that it was probably also comforting for the family (1989, 201).

Curl thought that one element of wake revelvy, the provision of significant amounts of alcohol by the hosts "in many districts" during the Victorian era, hala deals purpose. On the one hand, it allowed the hosts to demonstrate hospitality. Practically, it also helped in "fertifying the mourners against the odour of decay and the often inclement weather at the interment" (1972, 13).

Based on the literature, wakes and wake revely seem not to have been as important in England as they were in Ireland. In some times and places, however, they are decist. Related washing, visiting, and viewing customs seem to have often persisted longer than wakes and wake revely. Some of these customs eventually became linked to class, with the upper classes becoming less likely to practice them.

3.3.3.1.eland.

Irish wakes, which are known for their revelry, are the most obvious direct ancestor of revelry at Newfoundland wakes. Details in the historic records of what happened at early wakes are sparse, but there is limited indication of revelry. Fry, based on one source from roughly 1300, discusses "funcral games" as a possible feature of

⁵⁶ This broadsheet ballad was published around 1800. A copy is now at the British Library.

wakes and connects those games to the wake games played in Ireland until the last century (1999, 88).

Faller information exists about the 1000. According to Tail, quite a number of people might attend wakes, which, she perceives, "were as rowdy as their later counterparts." She describes a wake custom in an unidentified city that involved tradesmen setting aside money to supply alcohol to other tradesmen at their wakes (2002, 34-55).⁷³ A little later, mayors of Kilkenny were forbidden by resolution to consume food or drink at wakes (5000).

The Catholic Church started to formally oppose wake revelry around this time. O Still teabhain provides a number of summaries of church documents probibiting various behaviours at wakes (1969, 19-22; 146-154), starting with a statute put out by the Synod of Armagh in 1614, which "declared that the pions feelings of devout people were outraged by the singing of level onega and the playing of obseene games." Statute 20 put out by the Synod of Tunn in 1660 "ordered all who attended Catholic wakes to abstain from excess in drival and God, flom enery-waking, from games and from Illigal mispractices which had been introduced to lead people astray" (146-47). Starting in 1660, this sort of condemantion of some wake practices "became increasingly regular" (Tait 2002). St.

Tair asserts, "It would perhaps be dangerous to assume continuity" between the wakes of the time period abs studied and those of the 1800s and 1900s. Nevertheless, she acknowledges that there were most likely significant similarities "in spirit" (2002, 304). Certainly, as 0 Suilleabbáin's summaries of church documents demonstrate, there was

⁵⁷ Tait's source, which she both quotes and paraphrases, is Christopher Hollywood, as quoted in E. Hogan, 1894, Distinguished Irishmen of the Sixteenth Century, Dublin.

considerable continuity, not only in condemnation by the Church of wake practices in Ireland between the early 1600s and the early 1900s but, at least generally, in the type of practices condemned (1969 19-22; 146-154).²⁸ There is also a fair bit of congruence with this material and what is known from other sources about wakes at the later end of this time neriod.

O Sailleshhin brings together considerable material about wake customs, including a range of party behaviours, in *Irish Wake Amsacements*. Sone such customs, including storyetiling (1996, 26-27), singing (28-29), and riddling (62) were, at least potentially, relatively tame and extentioned. Other purey activities, such as rough games and fighting, were with, brutal, or disruptive. ²⁰ O Sailleabhini also mentions several types of wake prenaks involving the corpus (67). Packic Manuss Byrng gives some other examples, such as fiddling and the custom of stealing a ford from one of the neighbours, to make soup for a late-night snack (1992, 58). Some authors mention snoking (Dorsin 2011, 131), O Sailleabhini 7-139, Actool featured strongly in the old-syle wake and this, in combination (according to O Sailleabhini) with environmental features, such as recorded houses with inadequate air circulation, often led to many participants becoming drunk (16-17).

³⁰ O Crualoich, Judging by his language, perceives that the wake, or at least the work potent documents describe it, was less consistent that Understand it to be, he refers to 'the changing nature of the terms in which these elicits were expressed' (1999, 173). The only significant changes in customest phenoise publication from the object of the properties of the discussion, however, concerned the wearing of mourning closhing by 'the commer poole'. He does not be a support of the contract of the properties of the properties

⁵⁹ See for instance, pp. 79, 84-85, 103, 106, 107, 108, and 71-72.

O Sullicabilist devotes five entire chapters and part of a sixth to the huge range of games played at wakes (1969). The games were varied in tope and moot Sullicabilism says there is "ample evidence" for eard playing, a fairly mild entertainment. A set of relatively tame games involved looking for a hidden person or article, but even these might have rough features (116-23). For instance, anyone who the blindfolded player managed to catch in "Blind Man's Buff" would suffer some penalty, such as the markins of this or these with so tell (17).

Some games were straighforward contents, 10 Sillienbhim contentalizes these with comments about the degree to which strong men have been looked up to cross-culturally (1969, 33). Comments by following beer Narvisco on wakes in Newfoundland may throw further light on this particular phenomenon. Narvisco points out that the traditional wake in Newfoundland included courting practices and that the pranks played at wakes were often performed by "young men bying to impress young women." (1964, 280). Since courting also took place at the Irish wake (0 Sailleubhim 22), a similar decision may have been one of the underlying mortalism of the contents. If

Many of the wake games of Salitashhain describes were very aggressive and "vough." In fact, he reports hearing that some participants never fully recovered from injuries received at wakes (1996, 98). In one game, "Cutting the Timber," a man was held vertically ever the threshold by two opposing teams of two players each. The game was played like tugs of-war. The resulting motion resembled sawing and they continued by playing "until one pair proved too strong for the other" (\$2). Other games, such as "The

⁶⁰ Mercier gives the total number of "specific wake games" in *Irish Wake Amusements* as 130 (1969, 50).

⁶³ This may not always have been a factor, however, since, as described in more detail below, at least in some areas, women were partially or completely excluded from wake activities.

Drunken Man" (81-82) and "Downey" (86-87) involved the beating of some players with a rone or strain.

Many games were not only rough, but also included unpleasant surprises for participants. In "The Kiln on Fire," some players would represent a miller and his employers, while others were sacks of grain. The "sacks" were piled on top of each other and then "turned," so as to redistribute the players who had been on top to the bottom and vice versa. Family, one of the players would amounce that the kiln had caught fire, and the suproud mill workers would soult for ackses "with water (1967). 71).

Other witees report games of this general character. Damber gives two detailed camples of wake games. One involved bearing or other physical maltreatment of players who did not adoptately perform tasks assigned to them. In the other, most of the physics unexpectedly drenched the remaining participant (1962, 175). "The roughness and horseplay" accompanying a very widespread wake game known as "Faic" or "Hunry the rengue" is supposed to often have come close to knocking the body off the table (O Crualiscia 1999, 187). In addition to the relatively structured rough games described above, "the 'fine boys' would bring small bits of furf with them to throw at other people (185). In County Galway, men three not only barf, but small pieces of the clay pipes provided at the wake, with such force that he missiles were permistly huzardous (187).

the 1614 Synod of Armagh, Bourke says that people describing wakes othen perceived that a large number of the games were "obsense" (1993), 1633. Clerical demunisation of wake behaviour demod "inappopriatie" was onegoing for everal exentries and the Catholic Church was still trying to han "immodent behaviour in the presence of the corpus" as of the 1927 Synod of Magnooth (O Craslaschis 1999, 1744). In addition, the more complicated games might parely "othern exemulaties" (Market 163). The church

Games and other aspects of revelry had additional oppositional elements. Echoing

particularly objected to "games in which the officers and offices of the church were mimed and mocked—especially the sacrament of marriage" (Ó Crualaoich 175).

Panals were another ammement at Irish wakes. In some cases (as when penals were incorporated into games) they were directed at other wake participants. At other times, they were directed toward the body, For instance, sometimes "brickstern" attacked repeat to the body, so they could apall it "into an upright position in the middle of the night." This frightened other people at the wake. The response of the "people of the body some for the proper of the proper

Flighting was a frequent feature of the wake. Some fights probably some out of the various games and tricks played. In addition to more or less spontaneous fighting, there were also fights between "factions." Groups who had been attacked at one value would seek extreage at the next wake, and particular factions would take advantage of wakes to hypically pushis men who had turned down the opportunity to join them. O Sailleabhin asserts that sometimes there was no obvious cause for a fight and suggests that some alteractions may have been deliberately instigated just for something to do. The following story, however, suggests something more complex. O Sailleabhin secribes a futured that had been free of physical conflict, until a bereaved son yelled out: "This is a said day, when my father is put into the clay, and not even one blow struck at his future." He premptly remedded this situation by striking omnone standing mean; thin, thus speaking fighting throughout the graveyard. O Sailleabhin gives no source for this account and describes it simply as a "story" concerning "the futured of an old man in the northern part of instanters." O Sailleabhin gives no source for this account and describes it simply as a "story" concerning "the futured of an old man in the northern part of instanters."

description of an actual event, but it is very revealing of community norms and concerns; apparently the survivors did not feel that the funeral had been appropriately carried out if there had been no fighting.

Dander reports that in the area where he grew up, the term "wale" referred only to the nightime vigil. Women and children, as well as the "very of," without the bount, in different could be upon the country of the co

Wake behaviour was also at least somewhat gendered. In Dandher's context, the fact that only men attended the wake meant that only men took part in wake games (1996, 78). O'Craulascich specifies that in County Galway, the people who initiated "beisterous behaviour" at wakes by throwing things were invariably male (1994, 187). In his discussion or therwowing in County Cork, O'Craulascich uses genetered terms such as as "fine boys:" the docrable the participants (185). Il Budler reports gendered differences in the use of sobscoo, a significant part of the wake, which was accompanied by prayer for the docrasced. When used to wake the participants of the docrable them used to wake the participants of the docrable. When used to wake the participants of the docrable. When used to wake the participants of the docrable County Links.

So far, wakes sound largely male-dominated. J. Butler, however, asserts that since the majority of the customary behaviour associated with death occurred indoors, it was under the purview of the "woman of the house," who was culturally responsible for "the domestic domain" (2008, 109). In regards to the wake, this meant "important responsibilities," such as ensuring ample provisions to feed guests and greeting wake participants (112).

Irish wake revelry has been much analyzed, with interpretations ranging from the simple reporting of mic understandings through to complex analyses of wake revelry's place in the larger cluture. Free Ir helief quicks some of the analyses relevant to Newfoundland. O Stilleabhalin, based on conversations with former participants in "wake-amastements," came up with a number of functionalist and social reasons for participants in wake revelry. It was deemed both traditional and hummless. In a number of areas it was "widespread," which created an implicit social pressure for people boning wakes. The activities gave participants something to do, while they kept vigil for hours on end, and also kept then awake. O Stilleabhalin acknowledges that his informants' explanations are adjucta, as for as they go (1969, 166-67) and thar articipants "felt better" precisely because they had behaved traditionally and in accordance with the desires or "their deceased forefathers" (172). As described below, however, he himself frevours a more complicated and more spiritary based explanation.

Scholers also discuss the importance of wake revely to participants. As was the case for lumeratation, the length of time this custom persisted, even as the Church routinely condemned it, indicates its significance as far as "ordinary people" were concerned (J. Butter 2008, 118; Ó Cruslasich 1999, 173⁶³). Both Dunsher and Ó Skillenbhini agree that the survival of the custom of playing wake games, during centuries of attempts by the church to suppress it, was at least partially due to the excess it was, in Ó Skillenbhini's words, "deeply rooted" (Ö Skillenbhini, 1996, 157; Dunsher,

⁶² Ouoted material from Butler.

1969, \$1). Wake revelry was important both functionally and symbolically. In addition, it was an important way of expressing "resistance—or at least reaction" to the increased clerical and governmental regulation which started in the early modern period (O Crualaoich 173).

Clirical condemnation of wake games, including charges that they were "disrespectful," notwithstanding, Danabar argues that they "were never meant to show anything other than respect for the dead in the ancient way" (1962, 176). He asserts that they were considered "a necessary part of the wake – to omit them would be an offence to the dead person's memory" (1969, 78-79). Danabar argues that the proper measure for judging wake games is the standards of the time they took place (1962, 176). People did not perceive a conflict between wake games and the various functions (religious and otherwise) of death fries. Danaber also asserts that, given belief that death was a "passage" frien this world to a very much better one," there was nothing inappropriate about celebratinis (1969, 77).

As was the case with some non-British cultures discussed in the last chapter, some scholars suggest that issues of life arise in conjunction with death rise. O Stilleabshing for instance, reports that one of his informants thought festive wake activities "were a kind of definat gesture," which emphasized that participants, in contrast to the corpus, "were still 'allev and kicking'' (1996, 167). O Stilleabshin himself thinks that wake revely arose from finer of the dead, because people thought the dead might return to either avesage themselves on the inheritors of their property or to take others with them to the otherword. The wake's purpose was placation of the dead. The deceased's anger would be deflected if the living behaved as if "the dead person was still one of them" and "*bid a last forevell" to him (or her) (170-77).

As the wake first developed, in O Soillenbhin's understanding, the "sympathy" is expersed was directed not towards the relatives, but towards the deceased. The dead persons was the "one and only guest," who "had to be assured of his popularity and of his continuing presence as one of the company. "Thus the corpse was sometimes included directly as a participant, by such overly physical means as inserting a pipe into its month, placing careful in its hands, or duncing with it. O Soillenbhin admirs that "untoward behaviour or discrepect towards the corpse" sometimes occurred, but believes that this was because people no longer clearly remembered the purpose of a wake. Although O Soillenbhin does not spell out what "untoward behaviour" meant, it seems likely it included preals involving manipulation of the boy that, in his policion, wor beyond that necessary for the inclusion of the dead person in the gathering (1969, 172-73).

S. J. Comolly attributes "an important psychological function" to the wake, because of its assertion of "the vitality of the community even in the presence of death," as well as "the continuity of social life," despite the "sudden social reprine" caused by the death of a particular person (purephrased and qd. in O. Crualasich 1999, 195%). O. Crualasich 1999, 195% (and continuity of the protect "maper, social wounding, and sudden reprines" (i.e. those of young people in good health who died alrengthy, as well as the overlapping class of deaths understood as "fairy adolaction") were followed by wakes at which there was linke or no revell, 1951.

A number of writers focus on the "fertility" aspects of the wake. J. Butler says that "fertility" is frequently an aspect of death rites, in general, and of Irish wakes, in

⁶ The reference is to Connolly's 1982 Priests and People in Pre-Famine Ireland, 1780-1845, Dublin, 152. The first quote is from Connolly and the others from Ó Crualaoich.

particular. In Ireland, wakes were culturally understood to be an occasion for young people of both sexes to come together and there were sexual elements in some of the games, dances and mimes performed at wakes. Butler suggests that both elements of this type and the overall "carnivalesque" mood might "be a figurative way of reinforcing fertility and vibrancy of the community in the face of the mortality" of which the dead body was emblematic (2008, 112-13). Bourke describes wakes including revelry as "carnivalesque," in that "images of fertility and new life" appeared side by side with "images of death and decay." Neither was uncomplicated, but instead they were dealt with "ambiguously and ambivalently" (1993, 163). Lysaght focuses on revelry's role in "reasserting continuing vitality and the potential for renewal in the community," rather than fertility as such (1997, 69). Vivian Mercier suggests that the "fertility" elements of some wake practices both "make fun of reproduction" and "celebrate it" (1969, 52). He sees a connection between sex and death, which runs two ways. "Sex implies death," in part because, without death, it would be unnecessary for people to reproduce. Conversely, "death, as we have seen in the wake games, implies sex and offers an incitement to reproduction" (56).

Ilians Harlow gives some reasons why "mexicali glose involving the minution of corpora" were acceptable in Ireland. In her understanding, such prunks "were congruent with the behavioral norms of waken" (2003, 83). They were also congruent with the norms of humour, generally, especially the humour in "paradox" and Irish humour, as described by David Krause (cited in Harlow). 104-05). In Harlow's observation, Irish humour includes a strong tendency lowands "munting to provoke a response in others" (107). In addition, she perceives that wake pranks, which can be understood as "zeeming".

⁶⁴ Harlow gives the source as *The Profane Book of Irish Comedy*, 1982, Ithaca: Cornell University Press.

revivud of the dead." If it is with some recurring frish cultural themes, which occur in a number of forms of folklote: "the revival of the seemingly dead" and "resurrection" (83, emphasis in original). ⁵¹ These forms of folklote include legends about grave robbers who are frightened when their potential victim turns out not to be dead (86); mummers' plays (88), another "folk drama," emarted at wakes, with a similar death-and-revival sequence (89); and the one; "firengement' Wake" (90); and the one; "firengement' Wake" (90); and the one; "firengement' Wake" (91).

Harlow says that practical jokes appear "to purely" the "theme of the revival of the seemingly dead" (2003, 85). Based on Mercier's assertion that understanding purely requires awarenesses of its relationship with the original "work or ..., genre," including "the inherent tendency to abundity (in the original) which made the purely feasible" (1909, 2), Harlow suggests that purelic versions of returns from death arise, because, although people may want to be resurrected, the concept seems "abundly impossible" (85).

Harlow cies Wylie Sypher's idea that "resurrection" is a comis theme (2000, 1887). Resurrection, In Harlow's understanding, is not entirely consi, knowers. She notes that some scholarly interpretations of the munmers' play have nuggested that either the performance was meant to cause the return of the spring or that resurrection was a metaphor for this seasonal change. Harlow thinks that the munmers' play may also reflect the Christian story of the Resurrection. These themes connect this play to "serious realms of the cosmon" (38-89). Such juxtaposition of serious religious themes and comic playfishess is a common aspect of irish humour. To explain this, Harlow refers (89) to

 $^{^{65}}$ It is not clear why Harlow used quotation marks in this material. She does not give a source, so they may be a way of emphasizing her terms.

⁶⁶ The source is Sypher's "The Meaning of Comedy," 1956, in *Comedy*, New York: Doubleday Anchor, 220.

Mercier's comment that "ambivalence towards myth and magic—and sometimes towards Christian riles and accounts of minetler" is a feature of Coale's Cronic literature" (Mercier 1969, 9). ⁶⁸ Both religious stories involving resurrection and puredies operate simultaneously in Irishi culture. This reflects 'differential belieff' in the culture as a whole, as well as variance in the beliefs of particular people (Harlow 89-90). Similarly, the existence of wake penals involving the corpus depends on differential belief. The people who committed the prants' "apparently were *sonificial* of the dead," but the success of the panks depended on the faur of other people (99, emphasis in original).

Harlow points out that considerable "literature support[s] the view that jokes are subversive of dominant structure and designate dominant values." She cites Monica Morrison's idea that wake preads "sever an anti-ritual function of relieving the solemnity of the event." Harlow herself, however, suggests that "subversion alone" is not sufficient explanation for wake pranks, given that they involve themes that also appear in other aspects of this culture (2003, 86-97). In addition, the points out that movement of a detail body may be seen as fittings, whether or not a practical joke has caused the movement. She attributes this to the fact of motion in something that is actually not alive: "the appearance of life triumphs over the reality of doubt" (20).

Wake revelry was a key feature of Irish wakes that continued in some places into the twentieth century. While some aspects of revelry were, at least potentially fairly quiet, others, such as fighting, many wake games, and wake pranks, were rowdy. Although

⁶⁷ I have given a slightly longer quotation from Mercier than Harlow incorporates into her text.

⁶⁸ In Morrison's 1974 "Wedding Night Pranks in Western New Brunswick," Southern Folklore Quarterly 38, no. 4:285–97. According to Harlow, her analysis is of Newfoundland wake pranks, specifically (2003, 96).

women may have had important roles as hostesses, in at least some areas the nighttime guests involved in the rowdier wake activities were disproportionately male.

3.1.3.3 Scotland

Wake revely also took place in Seculated and was also subject to religious condemnation. Without giving details of time or place, O Saillaebakin reports that there was clerical opposition to some wake prescrices in Scotland (1909, 150). In Aberdeen, the church put out regulations against song and dance at finerals staring the 1200s (opd. and pumphrased in Fy 83). "The Preshybery of Pempont, in a 1726 document, condemned various fineral practices, particularly excessive diricking (call, and 600 1992, 21)."3

Drinking was a recurring aspect of Scottish wakes. The bill for expenses for a 1651 wake for Sir Donald Campbell of Archamurchan shows large amounts of food and alcobol, as well as toshocco (pdl. in Mackay 1992, 299). Wood gives two similar lists of expenses for funerals in the 170%. Both include alcobol specifically for the watching (1992, 2018–90). Drinking and other festive behaviour did not stop in the eighteenth century. Neil MacGregor's informant Levis Grant asid of wakes his grandmother antended "they had ceilidhs round the remains, men and women." These wakes evidently involved a grant deal of alcobol: "they sat all night, drink, drink, drink" (Bernett 1992, 236). In Emily Lyle's interview with Bill Douglas, he said, "vow the wake was just

⁶⁹ The source is "General Provincial Statutes of the Thirteenth Century," which can be found in the 1907 Statutes of the Scottish Church 1255-1559, Scottish Historical Society LIV, Edinburgh, 42.

 $^{^{70}}$ Neither Wood nor Bennett gives further bibliographic information for this document.

⁷¹ Wood describes one of the lists as "drawn from a Wigtownshire farmer's book of expenses in 1794." The other is the account of the funeral of John Grierson, a son of the Laird of Lag, in 1730.

similar to a wedding, the bigger the wake the more you were thought of." Als particular wake he went to in the 1950s, alcohol was available in quantity, Douglas says, "And this went on long enough until they got that drunk they didn't know what they were doin." This wake involved a meal of potatoes. The participants eventually started throwing potatoes at the corpus and tried to knock from its mouth the pipe that had been placed there earlier (Beneric 241-42).

Alcholo was present at wakes in Barra. Nevertheless, Valles easys, "Contrary to popular opinion in many parts of Britain, these wakes (were) not drunken parties" (1925, 123), Indeed, as Valles describes them, the other activities at the wake sound fuity 'quotic. In addition to conversation and snacking, periods of prayer took place in the "death room" several times in the course of the vigil. Valles specifies that singing did not occur (123-24).

Another party activity as wakes was duscing. Captain Edward Bart, writing in 1726, reported that not only was there duncing at wakes, but that it was continuity for relatives to participate: "If the deceased be a woman, the widower leads up the first dunce; If a man, the widow." Although he describes this as a "Highland custom," Burt also escountered It "within less than a quarter of a nuls of Edinburgh," when his nextdoor neighbour, all'Edinburgh, died (1992, 259).

Gregor, writing in 1874 says that the wake was sometimes the occasion for practical jokes intended so convince others that the cody bad returned to life. The prankets ray on the bed next to the coppse "and, when those on whom the trick was to be played had entered the house and taken a seat, he began to move, at first gently, and the more freely, and at last he rooke, imitating as far as possible the voice of the dead, to the utter terror of such as were not in the secret" (1992b, 239). ⁷² Dancing and games, including "musical chairs," also took place at much more recent wakes (Bennett 242⁷³).

There was considerable geographic variation in the degree to which wakes were "subdued" or "raucous." Bennett notes that while quite a number of the writers of the 1800s "suggested that the wake was virtually a thing of the past, there is plenty of evidence throughout the twentieth century that old-fashioned wakes were (and are) still held" (commentary on Gregor 1992, 240). Some writers assert that wake revelry ceased fairly early. According to Richardson, "religious opposition" brought an end to it and the emotional energy fuelling it was rechanneled into "religious fervour." When intense religiosity went out of fashion, wakes also mostly disappeared (1989, 23). Hugh Miller, writing during the mid-1800s, suggests that wakes had changed considerably over the previous century: "It is not yet ninety years since lykewakes in the neighbouring Highlands used to be celebrated with music and dancing; and even here, on the borders of the low country, they used invariably, like the funerals of antiquity, to be scenes of wild games and amusements never introduced on any other occasion." In Miller's analysis, at that time, participants "made their seasons of deepest grief their times of greatest merriment; and the more they regretted the deceased, the gaver were they at his wake and his funeral" (1992, 237).74

⁷² Gregor also describes very subdued wakes, in which the participants took it in turn to read from the Bible and any talking "was carried on in a suppressed voice" (1992b, 239).

⁷³ This information comes from Emily Lyle's interview of Bill Douglas.

⁷⁴ Even at Miller's time and place, traces remained of revelry. When he and a friend arrived at a wake, they were given "elasses with spirits" (1992, 238).

Other writers describe quiet wakes. John Lane Brokmann says of wakes in the Western Isles in 1872: "They seldom display much mirth at late wakes, as they do in many parts of Scotlands, that sit down with great composure, and rehearse the good qualities of their departed friend or neighbour" (1992, 243). The Reverend James Napier, writing in 1879 about his youth, asserts that "the unseemly revertiese" of the part did not occur at wakes then. These wakes did involve the telling of stories (usually about plotsul), as well as courubily and a modest amount of eating and drinking (1992a, 235). More recently, fails his Vicalous and with the stories was also become to the processing of the proce

Wake customs and related visiting customs were sometimes gendered, John Fitch of Odesny, writing in 1929 about an unknown entire time, reports that young adults in equal numbers of mens and women "were chosen" to participate in the wake. This, in Fifth's view, naturally encouraged "liftention" (1922, 241). In Barra, the participants in the ownight wake were largety mate, they consisted of "male relatives and friends and the closest adult famale relatives." The people who watched the corpse in relays were almost invariably made. The men otherwise perior their time in the kitchen "discussing made lopics—seamanity, finding, ades, e.e.". The women were, for the most part, occupied with getting "macks" ready and "cleaning up about the kitchen. "Women usually came no visit the family during the day, whereas men typically came in the night or evening (Valler 1955, 121-24).

In Scotland, as in England, wake revelry seems, at least in the last two centuries, to have been regional, rather than universal. Overall, however, it appears to have been more important in more places over a longer period of time than it was in England.

⁷⁵ Nicolson was interviewed by Margaret Bennett and Thomas A. McKean.

Conversely, in comparison to Ireland, wake revely seems to have been less widespread, to have fallen out of favour earlier in many places, and to have been overall less important. The rather limited information I have suggests that aspects of wakes and wake revely were gendered in some places.

3.2 Previous Work Done on Death in Newfoundland

Once death rites from Britain arrived in Newfoundland, they continued to develop. Consequently, although Newfoundland death rites have much in common with their British antecedents, there are also some obvious differences.

One theme to emerge in the modest literature on drash rice in Newfoodland is that of the "sacred" and the "profiner," with authors often drawing on Armid van Genory's Rise of Passage or work by Dinile Durkheim. Anthropologist James C. Faris's book, Cat Harbour: A Newfoundland Fishing Settlement, for instance, does not explicitly reference these sources, but addresses similar themes. Most overtly, Faris says, "Kinstenn who are "mourning" are in a polluted or sacred state, engaged in an activity which places them in a special category characterized by special behaviour, and excluded from participation in other activities." Faris also contrasts the kitchen and the parlour (whose different uses have already been discussed in Chapter One) and notes that the corpor was keep in the profour (1972, 154).

While Faris does not discuss the rooms of the wake house in terms of the "sscred" and "profane," his work is a source for folklorist Gary Butler's paper, "Sacred and "Profane Space: Ritual Interaction and Process in the Newfoundland House Wake," which does use that vocabulary. Butler draws on Dutkheim's work for these "concepts" (1982, 27.31 As described by Buller, Darkheim's understanding of these terms is very similar to van Gemop's. Butler divides the various elements of wakes into "sacred" and "profune" and arguest that the wake, by the use of these sacred and profune elements, symbolically transfers the person who has died from the category of "profune" to the category of "sacred." Butler argues that therefore "the wake process must be viewed as a single entity, rather than a juxtaposition of two opposed and contradictory types of activity" (31).

In particular, Butler applies the terms "sacred" and "profine" to apace in the house. The wake room, where the body was placed, was typically the parlour. Butler is identifies this space as "sacred," both in general and during the wake. Visitors in this room observed "a highly structured and formally rigid procedure." In contrast, the kitchen was normally "profine space" and the activity conducted three during the wake was "profine." Deltard obscribes it as having "a more relaxed atmosphere." Social behaviour in that room was close to what it would be "under normal circumstances" (1982, 29-30).

Anna-Kaye Buckley, "and Christine Carwright's article, "The Good Wake: A Newfoundland Case Study," builds on the idea that the wake is divided into sacred an profane components?" and identifies additional sacred and profane wake elements. Buckley and Cartwright divide not only space, but time, by these criteria. They contrast

Negatifically, he uses Durkheim on Religion: A Selection of Readings with Bibliographies, 1975, ed. W.S.F. Pickering, London: Rutledge & Kegan Paul, 113-14.

⁷⁷ Buckley and Cartwright credit not just Butler, but several other authors, with the division of the wake's "activities and denauis into sacred and secular (or 'profune') categories' (10; 15, endnotes 9:11). Specifically, they cite Sein O Stillenbishin, Irish Wake Amssemmer, Philippe Aries, 1974, Western Attinutes Toward Death, Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press; and Lloyd Watter, 1959, The Living and the Deat: A Study in the Swindoi: Life of Americans, New Haven; Vale University Press.

the sacred "daytime (until 10 p.m.)" with the profane "all-night vigil." As discussed in more detail below, they also classify various social activities as "sacred" or "profane" (1983, 10).

Folklorist Peter Narvice sets the context for his article, "Tricks and Pan"; Subbrenive Pleasures at Newfoundland Wakes," by referring to G. Butler's theory that the use of space in the house "has assisted in resolving the sarred-profine tensions inherent in the dead's movement from worldy to otherworldly stams" (1994, 263). Narvices sees the "sacred" and "profines" as blended by the festive behaviours at the wake. He asserts that various forms of wake revely "have marged sacred spaces with profine collective pleasures into festive-carnivalesque states." The combination of the two modes, in Narvice's estimation, arises from conflicting "social needs of keeping the detail aliev and removine the dead" (24-64).

Folklorist Contessa Small's article, "The Passing" of the Newfoundland Wake: A Case Study of the Funeral Home Industry and Its Influence on Traditional Death Customs," briefly lists several customs which, in her perception, "helpfed] to define and separate the sacred space of the purdour from the profane space of the house" (1997, 21).

A Place to Belong: Community Order and Everyaly Space in Calvert.

Newfoundland, folldorist Gerald L. Pocius's ethnography of a community on the
Southern Slore, does not make specific reference to the sacred and the profuse at wakes.

Like many other authors, however, Pocius describes a spatial separation: "close family
and friends sit in this room [i.e. the "front room"], while more distant relatives and
community members chair in the kitchen after paying their respects, usually being offered
drink and usou by the relatives" (1991, 181). While Pocius does not address the
atmosphere in the wake room, implicitly, the atmosphere in the kitchen was, at the time
of his fall-booker, claricity per taken.

"Social Order within the Disorder at Newfoundhard House Wakes," an article by Kienn Walda, focuses on Catholic wake customs, especially revely, as practiced in the past (2001). Walda also deraws on Butler's division of space into "sacred" and "prediser." While sckowoledging the usefulness of this model, he adds, "instances arise where the ratices that govern the designation of the sacred and the prediance are broken." He suggests that future work could profitably address "when the sacred is not sacred" (76-5%).

The identification of life cycle rituals as rites of passage and discussion of the structure of such rines is a second aspect of Van Gennep's Rites of Prassage (and possibly similar work) referred to in work on Newfoundland death rites. "Are Moriential in Newfoundland: A. Look at Some of the Customs, Beliefs and Practices Related to Dying and Death in Newfoundland," and unspublished paper written by Mount St. Vincent under the Newfoundland, and unspublished paper written by Mount St. Vincent under livership standers Key Bradforcok, overlay applies van Gennep's work and identifies rites of separation, transition, and incorporation (1976, 15, 19, 20). Bradforcok also connects the fact that "the chief mourners" were not involved in "the practical, physical activities" related to the death with wat Gennep's description of such mourners as "isolated from society" as they go through a rite of passage of their own (20).

Other authors use similar language and concepts, while not specifically referencing van Gennep. The heading for anthropologist Melvin Firestone's section on life cycle rituals, in Bruthers and Rivals: Partilically in Swape; Cow, is "The Ritter Desages as Emilty Rimals" (1997, 75, undertining in original). G. Buther refers to "Rites of Separation" for the dead person, as well as the need for the mounters to be incorporated back in the larger community (1982, 30-31). Small, following Butler,

⁷⁸ This paper is in MUNFLA's "photocopied articles" files. As such, it does not have an accession number.

comments on the custom of "touching the forehead of the corpse" as a "rite of separation" (1997, 22).

Another recurring theme in Newfoundland literature is the connection between death rites and festivity. Faris connects funerals in the community he calls Cat Harbour with "times" or festive events. He points out that both were included in the category of "'occasions'" and asserts that they "ha[d] certain basic structural features in common, and even share[d] the same colour symbolism" (1972, 153). Folklorist Isabelle Marie Peere, in her dissertation, "Death and Worldview in a Ballad Culture: The Evidence of Newfoundland " while making a similar point, mentions Cat Harbour, but adds, "and, it appears, elsewhere in Newfoundland" (1992, 135), 29 Peere identifies the wake as a ""farewell party" for the dead person. Specifically, it "was meant as a celebration of the deceased's 'good life'" (136). According to Peere, "Death, indeed, was exorcised through a communal celebration of life." She quotes student author Ann Bennett, who describes funerals as "havling] a somewhat diluted value as a 'time' or social event" (135).80 Folklorist George J. Casey similarly makes a connection between death rites and festivity, albeit a rather different one. He asserts that, in Conche, because death rites and the yearly garden party were "dominated by the church," and thus, "uniform throughout the community," they were both forces "toward community integration" (1971, 16).

[&]quot;It is not entirely clear in context, but Peere may be drawing on and possibly quoting from Wilfred Warcham's 1982 Ph.D. thesis, "Towards an Ethnography of Times: Newfoundland Party Traditions, Past and Present," University of Pensylvania, as well as his 1982 article, "Aspects of Socializing and Partying in Outport Newfoundland," Material History, Bulletin 15-23-26.

⁸⁰ The quote is from Bennett's 1979 paper, ""My, he looks just like himself": An Analysis of Newfoundland Funerals," 16, in Dr. Nemec's collection at Memorial University of Newfoundland.

A related theme is analysis of wake revelry. In fact, so many authors analyze revely infolding some whome approach to other aspects of death rites, such as the expression of sorrow to the fameral procession, in mostly description, that it appears that revelry is often deemed to be in particular need of explanation. Some analyses are largely functionalist. For instance, the Reverend Lewis Annubea Anaputh, writing about the early 1800s, notes the consumption of alcohol at some wakes and says the purpose is "to revive their sprints and keep themselves awake" (1819, 472-73).

Casey describes how people at the wake would initially talk and tell stories about

the deceased, then possibly stil a story that the deceased had particularly liked, and finally progress to "general story-stiling," with an emphasis on the supermanul. In Casey's anabyls, such 'story-stiling season's helped "to pass the time," and this was particularly the case for those participants who were there overnight. In addition, story-stiling resulted in the substitution of "public or group fear" for "individual fear of death and the supermanting" (1971, 223).

Perce builds on Casoy's concept and suggests that, similarly, peaks, including humorous mishanding of the body, had too with "command faar" becoming "command fan" (1992, 214-15). In her analysis, "the traditional home wake offered specific mendies to the fast caused by the actual presence of the copper (210). Perce also argues that wake revelyed was part of an exchange, whereby the beraved were allowed to remove themselves from the wake at night, in order to rest and deal with emotions related to the death, and the "nightwatchers" were reimbursed by implicit permission to entages in "lescoee," (233.)

Bradbrook suggests that the wake prank of smearing soot on the hands of sleeping wake participants may have been "a necessary relief from the prevailing sadness," although she also thinks that alcohol played a role in the "levity" of wakes. As she sees it, the wake in general allowed participants to console the bereaved, as well as "to express respect for the dead, fand! their own grief and sorrow" (1976, 15-16).

Clara J. Murphy, in "Fall Asleep and I'll Blacken Your Face: A Discussion of Traditional and Modern firish Newfoundland Catholic Wake and Funeral Customs," describes attending a particular wake where she "became the object of some lighthemet distring which amused the participans and quickly passed the night" (1986, MUNFLA ms, 86-1599). 3.) Her comments on death rise as a whole suggest that laughter functions to relieve the tensions and stresses of the situation. She describes the unintentionally humanous behaviour of a four-year-old relative at the finneral mass as "comic relief" (117) and elsewhere says, "Despite or because of the gravity of the situation, jokes soon surfaced" (7). Pociul's account of reverly at home wakes in Calvert, is more descriptive than malytic, but, includes a quotation from oor of his informatis, Killy Vincent Sullivan, who describes the smoking of TD pipes, which had been an integral part of the wake, as accessary to cover the smult (1991, 181-82). Perce points out that finarents were a change in the tural routine and also quotes Bennett as saying that they "provided (3) an opportunity to release emotions and partake in alcoholic beverage."

Small's article comments on wake reveloy in traditional contexts, as part of a discussion of the effect of fineral homes on traditional customs (1997). In her analysis, the purpose of many aspects of wake reveloy, including eating, "games, story telling and tricks played on the corpus," was "to keep people awake." In addition, games, pranks, and dirinking "helped relieve some of the tension and psychological discomfort associated with staying up during the night time with a scale body" (23). In historian Willeen Keough's analysis," such rituals and jokes "that important functions in helping mourners

⁸¹ Ibid.

cope with the loss of loved ones and, in a broader sense, re-affirming life, even in the face of death" (2001, frame 4, 362).

Although G. Butler spends very linke time on revelyer as such, his division of space into the "szersed" and "profines" (as discussed above) sets out the underlying conditions that gave the Newfounditud wake a particular shape and made wake revelry possible. The "profines" kitchen was the site of festive behaviours (1982, 29-30). Buckley and Carrowight's interpretation of socializing during the wake applies the concepts of "sacred" and "profines" more broadly, in a chart, Buckley and Carrowight separate various aspects of the wake into these categories, with sacred "visitors condoling the family" and "visitor to the wake norm (opened to profines" general visiting; and easing together," which presumably take place in the profine kitchen. They put "the overall atmosphere of sacredness in the wake as a whole!" in the chart's searced column, but list certain factive and social aspects of the wake, "counthip, drinking, earing and general visiting," as profine. Finally, Buckley and Cartwright contrast highly serious issues with hivity; "dangers to and power of the soul" are sacred, whereas "pranta solose by watchers at length vigil" are profine (1981, 10).

In this classification, there is an implicit balance between sucred and profune aspects of the wake, even as sacred supects of the wake are deemed to be dominant. The activities associated with revely are categorized as profune, as are the time and place in which most wake revely note glace. Cartwright and Buckley make a point of saying, however, that there were still sacred aspects to be vigil; for instance someone was always with the body. Further, the feinit we behaviours, so long as they did not contravence community standards, "were not felt to be a violation of the wake room's sucredness, but part of the nighttine version of that sucredness, which was more complementary than auntification than don't (1983, 11).

K. Walsh's interest in the wake is mostly in what transpires in the "profane" part of the house. He argues that, rather than being "out of control and disorderly," the behaviour in profane space functioned to increase order: "Social order within the community was actually solidified within the disorder experienced during the house wake" (2001, 84-85). Walsh divides wake participants into three sets, the deceased himor herself, those people who were close to him or her, and the rest of the community. His interest is in the impact of the wake on the social roles of the final group of people. He asserts that, other than going to church, wakes were the only events in which everyone in the community participated. 82 For this reason, wakes would automatically be the locus of attempts "to establish order and status among the ranks" (2001, 91).

Narváez builds from the work of several authors, including G. Butler and Buckley and Cartwright (1994, 264). He also draws on van Gennep's Rites of Passage to discuss how different cultures sometimes juxtapose "mourning and license" (256). Finally, he makes use of O Súilleabháin's Irish Wake Amusements for the theory of placation of the dead (266-72) and Gearoid O Crualaoich's article, "Contest in the Cosmology and the Ritual of the Irish 'Merry Wake," for the theory that wake revelry was a counterhegemonic maintenance of pre-Christian "sacred practices" in the face of

opposition from "official religion" (272-73). 83

⁸² If strictly accurate, this situation may be specific to Ferryland, Communities in Newfoundland often had garden parties. Christmas concerts, or the like. One of Walsh's informants asserts that even marriages were conducted "privately" at the "priest's house" (2001, 90), but this was, again, not necessarily true in other parts of Newfoundland. Firestone, for instance, describes weddings and the social events that followed them in some detail (1967, 76-78). Communal events, other than wakes and church services, may have been rare occurrences in much of Newfoundland, but they were generally not atypical or non-existent.

⁸³ The article in question was published in 1990 in Cosmos 6:14.

Naviez acknowledges that the latter two theories are applicable to Nevfoundland (1944; 267, 275). Overall, however, he thinks that they cannot fully account for Newfoundland wake revelve, because they do not allow for participants' explanations of the "manifest social functions and intentionality, that is the conncious purposes for engaging in particular activities" (273, emphasis in original). Thus, they are inadequate to engaging in particular activities" (273, emphasis in original). Planaure, however, brings his argument eventually back to counterbegemons, as "an oppositional spirit framed the planaurable qualities of these practices" (281).

Small provides an emic explanation for revelty. According to one of her informants, the wake was celebratory in Ireland, because the dead person was assumed to have gone to heaven, and this was the source of the custom of drinking at the wake. Small perceives that this underlying attitude resulted in people's seeing drinking in this centext as acceptable, ruther than "disrespectful" (24).

Dawing upon Diane Tye's work on "local characters," Mr. Walsh proposes that such people were particularly likely to be involved in prants (2001, 91). He divides local characters into two types, one which was more likely to perpetuate prants and one which was more likely to be the victim of them. As described in more detail in Chapter Six, he seep prach playing as a way of working out status issues (94) and as beneficial to the local "social orders" (95).

In addition to proposing a new function for wakes, Walsh also refers back to Narváez's discussion of wake functions. He agrees with Narváez that O Súilleabháin's theory about "placation of the dead" is likely applicable to Newfoundland, as is

^{84 &}quot;Aspects of the Local Character Phenomenon in a Nova Scotian Community," 1987, Canadian folklore canadien 9, no. 1-2:99-111.

Narváez's argument that people take part in wake revelry because it is fun. He thinks, however, that Ó Crualaoich's theory that wake revelry is a reaction against "the heermony of official religion" does not work in Newfoundland (2001, 88-89).

Some written discuss differences in the wake behaviour of different groups of people. Hilds Caulk Murray, is *More The Pifty Percent hirthy* discusses gender roles in relation to the wake in Elliston (1979, 137-35), as does Keough, looking back to the period 1750-1860 on the Southern Avalon (2001, frame 4, 361). Murray's shook about farming communities in and new S. Joshi's A. core Davir Know F. Soudhoy: Agricultural Life in St. John's, contrasts Catholic and Protestant wakes and describes reverby at Catholic wakes (2002, 196, 199). Murray also discusses change over time in Catholic wake reverby (1993).

Some authors, writing about specific local contexts, either minimize was revely or do not mention if. Tristentose does not address revely in Savage Cove directly, but his succinct description of wake activities ("Hymns are sung") suggests a religious, rather than festive emphasis. In fast, attendance may, in some cases, not have been large enough to generate and support revelys. Firstense writes that "many people," prairicipated in the early evening, but the overnight fire tending duties were handled by "at least one persons" who did not belong to the family (1967, 78). Murray's look about Ellision describes the relative absence of white everly, with some named description of variation in the behaviour of the participants (1979, 137-38). In Cowa Dur Y Kowa Yu Sinday, Murray mentions the "locleum" atmosphere of wakes on Topisal Rd., which was largely "Scottish and Presherterian" (2002, 197).

Writers on Newfoundland devote relatively little attention to expression of emotion or to the funeral procession, but some do address these topics briefly. Keough perhaps gives the most space to emotional expression, although much of her discussion is of keening's Irish roots (2001, frame 4, 362-63). She neggests that keening in Newfoundland finetioned 'no mourn the departed, plante his or her spirit, and mark his or her transition to the arthelf: "She adds hat however odd the custom appared to other people, "It was an accepted and effective mechanism for expressing grief within the Irish community" (frame 4, 362). Bockley and Cartweight discuss gendered differences in emotional expression generally, but with some manner (1983, 9, 11, 12). Murphy (1986, MUNELA ms 86-159) similarly includes brief, but thoughtful, information about emotional expression. Peere, based on examples from a somewhat later time period than the one on which I am primarily focused, sees a relative stoicism in practice, countribulanced by a tradition of "tearfiel sentimentally of song," in which sorrow is more overth expressed (1992, 270-71). Other writers, including Anapseh (1819, 472-73) and P.K. Devine ([1967]) describe emotional expression briefly, with little or no analysis.

Some authors discuss the funeral procession. Casey gives a particularly detailed description (1971, 302-03) and Fair's describes variations in the form of the procession under different circumstances (1972; 68, 155-66). In Cows Dow's Know Ir's Sunday:

Agricultural Life in St. John's (2002), Murray looks at gender issues related to the burial and the funeral. This book is the only published source of which I am sware that spells out that women did no participate in funerals and funeral procession in St. John's North and with the funeral sand funeral procession in St. John's North and St. John's See also suggests' weather conditions' and the amount of walking involved in the funerals were contributing factors. Murray briefly describes the order of the procession (201-02).

Most of the information other writers give about the procession is brief and descriptive (see for instance, Anspach 1819, 471; Buckley and Cartwright 1983, 11-12;

Murray 1974, 13-40). Analysis is limited, although Buckley and Carnerigid to describe recture of the kinship system: as "physically displayed in the procession." For this reason, participation in the funeral (and implicitly the procession) was important; failure to take part was conting oneself of from family ties (13). Marray says relatively limit about the funeral procession in Ellition intelled that does briefly address gender in relation to funeral attendance and pall bearing (139-40). Similarly, Keough does not address the funeral procession as such, but refer to pressure from the Catholic Church for women not to attend the bearing (2001, fame 4, 5-5).

Some authors focus to some extent on folktore related to death as an expression of worldview. Christine: Cartwright's article, "Death and Dying in Nersformultumf" (1983) is primarily a brief review of work on death-related topics. Cartwright's introduction to the article, however, suggests that aspects of worldview can be inferred from a community's folktore. A significantly greater emphasis in worldview appears in Peer's thesis (1923). She applies the eategories from Philippe Artie's L. Homme dervae In more?* to an amber of narrative, musical, and ecustomary genres in some way connected to death, as a way of structuring and thisdam globar appears for worldview verlant to dank. She also uses: David's Buchan's work on taleroles in ballads as a model for analyzing the corpus of classical ballads collected in Newfordmelland that address themes of death. In the process of classical ballads collected in Newfordmelland that address themes of death, in the process

Sociologist Ivan Emke, continuing the focus on change, wrote several papers about death rites in Newfoundland in the late 1990s and early 2000s. Emke's interest in

⁸⁵ Peere describes L'homme devant la mort as "Aries's definitive and extended version of" two of his earlier works, the 1974 Western Attitudes toward Death; from the Middle Ages to the Fresent, trans. Patticia M. Ramun, Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press) and the 1975 French edition of the same work, Essais sur l'histoire de la mort en Occident. dim Mosen-Age à noi joure, Fair's Seuli 1992, 34, endose 4).

doub thirs, as such, is largely infect and he focuses primarily on the point of view of professionals, rather than of lay participants. He does, however, incorporate into some of his papers some useful material about the past. "Into the Breach." The Professionalization of the Funeral Industry and Changes in Traditional Funeral Practices in Newfoundland." examines the interaction between the development of the funeral industry and changes in death customs (1998), Another in this series of papers, "Why the Sod Face? Professionalisation, Secularisation and the Changing Function of Funerals in Newfoundland" also looks at changes in the funeral industry and the interrelationship of these changes with broader shifts in antitudes towards death and death rices (2002), Entike's other papers address topics even less relevant to this thosis. ⁵⁸

Dime E. Goldstein and Dime Tye's 2006 article, "The Call of the Ice': Trapedy and Vernacular Repressor Resistance, Horice Reconstruction and Reclamation," describes the community response in Pouch Cove to the deaths of three teenagers by drowning in 2001. While this work focuses on a later period than the one in which I am interested, Goldstein and Tye make a theoretical point relevant to phesis. They note resistance at one of the funerals to the restriction the local priest placed on its format, as well as resistance to an expect of "finerary tradition" (254-04) and to the strictures of the Coost Goard on the seconds for the research for the teesagers, brokes (254) Goldstein and Tye suggest that

³⁰ "Ceremonial Landers and Funeria Practices" (1999) custiments the relationship between clergy and fineral professionals in Newforsulland, including conflict (or, more typically, the lack of it) between clergy and funeral professionals over death rites. It also, to some extent, looks at the interaction between finallies and clerge. "Contemporary Funeral Practices and Rituals: A Survey of the Experiences of Clerge in Newformalized and Larden/or," a purp brack on the name warry as the previous page, consists mostly of charts of the data, in addition to the typics covered in "Ceremonal Lenders," this puper includes infinitesion about often steps relevant to clerge and their handling of professionalization of the fineral industry in Newfoundhand and various related issues (2000a).

while there has not been much ethouseraphic work on this type of "contestation of socially established meanings of dominant discourses that define the situation and how it should be managed," trace of such behaviour can be found in some work (240-41) and propose that acts of this type may be necessary when "coping with disaster" (250). As indicated above, resistance to official religious strictures in at least sometimes an aspect of wake reveirs.

There is some other asademic material related to death in Newfoodlands, but much of it is about topics (such as cemeteries and grave decentation) that are not directly relevant to the period immediately following the death. Similarly, Violenta Halpert's paper, "Death Warnings in Newfoodland Oral Tradition," which deals primarily with the period leading up to death, was not directly useful. Halpert was influential in another way, however. The Memorial University of Newfoodlands of Police and Language Archive (MUNFLA) has significant information related to death rites. MUNFLA's collection includes a variety of different types of material, but for purposes of this thesis, I drew upon student papers, most of them undergraduate papers written for classes. As I understand it, Halpert's interest in death was one factor in instructors' choice of paper topics for those classes. While, for the most part, these papers are mainly descriptive, enther than analytical, they include a wealth of information about death rites in many different parts of Newfoodlands.

3.3 Conclusion

One frish account reports that at the same time as the "women of the household" wept and recited poetry around the corpse, the men, sitting in different groups, but within the same room, chatted, joked, and "banter[ed] each other." The keening went on throughout the night, but not continuously. In between houts of keening, there might be "silence," but, sometimes, the young engaged in "meall plays," and the older "or more serious," in "ules" (Hall and Hall, qut. in Lysught 1997, 75). In many contexts in the British fales, solemaily, internation, and revely all occurred in response to douth. In some cases, as in the account just cited or in the quotation from Boarke about the atmosphere of the wake given in the last chapter, two or more of these components of the emotional atmosphere of the wake occurred in consistention with each other.

A number of writers have looked at reverly and Immentation together. O Stillnebháin implicitly sungerst a relationship between the two by including a chapter on keening in a bode entitled Poth Wild-Amountement, which otherwise mostly focuses on various party behaviours (1969). Ly sught says contright that keening and reverly should be "considered in conjunction white" each best (1977, 68). Both he and O Crualiosich, based on their readings of van Gemen, Identify Immentation and reverly as invariably being aspects of douth rice in "readitional cultures" (Lyapaté tr), O Crualosich 197-769), While this interpretation of van Gemeny is one uperation," illustration and reverly, as demonstrated in this chapter and the last chapter, appear in many cultural contexts, sometimes in conjunction with each other. This suggests that these elements can be related and may appear to seach other.

Connections between solemnity and the other two components of the emotional atmosphere are considered less often. Jalland, however, (as described above, in the

⁸⁷ Lysaght's source is Mr. and Mrs. S. C. Hall's 1841-3 Ireland: Its Scenery, Character &c., vol. 1, London: How and Parsons, 222-4.

⁸⁸ The quoted material appears in both texts.

⁸⁹ As mentioned in Chapter Two, Van Gennep does indeed acknowledge that "license" occurs after deaths, but, assuming I have identified the appropriate passage correctly, only in certain very limited circumstances (1960, 148).

sections on solemnity and sorrow in England) links the failure of Victorian women in the middle and upper classes to participate in the funeral, as well as disapproval of working class women's participation, to women's perceived tendency to be emotional.

Overall, English-opeaking Westerners operate in a cultural context that takes solemnity in death rines for granted, but that is made anxious by over displays of emotion and is surprised, if not mystifled, by revelve, Consequently, whether any given scholar writes from the point of the dominant culture or, counterhegemonically, from the point of view of less dominant groups, he or she may perceive that lamentation and reverly require in-depth explansion, precisely became armay people do not expect them or are not comfortable with them. The name scholar may see solemnity as an expected part of the background, even when the details in a particular cultural context are somewhat unexpected. Hence, or we here my decribe and interpret specific from 6 solemnity, without necessarily subjecting solemnity to the same sensity. Nevertheless, solemnity deserves the same depth of explanation as reverly and lamentation, as does solemnity is estationably to expressions of sorrow and to reverly. While revely and lamentation speak to each other, they also speak to solemnity, which reciprocally speaks to them.

Customs from the British Isles had a strong influence on the death rite of Newfoundland. As geographer John Mannien documents in Irish Settlements in Enterror Custada, however, culture is not necessarily transferred intact when people move from one country to another (1974, 19-20). Certainly death customs, as well as the ways in which the different components of the emotional atmosphere were expressed and interneted with each other, changed in their new context.

Given that the customs in the countries of origin changed over time, not just the mere facts of geography, but the specific period of immigration would have determined what customs the immigrants brought with them. In the case of English settlement, which likely started in the late 1500s, the customs initially imported were those of the early modern period. This is the earliest stratum of death rites in Newfoundland and thus also the earliest possible point of divergence from the death rites of the regions of origin.

Later immigrants would, of course, have brought the customs of their own time period and, since initial population growth was so slow, in theory the customs of later immigrants could easily have overwhelmed those of earlier immigrants. Even after the period of major immigration was over, Newfoundland had ongoing ties with Britain and was, no doubt, impacted by that contact. Nevertheless, as a will discuss in more detail later, I suspect that the layer of culture initially established by the English had a longlasting impact on the way that death rived eveloped in Newfoundland.

The next three chapters focus on particular customs, as they were practiced in Newfoundland. Since solemnity determines the overall structure within which revelry and sorrow are expressed, I begin by looking at solemnity and the funeral procession.

Chapter Four: Solemnity: "The Whole Tone of Everything was Black; the Coffin was Draped in Black; the Hymns Sounded Black"

Previous chapters dealt with the general historic hockground of Newfoundland, death rises cross-culturally, and the firstin state-dents of the customs under consideration. In this chapter, I move from the larger context to an examination of the Newfoundland customs themselves. The focus of this chapter is on solomisty, one of the chief contributions to the emotional amoughout of the time immediately following a death. Solemnity is not an emotion in and of itself, but the incorporation of solemnity into funeral rites can both contribute to the emotional atmosphere and be an indirect way of expressing or chamingling emotion.¹

Like all other parts of the emotional balance that the recently between dust to ty to find, solemnity was expressed differently in different parts of Newfoundland at different times. This chapter provides a brief, general background on solemnity during that part of the twentich contay characterized by wilking funerals and home wakes. I then focus into one particular appects of solemnity, the funeral procession, I examine the overall structure of the funeral procession, and flows look at gender roles, both in the funeral and among the pullbearers. I also consider gender in relation to other death rites closely related to the procession, the funeral size, and the brain left and left other generals of the procession, the funeral size, and the brain Live at left other supers of the procession, full ficus in size, and the brain Live at left other supers of the procession, full ficus or suriation between different areas of Newfoundland.

As an example of this sort of indirect expression of emotion, when I asked David Caravan how people expressed their grif when someone clied, he sid, "You know, that's a difficult question, in the community, the grif was expressed more by the lowering of billing, the lying of flags at hiffmast or the wearing of (corporate)! colching, dark clothing, "He went on to acknowledge that there were also "the normal ways of expressing grif, like weeping and of orth," but his initial response was about the rintual acknowledgement of death, rather than over and obvious expression of grif (Secr. 26, 2002).

4.1 Expression of Solemnity

During the period under consideration, some fineral and mourning customs were highly structured. Dr. Histocock says of finerals in St. John's during a slightly later period: "I think they were much more format, after occasions, occasions that everybody knew precisely what had to be done. You know, that at every step there was a certain response and if you didn't know, then you stood back and someone showed you what had to be done and what the order of stravice, as it were, wast the time? (July 12, 2004).2

Folkheirs (asy) Buller, who gives a good description of "the underlying gattern" of the wake in the home in the early 1980s, has addressed the specific structure of some of the more formal aspects of death rites. Although Buller's focus is on a relatively late time period, his material corresponds well with what I know, from multiple other sources, about home wakes earlier in the century. Buller identifies seven features that he thinks that these wakes generally have in common. Some of these features, wha he "an almost formulaic pattern of interaction between the deceased's immediate family and the visitoro" and "the performance of rites aimed at Incilidating and ensuring the separation of the deceased from the world of the living" are causales of format family 1982. 28.

In his discussion of the first concept, the "almost formulair pattern of interaction"

(28), Butler describes the behaviour of people who visited the home of someone who had

died as "highly structured and formally rigid." Such a guest would go to the wake room

upon arriving at the house. There he or she was expected to do certain things in a certain

² As seems to have been customary in St. John's, Dr. Hiscock did not attend finnerals "as a young boy," but he thought he had enough awareness of funerals at that time (perhaps the late 1950s and early 1960s) to comment on them (July 12, 2004). Based on other descriptions and the general direction of change, however, his remarks probably apply equally well to the earlier part of the century.

order: offer condolences to the surviving relatives, look at the body, pray, ³ make appropriate comments (with variation, which depended in part on the deceased's age) on the body's appearance and the life of the person who had died, make condolences to the relatives once again, and go to the kitchen for food and socializing (30).

Buller's description of "the performance of rice a similed at facilitating and emuning the separation of the deceased from the world of the living" (1982, 28) focuses on folk customs practiced during the wake, rather than expressions of official religion. He describes the practice of keeping a window open in the wake room, in order "to permit the deceased's soul free greats from the bours," and appropriate procedures for taking the coffin out of the house, so that the soul would not be left behind. A custom that was more formally rimitatized than Butler's other examples was the touching of the corpse by visitors to prevent encountering the deal person in demants or while awake (1)).

What Butler says about he standardization of the wake also applies, to a large extent, to formal religious customs observed during the wake, as well as to the other death rines, generally. The formal religious elements included prayers and the service at the end of the wake, immediately before the body was carried out of the house. A fineral procession accompanied the body either to the clutch (where another service was beld) or directly to the graveyard. If the body went to the clutch first, the fineral procession would, after the service, continue to the graveyard (assuming that the graveyard was separated from the clutch by any distance). In the graveyard, yet another service took place prior to the burial. Finally, the relatives (especially if they were female) were expected to observe formal mourning for some period of time. This took the form

³ This part of the process was, however, in Butler's description, apparently either not as rigid or not as universal as other actions (1982, 30).

⁴ Alternatively, according to Mrs. Kearney, the procession escorted the body to the train station, when it "was being shipped by train" (Nov. 17, 2004).

primarily of wearing black, avoiding social events, and keeping the window blinds of the house where the deceased had lived closed.

As Budler says, "the undorlying pattern" norwithstanding, the details of the wake differed from community to community (1982, 28). This was also true of other features of death rites, including other aspects of solomaity. The details also varied, sometimes quite significantly, by religion. An obvious example is that saying the Rosary was and, at least in Couches, continues to be a significant part of the Catholie wake, but was not part of Protestest wake truttion.

In addition to various cremenoies and ritualized actions, there were a variety of customs that created a subdued or gloomy atmosphere or, perhaps, in some cases, simply a more formalized one. For instance, as mentioned in the last Chapter, the wake usually took place in the parkour. Additionally, as will be described in greater detail in Chapter Sia, which explores revely, several of my informants reported that during the day the atmosphere in the wake house was very subdued. To give a brief example, one of the people I interviewed in Conche, Mrs. Hurley, told me that duytime speech was kept very low. She said, "I mean you wouldn't dure crack a smile if you were at a wake." (June 22, 2002).

No just the type and volume of sound, but the visual atmosphere was affected.

Mr. Dower described the set-up of the wake room in Conche as follows: "unsully, you
know, the room, sheets were pinned up around the walls, right? Everything was all dose
with white sheets and canelies would be lift and exactifices hange over where the coffin was
to be placed" (June 24, 2002). Blinds were drawn throughout the bouse? Mr. Bronnley
said that in Conche, "it seemed like, in years gone by, when anybody died, everything

⁵ Mr. and Mrs. Caravan thought that the blinds in the kitchen would be left up, but they seemed a little uncertain about this (Sept. 26, 2002).

was darkened. The blinds were all hauled down, drawn over the windows. And if you passed by, you knew that somebody was wakening there, because the windows were all closed and darkened. The blinds were all drawn" (June 23, 2002).

The mountful tone of the lymns and the generally and atmosphere was not limited to Cathelic finnersl. According to the Reverent Joe Button, "Used to be the custom to choose fineral lymns in the service, you know, always a tradition of fineral lymns. Sad, melancholy bymns. That weren't altogether reflective of the Christian, I guess, hope" (Aug. 22, 2003). Similarly, Dr. Hisrock said, "I grew up in an Anglican family, and fineralis in our finally, seems to me, have always been very, kind of, by the-booksin things, they're finerals in which there's a limited amount of frivoltry, a limited amount of pool times to be had in it, you know, this is not meant to be a good time, this is meant to be, you know, as and time with doing our duty to the deal and our religious days and all that" (June 10, 2004). This quotation is couted in the present tense, but other things Dr. Histocck said make it clear that there have been changes in his finantiace context, with the wake becoming more festive than it had been in the past. That said, even communities in which there was more "frivolity," such as wake revelry, engaged in solemn aspects of death rises.

4.2 The Funeral Procession

The particular form of solemnity on which this chapter primarily focuses in the fineral procession. Through roughly the middle of the twentieth century, a style of fineral procession in which the participants walked was an important part of death rites in Newfoundland. *As some of my informants pointed out, walking was the most common form of local transportation. According to Mary Hant, "everyone walked, you know, when I was young, everyhody walked. *We walked to the cherch all the time. Well, we didn't have a car, some elderly couple would go in a horse and gig or a horse and carriage. But we always walked. And we would walk to a faneral also. Yap, No matter that, if it was an allie or [pusted so or you would walk ("Sept. 27, 2020). Mr. Brombey and, "Years ago, you had to walk, of course, it was a lengthy process to the church," Not only that, but the pallbearers would most of the time probably eary the coffin, from the homes to the church, hexessee there were no which less her at the time ("Due 22, 2020.").

Similarly, Mrs. Sheppaud in Port de Grave said, "And everybody walked. And because no cars, argows, they had no, two, three cars in the place, when I was young" (Sept. 27, 2020.)

4.2.1 Arrangement of Procession

The earliest description of a Newfoundland funeral procession I uncovered appears in the Reverend Lewis Amadeus Anspach's History of the Land of Newfoundland. He savs. "The procession, proceeded by the clerpy who march before the

⁶ The walking procession persisted longer in some areas of Newfoundland than odvine. The Hiscock, who grew up in St. John S, said, "The never been to a fauneral where there is a walking procession, any distance, of all the funerals! I've gone to, they've been, you know, motorcars carrying the hearse, or carrying the coffin and so on" (June 18, 2004). Conche informants of a similar age did remember walking.

⁷ The alternative, which was not always "available," was "a horse and cart, in one part of the community" (Bromley, June 23, 2002).

corpse, proceeds to the place of burial attended by the relatives two and two, and followed by the friends without any order." (1819, 471). This basic pattern—the paired relatives, with clergy and/or other important people walking before them and other participants following behind them, unarranged—seems to have continued to be the standard form of the procession throughout most or all of Newfoundland, as long as walking funerals pensisted. Funeral processions were highly structured may that highlighted particular forms of relationships. They emphasized some aspects of the deceased's personal connections and identity, while downplaying others. What was displayed and what was downplayed, however, varied according to the specific geographic area and the form of the procession used.

In some cases, the relationships displayed were based on status within the community or the preferenciated for semi-presistands; Total representations and the proceedings, or who were particularly important, led the procession. For instance, someone such as the priest (G. Bremley, Jane 23, 2002) or minister might walk before the coffine. In Mr. Synther's description of the function Bay Roberts, "The beaters, the four beaters, valided altend, and then the hearte, and then the function procession behind" (Sppt. 26, 2002). According to Mrs. Sheppand of Pern die Grass, it was necessive find "bis or reven ms, committee topole of the community.

The impact of Official religious practice and of written literature of various types is, for the most part, beyond the scope of this thesis. Some aspects of the fineral, including the arrangement of the procession, were, however, dictated by official and semi-official religious documents and/or encouraged by other publications, and as a single consideration of the procession for the entire object of the procession for the entire journey from the home, but instead join it at "the entrance of the church-yaw" (n.d. 3). The Parson's Hamiltonic, also directed an Angelians, includes the same information, but adds, "The order of the procession for the entire house, but instead join it as "the entrance of the church-yaw" (n.d. 3). The Parson's Hamiltonic, also directed an Angelians, includes the same information, but adds, "The order of the procession for the entire house of the procession for the entire of the continuous distribution of the continu

walk before the corpus" (Sept. 27, 2002). She described their role as "svort of a honour gaurd, I suppose" and their general position in the community as, "Probably merchants, so. [Pause] Some nobility and other. Some respected person of the place, in other words." She said that such peonde would invariably be male (Aur. 26, 2004).

In a general way, the procession emphasized not just the status of other community members, but also the status of the deceased and his membership in particular groups. At least its some contexts, the number of people participating in death rites was taken as ordance of status. Anaposch observes that "funeral ceremonies are generally conducted with some partial, and attended by a large concourse of people, in proportion to the regard entertrained by the public for the deceased" (1819, 471). In a similar vein, Mrs. Kearney said about St. John's: "All these people who were going to the funeral would be waiting behind it. And, of course, it was a mark of how important you were, as to how many men [7] coming behind you'l, funeral 2, 2004).

According to Mrs. Sheppunf, if the deceased had belonged to a society (for instance, the Orangemen's Society, the "Fishermen's Society" [Fresumably the Society of instance, the Orangemen's Society to the members of the group "walked before the corpus. When you left your home. The societies they lined up ahead of you" (Sept. 27, 2002). Mrs. Kearney provided a specific example of such a faneral from Kelligrews, where she spent unmers as a child." They arised such archard from Kelligrews, where she spent unmers as a child. "They arised such archards ins. Key would be involved in funerals. I think I remember, a church, a funeral in Kelligrews, and they must have been members of the Massoic Order. Because the nen were attending the funeral, and it seems to me they had the, I think the members of the Massoic Order wear an approx. They had their aproxa around their waist, going up the road in Kelligrews' (Vag.

16, 2004). Similarly, James R. R. Hornell reports that societies marched as a group (1984, MUNELA ms 84-365A-B/p. 15).⁹

Although the hearse, the pailbearers, people who had ceremonial roles in the doath ries, and other prominent people might come first, considerable attention was paid to that portion of the procession which included relatives. As is attented by several writers and my informants, the pattern used to arrange the mourning relatives could be specific.¹³ According to Buckley and Curtwright, the family was, in the procession, "roughly arranged in order of relationships to the deceased, with the spouse and children walking closest to the coffin, followed by his or her parents, then brothers and sisters. All kin members often walked in pairs, a man and a woman side by side" (1983, 11-12).

Firestone, writing about the Strait of Belle Isle on the Northern Peninsula gives a slightly more detailed version:

> The surviving spouse The children of the deceased The spouses of the above The parents of the deceased

The grandparents of the deceased The brothers and sisters of the deceased The spouses of the above

The grandchildren of the deceased

³ In context, it is not clear if this was the case only if the deceased has belonged to the society in question or generally, in the sun paragraph, however, prior to any comments about society membership of the deceased, Hennell says that society members arranged and covered hills at the whate, which may suggest that they do this for all community members. The material about societies marching in groups, however, follows the comment that "fine deceased were ambient" of one of the societies, aspecial closured service for members only, would be held at the home." (1944, MUNFLA ms 84-365A-194).

[&]quot;Etiquette books might possibly have had some influence in starting or, more likely, perpetuating this custom. For instance, Amy Vanderbilt, in an etiquette box, published in the United States, specifies that among Catholics, "the family . . . follows up the aisle in the order of relationship to the dead when the casket is carried into church." She does not specify the standard order; if any, of Protestant moumers (1989, 134).

The children and siblings of the deceased walk in order of their ages in their respective groupings with the eldest preceding. The spouses of the siblings follow the siblings as a separate grouping but are arranged in the same order as their spouses. (1967, 80)

Firestone notes some variation. This order was followed in two local communities (Green Island Cove and Sandy Cove) "and perhaps in the Straits generally" (80). In Savage Cove, the community where Firestone actually did his fieldwork, however, the spouses of children and siblings walked with them, rather than following them separately.

Throughout the area, those children who had not yet married, would likely "walk first with the surviving spouse," even though that disrupted the theoretically preferred arrangement by age. Additional relatives might participate in the procession, if the people who made up the list saw fit (80-81).

Folkorist George Case gives a particularly full description of the arrangement in Conche, on the other side of the Northern Peninnals. He indicates. "The mounters usually followed a set pattern with some minor modification." Evidentily gender and marital status impacted the form, as he specifies that the example given would be for a "murried woman."

First - the husband and the oldest daughter

First - the nusband and the oldest daughter

Second - the oldest son(s) and the next oldest daughter(s)

Third - the oldest brother(s) and sister(s)

Fourth - grandchild(ren) down to ten or twelve years of age

Fifth - oldest first cousins

Sixth - daughter(s)-in-law and son(s)-in-law Seventh - godparents and an exceedingly close friend.

In any of these ranks, if there were no person of one sex to fill the position, the next closest kin moved up. For example, if there were no sons, bothers or male first cousins moved up to the position with the daughters. (1971, 302-03)

James Faris discusses the organization of the procession in Cat Harbour from a somewhat different angle. He agrees that the mourners were arranged 'in order of kin reckoning to the deceased.' but also says that both the exact order and the specific relatives included in the procession depended on a number of factors related to the "circumstances and structural position of the" dead person. Among the factors Faris mentions are the composition of the family as the time of death, the nature of the death, and the age of the deceased. The participation of different types of kin varied according to the occasion (1972, 155). In Faris's analysis, the partilineally related family always puriticipated, but in lesso of various types would not participate the deceased was a child or had committed suicide (68). Other relevant factors included whether or not the deceased had been nurried and whether Cat Harbour had been the deceased's home community (155).

During my own collecting I heard about ordering of the procession by the closeness of the relationshie just by age. Mr. Dower in Conche reported, "Well, it depended on Jingues like if it was an old persons who died, okay, a garandpurent . . . then any sons or daughters, that he had [pause] would be behind [pause] the casket "(June 24, 2002). Betry Goold from the same community gave a more detailed description. Both men and women participated in the funeral procession. She said, "First would be the pullbearers, and then would be the family members, with, you know, the oldest woman

¹¹ Farsi is rather contradictory on this point. Heswhere, he gives specific information for several finencia that or carried while he was ther. You of these finensite (that of a threen year old girl and a man who had committed satisfie) fall into Farsi's canogriest on popule whose in-leaws would not rormally walk for hem. The third person who died did not fall into such a category and his wife's partitional relatives did indeed take part in the procession, but a comment fair collected in regards so this suggests that sough perity-injustion was not sent on typical. "I was told that mermally a wife is in would for compare the sent of the procession of the compared to the com

Judging by Faris's description of the processions he saw, it sounds like Cat Harbour residents did indeed pay some attention to order by relationship, as, for instance, he lists the parents of the dead child before her siblings, and states the widows and children of the deceased men paraded before other relatives (1972, 155).

[667] would walk first and then right on down the line. Then be the brothers and sisters and the daughters and sons and the uncles and auts, that's the way it would go on down. She also described how the precession was arranged: "List's soy now, if my mother was dead, would be someone there, the one side call out, like, say, Betty Gould and, say, Clarence Bird, we were brother and sister or, just, we were the son, the daughter of that, whosever, well, they'd call our name and, as thy were calling names out, we'd come out behind and line up behind that "Line Ze, 20202).

Mr. Bromley said, "Somebody would stand outside of the home, and as the relatives all amon on the yeal adde to the members of the family who were to walk together in the procession" (Aug. 10, 2004). In his description of the order of the mourner, "If it was the wife, probably her brother or, you know, somebody belonged" to a brother of the descended or vice versa, you know. They would all line up, with the closest members of the family first and with [most?] some and daughters next and whatever and then right down the line to firends. . . . They would be called out. They would have a list of them" (Tune 23, 2003).

Mrs. Burley gave a similar account: "they would also have a list of moumers where they would call the family and that has died out over the years. Like say, if it were now and my mother died, well probably, well my sisters and 1 would be called to walk with my father and then the next brother and the sister; people would be called right down the line as a list of mourners and they would go next, think, to the casket after the pullbaceres." Mrs. Halver nother tearnity indicated that she thought that childrave went not included in the line-up. Talking about the formally organized mourners, the said, "I

¹² Newfoundlanders often use the word "belong" to indicate family membership. For instance, the phrase "someone belonging to you" means "a member of your family."

think they probably started with the family and maybe with some of the aunts and uncles or [his?] closest relatives" (June 22, 2002).

The funeral procession in Port de Grave seems to have been arranged in a similar way. Mrs. Sheppard said, "The married person would be there. And then the children or grandshildren or in-laws, according to their [gause] closeness to the person." Mrs. Sheppard also stressed age, this time in relation to the grandshildren. If I understood her correctly, the grandshildren were lined up by their own ages, rather than the relative ages of their newest (See 22, 22, 2023).

The Rev. Mr. Button, speaking of his childhood in Gilvertrown, described the order used by the woman who helped families out after death: "She had them all writted at the members of the family, all the relatives, starting with the immediate family and on to the distant relatives. She'd have them paired out. The husbands validing with the wives and the sisters walking with their beothers and that, going two by two" (Aug. 22, 2003). Again, the degree of relationship is important to the order.

I beard less in St. John's about how the funeral procession was arranged, quite likely because the proposal interviewed were either the wrong age or the swrong sex to have actually participated in the procession in the old days, Mrs. Kearney did, however, tetl me, while describing how the coffin used to be taken up the steps of the Bailitea, "Polwo, of course, the mimendate family was beinfind." We active that the family was not just following the coffin, but right behind it (June 29, 2004). In addition, Mercedes Ryan's paper gives some specific information about the arrangement of the procession around the tum of the "De century, Sie say." The undertaker would call out the names of the chief mourners who would fall in in order behind the bearse. The zons of the deceased would be called first, then the brothers, and then near relatives" (1967, MUNFAL ans 66-90Pp. 20).

The atherence to a strict pattern for family members notwithstanding, not everyone present was included in the ordered part of the procession. The ordering did not extend to none-relatives. According to Mar. Sheppard of Fore de Grave, "When they finished calling the names, see, they would say, 'Any other one bere, please fall in line." (Sept. 27, 2002). Similarly, in Conche, the names of other community members were not called, according to Mrs. Goold (June 26, 2002). Such people, in fact, were apparently not really considered to be participants and followed the relatives in a less ordered way. Mr. Dower of Conche said, "usually, family members would take priority, right, and then others would fall in behind, but the family members, you know, were close as they were to the front of the procession "(June 24, 2002). Mr. Bremiey described those people who were not relatives as hypitaally following in threes and fours, "just a group of people."

(June 23, 2002). George Cassy, shot that they typically "grouped themselves according to asset and sex" (1911, 2001).

Although there are some exceptions, the archival papers I used generally were not as specific as the published material or ny informants about the arrangement of the mourners. Nevertheless, this material, overall, broadly confirms some parts of the arrangement, including the ordering of relatives by closeness of kinship, the place of relatives in the general order of the procession, the calling of the names of the mourners, and the arrangement of the mourners in some that the arrangement of the mourners in some time. The procession of the mourners is not the arrangement of the mourners in some time.

¹³ Bartlett 1988-1999, MUNFLA ms 69-001Ep, 14; Butt 1988, MUNFLA ms 89-001Ep, 14; Ghooday, as described in the text of this chapter, Butt stresses arrangement by ago; Canning 1988-69, MUNFLA ms 69-0051Dp, 30; Combden 1988, MUNFLA ms 69-0051Dp, 51; many 1988-69, MUNFLA ms 69-0051Dp, 51; Lived 1989, MUNFLA ms 85-015Epg, 30-31; Norman 1997-698, MUNFLA ms 68-015Cpp, 16-11; Keefe 1984, MUNFLA ms 68-015Cpp, 52-11; MunFLA ms 68-015Cpp, 52-11; MunFLA ms 68-015Cpp, 52-11; MunFLA ms 68-015Cpp, 52-11; MunFLA ms 77-255Ppp.

4.2.2 Importance of Procession

The procession had an importance beyond sheer necessity. In at least some parts of Newfoundland, it appears to have become emblematic of the funeral as a whole. When I asked the Rev. Mr. Burton, who had lived and worked in a number of Newfoundland communities, if there were any circumstances under which people might not attend a funeral, he said, "I've known cases where there's been a falling out in the family and, as a retunt of the conflict or the falling out between members of the family, one peron has said, "I don't want you to come to my funeral. Don't walk, don't walk for me, don't walk behind my casket," right? That isnd of a thing? "Don't come to my funeral. Don't mourn for me. When I die, you stay way," (Aug. 25, 2004). Perhaps the visibility of the procession and the fatch (as described below) it was so curefully arranged explain why it became symbolic of the proceedings.

In the Bay Roberts area, the order of the procession was taken very seriously, Getting the order correct took a certain amount of effort. Mrs. Sheppand said, "It was a tedious job, getting them all right, It all you, it was a full night's work" (Sept. 27, 2002). The list of people in the procession was ted in with a system of invitations to the fineral, which had to be delivered to individual participants. According to Mr. Sparkes, the creation of the list was a high priority, He said, "Of course when things settled down, first thing you had to do was sit down and make a list of all the relatives. That was first." He described the process of getting the list and invitations together, from the perspective of someone who had agon to holy the family:

I know we at that time, just sat down with her, but she knew all the relatives. We would have someone in the family, a couple of people in the family, who would know all the relatives, yeah, and they will put them down, brothers, sisters, aunts

^{7-8 [}as hand counted, starting with the first page after the title page]; Williams 1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-027B/p. 62.

and uncles and whatever they, you know, the arrangement. . . And they would make the lists, yeah; they probably would have the lists made up before we went in . And you'd sit down and write out everyone with the invitation. (Sept. 26,

In addition to being a high priority, the arrangement of the procession seems to have been extremely emotionally loaded, with a rigid order to be followed and, potentially, long-term consequences if that order was violated. David Caravan said, "That list, of course, had to be very well chosen, because you didn't want to slight any individual. So it was in order of family membershin" (Sent. 26, 2002). Mrs. Shennard commented several times on the necessity of getting the order right. In her words, if "you happened to put the youngest child shead of the older one, you were in for controversy" and "because if you put Sarah ahead of her older sister, one of the other sisters, they could very well kick up a fuss over it" (Sept. 27, 2002). She mentioned the need, "to be particular and have the next of kin in right order" and noted that if the order were wrong, "some people would get nettled about it " (Aug. 26, 2004). Mr. Caravan thought there was also a concern with the order of more distant relations and that the perceived closeness of the relationship could be modified by factors other than the degree of kinship. He said, "With cousins, as first cousins as against third cousins or something of that nature. Because there could be, if somebody was, not as immediate in the line, but living next door, they would be taken as closer, even though they were further removed." (Nov. 18, 2002). A comment from Wilbur Sparkes on the process of making the list goes a long way to explain the attention paid to this issue. He said, "And the one thing about it. you'd better get it right. 'Cause there was a good many who was insulted for a lifetime, I suppose, after, because they weren't put in the right place, they weren't sitting in the church the right spot, or they weren't in the funeral" (Sept. 26, 2002).

Mr. Caravan told me that arrangements for funerals were made fairly often and this made the task easier. In addition, other events, especially weddings, involved a similar model (Nov. 18, 2003). This shifted my overall preception of the difficulty of the task. Nevertheless, people said enough to me about the importance of the order that I evertually started asking if this was the sext of fissue that caused family fights that Issued twenty years. Mr. Carwan's response was, "Well, it could happen, Because it was a formalized thing and similarly in the senting in the church, the seating arrangement also reflected the relationship to the person who deal." Mr. Carwan's wife, Saide Carwan, added, "It's a good thing that policy west out" (Nov. 18, 2002). The Rev. Mr. Bistor's response was, "New Jark eight, They work among fusions, proposed was, "New Jark eight, They work among fusions) relative and if he or she had to stand a long way from the casket, say, or walk along way behind the casket. Right, So you had to be very careful what you were doing" (Aug. 2, 2, 2004)."

Archival material also includes some references to tension centred on the procession and invitations. Heather Renee Butt, writing about two other communities in Conception Bay, Broad Cove and Salmon Cove, says:

The list of mourners would aremaily be drawn up by the most educated person in the community, usually the school-cacked. He or the would mere with the family to discuss who would go in the line. The mourners were listed by age, oblest to youngest. Many time thas har created quite a continuing instant or certaining in that people would schally get into rows or arguments over this. If there was a twin they would have to get in line. First one been first would go shade of the other one. The containin is easy to see, (1988, MUNFLA ms 88-0174/pp. 4-15) Bernick Barthef Consecs on Cratilia, but the mentions furneral invitation in Bay

Roberts in passing. Bartlett attributes an equally high importance to the invitations themselves. Citing informant Robert Maunder, she asserts, "People in the community who did not receive one felt slighted" (1968-1969, MUNFLA ms 69-001E/p. 8). This

¹⁶ Given the range of communities he had lived in, the Rev. Mr. Burton may have based this opinion on parts of Newfoundland other than Bay Roberts.

does not precisely match what my informants said about funeral invitations, but does pick up on the undertone of anxiety that seems to have been attached to the combined process of making up the funeral invitations and creating the list of mourners.

Not everyone in the Bay Solvents area indicated this level of fremion about the order of the procession. Mrs. Hunt, when asked if people were arranged in a specific order, asid, "I think they were, at one time. Arranged as to walk. Yeah, it was usually wor by two." Her response to another question about order was focussed on where the people of the people of the people of the surface of the funeral procession can be inferent: "the moments would be up in front. The family." Would be up in front. And the pullbeazers are on the other side, they're up in front, too. But, then, other, you know, friends or associates or wheever walked would sit down lower in church" (Sept. 27, 2020).

Mrs. Hun's responses sound remarkably low-key, compared to the other information reddered on this topic. Mrs. Hunh, low-were, although a long-term resident of Bay Roberts, grew up not in the Bay Roberts area, but in Augentia. In addition, of the people: listerviewed in the Bay Roberts area, the scene to have been most personally impacted by the problishion to wemen, in least some circumsteene, participating in funeral processions. Mrs. Hunt was likely less exposed to and, thus, perhaps less aware of, customs governing the funeral procession in Bay Roberts, than most of my other Bay Roberts informats.

I have some evidence of initialize concerns in other parts of Newfoundland. Based on his childhood in Glovertown, Bouavista Bay, the Rev. Mr. Burton said, "And that was very important in those duys, you know? As to who walked immediately behind the casket and who came second and who came third, who came fourth, all that stuff! (Aug. 22, 2003). H. Boyd Trask, writing about Elliston, in Trinity Bay, the bay next to Conception Bay, suggests a fairly high level of concern about the procession in that community. He lists necessary decisions concerning the funeral: "Who would walk with the minister? I have taken and the moments' What are their walking positions behind the hearner" (1967-68, MUNFLA ms 68-024E);
33, 31 is not clear, however, whether the order of the procession in Elliston was protected by the procession of the content of the procession of the procession of the content of the procession of the

My impression is that in the other areas! I interviewed the order of the funeral procession was not nearly as fraught as it was in Bay Roberts. It is quite possible that I am wrong about this. I may not have saked the right questions in other communities. Alternatively people in the other areas where I did research may have been more reticent about this aspect of community life. If since several of my informants in Conche seem to have been relatively younge at the time the one-foot funeral procession funded out, it is possible that they were unaware of some of the social and emotional issues attached to the procession. Similarly, as mentioned above, my St. Indn's informants were all either the wrong set or the wrong set to have principated in walking funeral processions. In Griguet, I collected very little material about the procession at all. Nevertheless, my impression is that people in the Buy Roberts area felt particularly strongly not just that the deceased's family connections should be displayed, but that a particular model of those relationships should be emphasized.

¹⁵ Trask also gives two questions about unrelated issues, but the focus on the procession in his brief list of questions is very strong (1967-68, MUNFLA ms 68-024E/p. 33).

³⁶ In one of those communities, however, there did not seem to be any particular reticence about discussing another, ongoing aspect of death rites about which there were strongly differing opinions within the community. I suspect that I would have heard about it, if people in that community had (or were aware of) similarly strong feelings about the funeral processing.

What information I did collect suggests that in Conche, either the precise order of the concession was relatively unimportant or its former importance has been largely forgotten. Mr. Dower's discussion of the procession suggests that here was some work involved in arranging it, but that, from an emotional perspective, it was fairly low-key. When I saked him if anyone was responsible for arranging the procession, he said, "Not that I know of, but, sail I seem to result, like, one thing that had to see up right, if you're walking in twos, who is going to walk with who? And usually some of the women looked out to that, too' (June 24, 2002). Mr. Bremley had somewhat more specific ideas about this. He said, "That would be done with the family, somewhoy in the family who would know. They'd make sure they got all the different people in who would want to, who would be there. Du immediate family, right." He added that the family immediate remisers in the received would ingree our "who would await with wo" (June 23, 2002).

Mr. Bromley preceives that it was important to include certain people, but his account does not suggest that this issue was emotionally intense. Nevel pathod hin on this topic, he said, "it was important that the wife or the husband of the deceased would probably go with, you know, the oblest daughter or something like that and it was, I think it was, these are vice one relatives in front and probably the consists or the uncles or must, probably, further flows the line. So, what I'm saying is, I would agrave with that," When I pushed further, pointing not that I had been told in Bay Roberts that getting people in the wong order was a serious social error that could cause problems, Mr. Bromley said, "Well, now, Anne, I cannot say much about that, I'd never have the exercise con full hadronessies" (Aus. 10, 20, 20).

Emic and etic interpretations of the funeral procession echo analyses, discussed previously, of the procession's reflection and enactment of community values and community structure in other cultures. In the analysis of Mr. Caravan, the ordering of the procession was an expression of the form the family stock in Newfoundland. He said,
"had it partly reflected a lot on extended families, because Newfoundland was a place
where you had unall communities, and extended families no flight through the
community. And were very, fairly clore, it wasn't like people were living far apart, so it
probably gree out of that clore association of people." (Nov. 18, 2002). Similarly,
Buckley and Cartwright rargue that the fineral and the structure of the fineral procession
say important things about families: "For a kin member to absent himself from the
funeral was attentament to lerving the family, and the structure of the kinship system
physically disables of the procession" (1983, 13).

Similarly, Firestone's report of emic explanations for the different orders of the fineral in communities in the Station of little list suggests the highlighting of somewhile different relationships in accordance with local values. The reason given for the order of the procession in which the spouses of the dead person's children and siblings walked with them "is that ore of the early entered ord only that when person was in results bits spouse aboud be with him." The explanation for the pattern by which the in-laws walked separately behind appropriate groups of blood relatives was "that those who are most concerned about the first" (1974, 76).

While the prescribed order varied in different places and sometimes according to different ricenstancies (such as the exact understanding of the nature of the family), the overall sense that there was a hierarchy of importance among warrous family members, as well as many of the details of the arrangement, existed in many, if not most, NewFoundland communities. Family ties were considered important and the fineral procession was a way of diagonal and emphasizing those relationships. The procession was a way of diagonal membranism for the default. It had meanine in its

cultural context. Hence, the various gendered arrangements of the procession can be assumed to be meaningful, also.

4.2.3 Gender and Participation in the Procession and Other Death Rites in Public Places

4.2.3.1 Procession

4.2.3.1.1 Arrangement of the Relatives

The funeral procession reflected specific ideas not only about family, but about gender roles. Despite the emphasis on family, the deceased's female relatives might or might not be included in the funeral procession, depending on the area and, to a lesser extent, on social class. In St. John's, invariably, and sometimes in the Bay Roberts area, only make relatives walked in the procession, so that the deceased's female relatives effectively were invisible. At other times in the Bay Roberts area, as in many other Newfoundland communities, funeral processions included both men and women and thus stressed a more inclusive view of the deceased's family connections. In Conche and in Griquet, it seems to have been taken for granted that both genders participated in the procession.

According to folkforist Hilds Chunlk Murray, the male-only funeral procession was customary in St. John's up through the mid-1900s. Like those writers quoted earlier on the composition of the funeral procession, Murray reports that kindilp was important in the arrangement of the procession, but her description includes only male relatives. She specifies that in the farming areas at the outskirts of St. John's, relatives were arranged "in order of closeness to the dead person – husband, sons, grandsons, male counties, etc." (2002, 201-02).

In at least one family in these farming areas, the Cowans, funerals took place in the home as late as the first part of the 1960s and only men participated in funeral processions. The Cowans at that point had a century-long tradition of barials from the home. Presumably female relatives (or at least those living in the house) were able to attend the fineral, but even though, at the end of this period, the procession was by car, women did not entricinate (Marray 2002, 197). ¹³

Those of my St. John's informants who were above the age of seventy agreed that funeral processions, where, in the past, male only. When Mrs. Northcost discribed the procession, the said, "the immediate family walked behind, but they were all men, wemen dish't walk then on the reads. Not in St. John's '(Oct. 18, 2004). Similarly, Mrs. Kearney said, "Well, women never walked in the funeral procession in those days. Not done. Even the wife of the dead, wouldn't valik in the funeral' (June 29, 2004). In another inserview, the elaborated, "As one of the men said to me this menting this is a reference to a conversation of a gathering at MacDonadr's] 'No,' because, he said the women were expected to say home' (Nag. 16, 2004). Mrs. Jones also said that only men walked in the processions: "women didn't go to the funerals, you know, especially when they were walking. . . . 1 don't ever remember a woman walking, to a funeral' (June 22, 2005).

Some archival material covers similar ground. M Kyan says, "Of course, no women took part in the funeral ceremonies." In her description of the formation of the procession, only men lined up (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-0199-, 20). Robert Jesso, writing about a late period, within the memory of his grandfulner who had moved to St. John's around 1929, also reports this (1993, MUNFLA ms 93-320). 1-3). Marina Agness memory and the second strength of the second streng

¹⁷ In 1981, however, the wake of a member of this family took place at Barrett's Funeral Home and the funeral at St. Andrew's Church, Murray reports, "The congregation was fully integrated and all who wished to go, male and female, went to the cemetery" (2002, 197).

describing who goes to the funeral, "All friends and the family go, in the outports even the women went, but they don't in the city" (1968, MUNFLA nn 69-032Ap. 13). The present tense suggests this custom was still ongoing—or recently had been—in a least some circles in 1968. ¹⁸ She also said, "The male members of the family went first—if your mother died, your brother and father would walk first and then the rest of the relatives" (12-13).

Women's lack of participation in the funeral procession does not mean they were uninterested in it. Mrs. Northcost remembered that the and her moder "looked out" from the house at the procession for her father's fineral (Nov. 4, 2004). According to MR participation in the procession solidified into a semi-formalized role in at least one part of St. John's A. woman known as a "sporter" kept track of who showed up for the funeral procession and passed that information on to the family (1967, MUNFLA no 68-019Dip. 20, Given that the mes, who participated in the funeral procession, probably had a fairly good idea about whe else took part, this woman was likely acting montly for the benefit of the women in the family.

In the area of Bay Roberts another system prevailed. There were some funeral processions that were limited to men and others that included both genders. Social status likely had the most impact on who attended funerals, as the male-only form of the funeral procession seems to have been practiced only by the upper classes. Mrs. Hunt thought that the social status of the deceased at least partially determined the gender composition

¹⁴ This paper is problematic in some other details, however. Much of the interview sounds completely in line win what It know about furned customs in St. John's, but it also includes some surprising information on "chief mourners" or "pail beaters" who were supposed to have been firsted togeter people of the wake. The "this paper is the paper of the the

of the procession. "Nevertheless, she precives that make only processions were the norm in Buy Roberts shout fifty years ago. She said, "That's the way it was, when I came here first. That women dish't [attent funerals]. They certainly didn't walk, whether they went to the church beforehand or what. I'm not quite sure. But they didn't walk, because more walked behind the funeral heaves. And started the finiteral. And went to the graveyard after." It was only when asked if that was the way all finiterals were or just some, that the said, "most, well, it was all according to how important a person was had a lot to do with it "Gez. 27, 2002).

In nearby Port de Grove, finerals were usually attended by both seens. According to Mrs. Sheppurd: "Imiliae went, the voram and children, was have byte in walk." Occasionally, however, a "gentlemen's funeral," to which women did not po, took place." Both: Sheppard reported that such a fineral would take place, "if they brought that somethody that has higher station in life. We clarified that the would include merchants and politicians. Gentlemen's funerals were apparently dreay affairs, as the participants were top bats. Mrs. Sheppard brought that such finerals happened infrequently: "I have that it has happened, because once or twice when I was quite young, they'd say it was a gentlemen's funeral, but that was something that was unusual, very rare." She said, "But with the other funerals, men and women, busband and wife lined by" (Sept 27, 2002).

³⁹ When we first started talking about this tradition, there was some initial containson, with Mrs. Hunft first answering yes to my question about whether both men and women used to participate in the funeral procession. It was only when we progressed to the fumeral infect that she said that there had been a time when participation was limited to makes (Sept. 27, 2002). I suspect the apparently contradictory statement refers either to be this children of a regression or a somewhat later period in Bay Roberts.

²⁰ I inquired if Mrs. Hunt was familiar with the term, "gentlemen's funeral," but she was not (Sept. 27, 2002).

Mrs. Sheppard remembered that neighbours had been invited to a gentlemen's function by a great part of the year that her one was twelve and thus was able to date that functal specifically to 1959. She ungagated, however, that Confederation had been the algenting of the end for this custom: "But it gradually went out, oe, after Confedera-, that was the start, and they got, by the time they got the Canadian rules into it's (Sept. 27, 2002). In the second interview, the indicated that her own experience with having sent hem was in the even more distant past: "I've only saw one or two and that's years and years ago, I was only a child" (Mag. 28, 2004). Given her birth date of 1921, those funerals were probably in the 1920e or 1930s.

Like other informants in the Bay Roberts region, Mrs. Hunt mentioned invitations Sept. 27, 2002, All finensials in this are involved invitation, no matter if they were restricted to men or not Nevertheless, whatever other functions invitations had, they might also have served as a partial measure for restricting attendance, at least by relatives, to the desired sender. ²¹

Despite his residence in Bay Roberts, Mr. Caravan had no awareness of male-only funeral processions. When I alack him if both men and women participated in the funeral procession, be replied, "Ves. You know, husband and wife and children, involved with that procession" (Sept. 26, 2002). When I alack appecifically about male-only funerals, he said. "No, there was sorbling of that kind. That I knew of I can't think of a reason why

²¹ The connection between invitations and who attended may be implicit in Mrs. Blurth 'discussion, the mentioned invitations immediately affer discussing the difference in women's participation in finensis in her hometown of Argentia and Bay Roberts and giving another reason for that difference (See 27, 2700, S), smillstyl, Mrs. Skeppard, although she felt she knew very little about most aspects of the gentlemen's lameral speculated, "On. I implice it will all other such entities, they were unfellench they were requested up to the famoral, I think they would be, buy too know that, how the would be the strength of the second of the famoral in think they would be, to you know that, how the would be the server law even of the famoral in the second of the second of the famoral in the second of the famoral in the sec

that would be, because at no time do I remember anything where there was only just one group of people." When I ran a brief description of the gentleman's funeral by him, Mr. Caravan said, "it was not in this area" (Nov. 18, 2002).

Mr. Carwan's area of reicitence may, in fact, have impacted his knowledge of this custom. As described in the introduction, the current commanity of Bry Roberts has been amalgamated from a number of smaller communities, including Country Road, where Mr. Carwan lives. This zere, while within the modern boundaries of Bry Roberts, is a little removed from the Bry Roberts perindual. It is possible this community had customs that were somewhat different from those of nearby communities. In addition, Mr. Carwan is younger than Mrs. Hunt and Mrs. Sheppand, so it is also possible that male-only funerable had largely died out before bee beenen aware of funerals perently. Finally, utilitie Mr. Carwan, the informatis who described male-only funerals were women; it is possible that those people who were excluded from significant parts of doubt nices were more likely to remore their own exclusion has people who were not excluded.

In Conche, according to two of the people I interviewed and Casey (1971, 302), as quoted above, the inclusion of women was not just expected, but part of a gendered partners in which participants were paired with someone of the opposite sex. According to Mrs. Hurley, "You would usually go, like, the woman linked in to the man's arm? (June 22, 2002), In response to my question about whether men and women were armaged in pairs, another Conche resident, Mrs. Bromley, described this pattern using the words. "In a pair. Youk. Made and female, In a pair? One 23, 2002). This phrasing has biblical resonance, In particular, Teal slow mind the Miblical were from Conseis about the creation of human beings. "So God created he hair, find a size of the process of the process of the creation of human beings." So God created he then "King James Version, 127, emphasis in originally 18a to selects some of the perhasing in the story of the Trock, expectably

Genesis '78-9' "O'f cleam beasts and of beasts that are not clean, and of flowls, and of every thing that creepeth upon the carth./There went in two and two unto Noah into the ark, the male and the female, as God had commanded Noah" (emphasis in original). The purpose of including the paired animals was to repopulate the world. ²²

The use of the term "male and female" imparts primal overtones to the procession and separate averderives that tees both men and women as baiding blocks of the world. This arrangement may, a some deeply trainal level, also have been symbolic of the process through which new human beings are created, and thus acted as a reminder of life and of human continuity. Granted, it was unlikely that anyone was consciously thinking about the symbolism of procession integrit, given that most participates would have had more immediate emotional concerns, the procession quite clearly exacted other forms of social connection, and many of the paired couples would have been quite closely related. Symbolium, however, can resonate on multiple levels simultaneously. The fact that the procession was symbolic of family relations, at a fairly conceined level, does not necessarily rice to other kinds of symbolium.

This arrangement of oppositio-sex couples was not unique to Conche. Buskley and Curvivelja, as cide down, mention this arrangement as typical of the procession. Edward Coken, writing about Head Bay D'Espoir also reports that the mourners processed "in pairs of a man and woman" and that the deceased's relatives were arranged in order of the closeness of their relationship to him or Per (1968, MUPEL, no. 96-0400). Although Claude Bishop does no styrictly whether or not the arrangement of the procession was gendered, the details he does include suggest that gendered pairs might have been the nears, let says, "Two narraid bothers, or sisters would sever walk.

²² Thanks to Diane Tye for reminding me of the relevance of the story of the cod.

together, neither would a son and his wife walk together. There is usually a married son and his sister in law; or if the sons are not married, the son walks with sister, and so on " Judging by this information, the preference seems to have been for mixed-sex couples that were not married to each other. Bishop, however, carefully spells out twice that "no set pattern" is followed (1964-69, MUNFAL an 69-000DD p. 74).

Similarly, although I did not specifically discoust the arrangement by gender of participants in the procession with the Rev. Mr. Burton, the examples he gives in the selection above about the fineral procession are both of mixed-sex pairs: "The hundreds walking with the wives and the sisters walking with their brothers." This contributes to my overall impression that mixed-gender pairs, while not accessarily always obligatory, were, at the least, the preferred arrangement or the arrangement presumed to be more or less normative in significant pairs of PoveGondland.

I have little information from my informants on the procise gendered arrangement of mixed gender fineral processions in the Buy Roberts areas, but Mrs. Skeepard of Port de Grewe did make some useful comments. Although pairing by opposite gender was not as strongly pronounced in that community, there does seen, at least in her eyes, to have been a preference for married couples as the ideal pair. When she talked about the order of the procession, the gave examples of couples being called to come take their places: "Mrs. and Mrs. So-and-So and wife, can ye go out?" Couns: "Mrs. So-and-So, Porter, and wife," would be next. "Mr. and Mrs. So-and-So, Kernnely," Or "Mr. Kennely and wife," whichevery you [might], to call "Mrs. and Mrs. 's "Mrs. and wife." (Sept. 2, 2002).

When I asked specifically about unmarried people, however, she gave a different set of examples: "Oh, they called them on up, or 'So-and-so or a daughter' or 'So-and-so and friend" or "So-and-so" and calls [those?] names. Name is "Coral Sheppund" ²³ and Miss Ames Lafferty." As we continued talking about this topic, the added, "O" Mr. So-and-So-and his daugher," I the dails 'I have a wlife. O two sitters to reto grandchilders," i checked that people who were not in married couples would be arranged in pairs and she confirmed that (Sept. 27, 2002). From Mrs. Sheppund's examples, it seems that grander was not particularly important in the pairing of niging people. Nevertheless, the preference for pairs consisting of married couples expresses a view of the world in which both seems are visibly important, and, perhaps, as a quote from Firestone above indicates, one in which spouses support each other in adversity.

Although archival papers occasionally describe the gendered arrangement of the procession this is atypical. More often, this material does not specify whether or not women participated in the procession. Some of the authors do, however, indicate women's presence in least direct ways. As described below, Langdon mentions their presence in the graveral (1697, MUNIFLA mo 66 03 10%; Pas. O Polites and Shoehma both describe the clothing of female mourners in a context suggesting that women were present for the procession and finensi service (A. O'Blien, 1967, MUNIFLA ms 64-104(Cpc), 14, Sheehm, 1966-67, MUNIFLA ms 67-105Apc, 2).

4.2.3.1.2 Pallbearers

Pallbearers formed one puricular subgroup within funeral processions. Like all other participants in the funeral procession, they operated in the public sphere, but they were particularly visible and central to the proceedings as a whole. Although participants in the funeral procession may, in the past, have been either all made or mixed, pullbearers were almost exclusively made. Onlie a number of the records in stretviewed told me that were almost exclusively made.

²³ The informant used her own name in her example and I have replaced it with the appropriate pseudonym.

they had no awareness of women having acted as pullbearers in their communities at this time period. Mr. Bridger, for instance said, quite emphasically, that in his context pull bearing was an exclusively male task: "Always, all men. Always men, all men, pullbearers, yealt Always had men. [Ingressive] Yeah. And never, never had any women around these parts, always men carries them;" (June 17, 2002).

Several archival sources specified that pallbearers were male. ²⁰ Lius Banfield's account of the control words and control of the control words and the control words are control words and the control words are control words. The control words are control words and the control words are control words and the control words are control words. The control words are control words and the control words are control words and the control words are control words. The c

²⁴ Mr. Bromley (June 23, 2002), Mr. Caravan (Sept. 26, 2002), Mr. Dower (June 24, 2002), Mrs. Hunt (Sept. 27, 2002), Dr. Hiscock (June 18, 2004), Mrs. Jones (Aug. 23, 2003), Mrs. Kearney (November 17, 2004), Mrs. Northcott (Oct. 18, 2004), Mr. Sparkes (Sept. 26, 2002). There was also a rather ambiguous reply. I asked Mrs. Hurley if pallbearers were "generally men or women or both" and she replied, "Well, generally men." Taken literally, this could mean that women occasionally served as pallbearers. but, in context, it seems more likely that Mrs. Hurley was just picking up on my wording. When I followed up with a question about whether there were any exceptions, she may have been confused, as, rather than answering the question, she asked for clarification. My example (of a child's death) turned out not to be helpful (as by Mrs. Hurley's era. infant mortality was low) and I then changed the topic immediately, so ultimately, she did not directly answer the question (June 22, 2002). Other evidence from Conche suggests that female pallbearers were unthinkable. When I asked Mrs. Hurley if pallbearers in the present would generally all be men or might sometimes be women, she similarly said, "Mostly men," but could not think of any examples of women pallbearers (June 24, 2002).

²⁵ Bartlett 1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-001E/p, 11; Canning 1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-005D/p, 20; Keefe 1984, MUNFLA ms 85-018/p, 30; Williams 1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-0027B/p, 61-62.) In Tilley this is implicit; she indicates that the people who carried the coffin from the house were typically "brothers or sons" (1977, MUNFLA ms 77-245/p, 71) band count, starting with the first page after the tile page).

There were some limited exceptions, however. I turned up five possible accounts of female pallbearers from the past, three of which are problematic. The two accounts that are reasonably straightforward come from written sources, one published and one archival. Murray reports that in Elliston certain tasks, including acting as pallbearer, were always or almost always specific to men, but mentions one exception to the general rule of male pullbearers. At the Salvation Army funeral of a two-year-old girl, the pallbearers are "four little eight" (1979, 139).

Andrea Loveless reports about Seal Cove in Former Boy, "The pall bearers could be of any age or genie, ridbought bey were usually adult men. It is young gift died, several other gifts her age may be chosen as pall bearers. If it was a young boy who had died, several young boys his age or older may be a shed to serve as pall bearers (1993, MINFLA ms 91-35/pg, 13-14), In his community, the puttern of male adults being pallbearers could be modified if the deceased was young. According to Loveless, all members of this community life of the communit

Two of the problematic instances come from my fieldwork, when I failed to pick up on cuest that might have prompted me to ask better questions. The Rev. Mr. Button said, when I asked him who would have earnied the coffine "Usually the relatives. If it's a father and if he has enough sons or grandshildren, you know, and if you were a member of a lodge or a society like that, sometimes they'd appoint people from the lodge to do it, you know? One of the brothers, right? Or the sistems in the lodge, will do. Usually, it's relatives are involved" (Aug. 25, 2004). In this case, it is not entirely clear from the language of the example whether the lodge sisters might have carried the coffin themselves, or simply found people willing to carry the coffin. Further, the involvements of lodges or rociciesies in this task is presented as exceptional, rather than normative. Also,

although I asked the question in the past tense, judging by verb tenses, the answer probably refers at least partially to the present.

Another unclear example comes from Carly Denice Kippredhuck, who says, in regards to pall buaring, "And then it would be, brothers, sisters, whatever, carrying the coffin to the graveyard" (1989, MUNEA, an 99-2309, 18). Her paper in based on material collected from Robbie Cooper, a young man who had sport his early years in Newfoundland and later lived in Outsir for several years. When interviewed at age nineteen in 1989, he had returned to Newfoundland and was strateling university; He belonged to the Salvation Army (2-3). Although this paper is not particularly specific about the locations where the particular customs discussed took place, it appears that at least stone of the finematic solicitosis, though some of the material about futerach.

²⁸ An example that is somewhat similar in terms of the issues with timing, but that I clicicided dist not begin in the units example span in Core David Revolt is Stunday. Manny's informant Many Aylward insisted, despite disapproval from both within her analysis of the control of the co

probably pertains to Newfoundland.³⁷ The funeral customs described came up in response to a question about "the traditional Practices in your family when someone died" (17). It is unclear whether Cooper experienced these customs himself (in which case, they were probably extant between the mid-1970s and the late 1980s) or relied on information heard from others about older practices. At the later end of the possible time range, this could have been either an old customs in the informant's context or an early indication of the development of new traditions.

Those cases where girls or women may have carried the coffin seem, Judging by the acting the property of the contexts. Salvarion Army funerals, lodges, and dor the finnerals of girls. According to the Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Lahrador, in the salvation Army, "women were eligible (and indeed encouraged) to become officers (clergy), at least in theory on an equal forting with men" and in Newfoundland such women officers had a significant impact in the Salvation Army's growth (1994, Vol. 5, s.v. "Salvation Army"). Since adherents of his religion were relatively used to seeing female members take on visible roles in ritual, they may have

In addition, all these funerals (with the possible exception of the ones described in the Kippenhuck paper that might have been in Toronto) took place in rural Newfoundland. This makes sense, both because of the exclusion of women from funerals in St. John's generally and because, until relatively recently, there were in St. John's no

been particularly open to their taking additional ceremonial roles.

²⁷ This is not evident from the title, "Folkhore Collected from Robbie Cooper from Toronto, Ontation," but the paper is a wide-nenging effort that includes information about games Cooper played as a child (Kippenback 1998, MUNFLA ms, 90-23/0py, 5-6) and his parents' courtily practices (101-21), which of the material appears to come from the period before Cooper most to Ohando, so likely force to the control of the con

pallbearers in the sense of friends and/or relatives appointed by the family. ³⁸ Rather, members of the funeral industry handled the lifting and carrying of the body. Mrs Kennery said of pall bearing, "That's a new thing, that, well, when I say 'new,' it's recently in the past forty years. When I was younger, there was never any pallbearers. There might have been in the Anglican or the Methodist church, I don't know. It certainly was never so in the Catholic Church' (Nov. 17, 2004). In another interview, she indicated that the custom of the coffin being carried by pallbearers, rather than funeral home employees, developed "probably since Confidentation days" (Ag. 16, 2004).

Dr. Hiscock, who was nised in an Anglican household, agrees with Mrs. Kenney on this point. He said, "Well, in my experience, it's entirely in the age of funeral homes, and the cofflic has been mainly carried by men from the funeral home" (June 18, 2004). Mrs. Northcott was a little less certain about this, but thought that pullbacers; if they existed, paid no substantive, practical role. She said, "I don't think we had any special pullbacers. And even if you did, they were sort of hosomary, the fineral home people actually carried the cofflix. Now the others could have walked beside it, but I don't remember any of their (Ost. 18, 2004).

The number of women (or girls) who actually carried coffins may have been quite small, but this does not mean that women had no involvement in pall bearing at all. When I asked Mr. Dower whether the family members who picked out the pallbearers were men or women, he said, "Usually, a lot of these little things, a lot of these tasks, well, they end up becoming the responsibility of the woman." (June 24, 2002).

²⁶ This may reflect extomacy practice in other parts of the world during at least part of the twentien century. Vanderfilt, writing in the mid-J00s, asserts that, at least in Christian contexts, there were pallbearers at very few funerals, specifically "only at large internets of distinguished mere" (emphasis in original). Even at those funerals, the position had become "bonorary"; the official pallbearers almost never performed the physical lableour framaporing the casket (1959, 133).

4232 Funerals

The gendered situation with the funeral service itself was more complicated. The fact that, in some contests women did not process to the church implicitly suggests that they did not attented the funeral service. To a large extent, this was true, but there seems to have been some flexibility about this. The taboo on women's participating in the more public death rites seems to have been strongest when applied to the funeral procession. Several of the people I interviewed told one that they thought it would have been all right or might have been all right for women to go to the cluttch, even if the procession was limited to ment, although my impression we at that the was, a best vanual. For instance, when I double-checked with Mrs. Hunt in Buy Roberts my understanding about this, she replied, "You could go to the church, but they walked, and, it was men who walked" (Sept. 27, 2002).

On the surface this information appears to contradict the information from Mrs. Hunt given above that women did not go to finerals (and specifically, may not have gene to the church), Mrs. Hunt's statements do, in fact, seem, overall, to be contradictory. At one point she said, "One time, it was only men went to the funeral. Only men went to the funeral. And women didn't go." A sported above, however, elsewhere in the same interview, she inclinated that, while quite sure that the procession was male only, she was less certain that that meant that women did not attend the service in the church (Sept. 27, 2002). Pethaps the term "funeral" was more heavily identified with the procession than with the service lens?

Similarly, Mrs. Sheppard, when asked about attendance at church and at the graveside for gentleman's funerals, said, "Oh, the women could go, but they didn't go in that procession. Oh, no, they want men only." Although this part is not as clear as I would like it to be, Mrs. Sheepard seemed to think that women mostly did not go to such finensis. She added, "But if there's somebody, just went to sit in the back-seat or anything like that, you know, I don't think they were probibited" (Sept. 27, 2002). In the other interview, the first less clear about whether women attended be brails listed; when asked, she said, "I don't know, because the only one I know of, I was only a child and I don't know either which. I don't know. Wen't say anything about it, I just don't know."

Mrs. Kenneys was clear that women did not attend funerals at all Clune 29, 2004). Despite this general rule, she, as a child did observe some funerals or at least parts of them. She report. "I went to school at Mercy Convent and out of cariotity, believe me, not out of aprintality, we'd go over to the church to see what was going on." When I expressed confusion about the apparent contradiction between the non-participation of wemen and her presence in the church during a funeral, the said, "We were only schoolchildren." When I suggested that that meant that she and her friends in some sense did not count, she confirmed this interpretation. She claborated, "We were only schoolchildren." Whitsing about coming out of maybe Grade There, Four, Five, or Six." This experience of observing finerals in the Basilica, as well as seeing processions on the store, is probably the basis fee Mrs. Kerney's statement, "I never saw a woman at a fineral" (Vag. 16, 2004). In another interview, Mrs. Kerney was less suce about the participation of women in the funeral, as opposed to the fineral procession: "That's an interesting question. I don't, in my youth, I don't remember women being at the church for the fineral procession: "That's an interesting question. I don't, in my youth, I don't remember women being at the church for the fineral service 'Gunz 29, 2004).

In contrast, in Mrs. Northcott's experience, it was standard for funerals to take place not in the church, but in the home. She said, "But most people, in the olden days.

the service was in the home. You know, all denominations, I think,"29 When I asked Mrs. Northcott if women attended the service in the house, she said, "Just the family" and then added "And not always that, sometimes it was just the men." Her initial thought about gender in relation to her parents' funerals was, "I was the only woman there," but when she considered it further, she decided that the housekeeper and a female friend had also attended (Oct. 18, 2004). These funerals probably took place in the 1950s or perhans the 1940s.30 Apparently attending funerals even for family members outside one's own home. was unusual for women. Mrs. Northcott said. "I didn't go to my father-in-law's funeral. We staved home. Andrew [her husband] went." This was not (or at least not entirely) due to the fact that it was an in-law who had died, as Mrs. Northcott's brother, who was even more distantly related to her father-in-law than she was, went to the funeral and she thought her son (who was roughly twelve at the time), did not (Nov. 4, 2004). From the way that Mrs. Northcott discusses funerals, it is clear that she assumes that most participants were male. She said, "when you had the funeral at home, the men came inside and stood in the living room and the hall, if there was room enough for them all in the living room, and then they carried the body out to the hearse and the men lined up behind and off they went" (Oct. 18, 2004).

Mrs. Jones also remembers funerals in the house, but is less sure that women attended them. She says, "usually everything was, that was it, at the funeral at the house, at your own house, then, the men all went to the funeral and then stood around the grave

²⁰ There were some exceptions. Mrs. Northcott added, "Now, if you had a state funeral, it would be different. That sort of thing or the very important person or maybe a clergyman, that would be in the church" (Oct. 18, 2004).

¹⁰ Mrs. Northcott was born in 1912 and she says, "I was old before [in?] my parents died, well, I was thirty, they lived until I was forty, I was over forty, uh, forty, when I went to the service in the house" (Oct. 18, 2004).

and that was it. If there was any men in the house, now, they went to the finneral. But I don't think that's any women, no that I know of. Not that I know of. They might ve, but I might not have took notice, but I don't think so" (June 22, 2003). In my other interview with her, Mrs. Jones sounded more certain about this. She said, "women didn't take part in funerals. Not that I know of, it was always the men" (Auz. 23, 2003).

Mrs. Jones nevertheless had some awareness of finential in the church. When I acked whether women stiended the finental itself, as opposed to the finental procession, she leaned towards a male-only event, but did suggest that it was possible that women attended the church service. She said, "Far as I know, it was only men, I have] It was only men, as far as I know, my dear. We never went, I know... But, now, prict to that [i.e., processions by cars], I don't think; you've seen a woman. They might have gone to the church, but that's probably as far as they went" (June 22, 2003). By implication, women conceivably did attend the church service, but certainly did not go to the cementer.

St. John's resident Elizabeth Lang does not specify the rules governing participation in the procession or finent altendance, but does destroite who did or did not attend specific funerals. Her information generally supports the idea that women did not attend funerals in St. John's until fairly late. For instance, a buby of Lang's own died before going home from the hospital. Only be priest and mule relative (the rulmbard and father) attended the funeral (1966-67, MUNFLA nu 67-012A/p. 6). When Lang describes what happened following the death of a former classman; the discusses attending the wake and sending a wearch, but does not mention the fineral (1) has description of how people generally respond when someone in a neighbour's family dies, she focuses on practical actions, rather than attending any related events. Finally, among the appropriate actions to take when a cowworker dies, she includes visiting "either the home

or the funeral chapel." Given that she mentions the uncertainty as to whether or not a relative of the deceased would be there "at the time of your visit" (8), it is pretty clear that the trip to the funeral chapel would be for the wake, not the funeral.

In the outports, women generally did go to funerals. According to Mrs. Hunt, who given up in Argentia, women attended the funeral there. She thought the fact that they did not in Bay Roberts had to do with the relative size of the communities. She said, "Argentia was different, because, well, it was a smaller community and you're all living together, you're closely hait neighbours and, and relations, so they all would go' (Sept. 2, 2001). The Rev. Mr. Burnou, who had worked in a number of areas of Newfoundiand, also took it for granted that women attended funerals. He said, when I asked whether both men and women attended funerals, "Oh, yes, yes, yesh, Funerals would be very well antended" (Aug. 25, 2004).

Although my impression is that women participated in fluencish in most rural areas, the male-only fluencal was not strictly limited to larger communities. Gerald Comblen, writing about the Barrd Islands, says, "There never seemed to be any restrictions against females attending—but at Greenspood, just South of us, somess were not allowed to attend furnaria until agule receiver [7 1696, MUREN, Am 66 907D/ps.]8. A friend of Mrs. Northcott from Bay Bulls told her that in that community the fineral had also taken place in the home there and eventually been moved to the clurch. When I asked about ownen gings to the graveside, Mrs. Northcott properly. "So, he said they didn't go to the grave. Not in the olden days" (Oct. 18, 2004). In the follow-up interview I asked specifically about finerals, and Mrs. Northcott propered that the Bay Bulls friend said that women that of attended furnaria. (Sov. 4, 2004).

Zita Johnson, writing in 1968 about Renews, another Southern Shore community fairly close to St. John's, reports that gendered attendance at funerals had changed in the fairly recent past, at the same time that the "funeral service" formerly held for the dead was replaced by a funeral Mass. Of the services she said, "The mourners knell in front. These usually consisted of men since it seems women did not attent funerals." She specifies that "only the pallbearers, male relatives and friends" accompanied the body to the centerty (1968, MUNFLA on 86 30 110 Pa.29).

Calbrine O'Heine reports a more limited exclusion of women in Salvage, Bounvisas Bay, New Jave. The female members of the immediate fundly were not expected to attend the funeral. Women who did attend usually wore black bille over their faces? '(1966-67, MUNTLA ms of 2014A/p. 4). Limited gender-based exclusions off into impact only women, however. Frances Cartherine Handrey's informal, Sand-Curw of Cape Broyle, said that in the event of the death of a family's first child, the father would refrain from attending the funeral, so as not to cause the death of the next child (1971, MUNTLA m. 72-01/bb. 73).

Attendance at the funeral intelf, for \$S\$, lobur's funerals and for those Buy Roberts funerals in which women did not participate in the procession, seems not to have been as strictly taken as participate in the procession. My impression is that in practice, however, adult female friends or relatives of the deceased rarely, if ever, attended a funeral, when participation in the procession was limited to men. There was some concellation between women's attendance at funerals and the size of the community, but it was not absolute.

4.2.3.3 Graveside

It is not surprising that people who did not participate in the procession and did not attend the funeral also did not go to the cemetery. Going to the cemetery, however, seems to have continued to be taken for fonger than attendance at church. The St. John's women agreed that women did not go to the graveyard. Mrs. Northcott said, "You didn't

go to the cemetery. No. [Pause] It's only of our generation, that women went to the cemetry and went to finerals, you know, in the church' (Oct. 18, 2004). ¹⁰ When I asked Mrs. Jones if the thought women went to the graveside, the said, "Nope, I don't I don't think." After meminging that she went to the graveside for later funerals, she added, thus see, that was in the sixties and the seventies, these things changed. Now prior to that, my dear, I don't think you'd find a woman, anywhere" (June 22, 2003). Mrs. Keamey automitionative said. "I was not be from my owner to the reservance!" (Now. 17, 2004).

Dr. Hiscock is substantially younger than my other St. John's informants and his impressions were thus probably formed during the transitional period between the old style fineral procession and modern customs, in which women routinely attend both the church service and the service at the graveyord. He thinks that women went to the fineral itself, but not the cemetery. He said, "When first I started going to finerals, there was still as ease that only men should go to the graveside, to this was a matter of controversy, even as late as the 1980s. Or not so much controversy as discussion, you know. And women saying. No, no, I'm not going to go, "and somence cles," Oh, come on, come on, there's no real reasons have substantial to see 'Guess Elscossis'.

 $^{^{31}}$ When I interviewed Mrs. Northcott in 2004, she was in her early nineties, so her generation would effectively consist of the oldest people still alive in the city.

Al least in St. Aleast in St. Abort, however, there is, according to Dr. Histocks some residual impact, if not no behaviour, on internal antibuse. He said, "Yead, Histal there is [nome state of the st

Some archival papers about St. John's also suggest the pattern whereby women were abouted, but not to the graveyard. An ambignous early example, from Edwins Foran's work on the early 1920 x, reports in "everyone went to the church," but that "the new walked in solemn procession" on the way to the cemetery. Given language tasted in the paper was written in the 1960s, combined with the fact that the informant for the material was male, it may be that "everyone" was not necessarily intended to include women (1967, MUNFLA 68-000Dp. 4). Gerald Daggan says more cleanly." In recent years the women also no the graveyard bet formedy the women word home after the church service." By this time, although there was still something of a procession from the house to the church, it sounds as if the main procession went from church to emerter up dominated of care (1968, MUNFLA me 86-005Cp. 6). Traces "Tilley reports that women went to the funeral in the church. They went to the graveyard, however, only exceptionally. Pregnant women, in particular, avoided the graveyard, lest they have stillment for YN, MUNFLA me 52-456; [gl¹³).

In Cooche, women's participation at the graveside seems to have been uncontroversial. In response to my question about members of the community going to the graveside, Mrs. Goadt told ms. "Oh, yes, everybody used to go to the graveside, most everyone goes even now." When asked specifically, she agreed that this included both men and women (June Ze, 2002). Similarly, Mr. Bromely thought that almost everyone who had been at the fineral service in the church went to the graveside and, when I checked, confirmed that this mean "Both men and women, yer' (Aug. 10, 2004).

Mrs. Hurley was somewhat less certain, but her memory is that even when she was relatively young, women did so to the graveside. She said, "I don't know actually,

³³ Tilley's paper does not have page numbers. The number given is my count and starts with the first page after the title page.

but I remember going there, like, when we were teenagers, going to the gravesite. But I don't know, exactly now, if there was more men than women or, you know, what was the case. I suppose a lot of the men went, because the men were responsible then for filling in the grave and, you know, things like that, and helping out, taking the caskets. Lowering the casket to the pravesiler (June 22, 2002).

Presumably, when women did not attend finerate in the Bay Roberts sexe, they also did not go to the graveyard. When, however, I asked Mc Gravana, who, no noted above, had no awareness of male-only finerals, whether it was customary for at least some members of the community to accompany the body to the graveslick, the said, "Vex, just about everyshop," the agreed, when saids to cairfy, that the would include both men and women (Sept. 26, 2002). In the other interview, he speculated that in the event the weather was such that the beats ladd to take place quickly, the fineral might be held at night and in the access rowsen might be short (Nov. 18, 2002).

Women did not go to the graveside in some other areas. David Covertory, writing about Kilbride, an area close to (and now incorporated into³) St. John's, says, "Women did not until recently go to graveside" (1965; MINFLA ms 6-009Dp.; 12). Considerably further afield, Margarett Walth's paper on Corner Brook, one of the larger NovGondhead communities, describes how her mother decided to forgat attending the busined of a neighbor, in flowor of helping on in the deceased's howesided. "My nuther didn't go to the graveyand; (she told me later that often women don't go.) She came back to the bereaved family's 10 told you, and to prepare things for the family's return" (1967-68, MINPLA ms 64/25%). [6]. Minrar reports a more limited exclusion in Ellitance, Self-MINPLA ms 64/25%; [6]. Minrar reports a more limited exclusion in Ellitance.

³⁴ Kilbride became part of the city in the 1980s (Encyc. of N & L 1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. John's").

People of both sexes went to funerals, but, for the most part, a woman would not "attend the burial of her husband or child" (1979, 139).

To varying extents, women did not participate in public death rites elsewhere on the Avalon As described in more detail above, women did not attend finerals in Renews or Bay Bulls on the Southern Shore. In mother community, they, at one point, went to church, but not to the graveyard. Elicen Mary Colbert, writing about Tors Crove, also on the Southern Shore and, by her description, roughly thirty miles away from St. John's (1970, MUNFLA ns 70-011Ap, 49), says, 'musually only the men and boys went to the erawward, while the women remained at the church' (54).

Historian Willeen Koough, in her thesis The Student Thread: Irish Winness on the Southern Avidon 175-1868, atthituse pressure to partially exclude women from death rises to the Catholic Chuech, but thinks that communities in her study area were largely resistant to this pressure. She says, "Both women and men attended at the mass for the dead and the prayers at the graveside, althograph as the 17th enterpressured, women; so presence at the actual barial was being discouraged by the Catholic church (with limited success on the southern Avalon) as being an unusuitable activity for the "gentler" see" (2001, frame 4, 3c2), Given that exclusion of women from death rites seems to have been more presented on the Southern Shore (which is part of the nouthern Avalon) than in many other rural areas of Newfoundland, it is clear that "limited success" is not the same as "You success."

The discrepancy between the archival material and Koough's work may result from the geographic emphasis of Koough's study. Although Koough's work was on the southern Avalon generally, some aspects of her study focused in on an area of the southern Avalon not particularly near to St. John's. She conducted her onal history interviews, which were likely a major source of information on death rites, exclusively on the stretch of coast between Brigus South and St. Mary's, and the court records she drew on were mostly from the same area (2001, frame 1,76-77). The archival examples of women's reculsion from death rise all cours from the Southern Shoes, a region of the southern Avalon that is relatively close to St. John's. It makes sense, overall, for those communities closes to St. John's to have been most impacted by the customs of the city, It is also possible that women's overall participation in public death rise decreased after the end of Keough's study period, in 1860, although the oral histories she collected would recollect the control of the control of the control of the collected would resolute the collected would resolve the collect

4.3 What Do These Patterns Mean?

There are both practical and symbolic reasons for the development of different forms of participation by women. One of the more significant practical reasons both for participation by women and exclusion of women has to do with emotional expression. As will be described in more detail in the next chapter, women were generally more controllandly expression in response to grid fram men. Artitudes varied in different parts of Newfoundland about the degree to which emotional expression was appropriate and those attitudes appear to have impacted the degree to which women's participation in public death rises was o'vas not welcome.

Another practical reason for exclusion of women was the protection of hone people deemed least hardy from long walks and local weather conditions. As described in the Chapter Three, James Steven Cluft suggests weather was a factor in Victorian women's not participating at the graveside in England. Given Newfoundland's harsh climate, with long winters, considerable precipitation, and frequent high winds, it is not surprising that some lost sources make similar suggestions. Murray, who writes not about St. John's itself, but the farming areas in and near it, thinks that "weather conditions" in conjunction with "the great distances that had to be valided to the church and then to the cemetery" probably largely account for the persistent exclusion of women from the procession in the St. John's area. In her specific cample, the walk from a particular farm would have been reven miles (2002, 202).

When Mrs. Kearney talked about why women did not participate in the procession, she referred to weather and the unpleasantness of walking in bad weather conditions. She said.

Because remember, all these men were on foot. Now, they go in cars. And I'm thinking, when I saw those finents go so philitary Rd, these guys would have to go to the fineral service and they'd walls back to the fineral home f which in this context would be the home where the deceased had lived, I was a terminate walk from the church to my house. That's great on a numeer day, But in winter, in March, with fog, rain, drizerle, sluth, it was some hike. (Aug. 16, 2006) My reading of this resussee has channed a life over time, but in my current

understanding of the material, I do not think that Mes. Kearney is saying that the bad weather was the reason for women's non-participation in the procession. Instead, I think the is using the weather as supporting evidence for the argument was twenten instead stayed home and prepared food for those people who had been walking outside. Given what some written have to say about weather, though, it is interesting that she brings it up in this context.

Robert A. Jesso also stresses difficulty in walking due to distance. He speculates of differences in the participation of women, as reported by two different informants. One, Robert Groudly, said, "Usually only the men would go to the burial size." The other, Mike King said, "veryone would go to the grave-special" (1973), MUNTA. an 93-230); 14), As suggested by the author's subdishe, "A Generational Analysis," their perspectives are probably age-based, according to the Biographical Information Shestor.

with the file, Mr. Grouchy was born in 1915 and Mr. King in 1940. Both arrived in the St. John's area in their tenns (4-5). In Jesus's modysis, "One possible explanation for this difference may have been the geographical distance from the church to the graveyard, as in St. John's, where Mr. Grouchy speaks of, the distance was sometimes great, and perhaps the women didn't wast to walk that far, whereas in the communities around the bay for the rural sense of Newfoundlands, the distance was a lot shorter," He also thought that the greater number of cars "in Mr. King's generation" might have had an impact on "who went to the greater musber of cars." When the state of the stat

Mrs. Area approached the issue from another angle and made a direct connection between the fact that funeral processions now involve driving, rather than walking, and the fact that women have begun to attend fineraths. She said, "I show when my brother died back in, when did be die? Sixties. We were to the fineral, but we drove then... I think once when people were driving, it was different altaspether, you know. They set in the cars and that was it, but they dold's "walk. Momen daft" twist for forents. At least I don't remember seeing any." Later in the interview, she said, "they [women] probably went when the hearse was a moticized one and they followed in cars ..." (June 22, 2003)). In Mrs. Jones' view, the use of vehicles changed the nature of the funeral enough so that women could begin to participate.

Another practical reason for women's non-participation in death rites was a division of labour whereby the different sexes did different things in response to death. Cut addresses this issue in material numeratord in Chapter Three, Murray has a similar idea about the farming areas in the vicinity of St. John's. She suggests, "the 'inside' work for a finental, such as preparing the body and refreshments, was done by the women and all controls "work was done by the men" (2002, 202). Mrs. Kearney thought that something much the same happened in her own context. While we were discussing

women's lack of participation, she hold me, "I would guess that they, you know, the household where the, funeral went from, well, hen there' dbe a lot of tidying up and organizing to do, but for the most part, then, the women were expected to turn around, tidy up, and get a meal ready, again, for those of them that went to the funeral. The men would come back then for food, [Pause] That makes seme. And, that's what would happen' (Aug. 16, 2004). Similarly, in material circle in more detail above, M. Walsh describes how her mother took on practical work in the home of the deceased, rather than strong the foreign the second to forei

A miner practical reason for the form of the procession that involved opposite-sex pairs is that it may have simplified seating in church. Mr. Dower told me that "in many places, small commissies and everything" (implicitly including Coaches) men and women typically sat on different sides of the church (Aug. 19, 2004). When a funeral procession composed of opposite-sex couples entered the church, each side of the procession could peel off to pews on the appropriate side easily and with minimal confinion.

In addition to practical reasons, there were also symbolic or expressive reasons for the variations in geneticed participation. According to be rain Euler, for many who study fineral customs (whatever their disciplinary name tag) the rituals around death can illustrate the structure and fundamental assumptions of a culture" (1999, 1). By extension, the way in which a culture handles gender during death rites may be illustrative of its understanding of gender. The absence or presence of women in the procession in different past work-workandland superficially appears to reflect different worldviews and understandings of gender across the island.

A partial explanation may be found by applying ideas from Sidney Mintz and Richard Price's Anthropological Approach to the Afro-American Past to Newfoundland. In comparing different West African cultures, Mintz and Price suggest that they tend to share a set of "values" or "unconcious, 'grammatical' principles" which affect the behaviour of pools in those cultures. They may per particular startient to "similar kinds of events." This does not mean that all the groups respond to such events in the same way. The light, for instance, respond to the brits of twiss through inflanticide, whereas the Yardush heavily instance her wins: "lives and doubt." Mintz and Proc this that or even though those reactions are very different, "both peoples appear to be responding to the same set or widespread underlying principles, having to do with the supernatural similaration of unsumability of 1076. S. 19.

Judging by what Miniz and Price have to say, the cultures of different West African tribes vary more than the cultures of communities in Newfoundland during the time period in question (1976, see pp. 4–5). In particular, death rites across
Newfoundland had considerable similarity and significant aspects of the arrangement of the funeral procession were very much the same. Gender, however, was both an area of significant difference and often an important element in the arrangement. In some contexts, women were left out of the procession altogether. In others, the procession econsisted specifically of men and women in opposite-sex pairs. In at least one community (Ort of Gravey), the limited information I have suggests that the pairing of people by gender was not at important, but that there was still a preference for the pairs to, where possible, comist of married couples. The principle of poying attention to gender in the context of the funeral procession was consistent in many, if not most, communities, even as the form of attention paid to gender changed.

Conche and many other small communities seem to have found it important for the funeral procession to model a world that included both sexes. In St. John's and among the mercantile classes in at least part of Conception Bay, however, it was more important to enact a human social world that was segregated in certain ways.

4.4 Conclusions

The funeral procession in Newfoundland highlighted the family connections of the deceased, but did so in different ways, depending on the area. In many communities, both men and women were included and the deceased's connections to relatives of both sease were highlighted. In this model, women participated in the public sphere, In St. John's and some other areas, most of them relatively close to St. John's, only men took pair in the procession and/or other death rites outside the home. Some fineral procession (and probably finerals) in the Big Koberts area also involved only men. In addition to restricting women's participation in death rites to the private sphere, this model effectively de-emphasized the deceased's relationship with female relatives, while stressing boths with male relatives. The different types of fineral procession discussed in this chapter causted and displayed varying understandings of gender roles. In Bay Roberts, the miles of fineral procession discussed in this chapter causted and displayed varying understandings of gender roles. In Bay Roberts, the miles of fineral was but imply a way to display social status.

At present it is not entirely clear what the origins are of the different gendered arrangements for Newfoundland described by my informants, In particular, while the paired opposite-sea arrangement was known in England, it is not clear how widespread it was and I found no evidence of it in the geographical area from which most immigrants to Newfoundland came. The malle-only furnal is easier to explain; it probably started as an upper class and Scottish custom, which spread from relatively small local groups to other populations in St. John's, but in the Bay Roberts are remained an upper class custom. Upper class and efficial pressure for women's exclusion from some parts of custom. Upper class and efficial pressure for women's exclusion from some parts of the part of death rites might partially explain the spread of the procession to the lower classes in St.

John's and in some other areas of Newfoundland.

Solemnity may provide the structure for emotional expression, but it is not the only component of the emotional atmosphere. Sorrow and revelry were also significant aspects of reactions to death in Newfoundland. The next chapter looks at variations in the expression of sorrow.

Chapter Five: Sorrow: "Some People Get Very Distraught, but Others Don't"

Soleminity creates the structure in which the other strands of remotional response can be expressed or enacted. At least in North America, the emotional response to death that is most widely recognized is sorrow. Everyone is sawer that people grieve in response to the deaths of those to whom they are close. Sorrow itself is an internal response, but people express sorrow outwardly in different ways, which, as discussed in Chapter Two, are, at least in part, culturally determined. What is deemed appropriate or inappropriate varies according to the cultural context, as do the behaviours in which mourners actually remains.

As sociologist Tony Walter points out, all cultures have "conventions and rituals" governing encional expression in response to loss (2000, 10). In Newfoundland, these were not uniform across the island. Instead, customary expression of grief varied encommonally, with gender and area of residence being significant factors. (The most significant geographic differences to emergin in based way were between St. John's and the outports as a whole, but there were also differences in emotional expression between different rural communities.) Religion and ethnicity also impacted the way in which sorrow was expressed, but, at least in the areas in which I did my fieldwork, did not seem to be as important as the other variables.

Culture and the specifies of gender, religion, class, time period, and geographic location had a significant impact on how emotion was expressed, but did not entirely determine emotional expression. In historian Julie-Marie Strange's article about the British working class between 1880 and 1914, the says, "The circumstances of death were always particular to an individual, as were the responses of those who grieved for them" (2002, 147). Similarly, as discussed in more detail below, several times the people

I interviewed reminded me that expression of grief varied from individual to individual and that differences in the circumstances of the death influenced emotional expression.

This chapter explores the range of expression of sorrow in Newfoodindad, with attention to differences between St. John's and meral areas, as well as differences by ethnicity and religion. The structure of the chapter reflects this, I have divided it into sections on mral and when expression of emotion, each of which includes subsections on religion. When I have unificient information, Jaho address variation within particular groups. Before I begin the main part of the chapter, however, I discuss some problems I had with the collection of information on expression of sorrow and briefly cover previous scholarly writing about the currencies of sevens in Newfooding.

Sorrow turned out to be a problematic area to discuss. Often accounts of the expression of sorrow, whether from my fieldwork or from archival sources, are vague to the extent that it is impossible to assess whether, for instance, mentional expression consisted of a few treas at one or two key points during the financial or of hysterical cyting throughout the entire period from death to burist. For instance, Gary P. Manh writing about Grand Falls, states, "immediately after the death there are no set rituals followed. Everyone just vents his emotions in his own way" (1957, MUNFLA m. 66-UAA)s, -43. Here we are not given any direct indication of what forems that venting of emotion might take. Claude Bioloho yasy, "The earrying out of the casket seems to [most?] people the most emotional part of the fineral" (1964, MUNFLA m. 69-002Dp; 73) and elsewhere states, "Death means girl and in many cases peolooged sorrow and mornaling" (67). He does not specify, however, how for even if) people expressed their emotions, either when the croffin was carried out or in the long term. Much archival material was similarly varue.

Likewise, the people I intenviewed did not always provide much depth of detail. For instance, when I asked Mrs. Goold how the mounters used to express gire, the said, "On, they would be ratally uperst and no lot of crying and everything" (June 26, 2023). Overall, I had better luck with interviewing than with archival papers, in part because I could ask follow-up questions. I was often able to fill its some of the gaps from other statements by the same informant or from statements made by other informants in the same community. For instance, while the quoted statement from Mrs. Goold is ruther vague, other things she said about sorrow included more detail. Since I did not focus in specifically on emotional expression until after I had finished interviewing, however, I recombally missed some concentualities to other faller information.

Another problem in writing about sorrow was that is sometimes was unclear whether specific comments referred to the present. Impressionsistically, this was more of an issue for sorrow than it was for my other areas of focus. I think that perhaps my questions about seleminity and revely efficient prepares that focused on specific costons, wherea questions about servers resulted in response on not just emotional expression, but also on the nature of the emotion underlying that expression, but also on the nature of the emotion underlying that expression, in addition, while most of my informants were clearly aware that there had been changes in the expression for sorrow within their lifetimes, I suspect that they often perceived the nature of griff to be, at least its some ways, timeless and thus used a universal present teres to discuss it is

Issues of vagueness and time-depth notwithstanding, it is clear that over expression of sorrow was (and, to a lesser extent, continues to be) taken for granted in much of rural Newfoundland. In fact, I suspect that some of the vagueness of interviews and archival material results from the assumption that crying was (and is) such a normal and expected reaction to death that there is no point in elaborating on the details. Although Iunderstand that culture influences the expression of sorrow, and, possibly, how sorrow is internally experienced, like my informants, I assume that there has been significant similarily over time in the internal aspects of grief in these cultural settings. Consequently, I sometimes thought that material about the experience of sorrow was applicable, even when the time-depth was unclear to when I was quite sure that the context was the present or very recent past. When I are used such material, however, I have indicated, either in the text or in an endose, that this is what I have done.

There has been limited discussion of the expression of sorrow in previous scholarly work or historic accounts on death ries in Newfoundland. In his History of the Land of Novijoundland, the Reverend Lewis Annadous Anapach gives a rather devengancy description of Learning. He says, "The practice of 'working the deard' is pretty general in Novfoundland, particularly among the natives of Irish extraction, who, in this respect, most nithfully adhere to the usage of their fathers in every point, as to crying most bitterly, and very often with dry eyes, howling, making a variety of strange gentures and contontions expressive of the violence of their grief' (1819, 472-73, emphasis in original).

Folkderins Anna-Kaye Buckley and Christinic Cartwright, in a paper based on a Protestant rural community, but also informed by archival papers on other Newfoundland communities, report a fairly emotional autosphore. In their gendered analysis, women, overall, were more overtly expressive in their grieving. They say: "The mode of expression for grief varied somewhat between men and women though anyone might weep, men sometime showed grief drough simile by the coope and talking to it, or through getting drunk, or simply through spending time quietly in the wake room. Weeping, especially during the times of prayer, was somewhat more common among women? (1981, 9). Other scholarly work downplays emotional expression in Newfoundland death rises. For instance, while authropologist James C. Fairs does not spell out the degree to which sorrow was or was not overify expressed in Cal Blarbou, he does report the prevalence of "rather rigid and highly formalized behaviour" in that community, generally, and argues that this formalization of behaviour continued reven during the periodic "occasions" when, from an outsider perspective, people acted in ways that were "nepsy-tury and totally different from what one might expect." Fairs includes funerals among such event (1977, 125-25).

First says of mourness that they were "regarded as being in a state of ristual pollution." The state of mounting was perceived as "highly emotional" and thus "dangerous, tabooed and polluting" (1972, 141). Implicitly, however, he suggests that expression of sorrow was often chamefled into acts that, under my classification system, were forms of solutinity. While acknowledging that grief, while was often real and in many cases long lasting, resulted from death, he assents, "what is interesting sociologically is the extent to which the expression of grief, however motivated, is subject to rigid rates and the extent to which the appreciation of grief, however motivated, is subject to rigid rates and the extent to which it is formalized." As illustration, he discusses the lowering of the blinds in response to death and the gradual raising of them later. He notes that this is "the way in which the Cat Harbour moral order requires that it [grief] the expressed; (153-54).

Since Paris does not address overt emotional expression directly, it is possible I me reading too much into his other comments on mourning behaviour. Poliddorist habelle Marie Perex, however, explicitly identifies "emotional restraint" as typical (1992, 270). My understanding of expression of prief in mral areas of Newfoundination in the past is very different from that of Perex and probably that of Faris. As described in more detail below, my interviews and archival material, as well as historical information, suggest that

overt and often intense expression of grief was widespread, albeit not universal, in rural Newfoundland

If my interpretation of Faris is correct, he was probably accurate about the community in which he did his research, but may have overemphasized the general connection between a relative lack of emotional expressiveness and the formality of other community responses to death. As discussed in earlier chapters of this thesis, even intense, oneward expressions of girf can be formalized, in the sense that they are channelly expressed, perhaps even required, and that calculaturally septicies fromts. In addition, many Newfoundland communities had both intense expression of girf and complex, well-devoloped forms of solutionarily in death rines. Accepting and imposing a very specific order for the furinal procession, for instance, was not incompatible with strong expression of girf. The juxtaposition of highly formalized, solotme outsoms for dealing with death and intense expression of sorrow in many Newfoundland communities makes it unlikely that the only or primary purpose of formalized behaviour during death rites was the sublimatation of more direct expressions of sorrow.

Peter's analysis is broader and, in theory, directly applicable to more communities, but I think it is based in part on micreadings of two of her sources. For instance, Peter sees—willful control of emotion at least in public." In folkstrist Clara J. Murphy's description of her initial interaction with her mother following her futher's death (1992, 271). Murphy's pure, as discussed in more detail below, does, indeed, present the expression of gird in her context as sometimes quite subdued and notes appropriate limits on it, as well as attempts to keep it in bounds (1986, MUNFLA ms 86-159pp, 8, 11, 16). Murphy, however, also acknowledges that crying occurred at the funeral and explicitly states that quite crying falls within acceptable limits of emotional expression (16). She also presents the emotional response of other relatives as more over

than that of the next of kin (11). My reading is that Peere has overemphasized elements of restraint in Murphy's account, while de-emphasizing more emotional elements.

Similarly, I think Proces may have misunderstood an informant's account of her daughter's response to a family death. The daughter was initially very stoic, but, after the funeral was over, went back to the charch. When she returned, also was "in floods of team," From the mother's account, however, it appears that both she and other people present thought the daughter's initial restraint was odd. The mother's vary-up comment, in fact, was, "It books, whatever was wrong with her, she broke" (1992, 271). The degree to which the daughter restrained her emotions seems not to have fallen within the cultural sorms of the community or at least of the family.

While I disagree with Peer's interpretation of these two sources, the is by no means altogether wrong in her analysis. Peere's analysis of Murphy's paper may missome of the complexity of the account, but this paper suggests less emotional expressiveness, overall, than the accounts of many of my ural informants and many archival papers. This is probably because both Murphy's paper and Peere's work were done at a later stage than most of the period about which I am writing and expression of emotion had, in fact, decreased over time. Further, some evidence suggests that while, in some parts of Newfoundland, expression of sorrow was overt and very strong, in other places, including some near communities, it was, at least ideally, restrained.

Sometimes material on sorrow is very brief, with little or no analysis. In those cases, I have generally incorporated the material into the appropriate geographic and religious sections of this chapter.

5.1 Rural Newfoundland

In this section, I discuss emotional expression in rural areas, with attention to religion and to gender. Expression of emotion appears, for the most part, to have been expected in the pear in untal Newfoundland, but the range of emotional expression was significant. It differed by gender, although the degree to which this was true seems to have varied by community. There may also have been some variation by religion and ethnicity, but, for the most part, these influences are not as clear-cut. Nevertheless, I have separated discussion on expression of sorrow into Catholic and Protestant contexts.

While there was usually genetic expression of servow in rural Newfoundland than in St. John's, the extent of rural emotional expression ranged from fairly rubdued to highly demantic. An anonymous' paper about a family funcati implicitly expresses a preference for restrained emotional expression, at least given the specific circumstances of the particular death, and indicates that most of the relatives present lived up to the author's ideals." I should say bere, that except for my auxt, the youngest (about 35) of grandfather's family, all his children held up very well. They all realized that he was old and while lying in both, barely allive, he was only Suffering. The mutual feeling was that it was a blessing." Obesit and Burstin' 1907, MUNFLA nm 64-001(Qp. 16). Later in the paper the author described limited expression of girl of a the graveside: "There was little display of emotions in the cametery only when the causel two shored into the grave did my mother and my aunt (mentioned before) give vent to tears, while my two uncles just stood there looking solvenn' (17). The expression of emotion was, apparently, largely limited to a secretic income which seems to have often the mention was, apparently, largely limited to a secretic income which seems to have often the mention was.

¹ The paper's author expressed a preference that no names be given ("Death and Burial" 1967, MUNFLA ms 68-001G/p. 1), so I have not used his name, the name of the community, or the general area in which the community is located.

Newfoundland), and appears to have been gendered, with women more able to express emotion than men.

There are also reports from rural Newfoundland of intense expressions of public grife. Benice Barlett, writing about Caallins, for instance, reports a artesuff event at a burial that resulted in a particularly extreme emotional response. These to an accident that took place while the coffin was being lowered, it fell headfirst into the grave. According to the author, "Many of the relatives fainted" (1968-9, MUNFA: nn 69-001Ept. 16). Writing about Head Bay D'Espoir, Edward Cokes reports a similar reaction on a more regular basis: "On many occasions I've seen people, most of them women, faint at gravesides after the coffin had been been [se] lowered unto the grave" (1968, MUNFA: nn 69-000Dp, 51). He also describes more direct expression of emotion by crying at several points during death rites (33, 44-51).

H. Boyd Trask reports an intensity of grieving that, judging by his language, he may have felt to be extreme; he describes it as "the most dramatic funeral I know of." It was for a teenaged boy who had died in a drowning accident and took place in Harbour Grace. According to Trank:

[The boy's mother's] cries could be heard all the way up the long lane that lead ic) to the house. The service in the house was insatible because of her cries. As the bearer picked up the casket to proceed to the church, (the mother) threw hereif across it, has preventing them from taking it into the hall and through the sheef all constants of the control of the c

While the mother's behaviour may have been extreme in context, in other communities, as described below, it might have been more or less normative.

² Given the reference in the paper to a "minister" walking between the casket and the relatives in the funeral procession (Bartlett 1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-001E/p.13), I assume that the context is Protestant.

5.1.1 Catholicism

I interviewed Catholics in two rural communities, Conche, which was primarily Catholic, and Bay Roberts, where I had one Catholic informant. To fill out my understanding of how rural Catholics mourned I have also drawn on archival and library material.

Historian Willen Keough, in her thesis, "The Stender Thread: frish Women on the Southern Ansolar, 1750-1860," briefly neutronic keening, which, in the area she studied, was largely, but not exclusively, practiced by women. Here, however, keening disappeared earlier than other death customs, because of the Catholic Chusch's proposition on it, and of attempts by "Catholic deep to impose middle class standards of respectability on their Irish congregation, particularly Irish women: "(2001, frame 4, 364), In this time and place, opposition to keening seems to have been effective." A recording to Kevolph, "irisha Estening was increasingly being represented as 45f-infollagent custowatting" as of the mid-1800. This attitude impacted layscopels's sevaluations of the practice; Kewugh asys, "One male informant, when asked about the role of women's keening, told me, "Ves, some of them were real howbern" (frame 4, 36.6-61).

Archival material also alludes to keening. Zita Johnson's paper about burial customs in Renews discusses apparently contradictory information about the role of women at funerals in the past:

The effectiveness of suck opposition should not be taken for granted. Keough points out that keeping was only one of a number of "macient extoamary practices" which the Carbolic Church tried to suppress in Newfoundland during the 1800s and also tried to suppress in Ireland Coverall, the Church new with an initial lack of success; if found that the sarctions it could impose, up to and including outright economunication, off not evolve, unless "the congregation was willing or reinforce them through the shaming of work, unless "the congregation was willing or reinforce them through the shaming of work, unless "the congregation was willing or reinforce them through the shaming of work, unless "the congregation was will go reinforce them through the shaming of the state of the st

Although Tve said that it was not customary for women to go to the graveyurd, it must have been done at times. I've heard that some made horrible scenes and fusses at the grave-side with much screaming and wailing. However the person who told me this said most of the people were frish descendants and it was a custom in Ireland to weep and wail and even him mourners, so maybe this custom in Reneaso originated in Ireland, MUNIFAL ms 68-011[Dp., 30]

Johnson recounts a story she heard from her mother about "one such wailing mourner":

A Mrs. Firmy she was. When her husband doed she went to the funeral and at the grave side made a terrific fions. She wissid and cried, screaming Fi.e. and cown, let me down, with him' and attempted to jump into the grave. An old man, Mr. Jehn med own, with him' and attempted to jump into the grave. An old man, Mr. Jehn coddy, was saturding as all inverbedshigh the pittle sight. Knowing Mrs. Firmy crowd "Throw her down, and be God dammed, throw her down" [siel] His dispatil was obvious for as also excitated to scream heat "Al. An aleblomic grow soon forgets her call". Anyway, this just shows that there must have been more fine at a relation of the control of the common for the control in these days (40°) you than there is only (10°). While This me down the control in the control of the control in the contr

It appears that in Renews, as elsewhere on the Southern Shore, a formerly accepted practice had been devalued.

The expression of grief in Conche, as well as the vocabulary for talking about it, seem to have been at least partially determined by the firsh ancestry of many community members. Of the two forms of keening discussed in Chapter Two, the more conscious and muscale form probably died out in Conche many years ago, if it were stisted there in the first place. The other form of keening, which folklorist Angela Bourke calls "ritualised wailing and grouning" (1988, 287), may have persisted in some form until within living memory. Mr. Dower, when asked to be people expressed their gird said, "In some case, it would be a very, very and event. Family members would be sitting around, keening and mouning and cyping and wailing, and most of the men would look pretty solemn." Mindful of the fact that the word "keening" could mean more than one thing. I saided Mr. Dower what he meant. He said: "kind of wailing and moning like lever drawed."

out:] 'Oh my, oh my''' (Aug. 19, 2004). This sounds very like Bourke's description of the less formal variety of keening in Ireland.

As might be inferred from Mr. Dower's description, expression of grief in Conche may have been intense. When I asked Mrs. Goold how the wake has changed over the years, she said: "Well, for one thing, they don't break into howls, anymore, the wakes in the funeral homes, or in the small community here, in the church" Unue 20, 2002).⁶

Ms. Butley's overall description of the expression of sorrow, on the other hand, sounds less intenes. She said, "Well, most have I seen was just people crying" (Inne 22, 2002). She also told me, however, that she had beard from her futher that he had visited a family whose wife and mother had died prematurely and that the family members were "all screeching and crying." Since this event took place shortly after she had moved to Toromo, he was able to date it to roughly 1969. Mrs. Hurley did not specify how long after the death the viti occurred, but other information in her description suggests a date after the future real (securing). In other information in her description suggests a date after the future all Quine 22, 2002). 3

In addition to being intense, expression of grief also was deemed necessary. A statement about the present may give some sense of how vital this emotional expression was. Mr. Dower said of the staff of the funeral home: "I'm sure then, they're welltrained, in case that no one shows up from the family, they're even trained to cry, I

⁴ In Conche, as in other communities without their own funeral home, wakes currently take place in the church, although a funeral home located in another community first removes the body for preparation and then returns it.

³ Specifically, Mrs. Hurley mentioned that there was no one present to help the family members deal with their emotional distress. Everything else I know about of dath customs in rural communities suggests that there would be many visitors between death and burial. Also, Mrs. Hurley thinks that in the past (and, for that matter, in the present) the community would be involved in emotional support only until the burial (June 22, 2002).

suppose." Although this statement is factions, it reflects a seme that expression of grief is necessary. Given that emotional expression in the present is relatively subdued compared to the past, it is very likely that Conche residents felt the need for emotional expression to be enacted even more strongly in the past. In fact, Mr. Dower suggested that in some causes the grief to strongly expressed was not sincree. He described "everyone line up outside the clurch, divested in black and bawling their eyes out, and cry

all the way through church, even if they're croosdile tean" (June 24, 2002).

The instinctity was linked to gender-based social pressure. Like most of my
Conche informants. Mr. Dower thought that the expression of grief was gendered. When
I asked him if men and women expressed their grief differently, he said,

I would probably think so, going back to the old tradition of the image of women. Basically, whether hey fell like in one, Unlike they were spected to cry and to really express their mentions, express their grief and, there'd be a lot of that, a lot of sale expressions seen. The men percently gathered in groups and talled about in and probably sneaked off to the side and had a little drink or two to give them a little bit of courage to stay around and talk a little ledger. (August 19; 2004) Drinkin man has been an action available to mee, but it at means that women

were expected to cope without the hdp of alcohol. It may, however, have been precisely because they could express emotion that women could do without alcohol's support. Mr. Dower told me, "I remember years ago, I don't know if I ever saw a man cry" (August 19.2004).

Mr. Bromley also thought that strong expression of emotion was gendered:

It appears that women were more symputhetic maybe or more emotional than men would be. Back in those days, you know, it was considered, I think, wimpish for men to cry, for example. And they would, I guest, even though they probably would have been better off, you know, expressing their emotions than hiding them, they would not be seen crying, not in public. A lot of them wouldn't, now, I'm not saying all of them, but, you know, it was unusual. Whereas women dish't mind expressing their emotions, I think, more so. (June 23, 2018).

Although Mr. Bromley recognized some variation in gendered behaviour in the past, he thought that women were much more likely to cry publicly.

Mrs. Hurley gave a detailed example of gendered difference in response to grief.

She said:

I had an ephew who was killed in Grand Prairie, Ontario, and he was twenty-one. I mean, my bother and his wife, he had hitmeen children and she, my sisteri-law, was really upset and expressed her grief, but my brother didn't show any sign. J gases he jast kept it all to himself. Now, may be he expressed it when he was alone. But she didn't. She was different. I mean that she cried and, well, it was hard to get her to bare a cup of cits. The other children, be didn't even notice that they were there. You would think, that she had only one child and he was offened, ulure 22, 2016 and the was offened, ulure 22, 2016 and the was offened. Unser 22, 2016 and the was offened to the control of t

When I asked Mrs. Hurley if she thought that was fairly typical, she said:

It seems like mostly with men, that that was the case. That the men, that they didn't experses i. Kind of, maybe they re just trying to play tough, you know, or men think that they're tougher than women and they can take it. Or, I don't know, maybe some people just indifferent to it. I don't know if there's such a thing as being indifferent to death. You just accept and say, "[Why??], we're all going to die. (June 22, 2002)

Alternatively, Mrs. Hurley suggested that mothers might be more susceptible to grief,

because, due to the mother's pregnancy with the child, "there's a stronger bond." She acknowledged that men may be "bonded with their children." but said. "but I don't think

it's the same as it is for a mother" (June 22, 2002).6

Mrs. Gould disagreed with my other Conche informants about whether grief varied by gender. When I asked her if male and female mourners expressed their grief in

⁶ This idea probably originated with something Mrs. Hurley's sister-in-law had told her, but this is not particularly clear in context (June 22, 2002).

This material is rather problematic, in terms of its placement in time. The initial question was in past tense, but both the informant and I wandered in and out of present tense. The specific event the informant gives as an example is clearly in the past, but it is not clear if it is the recent past or the past of a generation ago.

the same way or if they expressed in differently, she said, "No, no, they expressed in in the same way, yeals" (time 26, 2002). This opinion nonvinistanting, Mrs. Gould thought that grief was especially difficult for bereaved mothers. She said, "nobody has the feeling for a child or even a dead like the mother do. . . . Like, she's always draw on the nearer, nearest to be these "Line 26, 2002).

Formal religious ritual could elicit the expression of sorrow. According to Mr. Dower, "We always used to have a choir in the church, but they used to have these real tear-jerkers, you know, and they would, they'd almost make you, you know [pusue] feel close to the rest of the family, it would make you, you know [pusue] feel close to the rest of the family, it would make you, you know [pusue] feel close to the rest of the family, it would make you, you know [pusue] feel close to the rest of the family, it would make you, you know [pusue] feel were becoming more part of it" (June 24, 2022). The choir and the songs it sang were, under my system, a form of solemnity, but the emotions clicited through the songs were clearly a farm of sorrow. Mr. Dower's contaction that the songs, "hom?" elicited tears in interesting. Since Mr. Dower is talking from a male point of view and since men in Conche, evidently, did not feel as free to ey as women dad, it is a fair guess that at least some of the women did ey in response to such songs.

In Bay Roberts, May J Hunt described a possible range of emotional reactions and her preception of the reason for variation. See said, "Well, It varies, I suppose, You know, it varies a bit with people. That some people get very distraught, but others don't. But that varies with the personality, you know. Mostly, well they would probably be crying and all this ort of thing, but mostly people are in count of their emotions." When asked if this had changed in the last forty or fifty years, Mrs. Hunt said, "No, I wouldn't say that there was any change, It's all that, how the person really felt. Yes. I don't think there's any changes at all in bow the person see feeling "(Sept. 27, 2003). In Mrs, Hunt's view, not just personality, but the particular context for each death influence the reaction. In a statement focused on both context and personality, she said, "lift that persons has been very sick for a long time, sometimes, it's a relief, like people dying of cancer and stuff. It's a relief. That the person is no longer suffering, but it varies, and some people think they have to screech and based and rose and some people don't' Lune 21, 2003." Have suitability in the Hunt excluded the surface of the said and the stuff in the st

Archival material suggests that varying intensity of expression of griff also took place among rural Catholicis in other areas [Phillip Gaulaios from Stephenville Crossing reports that when he was young his father did not permit him to stated intensit, because the atmosphere of the home at the time of death was so emotional that he thought it to be imperoperture, even hamaging, for children. The said that it was a pube for children to be going since there was a lot of sadness in the house. He told me it wasn't nice for children to see people so said and crying and he didn't war me to go and then come home and have nightness afterwards (1987, MINTAL ans 68 0050Cp. 4).*

Clara J. Murphy describes the expression of grief at her father's funeral with a bit more complexity. She reports, "Although crying is not unacceptable, silent weeping is

⁷ This quote comes from a part of the interview focussed on the present tense, but seems likely to also apply to the past.

⁸ Since the home, rather than the church is mentioned, I suspect the reference in this quote is probably actually to death rites, generally, and perhapts the wake in particular, rather han to the funeral itself. Although Gaultois is Catholic (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-008C/p. 7), Stephenville Crossing is a mixed community and Gaultois indicates that Catholic and Protestant wake customs were substantially similar (12).

definitely perferred to wailing and/or uncontrollable outbrasts. Again, the familiarity of the service, the sight of some of his friends young and old, flus the beauty of our added touches kept factacle intast. However, there were team in the Church as there had been in the house when the coffin was closed" (1986, MUNFLA ms 86-15%). I.6). Murphy also says, "the grandshiften weet silicenty throughout the service particularly when the priest noted the pride their grandfather had taken in them" (16-17). Of a nepthew, the says, "this grief was more public than that of the immediate family," although it is not clear how he expressed his grief, as he did not come to the wake and "was entodionally unable to act a pullbearer." She adds that the spouses of her father's children also "more openly expressed their sense of low" (11).

In the material quoted above, Manghy describes gird as over, but not noisy. She discusses ways in which, in her context, expression of gird was minimalized or discouraged. She said, "Monn's team for Dad's depend when she heard of the death of a young man and his daughter by fire the night after Dad's death. "I cried until I heard about that poor fellow," she said, "Is was so much worse there was no need to cry." Marphy also describes how her father had participated in death rites in the recent past without expressing emotion openly. Both he and her mother brought pressure on Murphy to stop crying, after several people important to her died during a short period. They had thought, "I should 'stop carrying on. Crying doesn't help" (1986, MUNFLA na 86-1996), 11).

Murphy's description, overall, suggests that in the experience there was a wide range of emotional response to death and that much of it was considered appropriate. Strong expression of emotion was, however, frowned on, especially when it continued over time. The type of grieving Murphy presents, while visible, it less passionate than that described for a number of other rural Newfoundland contexts. This may be party because most of Murphy's paper is about a death that occurred fairly late, in 1983, It may also be a reflection of the emotional style of Murphy's family. The fact that more distant relatives were more emotionally expressive than the immediate family may suggest that the immediate family was relatively reserved for its context. Finally, the emotional response in the particular community in which the family was based, Colliers, night have been relatively outsign.

Highly or even moderately emotional responses to death were not necessarily appropriate in all Catholic rural contexts. According to William Cooper (based on information collected from George Best) three was relatively little emotional expression among Catholics in Merashem. ²Cooper says people attending the wake, "All expressed sympathy with the family, and quickly got not another subject. To make too much of one's grief would probably result in being accorded of shedding "coordile texts." There was certainly no keening, at the wake or at the funeral" (1968, MUNFLA ms 69-080C/p. ²). In this context, at least in Best's perception, the death would be only briefly acknowledged even during the results of the solid productive following in:

There was a considerable range of emotional expression following deaths among rural Catholics in Newfoundland. It could be intense or virtually non-existent, depending on gender and geographic area. At least for women, emotional expression might be expected, to the extent that there was social pressure to weep. Conversely, there could be social pressure to keep grief under tight control. As will become clear in the next section, this is similar to the expression of grief among rural Protestature.

⁹ Best was a member of the Church of England. In a reflection of Best's overall context, however, Cooper focussed the paper on Catholic customs (1968, MUNFLA ms 69-008C/p, 2).

5.1.2 Protestantism

Expression of strong emotion in must areas was not limited to Catholics. My interview material suggests that crying was a common occurrence among rural Protestants, as well as Catholics, and, if anything, may have involved more people and a more command sharing of emotion. This impression, however, is based lagely on my interviews with one particular informant, allowing one had, in the course of his career, officiated at a number of funerals and lived in a number of places in rural Newfoundland. Given that this man was assussally articulate about these aspects of mourning, it may simply be that none of the Catholics I interviewed was quite as interested in detailing the expression of griefr, rather than that there were significant differences in how Protestants expressed grief.

Discussing the family denths he had experienced during his childhood, the Rev.

Mr. Bunton sold, "And I was growing up, I lost my oldest sinear and mel lost two brothers
and my father. And, you know, you were expected to cry. And if you didn't cry [pusse] it
was almost as if something was wrong, right?" (Aug. 22, 2004). Not at all superingly; in
his content, wepping seemes to have standed hisy soon after a doth. He describes entering
his home immediately after having been informed by his minister of his father's death: "I
went in the house and there was mother crying and my grandmother was there." (Aug. 22,
2003).

There are also archival accounts of strong expression of grief among rural Protestants. A particularly detailed example comes from Lillian Dredge, writing about Anglicans¹⁰ in Pigeon Cove, as of roughly 1970:

¹⁰ According to Dredge, most community residents belonged to either the Anglican Church or the United Church, but her paper looks exclusively at Anglican practices (1984, MUNFLA ms 84-282A/p. 3).

This first keening would take place while the body was laid out on the boards, before it was put in the coffin.

There were no well-known keeners in the area. There would be different keeners depending on who had died. The family of the deceased person would be the main keeners.

Excessive or insufficient keening was not considered wrong. However, it was considered a mockery if a person really became upset and made a fuss at the wake and funeral and then about 2 or 3 days later went to a dance or a party. (1984. MUNFLA ms 84-282A-8/no. 22-23)

Dredge says that relatives were the only participants in "the first keening" and that this initial outburst was short (21).

Dredge's hibriography includes Seido Sililizabalis's Frish Wale Assumements and Handbook of Prish Folkhor (1984, MUNFA, no 84-282A-Blp.) 22.) Thus, it is not surprising that her description reads as at sile is inplicitly comparing "kneening." In Paper Cove to a model for keening that she had encountered outside her home community, in particular, the pattern whereby specialism soor telates to the deceased take on much or all of the responsibility of keening. This would explain why she not only specifies that there were no local specialism is needing, but also carefully points out wice that the primary participants were relatives. This swareness of "seening," from an etic point of view, raises the question of whether Neeming" was activally the entile term for peractice used in Dredge's home community, Given that this is the only overtly Protestant Newfoundland content to which, so far as I am aware, the word has been applied. I suspect that it was not Newtheless. Dreng appears to have correctly identified the amounting behaviour she describes. There is very little difference between Irish and Irish Newfoundland descriptions of the simpler form of keening and descriptions of emotional expression in Presence Ower and some other Protestate communities.

Dredge includes additional information about how people in this community expressed grief. People of both genders and a range of ages cried. Other expressions of grief included "wringing their hands, putting their hands through their hair and rubbing their stomach." Some mourners "would throw themselves on the corpse and screech" (1984, MUNFLA ms 84-282A/no. 20-21).

Rosalind Drodge, writing about Little Heart's Ease in Trinity Bay, also discusses intense expression of grief:

It is generally here at the graveside that there is a big emotional scene. Certain people who were near and dear to the deceased have had to be taken away from the service because they got weak from crying and/or had other emotional reactions. Especially touching is when they lower the casket into the grave, a fact which can be proven by looking around the grave-yard and seeing very few dry eyes. "(1967-68, MLWFLE) and Sci.004(2)n. 5)

As in Pigeon Cove, the expression of grief was so intense that sometimes other people had to exert control over the excesses of some mourners. Drodge describes the sharing of grief in a way that is loosely similar to the Rev. Mr. Burton's description.

Christian Bradley, the informant for James R. R. Hornell, described the first fineral she attended, at the age of fire, as, is his work, "a burthy operating cacasion." A bubysiter who was caring for her and her sister took them to the funeral. According to Hornell, "Miss Bradley remembers everyone crying around the garse and finally a lady noticed the young first joic displeasume and excerted them home; "1694, MUNFLA ans 84-365-8 hyp, 16-17). While the exact extent of emotional expression is not further described, it would probably have required a fairly demantic display (rather than, perhaps, a few quiet teach on make such a strong interpression.

Crining was evidently not, however, always intense and continuous. Warrick Canning, writing about Williamsport, a community on the Northern Peninsuli that was resented in 1965, but that had been Protestant and ethnically English prior to that (1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-005D/pp. 1-2), describes how, after a death, the couple heading the household in which the dead person had lived was woken up by a relative. The female

head of the household responded to news of the death with "some sobbing, and crying," but then took out the "burial clothes" and ""winding sheets" (5). At least for this woman, emotional expression was subordinated to practical issues fairly quickly.¹¹

In addition to weeping, the relatives might empage in physically demonstrative behaviour towards the corpus. The Rev. Mr. Burton said. "And people used to linger a long time over the remains, over the casket, leaning in and tooching and kinsing and that kind of thing, because of a very close relative in the family" (Aug. 22, 2000). Such behaviour was procounced right before the coffin was closed: "When the time came for people to, asy to, close the casket, even after somebody lying there three days and so on, in the heat of the summer, all members of the family would go to give a final embrace or a final kins, or something like that." Nevertheless, the Rev. Mr. Burton thought that, to a large extent, the emotions had been worked through by that time. He said. "After the third day, people were pretty well reconciled to the death, right? Yeah. Except for that moment on the list on the casket, would have to be closed and it used to be a very emotional time" (Aug. 25, 2005).

In the Rev. Mr. Button's experience, it was not only appropriate for girls to be displayed, but its expression could be communal: "But neighbours were so understanding, you could come to grieve, too. Grieve with us. Used to weep! Oh, my, yes, so much weeping!" Of his family itself, he said, "And I used to weep with my mother. Of course, I was the oldest child" (Aug. 22, 2003). Elsewhere he describes "the neighbours coming in. And, sharing your girl, and some of them, you know, coming to cry, as soon as they came through the door, they would start crying, too, and then

¹¹ From internal evidence in the paper (Canning 1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-005D/p. 5), it seems likely that this woman was the deceased's daughter-in-law, rather than closer kin, but this is not spelled out.

everybody else would start crying in the fam-, because it was the thing to do, right?"

(Aug. 25, 2004). Similarly, Jeanette Williams' description of the funeral in Greenspond in Bonavista Bay, suggests that most participants, rather than just a few, wept. She says, "Thus we Can See in the graveyard a crowd of tear-stained faces" (1968-89, MUNFLA me 69-027Btb, 63).

Joses Fudge, discussing Grole in Hermitage Bay, perhaps gives some insight into the emotional triggers for command weeping. During the finneral procession. "The mourners following the corpus, feeling very sad, were thinking only of how they were going to miss their beloved. Their trea statisted cyses made many people feel as if they were losing someone, as everyone in the little community had some little feeling towards the others" (1987; MUNFLA nn 68:007Cp; 8). Similarly, Oliver Langdon reports that visitors in Seal Cove in Fortune Bay uttered "words of comfort" to the family member who took them to see the coppe during the wake and "there was often an outburst of team from the relatives" in response (1967-68; MUNFLA nn 68:013Cf); 5).

In the eyes of Jahez Norman, writing about Port Union in Trinity Bay, an aspect of Official death rites also impacted emotional expression. He attributes expression of gried during the funeral to the nature of the sermon, but thinks the sermon varied according to the qualities of the dead person; it "may be short and impersonal or it can be long and very emotional causing the mourners to weep openly. This, of course, will depend entirely on the character of the deceased person" (1967-68, MUNFLA, ns 68-015%).

Crying seems to have at least sometimes been obligatory or close to obligatory, no some Protestant rural contexts, intense emotional expression was not just allowed, but expected. The Rev. Mr. Burton reported the deliberate stimulation of sorrow by members of the community. He said, "sometimes, some people who were not immediately involved, not connected with the family, would feel that it was their duty to say something to, I mean, evoke or prevoke tears." He also said, "That was something I have often noticed, in those early days, people felt that they would have to do something to enhance or further the grief, You were supeosed to cert' (Aue. 22, 2003).

The Rev. Mr. Button commented on the social consequences of failing to mour
in a visible fashion: "And they'd say, "Why, she never cried at all at the funeral, How
strange, I expected her, you know, to just screech and how!" (Aug. 22, 2003),
interpretation of the mourmen's behaviour did not necessarily stop with between, but
relatively neutral, speculation. According to the Rev. Mr. Button, "If you didn't mourn,
you didn't ray or make much of an adu, someone would say, "Wow, the didn't care very
much for that person or the didn't care much for him," and, you know, "It's almost if the
was pleased to see him go," and that kind of a fallar, right? So there were times when
people really waited and cried, I think, because it was expected of them" (Aug. 25, 2004).

I asked the Rev. Mr. Button if he felt that perhaps people might have felt obligated to mourn in this way, as if they were not giving someone a good send-off unless they did. He agreed, het added. The that's not to underscore the terrible sudness of a death in a family. He said of the deaths of children, an occurrence with which, as described above, he had family experience, "But, oh, my, children died. They were terrible experiences. Terrible for the family and very upsetting and heart-wreeching? (Aug. 25, 2004). Although he thought that sorrow was at least sometimes enacted in a dramatic way to meet community expectations and individuals? own sense of what was appropriatio, he also hought that gird was very real.

The Rev. Mr. Burton elaborated on the difficulty of presiding over the funeral service while people expressed grief intensely. He said, "And for the minister, it used to be an awful experience, trying to get people to stop crying in those days, because they felt they had to do the customary thing, it was expected of them" (Aug. 22, 2003). He commented on the earliest funerals at which he officiated.

And first when I began my ministry, I used to dread funerals, for the fact that certain people were very entorional and I of any. My goodness, I don't know how you're going to get through that funeral today, because, you know what they're like. They're going to exerce had how let the funeral, sir, fully? And I remember that happening. I remember that happening, so much so, that, standing in the pupils, say, to proceed with the trials, sometimes I'd be unable to proceed it, I'd have to wait until somebody stopped crying and, you know, that kind of a thing. (Aug. 25, 2004)

According to Caminia, emotional expression occurred at particular key points. Immediately following the death, as on of the dead man "began to cry and wall: "Poer Da is gone!" (1964-69, MLWRIX. Am 69-005Dly)- 6, Liete, "there were some crying and lamenting among relatives of the deceased." during the service that took place at the house before the procession to the church (29). At the end of the church service "three was a fair amount of crying done" (33). Finally, at the gravavide, as the coffin was lowered, there were "varied expressions of grief by the bereaved" (35). Clanning also comments on the abstrace of emotional expression at one particular time: "There was no crying during the coffining of the body, aimply-became no relatives were present in the room while the corpus was being put into the casker" (17). This is interesting, in and of intelf. In rural Neerfoundland, it was often taboo for relatives to be involved in the practical aperation raing for the dead, but in this cunsette the physical separation might suggest the exertion of community control to contain emotional expression at this time.

As a number of my informants pointed out to me, expression of grief was not uniform throughout a community, but varied with individual mourners and individual circumstances. For instance, Mr. Caravan said, "usually there was a lot more grief expressed with young children." In addition, should the body of someone who had drowned not be found, than "those people would probably be in a longer mourning period than anyone else" (Sept. 26, 2002).

According to Mrs. Caravan, "the type of personalities involved" was also a factor. Mr. Caravan made a similar point, with somewhat more detail: "And, of course, with the different way that people accepted grief or loss, some people were not as demonstrative as others" (Sept. 26, 2002). Mrs. Sheppard of Port de Grave provided extended discussion of how variation in expression of grief played out in her own life and family and attributed the differences to the personalities of the individuals. 12 She said, "I mean you're very stricken in some cases, and some is more emotional than others. Some just keep it on the inside and [pause] personally speaking, form a big lump in your stomach. well [pause] some can cry and some can't. I'm one of the ones that finds it difficult to cry at a time like that, but my sisters was just all tears. Just a matter of your own emotions and just the way you're built, I guess" (Aug. 26, 2004). In another interview, Mrs. Sheppard focussed more specifically on the personal attributes that determined how grief was expressed. She said, "Don't it [depend?] on the strength of the person, I suppose, or the character of the person? Some can cry at anything and some just holds it back. And some will bawl and shout and the others [pause] will think you haven't got any heart" (Sept. 27, 2002). She pointed out that the different mourning styles of different people could be mutually incomprehensible: "because you can't speak for anyone else's feelings, you know, they don't understand me, I don't understand them, some of them, . . . Who's to say, how anyone would fit? I couldn't say" (Aug. 26, 2004).

¹² Both the information here and the information from the same informant below came in response to questions asked in the past tense. Mrs. Sheppard answered in a sort of eternal present, but her answers are grounded in examples that are at least partly in the relatively distant past.

While Protestants in rural Newfoundland expressed grief largely through variation of cyting and weeping, sometimes grief was expressed more subtly. When I variation of cyting and weeping, sometimes grief was expressed more subtly. When I characteristics are subtly as the composition of the former subtle Caravan of Bay Roberts told me, "Some family members were just, probably too overcome with the emotion to go "Gept. 26, 2002). Mr. Caravan also described less overt ways of handling emotion. As I describe in members in the larger when I saded him how people expressed their grief he first discussed outward, customary signs of mourning. While he did eventually refer to more overt grief, he did not stress intensity of expression (Sept. 26, 2002).

Crying and weeping were not always public. Mrs. Sheppard discussed in some detail her reaction to a particular death, which did involve some weeping, but only in private:

If you want an example, my father dick! I was on my way to my son's wedding. Grand Falls. And I came home and look at mer. I never head et aer. After the Tight the funeral's the only time I broke. Now, mother was the same... And just before I buried [them?], I think the next day, I felt like I was going to have a little cry and went out by the garden fence, up to South River, no one around, and just had my little what do-you-call-it. (Sept. 27, 2002)

Mounting behaviour was, in the opinion of the people! Interviewed linked to grader. Mr. Caravan said, "Well, I think women were more inclined to cry before the futured and during the futureal, whereas men were not.... At least not in public." (Sept. 26, 2002). The Rev. Mr. Buston said, "Well, the mens were more in control of their emotions. It was the women that used to cry, morely, right?" (Aug. 22, 2004). Since, as discussed earlier, he described himself weeping in response to death, however, and second quite unselfconscious about this, it seems likely that, in the context where he grew up, men —or, at least, boys—had significant latitude for overt expression of emotion.

Archival papers also describe behaviour that varied by gender. Trank says about a porticular death in Elliston. "May mother and her sister shared great, gennine secreov; their brothers tried to keep up for their sakesthe list; cantomary way of saying 10" (1987-68, MUNFLA. m. 68-024Fp, 31.) We are not told here precisely what either attitude revolved in the way of actual behaviour, but Trask mentions his mother's weeping a few pages later (34), in that context and in terms of what often seemed to be expected of men, one might guess that "keepfing) to for their sakes" menta rovoiding emotional expression. Langhon also describes gendered emotional behaviour, although, his account, unere of the men are not particularly utioic. He says that in the graveyard, "The women then, feel pretty back. They can hardy look at what the undertaker is obing. Some of the men are just the same." They cannot keep back the serve, "(1987-88, MUNFLA, mis 64-101Cp, 83) and the same transport of the says that in the graveyard, "The women then, feel pretty back. They can hardy look at what the undertaker is obing. Some of the men are just the same." They cannot keep back the serve" (1987-88, MUNFLA, mis 64-101Cp, 83).

Drotge, in her discussion of Pigeon Cove, reports that the practice of the breaved casting themselves upon the corpse "was done more so by women than men. The men sometimes would literally have to take the somen away from the corpse." The greatest outbreaks of grief occurred immediately before the closing of the coffin (1984, MUNELA mn 84-282A/pp. 20-21). In this context, both sexes, as described above, expressed grief, but women did so somewhat more dramatically than men and men were expressed grief, but women did not somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than men and men were responded to restain the relation of somewhat more dramatically than the relation of somewhat more dramatically than the dramatically than the relation of somewhat more dramatically than the somewhat the relation of the relation of the source of the relation of the relat

The Rev. Mr. Button thought that weeping was functional, in that it helped resolve the grief. He sald, "and consequently they were able I think to better handle their sorrow. Somebody says that tears are the safety valve on the human personality, right? So that it lets off the pressure" (Aug. 22, 2003). In contrast, Mrs. Steppard felt that a degree of self-restraint was functional. She said, "But one thing I do know, if you go through an

¹³ My assumption that this community is Protestant is based on references to a minister (Langdon, 1967-68, MUNFLA ms 68-013/pp. 7-8).

ordeal, it strengthens you, makes you stronger, if you can control your feelings more. I know that, personally" (Sept. 27, 2002).

Despite his understanding that weeping could be helpful, the Rev. Mr. Burton was also ambivalent about it, for religious reasons. He told me,

Now, contrimes the mourning was excessive. I guess, in view of the fact that most of them were Christians, you know. Though they believed in the afterife and resurrection and so on, and that someone had gone to be with the Lord and gone to heaven, hey let the fact of the reality, the finality of death voershadow their faith, right? Right. Which is human, it's a human thing, isn't it, that it's hard to part with people we love. (Aug. 22, 2003)

Despite his understanding that grief, at least when carried to excess, was contrary to the religious traditions of the people whose grieving he observed, the Rev. Mr. Buston understood why they reacted in this way and acknowledged the emotional difficulty inherent in loss.

In mari Protestant contents, as in Calholic contents, it was often expected that people exp. Cript us actively necessarily, people gassayled fromenes who had been bereaved failed to cry, and weeping was intense enough and noticeable enough to cause problems for the minister during the service. Expression of emotion varied by gender, with women generally more emotional than men, but the degree of difference in expression between the sexes in rural communities seems to have been inconsistent. There was also individual variation, with some people much less emotionally expression at the content of the c

family, but other community members) among Catholics that the Rev. Mr. Burton and some archival evidence attest was common among Protestants.

5.2 St. John's14

One of the important differences among geographic contexts in Newfoodland in relation to death rites was the extent to which emotional expression of sorrow following a death was either shared or not shared. As has been discussed in the last section, in many parts of rural Newfoodland, crying in front of other people was common. This pattern contrasts strongly with emotional expression in St. John's, at least among Protestants. Based on the information I have, however, it is less clear what happened among Criterios.

5.2.1 Catholicism

Historically, there may have been quite overt expression of giref among frish Catholics in St. John's. The one author of whom I am aware who has published a description of poetic lamentation and professional keening in Newfoundland gives St. John's as the location. ⁵³ In Ye Olde St. John's, P. K. Devine describes a particular area of

¹⁸ While there are a few urban areas other than S.I. John's in NewSoundland, I have very little information on funeral and wake customs in any offent. Thus I am not in a position to make generalizations about urban customs as a whole. These cities are all much smaller than S.J. John's, and I suspect although I can not prove it, that during my study period, mounting customs in those communities had more in common with rural customs than with those in S.J. John's, S. red is reseason, lava entail eratherally incorporated the information in this category that I use in this thesis (a small amount of archival material about Cornel Books) in the rural category.

¹⁵ Keough notes that Anspach's contemporary account, described earlier this chapter, does not mention the "ritual eulogizing" component of keening (or, by

St. John's, called "Kerry Lane," where Gaelic was still used after it had deied out elsewhere locally and where "the Irish custom of the homeland" was retained. "One of Kerry Lane's residents, Mrs. Schedan, was appeciable in keeing Devine describes her keens as 'moving lamentation' and adds, "The good decide of the deceased were recounted and the feelings of the relatives and friends expressed through this medium' (1936), 300, "Devis's description suggests the more complex and artists form of Irish lamentation, rather than simple cyting. His account was not contemporaneous with the practice of keening, however. At the beginning of the book, he indicates that his intreest is in the period between seventy and eightly years prior to his writing, or roughly the 1850s and 1860s (7). Unfortunately it is not clear what Devine's sources were or how retailable they were.

It is also not clear how Catholics expressed grief after the mid-1800s. As it happened, the information I collected included very little on the expression of grief among St. John's Catholics in that part of the twentieth century characterized by the

implication, the eulogies' musical and poetic characteristics), but hastens to add, "which is not to say that it did not occur in Newfoundland" (2001, frame 4, 362-63).

¹⁶ Devine had previously published the material in this book as a series of articles in the Dully News, with the tile "Old St. John's." The first article in the series was published on June 13, 1935 (4). The particular article in which material on keening appears is in the July 5, 1935 edition of the paper (4). The articles were published under Devine's initials, P.K.D. I am grateful to Cory Therne for giving me Devine's full name, which allowed me to track down his book.

 $^{^{17}}$ In his original article, Devine is a little more tentative about this assertion; he begins the sentence with the words "I think."

home wake. In addition, almost none of the archival material I used included information on the expression of grief among Catholics in St. John's. 18

What information Edd collect was largely indirect. One of my Protestant informatis, Mrs. Northcort, thought that expression of gird varied by ethnicity. She credited, "the Irin" with having been able to "give way to their feelings more often; something the considered "far more healthy" (Nov. 4, 2004). As discussed in Chapter Three, there is a strong, although not aboulted, link between ethnicity and religion in Newfounfland, so this probably means that, in the perception of at least one outsider living in St. John's, Carbolics were, at that stage, more emotionally expressive than Potentiants."

Miss. Keemey, my solic Clarific informatin its 3, John's, happens to have firsh inscreti? "Rather incissibly, given the contest of the above paragraph, she effectively evaded my questions about expression of girld by giving answers about practical and consoling activities engaged in by various groups. When I asked a general question about how people express their girls, the responded by talking about the giving of Masso or sympathy cards and flowers. When I narrowed the question down to relatives, she talked about the assistance, in the form of "upport" and "foot" that would be offered to the family and the work of on a targent about other methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of on a targent about other methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of on a targent about other methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of on a targent about other methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the arms of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the arms of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the arms of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the methers of the family who "hold limits" and the work of the

¹⁸ Saint and Thistle do say about St. John's, "Professional keeners were sometimes hired to cry aloud at wakes and funerals" (1974, MUNFLA ms. 74-184/p. 15), but their information comes, not from fieldwork, but from the Daily News article by Devine described in an earlier endnote.

¹⁹ It is not, unfortunately, clear in context, whether Mrs. Northcott had in mind Newfoundland Catholics generally or St. John's Catholics specifically.

²⁰ She was sure her ancestors on her father's side were Irish, but less sure about her maternal ancestors.

court" during the wake. When I, yet again, narrowed the question down to how the family itself expressed grief, she said:

The immediate family is termbly caught up, prior to the death, in the fact that this dish is point to conc. And as soon as the ident occurs, then the functar arrangements have to be made. And with Catholic families, then the Mass has to be organized. Who's joing to say the Mass? Who's joing to say the Mass? Who's joing to say the Mass? Who's joing to so the Park 1900 to the probably the same in the Anglien Church and in the United Church, and then they probably go home for a few hours skep before they have to go to the funeral home and at the funeral home, then, they're on the spot, for the next two and a half days. And then then't the funeral. And the reception, semewhere, we have the spot of the carried of the property of the control of the property of the spot of the days. The spot of the property of

In this informant's conception, any expression of grief is overshadowed by the need to deal with practical arrangements and the resulting exhaustion (Nov. 17, 2004).²¹

In another interview, when asked about expression of grief in the past, Mrs.

Kearnev approached it from a somewhat different angle and focussed on a less practical

customary action, the way in which the mourners were supposed to dress. She said,
"They wore black for six months" (Aug. 16, 2004). Again, she answered by talking about

something other than the overt expression of emotion.

This pattern of response may suggest that, anyone else's impressions of the lists nonwithstanding, Catholicis in SL John's, like SL John's Protestants, were emotionally less expressive than people in many rural areas of Newfoundland. Alternatively, this pattern may reflect Mrs. Keamer's individual approach to thinking about and discussing grief

³⁷ This set of questions was largely focused on the present and the responses appear to be entirely in the present. Since whal I was interested in here was the pattern of avoiding discussion of emotion, it probably does not much matter. Also, as I confirmed after the last of these questions, relatives would not have been my less drained by the end of the funeral in the pasts. A will be discussed in more detail in the revery's chapter, the offer the relative in the "A belta" is a "A belta" when I have in Ma. Nameny's content, very warning for the relatives.

and thus serve as an example of one of the themes of this chapter: that there is variation in the emotional responses within specific cultural contexts.

5.2.2 Protestantism

I have clearer information about Processant St. John's, Grieft was supposed to be subduced, if not outright suppressed. When I asked Mrs. Northeest how people expressed their grief, the said: "Well, you weren't supposed to a You kept saiff, upper lip. And people that cried in funerals, [17] they tried to do it quietly. You weren't supposed to show your feelings at all." Expression of grief was supposed to be private. Her perception was that this was true of any feelings at any time. In the case of grief, "when you were home, you could brust into team, if you varared to, but not in public" (Nov. 4, 2004).

As might be expected, given the above quotes, communal sweeping of the type sometimes pencioled in runal Neefondiands was no, from the releaserption, evident in Mrs. Northeout's context. She said, "Even in your own home, if people came in, they talked about other things, So, they'd say, "I'm so, so sorry to hear about your Inther's death or own morthes' seath or own thereof was or founderboy!". She had a wooderful life," you know, and if she'd been ill, "Well, she's better off now," that kind of thing, and then they'd dail about the weather or something" (Now, 4,2004). After the initial acknowledgement of the death, the topic was avoided.

Despite, or perhaps because of, the constraints on emotional expression, there was, according to Dr. Hiscock, an emotional tone to Protestant funerals. He described them as characterized by a "shall, throbbling, intense sense of mourning." Dr. Hiscock's description is of the somewhat more recent past, when wakes had moved to funeral homes, but it seems likely that that phase was a transitional one bridging an earlier time when his family? Protestant funerals were, if anything, more markedly "shall" and

"intense" and a present in which they have become, in Dr. Hiscock's phrase, "very cheery events." similar to the Catholic funerals of his wife's family (June 10, 2004).

Ms. Jones thought that momente expressed grief for near relatives. Sike said, "I suppose if it was a close family member, you'd probably exy. I know when Al died, I was broken-hearted there." Unfortunately, I did not ask her about the contexts in which crypts took place, so it is not clear whether they were private or public, and it is thus very difficult to compute her account to those of other informants. Some compution can, however, he made to grief for people conside the immediate family. Ms. Jones said, "it's not as said when it's James) sembedly you just known for a short period of time and you probably went to the funered or something, like, you know, pay your respects. But when it's a close family member, it's a different story altogether" (use 22, 2003).

While the material I collected from Mrs. Jones may be ambiguous on this topic, other information bears out my impression that mourning of Protestants in St. Jedn's was very subdued. Elizabeth Lang notes the absence of strongly expressed emotion following the death of her grandmother; ²² She said, "I do not remember any crying or deep despair" (1966-67, MUNTLA ms 67-01/2Ap, 5). A bit earlier in the paper, writing specifically about the wake, the says, "Nobody cried and nobody kissed the corpse" (4). Regardless of the reasons why grief was not enacted, there appears to have been implicit recognition on the part of the family that the author's mother (the daughter of the deceased) was experiencing some emotional distress after the defult. Lang says, "We were all especially kind to mother for some loon time intervencings" (5).

As was true in many rural areas of Newfoundland, emotional expression in St. John's was gendered. Mrs. Northcott's sense was that although very little expression of

 $^{^{22}}$ Judging by the religion of the minister who presided at the service in the home, the grandmother was presumably Anglican (1966-67, MUNFLA ms 67-012A/p. 4).

grief was considered appropriate, women were given some leeway. She said, "women were allowed to cry, in a nice, genteel way, but men did not, at all. They were all supposed to be held back." She also said, "women were allowed to grieve, but men, they weren't summosed to" (Nov. 4, 2004).

Judging by the contrast in her own personal experience and the behaviour she described for men, Mrs. Jones also thought that there were differences in male or female expression of grief. When she answered a generic question about how people grieve, she said, as described above, that she thought crying would be typical, but when asked specifically about gender differences, she said:

Well, men didn't cry. Men didn't cry. My father cried, but first time ever we seen him cry was when my brother died, but you see, he was the first member of the family gone, and like I said, I was, working around the buy and they called me in my life, never. The latest result is a superior of the control of the control of the in my life, never. But I never use on the my different properties of the control of the crystal of the control of

She added, "And I don't believe he even cried when my mother dies [sic]" (June 22, 2003).

Dr. Hiscock had some ideas about the emotional self-restraint of mourners in St. John's today, which might also apply to the past. Although emotional expression in St. John's is more overt than it used to be, there are still limits on what is appropriate. Dr. Hiscock's evolutation of why mourners adhere to those limits was:

In a way, what they're doing, I think, is trying not to intrude upon the others. The others aren't there to experience the exeruciating pain of the mourners; they're there for other reasons. And when you see someone screeching and bawling and all that, langing their head of the colffor or whatever they're doing, which may seem to many seeple to be overboard, you know, too much, "She doth protest to painful, and it is really very, very anishful, to see others mount, fluer 18, 2000 painful, and it is really very, very anishful, to see others mount, fluer 18, 2000

The restraint of the mourners protects other people.

Total restaint of emotion, however, seems not to have been the case for all deaths among Protestants in St. John's. Lung reports going to the wake of an old schoolmate of bers, who died at the age of Zn. ²Sh sea says that not only the decessed's mother, but "several other younger women," were weeping (1966-67, MUNFLA nn 6-701Zhp 7). In this case, the circumstances of the death, specifically the very young age of the decessed woman, may have hed to both heightened emotion and heightened emotional expression. The circumstances of the death may have impacted the expression of emotion in another way when Lung's grandmother died. Although the described reticence seems to fit the general pattern of behaviour for St. John's Protestants, it is possible that, as Lung implies, the fact that the decesseed had been ill for its months might have contributed to be faithy 's relatively subdoard monuming (5), as might the fact that the wax considerably when the may have been a change in social norms in St. John's between the two deaths. Assuming that the schoolmatte wax more or loss Lang's age, her douth took place roughly review years later than Lang's grandmother's death, which occurred in roughly 1952, when Lang was 14 (3).

Emotional expression following a death among Protestants in St. John's was, for the most part, ideally private and, failing that, very quiet. Women were allowed very modest emotional expression and men, apparently, none at all. Exceptions appear to have been quite limited.

²³ Although Lang does not explicitly state that the young woman who died was Potestant, given that Newfoundland had separate denominational school systems when Lang was a schoolgirl, it seems likely that most of Lang's school friends were Protestant.

5.3 Conclusions

In Chapter Three, I discussed how expression of grief was historically handled in England, Ireland, and Scotland. Since emotional expression following death in Ireland was fairly intense, it is not surprising that that intensity carried over in at least parts of Catholic Newfoundland.

Protestart entotical expressiveness in some contests requires a little more explanation, but it is quite possible to arget that it, also, was at least partially rooted in the customs of the home country. The initial English settlers immigrated during the early modern period. As I discussed in the Chapter Three, during this time period three seem to have been different stands of thought and practice concerning proper monening behaviour. One of those strands, which is likely to be the older one, perceived that expression of grief was appropriate, assuming it was not excessive. It appears that at least some of that grief was publicly demonstrated. The other strand, which seems to have been enver, placed more emphasis on emotional restraint. This strand eventually became more dominate in public discourse, although the first strand seems to have never vanished entirely.

At the time the first settlers left for Newfoundland, the newer, more restrained approach to mourning had probably not yet entirely taken hold. Perhaps for this reason, in at least some rural areas of Newfoundland, the dominant mode of mourning initially established among Protestants may have been the older, more emotional approach. The newer, subdoned approach seems to have been adopted unevenly, with tome groups documented an having relatively vigerous expression of emotion until well into the twentieth century. In England, the more emotional approach may have been subordinate, so it is never entirely died out and, in fact, experienced a resurgence in the early 1800. As a result, this strand was probably familiar to later English immigratures and they may, as a

result, been reasonably receptive to it. Finally, there was probably some influence from the Irish tradition of mourning, as some Newfoundland Protestants were ethnically Irish, had Irish neighbours in Newfoundland, or interacted with Irish Newfoundlanders in other ways.

There was tremendous variation in how much over tweeping was allowed in different parts of Newfoundland. Whether direct expression of grief was dramatic or almost entirely inhibited, however, the overall pattern appears to be that women wept more than men. A man in Pigeon Cove might have been allowed or expected) to engage in more over display of emotion following a death than a woman in St. John's would have been, but, overall, men in Pigeon Cove were less expressive than women in Pigeon Cove, and women in St. John's would, albeit in a limited way, express emotion more overtyth and St. John's would, albeit in a limited way, express emotion more

There appears to be a connection between the degree to which the expression of sorrow was acceptable and the gendered make got of the finear plecession. In St. John's, where emotional expression was strongly suppressed, women were effectively burned from participating in those parts of death rices that were conducted in the public domain. As described in Chapter Three, the discovers on women's structure at futurals in Victorian England focused partly on how emotionally expressive women were likely to be. It would not be surprising if inhabitants of St. John's In dai similar concerns, especially since the emphasis in the city was not expressing emotion.

In nural Newfoundland, however, the expression of sorrow was often vigorous. In some areas, it was so integral a part of death rites that participants felt obligated to engage in it, there was community pressure to take part in it, and there was gossip about participants who falled to meet cultural expectations about noticeable mourning. In much of rural Newfoundland, women's participation in the funeral procession was taken for granted. In fact, in some communities it was structurally built into the procession. This was likely, in part, because expression of grief was expected and women, in general, grieved more intensely than men, even in those communities where male expression of grief was appropriate. It was undoubtedly also related to rural women's greater participation in the public sphere (or, at least, in Janet Abe-Lughod's language, in the "controlled semi-private" space of their communities).

Sorrow and the overt expression of serrow formed an important part of the emotional atmosphere surrounding death. Neither sorrow nor sorrow in combination with sodemnity made up that entire atmosphere, however. The next chapter focuses on the flip side of sorrow, revelty:

Chapter 6: Revelry: "You . . . Made Your Own Fun, Whether It was Living or Dying"

Sorrow is an obvious and expected part of the mentional atmosphere in the time period following a death, Its flip side is the incorporation of revely or party behavious into ideath rites. To many people in North America at this time, revelry as a part of death rites may, at least superficially, appear counterimitive. In many ways it is the aspect of death rites that is hardest to understand. As I described in Chapters Two and Three, however, revelry in conjunction with death rites is a normal and expected respons in a variety of cultures. In part, no doubt, because this includes, to varying extents, those cultures that have contributed most significantly to the culture of Newfoundland, party behavious have been (and to some extent continue to bo) part of death rites here.

This chapter focuses on wake revely, a significant context in the past for pary behaviours in conjunction with death rites in Newfoundland and one of the best-researched aspects of Newfoundland death rites. In his article "Tricks and Fun': Sulversive Pleasures at Newfoundland Wakes," folktoris Piere Narvicz says that many, adhough certainly not all, wakes in Newfoundland in the past involved "disorder, ridicule, and laughter." The activities energed in included "monting, dirinking alcoholic beverages, easing, talking, storptelling, singing, dancing, fighting, penalting (vicks'), and playing games" (1994, 264-65). A number of additional writers, including folkforitst George Casey (1917), Anna Kaye Buckel, yand Christine Carverigit (1983), laubelle Marie Peere (1992), Contessa Small (1997), and Kieran Wakh (2001), have discussed revely at wakes in Newfoundland. From time to time, it is also mentioned in works not explicitly focusioned nevely or a death rites at all.

Before addressing revelry itself, it is important to clarify the structure and characteristics of the wake. K. Walsh's definition of "wake" (in reference specifically to Catholic wakes in Newfoundland) is "the period during which the corpus was placed on display (in this case, within the home) in order to allow family and friends to come and pay their last respects. It lasted until the body was removed from the house and transported to the church for the funeral." He adds, "anywhere from four or five up to twenty" puricipants "would stay awake all night with the corpus" (2001, 85-86).

As already discussed in Chapter Four, following Gary Butler describes "the underlying pattern of the [house] wake" in Newfoundland. He sees this pattern as substantially similar, throughout those penar of Newfoundland where "the traditional Newfoundland wake" was still practiced at that time (1982, 28). Butler notes that an "almost universal practice" was that people stayed up overnight in the house, At least one of those people would, and any jeven time, but with the body, while the others were in the kitchen (20). Butler does not specify that visiting customs are part of the wake; ruther, he assumes that they occur and, as described in mere detail in Chapter Four, describes the specific form that they take. Based on my own fieldwork, archival research, and reading, I think that Butler's pattern is applicable not only to the communities which still had home wakes in 1982, but to almost all areas of Newfoundland, with the exception of Protestant St. Jobn's, prior to the replacement of the home wake by the funeral home or closed wakes.

This does not mean that wake customs were identical in all communities. As G. Butler points out, there was substantial variation in wake practices (1982, 28). In

Nevertheless, in some communities, "wake" was not an appropriate entitle tree for the community's own customs. Student paper witer Cheels'y Sakmer asys, "The setting up period was not called a wake. A wake, I was fold once, was what the Catholics had when someone die and it was always abooc party' (1905-68, MINPEA, nn 68, 000/20; 28). In keeping with the general usage of folkfortis, however, and for the sake of general consistency; I will use the word "wake" to over all catooms that involve a combination of visiting by other community members and some people staying up all night to watch the configuration.

particular, the degree to which party behaviours were or were not incorporated into Newfoundland death rites and the ways in which they were practiced depended on a number of factors, recluding religion, location, and the east moment in history. Some writers have explicitly anociated wake reveily with Irish ethnicity and/or Cutholicism. The Revereal Levis Anadean Angock, in his particularly early account, says, "The processive of waking he deat in presty general in Newfoundland, practicularly among the natives of Irish extraction." While his brief description of the wake is largely focused on lamentation, he also mentions one aspect of reveily, "dividing to revive their spirits, and keep themselves wader," [1819, 4727.3). Navie are took that reproduce of wake nevel were expecially likely to concern "Roman Cutholic communities," although his phrasing suggests that such reports were not limited to those communities, "although his phrasing insplicity suggests in his design for the feetive wake in Newfoundland, when he describes in a "wartaut" of a particular wake that trish folkderist Soin O Suillenbhain went to in 1921 and describes in Irish Wishe Amusement (Narvice 265: Ó Suillenbhain 1969).

Similarly, K. Walsh suggests frish crigins for "many of the customs" carried out at Newfoundland wakes (2001, 88). Since Walsh discusses only Catholic bosuse wakes, however, it is not olear what his opinious are on the origins of wake reverly at Protestant wakes. C. Small also links important supects of wake reverly to Catholicism and Irish ethnicity. She identifies "Games, story telling and tricks played on the corpse" as 'put of the Irish and Roman Catholic wake tradition (1997, 23) and decrebes dericking as an supect of "the Irish wake tradition" (24). Small is primarily focussed on Catholic traditions and does not directly compare them with Protestant traditions. Her language, however, implicitly suggests that she does not think of reverly as being an aspect of Protestant or English wake customs. Perce also associates drink with Catholic wakes. She

perceives that Protestants had "more 'serious'" wakes, which, "apart from a few pranks allowed little entertainment other than talk" (1992-136).

Although many writers identify wake revelry with frish ethnicity and/or Catholicism, there are also some indications in previous work that the association between wake revelry and religion or enhancing was more complex. The material quoted above from Anospach suggests that although religion did correlate with the practice of party behaviours at wakes, the correlation was not absolute. Similarly, Narview takes that accounts of fin or prankshib behaviours on his list of wake activities (1994, 268-271) come from "a variety of Newfounditual difformants from predominantly Catholic communities" (268). This language suggests that party behaviours, while strongly associated with Catholic communities, were not exclusive to them. He also points out that wakes held for people who died relatively young (implicitly including Catholic wakes), tended to be "olotem events" (264).

Elizabeth Lang demonstrates both that she had a clour seme that Catholic and Protestant death customs were different, but also that, in practice, there was not a sharp dividing line between the two sets of customs. She notes that custom in Wesleyville was to cook whatever meal the dead person had liked best on the night prior to the funeral and ask that person's friends to comes to the meal. In addition, large quantities of "home made," alcoholic beverages were consumed, although Lang adds that that custom became less prominent after Mourties were stationed in the community. She is apparently puzzled by such customs in this context, however, as she adds, "The wake, with eating and drinking, is usual in Catholic settlements, but as far as I know, there is no Catholic corregregation in Wesleyville* (1986-67, MUNRA, an 67/12/42/4).

Buckley and Cartwright look at death rites in "the late 1960s" in the unnamed community where Buckley grew up (1983, 6), but also use MUNFLA material to fill out their information and make it more generally applicable. From their description, most residents of buckley's community were Protestants and ethnically English (6), but some were Catholics (9). Buckley and Cartwright are interested in general patterns (6), but do, from time to time, mention specific Catholic and Protestant cautoms or religious observances (8, 9, 12, 13). In their discussion of the wake, however, Buckley and Cartwright mention no religious differences. Although, given their article's focus, the wake customs they discuss were probably practiced largely by Protestants, Buckley and Cartwright describe a number of party behaviours. They say the meal generally served at the wake was typically "neary" and describe drinking, courting, storytelling, playing proteils, and foliate an occurring at wheel.

It appears to be true that Carbolic wakes were, on average, more feative than Protestant wakes, but revely at wakes existed on a continuum. Depending on the situation, pury behaviours were sometimes pronounced and included drinking and pranks involving the corpus. In other situations, they were limited, consisting, for instance, of some clutting and stoystelling. In yet other contexts, pury behaviours seem to have been almost non-existent. In rural Newfoundland, both Cutholic and Protestant wakes covered a large part of the continuum.

In S.J. John's, the division between the different religious groups seems have been more personneed than it was in rural areas taken as a whole. Although wake reverly among Catholics had largely died out before the wake moved to the funeral home, judging by archival material and comments from some informants, it was a significant feature of the wake until some point in the twentieth century. In contrast, at least in some circles, it was not a freetast custom to have wakes.

Like the relationship between wake revelry and religion, how Irish the Newfoundland wake actually was, even among Catholics, is open to question. While there is no doubt that Irish wake revelry was a significant contributor to the form that wake revelry took in Newfoundland, there seem to have been significant differences between wake revelry in Ireland and wake revelry in twentieth century Newfoundland. Some Irish wake customs were likely much less important in Newfoundland and this undoubtedly affected the mood of the wake.

In the interest of clarity about the form wakes took in NewGoundland, I will begin this chapter by contrasting frish and NewGoundland wakes. I will continue with a comparison of wakes in Cutholic and Protestant contexts in both urban and rural areas. From there I will focus in on gendered differences in wake attendance and participation in various aspects of the wake.

6.1 Differences between Irish and Newfoundland Wakes

My archival research and field-work suggest that some of the party activities with strong attecedents in letalant may have occurred much more commonly in Newfoundland than others. Some may have taken place infrequently and, even when they did occur, seem to have been qualitatively different than they were in Ireland. The best example is probably fighting, an activity which, as described in more detail in Chapter Three was, according to O Suilleabhishin, at one time common at Irish wakes. It also appears on the lengthy list of wake activities included in Navisea's sarticle. Judging, however, by my archival research, the material from my interviews, and the fact that Navisea provides only one reference for it (1994, 269), fighting at wakes was, at least during my study periods, very succumons.

I collected no information at all about fighting in my interviews. Possibly this was because I did not ask about it. I suspect, however, that if fighting had been a significant feature of wakes in any area where I interviewed. I would have heard about it. Archival material included slightly more information. Karen McDonald paraphrases a story from Frank English, con of her informants, about a fight that broke out at a wake in St. John's, and ere one of the justicipation. Yearth over the octiff and knocked he over and the coppe fell out of the coffir underneath the window. "The informant and the people he was with apparently took this in stride, they "left and varied until the fight was over so they could return to the wake" (1983, MUNFLA m8 84+122/16-17). Their monchalance about this incident might or might not suggest that fights at wakes were amont expected.

Rather more ambiguously, Greats Christine Saint and Beverly Rulli Thistics, writing about St. John's, say, "During the early 30s, Catholic wakes could degenerate into a heavel given temperament of the people, their social status, and amount of liquor available." In the overall context of this paper, however, it is not clear if the word "heavel" examily means a fight or a particularly wild party (1974, MUNFLA no 74-1849). Sa Similarly, William Cooper in his discussion of party behaviours at Catholic wakes in Merasheen, Placentia Bay comments that they included "even arguing and brawling on occasion," a phrase which implies physical flighting without, prehaps, quite confirming it (1968, MUNFLA no 69-080C/ty-9, 1n addition, Narváez gives an example of fighting from his own library research, although that instance took place during the mid-1800 (1994, 205). In some of these cases, it appears that "brawling," by whatever meaning of the word, might have been culturally expected, but given the puscity of information, perhaps only in a few communities.

The apparent difference in amount of fighting at wakes may be linked to other cultural changes. Ó Súilleabháin thinks that some of the fighting in Ireland grew out of "the rough character of some of the games" (1969, 71), but, as described in more detail

² The location of the wake is also not quite clear. Narváez's source is Thomas Bredin, ed., 1969, Recollections of Labrador Life by Lambert de Boilieu, Toronto: Ryerson Press, but Narváez places the wake itself in Newfoundland (1994, 265).

below, wake games, especially the rowdier and more violent ones, were less important in Newfoundland. As already mentioned in Chapter Three, O Stillenbishi antibutes some of the violence at Irish wakes to faction fighting. While there is evidence of faction fighting in Newfoundland, zone of the information I have about it involves wakes and none is more recent than the 1800. If I faction fighting ever took place at Newfoundland wakes, it seems to have vanished from gas.

Game playing, as described in Chapter Theor, received voluminous attention in O Solitleabhiar's description of Irish wake behaviour. In contrast, relatively little material about games came up in my interviews, and I found only a few instances of game playing in archival material. While my research in MUNFLA was extensive, however, it was not exhaustive and Nurviet found a number of references to different types of games in the MUNFLA archival material he used (which overlapped only minimally with the material I used). Some additional information exists in the published literature, but the equative the material pales beside the information available on Ireland. This may be portly a reflection of what weits thought important and, for the archival information, what was stressed by the professors teaching the classes for which the pupers were written.⁴ Nevertheless, it seem likely that game playing was probably much less common in Nevfortundated than in Ireland.

Not only does it appear that games may have been played less frequently at Newfoundland wakes, but the nature of the games also seems to have been different. In Ireland, as previously discussed, games were often very rough and frequently involved

³ Keough 2001, frame 5, 389-91; Encyc. of N & L 1994, vol. 5, s.v. "St. John's," citing material partially quoted from D. W. Prowse's 1895 History of Newfoundland; John FitzGerald as quoted in Trew 2005, 59. (The quotation from FitzGerald comes from an interview conducted by Trew.)

⁴ Thanks to Martin Lovelace for pointing this out to me.

tricks played on some of the players. Although my sources are somewhat contradictory, my sense is that in Newfoundland there was less emphasis on the more brutal games and the ones involving disagreeable tricks.

At least half the references to games in the archival material I looked at involved cand playing, something O Stilleabhäin mentions, but to which he gives much less attention than he does to more active games. As described in more detail in Chapter Three, O Stilleabhäin is rather ambivalent about just how common card playing was, but suggests that it was likely to happen at wakes with certain characteristics, including a relatively smaller attendance.

In contrast, information about Newfoundland suggests that, to the extent games took place at wakes at all, card playing was relatively important. The archival material I used describes care draying at wakes in several Newfoundland communities, including Grand Bank (Hornell 1944, MUNFLA ms 84-365p. 15), Joe Batt's Arm (Trask 1967-68, MUNFLA ms 68-624Ep, 32), Kilbride (Countury 1968, MUNFLA ms 69-009pb.; 11), and SS 1,54th's (Form 1974, MUNFLA ms 69-009pb.; 11), and SS 1,54th's (Form 1974, MUNFLA ms 68-004Ep, 32'), Narviaez gives the references for two additional MUNFLA accounts, without mentioning which communities were involved (1994, 290), ⁸ K. Walsh, drawing upon a MUNFLA paper about St. John's, ⁷ also mentions card playing (2001, 88).

⁵ Trask indicates he heard someone "from St. John's" talk about his father's experience with card games at wakes, but does not spell out where the father was from (1967-68, MUNFLA ms 68-024D/p. 32).

⁶ MUNFLA ms 71-43/p. 36 and MUNFLA ms 71-44/p. 67.
⁷ Betty Stratton's Catholic Funerals in St. John's, unpublished research paper, MUNFLA ms 68-022D/p. 13.

Interestingly, my informants, when guesting about wake behaviour of which they were not quite certain, focused on cards, rather than other games. Gerry Bromley, for instance, when saleed specifically about games, said, "Not that 'In aware of. They could've, of course, But any wakes, I stayed up to a number of wakes in my days. Stayed up all night up and Int. Int. food "remember anybody playing cards or anything like that, during the wake." (June 23, 2002), Ernestine Jones knew very little about wakes from direct experience, but speculated, in response to a question about gendered participation is wake, that after the wooms held; "the mes would be up there, probably playing a game of cards" (June 22, 2003). At an intuitive level, card playing may, to these informants, have seemed to either be appropriate for wakes or, at least, be more likely than other possibilities.

Casey provides some information about games in Conche, although he sets them in the past, "about the turn of the century" (1971, 298). He describes one game in some detail:

Another game which was played when he (Casey's informant] was a youth involved passing the fire tongs. Each person would take the longs which were by the fireplace and tap the floor and say in a chanting manner, "He's a fool, she's a fool, that can't do his, this, this, "The sayer would then pass the tongs on to the person seated next to him. The game involved the passing, If, in tapping the floor, or the right hand was used, the tongs had to be moved to the first and then passed on." They were passed right around the house and perhaps there'd be no one see the catch in assisting it.

Casey says this game is much like the "catch-games" found in Ó Súilleabháin (299).

Casey identifies "Who got the button?" as another game played in Conche (1971, 299). I found three archival papers about St. John's that report a game with a similar title, "Hide the Button," in which participants tried to guess who had possession of a button.

⁸ Ó Súilleabháin includes a description of an Irish version of "Hide the Button" in Irish Wake Amusements (1967, 116-17).

McDonald says, "The way this game was played was one person would have a hutton in hin hand and he would go around to everyone the in the circle. [sic] The idea was for everyone to games who had the button and whoever guessed right it was then their turn to hide the hutton and whoever guessed right it was then their turn to hide the hutton." [1983, MUNFLA ma 84-122]n, 17), According to Saint and Thiotte, this was a kissing game: "the name who go the button had to kiss the laises." [1984] MUNFLA ma 74-1849, 15]. Edwina Farence person a skey that her father, Edward Foran, "hid it (the button) in the corpse's joined hands. No one succeeded in finding it so the corpse was buried still classing the botton [sic]. He claims such incidents were quite common? (1987, AUNFLA me 84-60405). 3. Newfeet also reports a marchivel example (1994, 269). "K. Walsh, drawing on a MUNFLA paper about St. John's," discusses: "pass the button," a similar game. In his description, a wereng genes might be penalized by "once sor of interactions with the deal body, such a brilling the corpse? (2001, 87).

K. Walsh gives some other examples of games, including the general category "games which promoted physical contast between the living and the dead." Another game, "spin the bettle." was presumably linked to the courting that sometimes took place at wakes (2001, 87-88). These games might, in some instances, be socially awkward, or, when touching the corpus was involved, downright unpleasant. Like most of the games already described, however, they sound much gentler in spirit and execution than many of the frish games O Silitelathian describes. Most games played at Newfoundland wakes did not, so far as can be told from their descriptions, feature roughness or violence. Instead, relatively gentle games seem to be more typical.

⁹ MUNFLA 64-13 (C45).

¹⁰ Betty Stratton's "Catholic Funerals in St. John's," MUNFLA ms 68-022D/p.

While rough games or those involving unpleasant surprises were relatively uncommon in Newfoundland, they did take place. Mary E. Byrne reports a game of this tyne. "Fornets," from St. Brendan's, a Catholic community in Bonavista Bay (1988. MUNFLA ms 89-018A/p. 22). Probably "fornets" is a variation on or a misunderstanding of the word "forfeits," According to Byrne, "forpets" players were required to forfeit "some personal article," if they failed to respond promptly when addressed by arbitrarily assigned nicknames. Afterwards, they were given a task they had to carry out before retrieving their property (22-23). Byrne says that these tasks were "always something scary." Her examples include touching the corpse and circling the outside of the house at night. According to Byrne, another participant would invariably find some way to make the task more frightening than it inherently was, such as "jumpfing] out at" someone walking around the outside of the house or causing the corpse to move, if the task was to touch the corpse. Despite the scary features of the game, participants generally enjoyed it. Byrne reports, "Most remember it as being great fun and a great way to pass the 'staying un' period" (23-24). The several variations of "forfeits" that Ó Súilleabháin describes are similar to

"forpers," but involved tasks that were not frightening in the same way (1969, 121-22). ¹¹
Although the exact frish antecedent(s) for the game as practiced in St. Brendan's are unknown and, as would be expected with any kind of folklere, there was probably significant variation in this game beyond what O Stilleabshin could include or (was a consequence). The consequence of the consequence

¹¹ Ó Súilleabháin's examples include tasks that might involve social embarrassment and might have social consequences(1969, 121-22). For many people, especially those who were at all shy, they might therefore be frightening. Nevertheless, the scariness of these tasks is not as central as it is in the examples from St. Brendan's.

physically rougher than it had been in Ireland. If that was the case, however, this example appears to be an exception to the general trend.

Navaéea*, list of wake activities does include a number of games with unpleasant penalite. It is possible to identify another game, "Sheep," as likely having had an unpleasant penalty, since Navaéea sup hat it is a "variant of "Clean Sheep, Dirty Sheep," as described by O Sailleabháin (1944, 269). In O Sailleabháin's version, some playens were "heep," but two players were garanted he power to likel andividual subseque seighter "clean or dirty." Dirty sheep were foreibly "cleaned," either by immersion in the ceaspool of by drenching with "dirty water." According to O Sailleabháin, the players empowered to decide who was in which category hased their decisions on their personal feellings about individual players (1969, 69). To the extent that this attitude was usually true of this game, "Clean Sheep, Durty Sheep" cannot be categorized as a particularly vigeous form of good fins.

With other games, it is loss clear how rough they were or whether they involved disagreeable surprises. Navidez, for instance, found two archival examples of his gradient profess. "I do described above, different versions of this game may or may not have included scary and rough elements, in addition to those that were simply discomforting. Navidez's list also includes a "kissing game," which the author of the archival manuscript." describes as "smenthing like Porfices." The game from richi Wale Amuscements that Navidez identifies as similar, however, is not Forfeits, but "Frumso Framso" (1994, 269). As O Stillicabhini describes this game, it was a kissing game, but, in Irland, at least, the kissing was not necessarily consensual. Reluctant participants were foorbily brought to the person who had named them (1996, 94-95). Presumably the

¹² MUNFLA 64-013 (C45) and MUNFLA ms 73-175/pp. 24-25 (1994, 269).

¹³ MUNFLA 71-44/p. 10 (1994, 269).

level of roughbousing or outright violence in this game depended on how many participants (if any) were reluctant and how much they struggled. With games of this sort, it is impossible to determine without more information how rough and unpleasant they really were and how they varied between Newfoundland and Ireland.

Although Narváer found rather more archivel material about games at wakes than 1 did, that material is concentrated in a total of five MUNFA accessions. The games with unpleasant penalties are even more concentrated. The free distinct diagnocable penalties for wake games that Narváez refers to all appear in the same papee. **Since they are all listed as appearing on the same two sequential pages, it is quite possible that all three penalties are part of the same game or set of related games. One of those penalties also appears in one other paper. **Totans Sheep, Dirty Sheep' is described in this second paper. **Totans pages and pages and pages are pages and pages and pages are pages and pages. **Totans Sheep, Dirty Sheep' is described and selected upon your own part have rough or unpleasant qualities (Narváez 1944, 209). **Totans Sheep' is the pages also list other games, including some which, as discussed above, many or may not have rough or unpleasant qualities (Narváez 1944, 209). **Totans Sheep' is described in this second pages.

Navieze is one of the better sources about wake games, so the relatively small number of sources he relies on for this topic, in combination with the general lack of information about games, especially those with rough qualities or unpleasant elements, suggests that wake games may have been taken place in a relatively small number of communities and that games involving violence or highly unpleasant aspects were even

¹⁴ MUNFLA ms 73-175/pp. 24-25.

¹⁵ MUNELA ms 71-44/n. 10

¹⁶ MUNFLA 71-44.

¹⁷ MUNFLA 73-175 is also one of the sources for "Forfists" and MUNFLA 71-449, 10 also mentions and playing and the lissing game. The other MUNFLA accession that mentions "Forfists," MUNFLA 64-13/C45 and C49, is also the source for information about "Hide the Button". A total of two other accessions, MUNFLA ms 71-42/p. 36 and MUNFLA 64-12/C42, mention one game or type of game each (Narviez 1994, Z69).

rarer. It seems likely that game playing in Newfoundland was a less important feature of wakes that game playing was in feeland and that, overall, games in Newfoundland were not as vigerous, aggressive, or as unpleasant for unwitting participants as games in Ireland, Newfoundland wake activities, especially as practiced by Catholica and those of Irish descent, no doubt derived, in large part, from Irish wake activities. Nevertheless, even among Catholics, the Newfoundland wake had important differences from the Irish wake.

Given that fighting and, probably, rough games, were, for the most part, not significant elements of Newfoundland wakes, the atmosphere was probably much callent than the atmosphere at frish wakes and attrodutes at Novfoundland wakes, especially for men, the primary participants in the rougher activities, less physically dangerous. Nevertheless, among the other party behavior that Novfoundland wakes retained, there was one significant genre that shared an important aspect with many of the Irish games. While unpleasant surprises seem to have been a much loss important element of Newfoundland wake games than of fish ones, his feature did not dispoper from Newfoundland wake games than of fish ones, his feature did not dispoper for Newfoundland wakes altogether. Unpleasant surprises were a central component of wake praisk and wake pranks are much better represented in Newfoundland material than games are.

6.2 Wakes in Newfoundland

Since use of space is integral to wakes and wake customs in Newfordmandard, I begin my discussion of wakes by building and elaborating on the material on space presented in Chapter Three. As described in that chapter, G. Butler discusses the wake and the wake room in terms of Durkbeim's ideas about "sacred and profune worlds". Butler paraphrases Durkbeim's description of "the profune" as "that world wherein

interaction between individuals, and between individuals and other animate and inanimate objects, is governed by purely human considerations." In contrast.

In the sacred world, the rules of human interpersonal conducts are negated. The inhabitants of this world are non-human, supernatural bears are sacred world is not immediately perceivable by humans, but its nature and structure can be made known to them by ascred human intermediately, such a privates or prophets... The sacred them may not be directly experienced or perceived but its manner of the properties of the properti

As G. Butter describes Durkheim's system, there is no real connection between the categories of sacred and profuse, "the two having in essence nothing whatsoever in common." The different realms do, however, communicate with each other. It is not possible to avoid "interactions" between these spheres. Further, it is possible for profuse things to evoive into sacred objects. Butter previews that what is sacred and what is profuse depends upon the specific culture, as do "the rules for interaction between the profuse and the sacred" (27-28). Death disrupted the relationship between the seared and the profuse, as the dead person was "middenly oreither profuse nor sacred." The waker exceedibilished the balance between the two superiors of life. From Butler's perspective, it "literally pust things in their proper place" (31). It brought together and "integrated" a mather of oppositions: the physical and the shartes, the profuse and and the sacred, the social and the religions" (28). Due to its integrative qualities, the wake has to be considered as a whole, not as two different "types of activities" that, despite occurring side by side, are "contractions" (21).

G. Butler notes that houses are among the objects that may move from the category of "profame" to that of "sacred" (1982, 27). In his understanding, rooms within houses may also be perceived (and used) as either sacred or profame space. As described in Chapter Three, Butler identifies the kitchen and the activities that took place there as

profane, whereas the purlour was sacred. That is why the corpne was typically waked in the parlour, following the death, the decreased persons was in transition away: "from the profane world of the living" and was in some sense a "stranger." Locating the body in the purlour physically acknowledged that change and stanted the process by which the body itself was removed from the profane souce occupied by the community (29-30).

G. Buffer argues that use of the parlow during the wake did not negate the usual "rules that distant[off that the kitchen [was] the place where nomal interpersonal relationships occur[red]," because, as he sees it, entertainment is not what happened in the parlow then. He perceives that at the wake community members "pint[off] with the families juin scarced relationships to the deceased and to each other (1982, 90). The parlow, which was a special mount to begin with, became during the wake "a purely sacred space," which also "symbolize[off] the sacred space which [was] now the domain of the deceased" [30].

Visiting in the wake room was highly rimalized. As described in Chapter Four, from G. Batler's description, it appears that only a small number of behaviours were appeared, and the state of these behaviours were expected. According to Butler, "the wake room [was] the ultimate sacred space." People had to behave in accordance with risk almornis in this room. Asything else "would be to behave in a profume numers." In contrast, the kitchen, where visiton typically went after their visit to the wake room, was a very different sort of environment. Butler describes it as having "a more relaxed atmosphere." While people might talk to some extent about the dead person, for the note part, conversation became more general. Food was available in the kitchen and possibly alcohol. "While the wake was in progress, the kitchen was the

¹⁸ The actual word Butler uses is "drink," which is ambiguous (1982, 30). There is, however, ample evidence from other sources that alcohol was available at some Newfoundland wakes.

permissible setting for profane behaviour. In fact, "a lively affair" might take place there during the latter part of the evening (1982, 30).

For immediate purposes, the interesting thing about this is the way in which the relations of this room to public and private space shifted during the wake. Both at normal times and during the wake, the parkout was gazable) one of Jana Aba Lughou's "controlled semi-private" areas, but in different ways. As described in Chapter One, in NewYoundland, the parlows was generally used metaly and was nother fully public nor fully private, in the sense of being reserved for family members and their intinutes. The use of the parlows shifted during the wake. Other people living in the community could extert it, whereas "attaingers" could set of Lander 1982, 290, Ottom the extensive visiting, during wakes the parlow shifted substantially closer to the public end of the publiciprivate continuum, but was still not fully public. This use of the parlow was parallel to the use of the kinchen that folknoic Grand Homass describes for two different "traditions" of storytelling, as discussed in Chapter One, It was not so much the particular space itself, as the way in which it was used at any given time, which made the space or the events that took place there - entirely object or private.

As described in more detail in Chapter Three, appropriate behaviour was different in the kitchen and optioned uringing the walst. The historiser in the pulsary or walse room was more constrained than behaviour in the pulsary, in information of the pulsary off limits in the particular, one of Richard Meriarry's information for his paper about Recewary response that in the particular own would give or leading his the room with the coppe." Such behaviour was permissible clowshere in the house, however. Smoking in the same room with the coppe was also deemed inappropriate, but by the time of Meriarry's paper, the constraints had loosed (1974 MUNITA m. 74-211)s, 573.

The extegorization of spose within the wake house as sucred or profune is not necessarily entirely clear cut. Jean Mendus, drawing on Durkheim, suggests that the parlow is actually liminal space that exists between the sacred and the profune (1902). MUNELA ms 94-212 pp. 8-9). K. Walth, an noted in Chapter One points out that sometimes the "rules" that govern which space is sacred and which profune "are broken." Some wake activities may involve "interaction between the living and the dead." Implicitly these activities (or some of them) are ones that might be more appropriate in "profuse" than "sacred" space." Walth's example is the type of "interaction" with the dead that might executing genes talk "pross the button" (2016, 2023). Presumably Walth would also include oursight praisks involving the body in the general cangery of activities that birthe be oundaries of sacred and profuse, since such praisks could not occur without the use of the waker nown by praiskers. Revely not directly dependent upon the cropse might also, on occasion, tale place in the wake room por David Courtney writing abook (Ribelds, "Liquer was drunk in the wake room as well" (1966, MUNINLA ms e9009DDp. 10).

A solution to this apparent contradiction may lie in Buckley and Cartwright's division of time at the wake (as discussed in Chapter Three), into sacred and profane. Under their system, daytime is sacred, whereas night-time and the more overt party activities sometimes engaged in a night are profane. They suggest that "pranks and

¹⁹ Walsh appears not to be including in his discussion such routine and traditional "interaction(s)" as the living touching the corpse or praying for the deceased, in the presence of the body.

³⁰ An even better example is Foran's account, discussed earlier, of how her father that a button "in the copies' sjoned hands' during a game (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-000D/p. 3). It is hard to imagine how he would have managed this if the game had taken place anywhere other than the wake room, whereas, from Walsh's description, the game could have taken place in the kitchen, with participants being sent into the wake room to carry out their penalties.

derinking," so long as they did not violate community limits, "were not felt to be a violation of the wake room's sacredness, but part of the nighttime version of that sacredness, which was more complementary than antithetical to dut of the day" (1983, 11). In addition, the family typically left the public areas of the house around ten or eleven at night (9), so were excluded from the night-time activities, K. Walsh points out that the abhence of near kin when wake activities involving the corpus to the discussion of "when the sacred is not sacred" (2001, 95-96).

The purlour was neither fully public nor fully private at any time, but became more public following a death. While the purlour served as the wake room, it and the activities that took place there (with limited exception) were sacred. The kitchen, however, was profune space. A range of other activities was allowable there and depending on a number of factors, some of those activities might be forms of revelry.

$6.2.1\ Geographic\ Differences$

Although scholarly attention has mostly focussed on differences in wakes according to religion, differences between wakes in SL blan's and wakes in rural areas was also significant. Further, there was significant variation, for both religious groups, in rural wake practices. In this section, I examine wake practices by geographic area and by religiou.

6.2.1.1 Rural Newfoundland

Interviews with Catholic and Protestant informants, backed up by archival research, suggest that for rural wakes the difference between Catholic and Protestant wakes was a matter of degree, not of kind. At least some Protestant wakes incorporated some party behaviours. Conversely, Catholic wakes could be no more raucous than Protestant wakes. On average, cultural constraints and limits on party behaviours at wakes may have been more restrictive in Protestant communities, but they existed in Catholic contexts as well

6.2.1.1.1 Catholic Wakes

Catholic wakes demonstrated considerable variation in terms of festivity. Mrs. Hunt, a Catholic who had lived in Bay Roberts most of her life, but who had grown up in Agentia, described wakes a being fairly subdect. She said, "New would last greebably eat a bit and chat among themselves and, probably read or something like that, but they would stay awake all night." This account may not have been based on direct knowledge, however, this informant told one that it was generally more who took on the task of staying up and if do not think she ever attended a wake henself (Sept. 27, 2002). Even though she characterized the wake as presty quiet, Mrs. Hunt was aware of stories about praisks (June 21, 2003).

Wakes in Conche were at least sometimes more festive. Mr. Dower said:

Although, I do remember, to hear people say that a long time ago, they wouldn't have any kind of a colerbration after a furner, but the way they would celebrate a warke, they'd say," A wake was a good as a wedding," you know? And people jout used it as an excence for to take time of from their hard work for a couple of days and stay up all night and your and have a few drinks and tell a few stories and a few joices and have a few longly, and not out of no sign of disrespect for the dead, but, you know, rather than just go and sit down and look at a dead person all night and, then they have the longly to the stories and sit proposed to the stories and a few joices and the story and the stories and a few joices and the story and the stories and a few joices and the story and the stories and a few joices and the story and the stories and a few joices and the story and the st

Austin also discussed the meal made up for the wake and playful antics involving the corose (June 24, 2002).

Mrs. Northeott did not have direct knowledge of rural Catholic wakes, but passed on information about such wakes gleaned from a woman with personal knowledge of Bay Bulls: "They weren't supposed to be occasions, it was a party, almost, [?] and they'd all tell funny things they remembered about old so-and-so and then they'd laugh at that" (Nov. 4, 2004).

Andrew O'Brien, in a studen paper about Cape Broyle, describes a context which, judging by the description of saying the Rouse; at the wake, appears to have been largely or entirely Catholic. He assers "Most wakes in Cape Broyle are quite solenn, but there have been those which could be labeled joining" (1807, MINTAL ms 68-016CIp. 6). This author, however, has a rather broad view of what might be considered "solenna" As O'Brien describes a topical wake, it included joining and sotyretiling, as well as,

involving the corpse, also took place (pp. 11-13).

The nature of pranks was one of the most significant differences between Catholic

and Protestant wakes. There are reports about wake pranks from both Catholics and Protestants, but in Catholic tradition, some of these stories are about pranks involving the body, an element that is missing in accounts of Protestant wakes.²¹

All my Conche informants had something to say about wake pranks. Mr. Bromley told me about a situation that happened during his high school days, when high school students often used to "stay up" at weekend wakes. He said:

And of course, the boys were always up to all kinds of jokes and that and pranks, so, on this occasion, they went and got a piece of line, and a small fine line, a fishing line, and they tied it on the arm of the corpus. So, in such a way, they put it out through the window. So they went outside, then, after a while, and when there was no one in the room with the deceased, only the grist, they were having, you know, chanting, laughing and things like this, you know. And all of a sudden, the boys would pull on the string and the corpse would start no move and, of

³¹ Both Catholics and Protestants do, however, tell stories about things that papen to the body by chance. In one instance, Mr. Sparkes, a Bay Roberts Protestant, told me a story about something that he initially presented as a chance occurrence, but later recontextualized as a prank, after I specifically asked about pranks (Sept. 26, 2002). This is the one exception to the general rule of which I am aware.

course, everybody started to scream and left the room kind of thing. (June 23, 2007)

Mr. Bromley also told me that he was aware of stories about a pipe being put in the mouth of the corpse and he thought these stories were likely to be true (June 23, 2002).

Mr. Dower described how his grandifather "got Mr. Delaney's exoeded sten pipe and put it in the corpie's month. And then tied a string to him. And every now and then he'd pull on the string, and sit him up and [get?] in the coffin now, hash him up for a look and let him book in" (June 24, 2002 (deceased's name changed)). Mrs. Hurley said, when we were talking about stories she had hend from "older people" about peaks.

I just heard a few like where people would, I don't know if this in the summertine, well, this man died once, and some people, well, I think they were coming from a dance or something was going on in the community, and the window was up in the house where the person was being wakened, and they had managed to get a line around his neck, and the people were inside! To still, he managed to get a line around his neck, and the people were inside! To still, he something with the caket and part a pipe in his month, (June 22, 2002).

Although Housed Mrs. Goodfa's description of wake pranks a little difficult to follow on the tape, it teems in involve pranksters attaching a core to the copies' wrist and pulling on it until the hand rose. Since it sounded like she was attributing the pranks to 'the older people' and saying she had no direct knowledge. I saked if she had personally externed and the said when the of them 20.0000.

Although Mrs. Henr in Boy Röberts was aware of stories about wake pranks, the was not quite sum whother those stories should be taken literally. She was, however, sure that such pranks would not be considered appropriate in her cricises. When I asked her about pranks, the responded, "Thaven's witnessed any of this, but I know I heard about it apoing on. But I've never seen it. And it would be frowed on in any of my dealings with wakes and funerals, but I know that I've heard years, whether it happened or not, I

suppose it did, but, they would play pranks on people in the funeral home. Or in the home, if there, but I haven't seen it" (June 21, 2003).²²

6.2.1.1.2 Protestant Wakes

Rural Protestant wakes also varied, although not to the same degree. Some do base pen quite subdued, with no party elements except food. David Caravan of Bay Roberts described the wake as "junt aqueit time of breng there. His wife, Sadie Caravan, added, "just normal conversation. And paying respect to the deceased, I guess." Mr. Caravan also said, "It was usually a very serious time and, of counse, coming from a Mechodist tradition was as very verevent after?" Hed sides, poweer, that there was food for the people at the wake (Sept. 26, 2002). Similarly, when I asked Minnie Hiller of St. Lamist-Oriquei altowide generally happened at wakes, she said, "Sometimes they woodd sing lymns and later in the night buy woodd task among themselves, bethough teld stories." Mrs. Hillier did not mention specifically celebratory aspects of the wakes, but did say, "whey used to have food, then, for them to eat, while they was waking up all night" (June 18, 2002).

Nevertheless, some of my Protestant informants told me about fan activities at wakes. For instance, although John Bridger, a St. Lannier Griquer residents, said that a religious activity (dynn-singing) was a wake custom he particularly enjoyed, expressed strong disappreval of drinking at wakes, and sounded pained when asked about wake pennish, he nevertheless thought that the secular and fun custom of felling stories at wakes was acceptable. He described another man as "a wonderful fellow to stay up to a a wake,

²² It is surprising that Mrs. Hunt mentions funeral homes, which do not generally feature in stories about pranks. Although Dr. Hiscock thought there was theoretically some potential for pranks not involving the body or bereaved relatives to take place in modern contexts (June 10, 2004), most stories and information about pranks come from the era of the home wake.

eh? Really good, like yarns and talk and telling stories and stuff like that." Mr. Bridger also mentioned smoking at a particular wake and indicated that tea, coffee, and snacks such as cookies and take were available (June 17, 2002).

Wither Sparkes, who was from another area of Buy Roberts than Mr. Caravan, remembered a somewhat livelier wake tradition. He said of wakes, "Those were nice for stories and you imagine now, the stories that were told and whatever, you had to keep talking to stay awake." Nevertheless, he thought of wakes as tedious or difficult: "And that was a chore, you know. To go probably to a house ten o'clock and beeve next meming, probably six or seven o'clock, when duglight came," Mr. Sparkes was awared or more festive wakes in other areas, but contrasted those with wakes in his sex. He said, "T've read where people looked at it as a time of merriment. That the person involved has passed on and was going to his reward and whatever and now this is a time to celebrate. His pain was over and whatever, So, you've got those, too, but around here, presumably is a time for respect and, like I said, bringing your condolences and whatever to the familiation" (Sept. 26, 2002).

Retired Protestant minister Joe Burton who had worked in Bay Roberts and a mumber of other places in Newfoundland, and of expected wash behaviour: "You wouldn't do anything at a wake, except go in and took and sit down. And then, leave a card or something." His discussion of eating and drinking, yields a more complex picture, however. He said, "You wouldn't eat a saw dee r have anything of othic. Except possibly the men. Maybe the men would go out in the shod, and where some member of the family would have a bottle of mun or whiskey or something and they'd have a swig, as you say, have just lattle dops" (Aug. 25.003). Behaviour that seems to have often

²³ The information from the Rev. Mr. Burton may be not directly comparable to the other information given here, as his comments sound as if they were primarily or exclusively about the daytime wake, when people visited the family, rather than the

been carried on openly at Catholic wakes was at least sometimes carried on clandestinely at Protestant wakes.

The Rev. Mr. Button denied knowledge about pranks at wakes, but said, "Now, as you know, there are some jokes about things like that, right, but I don't recall any of how, but if there are, I think they are purely jokes without any basis in reality, you know? And yet, I guess there were instances where people made light of it" (Aug. 25, 2004).

Another Protestant informant, Mrs. Sheppaud, who was born in Hibbs Cove and now lives in Port de Grave, told me that games were not played at wakes, became wakes were "serious," and described lymn singing as a wake custom. She also, however, discussed countrilip at a particular wake, as will be discussed in more detail below, and summed up this part of the discussion by asying, "You lived in your own community and made your own fine, whether it was living or dying; (Sept. 27, 2016).

night-time wake, when people stayed up with the corpse, but the sharing of alcohol, whether practiced in daytime or night-time, is a feature of revelry. Interestingly, Bradbrook, based on a MUNFLA source, 70-11, says something

similar about Anglican wakes in the community of Fostray, people were aware that "alcohol was frequently present but it was seldon visible! (15), Conversely, according to one of Moriarty's informants, in the mostly-Catholic community of Renews, the alcohol was often keep tuplents; because of the large numbers downstants in every room." If I understand this account correctly, people would be individually invited to partake of it (MUNFAL ms. 74-210p. 53).

conversation (Stockley 1967-68, MUNFLA ms 68-021E/p. 9). Lillian Dredge reports a very sustere wake, where "bhere would never be anything served." There was no alcohol in the house while the wake was in progress and no fire, with the result that not even tea could be made (1964. MUNFLA ms 84-282A/m. 14-15).

Other Protestant wakes, such as the one described above for Wesleyville, had significant fortive elements. John Dillinount helpfully provides a rather full description of the sorts of reverly hat could take place as an Anglison wake in Tracesch. Dillinount, however, presents wakes with this sort of revelry as somewhat unusual. He says: "Cases are known and Thave experienced acoughe of these myself when the 'right bunch' is struck to 'have a whole of a time in used a circumstance expectally file copies was a 'ball of frait' during his life. At those times the 'niting up' sessions take on a more relaxed social setting with practical jokes being played on one another." Such prachs included marking somones who falletts acleep with soon and pating injection of paper "in her lair." Dollinount goes on to describe a fairly rambunctions atmosphere, in which the body might be called to a meal or food might be beought to it (1967, MUNRLA ms 68-00EEs).

Moriarty, writing about Renews, asserts that Catholic and Anglician wakes were much the same, with what differences did exist being primarily religious: "The priest wouldn't say public prayers at an Anglician wake." Among the elements reported as shared by the two religious groups were food and advolot, which suggests there was a festive aspect to the wakes of both religious (1974, MUNFLA ms 74-211/pp, 27-28).

6.2.1.1.3 Limits on Wake Revelry

In both Protestant and Catholic communities, there were limits placed on party behaviour at wakes. This was very clear, for instance, in Conche, where wakes involved eating and at least occasionally drinking, the telling of ghost stories, jokes, and pranks involving the body. These party sactivities did not, however, directly involve the family. My informants described a very solemn atmosphere during the daytime wake. Party behaviours were limited to the late night hours. Mr. Bromley, for instance, after telling me at some length about the wake prank involving movement of the corpse added. "Now, the immediate family would be all gone to bed by this." In contrast, during the daytime, when the family was around, the atmosphere of the wake would be very restrained. Mr. Bromley, sold. "You were very respectful when the familed were around, you wouldn't date to laugh and things like this, you know, years ago, when somebody was detad, because there would be people crying most of the time? Usus 2,2002, Similarly, Mr. Dower said, "When the family members were up and around the house, well, out of respect for them, right, things was kept pretty much to a nammar or a whisper and everything was pretty low-key [right]. His once the family members and everything were to bed, and usually people got in a little bit of a more jovial mood" [June 24, 2002].

Most. Futurey, also of Condes, thought that it was the exception, rather than the nule, when a wake became a party, but agreed with other informants that party behaviours occurred after the family went to bed. While acknowledging that there was a festive aspect to at least some wakes, she pointed out that her own perception of them was very different. She said: "In sure a lot of the older people can tell you a lot of things, but for me, you know, it seemed like, whenever you there, it was dead, complete silence, it was very solemn thin:" (June 22, 2002). "

When I asked Mr. Dower about the tension between having people upstairs mourning and people downstairs partying, he said, "I don't think it would be a cause for

²⁴ Mrs. Hurley said that in the past she had been fearful when there was a death in the community and my impression is that she may have avoided the night-time wake and that her perceptions are thus based on the daytime wake (June 22, 2002).

tension, between the people, because I think it was taken for granted. Especially among Irish-Catholic people, right? And their two big celebrations, you're having your wake and your wedding. And lots of old people would say, 'Now, boy, when I go, give me a good send-off" (June 24, 2002).

A. O'Brien reports that in Cape Broyle outright party behaviours were engaged in when relatives were not present. He says, 'During the night when the relatives were askep some of the men who were saying up would begin to carry of '1967, MINTEA ms 68-016CPs, 11). Similarly, Jesse Fudge, the author of a paper about Grole in Hermitage Bay, says, 'Sometimen they would have a go yeld time providing that no relatives of the convene war mount' (1967, MINTEA and 86-007/C). 60.

As described above, the custom of waiting until the relatives were no longer present to start the revelty seems to have been typical in Newfoundland. Buckley and Cartwright give 10:00 p.m. as the end of the "sacreer" daystime wake and, implicitly, the beginning of the "prediate" "sall-sight vigil." when pury behaviours took place (1983, 10-11). Other written does be militer patterns. K, Wohls agrees that purty behaviours usually took place after the relatives had goes to bed, but gives a concerving tiest starting time, missight (2001, 87). As in informant of Lort Kenting's describes how the younger people parted after the people living in the bose had ruttived and "o'der people" had goes bone (epd. in Narváez 1994, 2813). It is not clear if the difference between night-time and daytime behaviour at wakes was always as sharp as it was in Conneb, but the division iself we activently widespread and time of dept noder regions.

There was, however, some variation in this overall pattern. For instance, the constraints on wake behaviour among Protestants in the Port de Grave area appear to

³⁵ In his bibliography, Narváez indicates that this source was an unpublished interview done by Lori Keating with Frank Ryan of Torbay in 1992.

have been ruther different. Mrs. Sheppard told me that lymms singing would not go on all night and the explanation bet gave was, "Could be people sleeping in the house" (Sept. 27, 2002), Instead of the wake participants becoming rowdier when the residents went to bed, they became quieter. Claude Hamlyn, writing about communities in White Bay, says that wake customs, a described by his father-in-law, ²⁶ included two nights when "Friends and neighbours" sat up with the body and joking and stocytelling took pilese. The relatives were present the final inpla and activities consistent of "every-day conversation" and lymms instance [207, MINPAL and 680 [207, 207].

The division of the wake into different periods that accommodated both grieving mourners and patients was not the only ownstain on wake reserving. Both published material and some archival papers report the direct imposition of social constraints by wake participants. A O'Brien, writing about Cupit Broyle, for instance, reports a situation in which one of the wake participants interfered with a peak involving the corps. This participant observed the prank taking place from outside the wake room and, despite being amused, intervened. In O'Brien's words, "Putting on a stern face the lady word in and salved but was going on. She pointed out that wakes should be times of sortows" (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-016C/p, 11). Even in a context in which party behavious were permissible, this woman felt that some limits needed to be placed on their practice and the enforced those limits.

Buckley and Cartwright suggest that it was common for a specific individual to be present at the wake for the purpose of keeping the behaviour of other participants within reasonable bounds. The purpose of this was not, however, to prevent any and all party behaviour. From Buckley and Cartwright's account, this individual was typically "one of

³⁶ This man was presumably a resident of Jackson's Arm, as Hamlyn's mother-inlaw moved there when she married and apparently lived there for some time (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-010CP, 2).

the more easygoing adults" and he or she might provide much of the entertainment, in the form of storytelling (1983, 11). The rather losse nature of the control extended by these individuals notwithstanding, according to Naváez other participants were not necessarily pleased that these people were present and thus might play peanks on them (1994, 281).

Warrick Cunning describes in detail how the enforcement of constraints by a paper individual worked at a Protestant wake in the community of Williampoort, White Bay and also describes a prante played on that person. Caming says that the group present at the wake consisted of three young men, aged atoust eighteen, and an older man, aged croughly fifty, He adds searcaically, "I mean, you couldn't let three young fellows stay up alone; you never know what they'd doi." (1986-99, MUNFLA no 69-085Dfp. 21). Judging by this writer's description the older man did, indeed, restrain the behaviour of the younger men. During the night, the young men stole some vegetables from a garden, with the intent of cooking a meal (23). The older man, however, convinced the others not to actually prepare the meal, by pointing out that the bereaved family would notice the snell of the cooking food (25-26).²⁷

The same principle governed the acceptable noise level. Canning reports that, although the wake participants applauded the singing and spoon playing of one of the men, they were careful to keep the noise level lower than they would have preferred, "for fear we might disturb the people sleeping upstain" (1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-

²¹ In this particular community, the recently hereaved relatives living in the wake house were expected ordering from bounded doeres, including cooling, Children stayed with friends during the wake and other people in the community fed "the contract of the community of the community fed "the wake, other people in the community would think the threy 'thought nothing about' the deceased and were colerating in the only to script fee party ("1666-69, MINPEA most been very microshib. In addition to potentially disressing the family, such smells could conceivably result in united gossip.

005D/22). After mentioning singing and storytelling, Caming says, "Generally wake activities like this were regarded by the community as okay, but they were usually kept sly from those who were bereaved, although they knew that such things were very likely going on, anyway" (p. 26).

The younger men were willing to let the older man enforce his interpretation of community standards. They, however, also had standards for wake behaviour that they wanted to enforce and they disk as, which rathe enachily. When the younger men returned from stealing vegetables and discovered that the older man had fallen soleep. Canning sprinkled pepper on the stove in order to create unpleasant smoke and wake him. The standard reason for the panal was such that their young men? Thad decided among [them]elves, that nobody was going to be allowed to steep a minute during the night." (MUNFLA no 69 005D(p), 23-26). Since they consulted with each other, but not the older man, be was effectively set up to violate this rate for perhaps simply was the permon that the three young men suspected would be most likely to fall askept. Given that the older man did not veto the cooking plant until after the younger men halptopy the prank, the penak cannot be seen as direct revenge for this action (24-25).³⁰

In other cases, the mere presence of a person with a particular type of personality at a wake may have been enough to keep the revelry under control. As indicated above, of the state of t

²⁸ The older man thought that the stove was smoking on its own and apparently was never told differently (Canning 1968-69, MUNFLA ms 69-005D/p. 25).

²⁹ Indeed, the younger men were in agreement that the family should not be made aware that cooking was taking place: "Of course, that was the last thing that we wanted to happen" (Canning, 1986-96, MUNFLA ms 69-005D/26).

during the day when the family was around and the partying that sometimes went on at night, she said:

I wouldn't say that they were at something all right long, I'm sure they prayed rouries and everything in between, because more than likely there was somebody there that was serious; they weren't all those light-hearted people. And I'd say, if somebody serious swa there, they will probably get upon by if. And then they probably didn't do it. when it was somebody serious there. I mean that didn't langue at all the water. That was probably just the occasional one. (Inne 22, langue in all the water. That was probably just the occasional one. (Inne 22, langue in all the water. That was probably just the occasional one. (Inne 22, langue in all the water. That was probably just the occasional one. (Inne 22, langue in all the water. That was probably just the occasional one. (Inne 22, langue in all the water. That was probably just the occasional one. (Inne 22, langue in all the water. That was probably just the occasional one. (Inne 22, langue in all the water.)

In these cases, restraint was externalized in the form of one or more members of the community who were responsible for enforcing limits. A O Brien, writing about Cape Broyle, reports an instance in which restraint was apparently expected to have been instancial the violation of community standards can be tracked by community reaction after a particular walke. O'Brien says, "About two months ago a very old lody passed away: Iddi not attend the wake but, according to reports, borr, mm, exc., flowed friety and many get quite dranks. On this particular excession the worms 5 sick; some went on the borr, much to the horner of more pious mourners" (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-015C/p, 6). In this instance, some people (but not everyone) were shocked, not because of the excessive consumption of alcohol in general, but because close relatives of the deceased were drank. ¹⁰

In general, Catholic wakes in man Newfoundland seem to have been rowder and more festive than Protestant wakes, but both Catholic and Protestant wakes could be sombre or festive to varying degrees, depending on the community, the circumstances of the death, and probably other factors. In both groups, cultural constraints kept festive behaviours within bounds, although apopropriate limits varied with the community and the

¹⁰ As mentioned earlier, although the community's religion is not specified in this paper, judging by references to the Rosary being said as a matter of course, most or all residents must have been Catobic (A. O'Brien 1967, MUNFLA ms 68-016C/pp. 5, 13).

situation. As the example of Conche demonstrates, even when considerable festivity was acceptable, it was not allowed to dominate the wake as a whole.

6.2.1.2 St. John's

The pattern of wake revely in St. John's in the past differed from that of rural areas. In the city, within the living memory of my informants, Protestant wakes, to the extent that they existed at all, were quient affairs. Although more social than many Protestant wakes, Catholic wakes were also quite subdued, in the memory of my sole Catholic informant from St. John's. That said, archival material, written literature, and the memory of my Protestant informants all suggest that Catholic wakes in St. John's were lively earlier in the century.

6.2.1.2.1 Catholic Wakes

Catholic wakes in St. John's underwent significant change in the twentieth contrary. Margaret Keanney, my Catholic informant in St. John's, describes wakes as restrained, although in a very different way than Protestant wakes and other visiting customs in St. John's were restrained. Judging by Mrs. Keanney's description, the atmosphere of the wake was similar to the atmosphere of the daytime wake in Conche. In fact, when I told her that in Conche I had beard that the family would have been really offended if anyone laughed or smitted in front of family members, she said, "I think they're quite right. "St. hey're quite right." She added, "That would be universal." Most the atmosphere during the period following the death, she said. "In my youth, it was such a sombre, sombre, sombre, even even the blinds were down, you didn't talk out loud, and as they told you in Conche, you certainly, didn't isugh, you simply didn't. And you wee black, except when I man, who's mant enough to say 'Don't do its." "And the

³¹ This is an oblique reference to a story about how her dying mother instructed family members not to wear black (June 29, 2004).

blinds were all drawn in the house. They were all drawn in the neighbourhood." Mrs.

Kearney said about behaviour at wakes, "There would be absolutely no frivolity of any
kind. It would be out of the question" (June 29, 2004).

In the case of Mrs. Keamey's mother's wake, there would have been no opportunity for guests to pury in the absence of the relatives, as the family felt obligated to receive visitors day and night. Mrs. Keamey said, "We were on our feet twenty-four hours a day. There were people coming to visit mother all the time. They came at seven in the evening, they came at there in the morning, to pray, say the Resury." She added later, "We were backed case, on our feet all the time, for those three days." Although the atmosphere of the wake itself was muted, the visiting practices Mrs. Kearney described were must more extensive than was the case for any version of the Protestant wake in St. John's of which at mawer (June 20, 2001).

A contributing factor in attendance may have been availability of food (in the form of "nea and sandwiches and cake,"). Mrs. Keamey reported "There were people in St. John's, who went to every funera," at least party because, "It was always a clauser to get a cup of tea and a sandwich, [Pause] They were known as funeral junkies." The amount of food served was considerable. Mrs. Keamey said, "Years ago, I think funerals were always associated with food," Of the mother's funeral, in particular, the said, "There was an enormous amount of food floating around." The presence of food does not, in this instance, seem to be particularly related to revely, however. Mrs. Keamey suggested that behaviour of this type is a form of muturing. "A funeral is a time for careaking, and careaking to a lot of (fluerarls) fluences providing food." (June 29, 2004).

Food was the one element of wakes and funerals in Mrs. Kearney's experience that might be considered festive, but for the most part, she was unaware of other festive customs. When I asked her specifically about games, she said, "I never knew it." Similarly, when I saked about pranks, she said, "I would think not." About courtship, she said, "No. No. It was sombre. Sombre. 'She was aware of the streetype of driving taking likes at this wakes, but her trouble muching it to be own on experience. Without first having been asked about either drinking or revelry more generally, she voluntered. 'You hear a lost about firsh wakes. I don't "memmebre alcohol. I truly don't." There was some social interaction at this yee? of wake, but it was of a relatively quies type. Mrs. Kearney described it as, "Sit and chat and chat and sit. I remember with Mother in 1962, they would come in the I ving room and sit. Then they d go out [passe] in the den and have a cup off sear or a sandwhat and go back and sit. ("June 29, 2004).

Mrs. Kearney was dubious about the existence of pranks, and thought that even if pranks had happened, they would not have been discussed:

Never known it. Never, ever, ever, gone to a funeral, where there wasn't the utmost respect. The utmost Venlg-t never known that. Now, something might have happened in the outports, Anne, that I would never hear of, and if happened in an outport, I doubt very much if it will not lead that the solut. I would think NewYoundlanders, all of them, I don't care what creed they come from, would have enormous respect for the dead [Passel]. Ever to play a prank, (Now, I7, 2004).

Mrs. Kearney perceives that wake pranks, if they occurred at all, would be so shameful that no one would discuss them.

Gerald Duggan, writing a few years after the funeral of Mrs. Kearney's mother, describes wakes, implicitly including Catholic wakes, that were similarly subdued, albeit in a different way.³³ Although at this point the funeral home wake was gaining ground,

³² Mrs. Kearney was, however, aware that drinking might occur in other Newfoundland communities. She said, "And I would imagine [pause] that particularly, in the outports, I don't remember at my Dad's funeral, there would probably be a flow of rum" (June 29, 2004).

³³ Duggan's paper appears to be about wakes generically, but he is clearly aware of what happened at Catholic wakes, since he incorporates information about Catholic customs. For instance, he mentions that, "friends arrange[d] for a Mass," when the dead

with more than half of wakes taking place in this new setting, some wakes were still held in the home. Duggan reports that whereas futural homes generally closed at ten or eleven at a night, wakes at home ween on for a his longer. The exact time varied, but the author reports "Usually the majority of people have left the home by webve o'clock and only the closest friends and relatives remain longer." For the most part, bedtime for those in the homes was at one or two in the moning, but, at the discretion of the family, someone might remain awake: "It depends on the relatives themselves if they want to have someone stay up all night." (1967; MUNFLA ms 64:005C)pp. 4-5). In contrast to Mrs. Kenney's experiences. Duggan indicates that commody people would leave at a reasonably early hour and that the family would be able to go to bed not too long after that.

Those people who were in the house late, whether because they were saying up or simply were present, were typically served "a small lands." This meal was almost the only trace of feativity at the wake, however. Conversation, diret as hief initial focus on the dead person, quickly became general, "except that the laughter and gaiety of the normal social situation [was] not heard out of respect for the deceased." (Duggan 1967, MINTEAL mas 665-076, 5). Duggan returns to his point and draws in conside authority to support it in a supplement to the paper. He says, "There is a lack of gaiety at all wakes that have attended & my mother abso told me that drinking & gaiety etc. is not common as far as the knows" (7). A subdied style, similar to that described above for both Catholic and Protestant contexts at this time, was deemed satuble.

person was Catholic, and that Mass cards were displayed at Catholic wakes (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-005C/pp. 3-4).

³⁴ In Newfoundland, the word "lunch" is often used in the same way that most North Americans would use the word "snack."

This very restrained style of wake was probably a fairly recent development among Catholics in the \$5. John's area, however, as considerable archival evidence suggests an earlier, more festive wake. For instance, Mercedes Kyan, writing about \$1. John's at the turn of the 1900s describes desiking, stoopelling, and "relling jokes, often vide-loader of a Windex A. and \$6.00 pp. 18-195. Similarly, Foran, in her description of funeral customs among Catholics in \$5. John's East of the 1920s, says that a number of purty behaviours, including pame playing, earing, drinking, and joking, took place (1995, MURSEL, and \$6.000(pp.) 3.

One of McDouald's inforemants, Mr. Englisht, reported that St. John's wakes involved "a big scoff" consisting largely of "cheese and biscuits" (1983, MUNFLA ms \$4+120), 16). Among the activities he reported for these wakes were conversation, joking, and the teiling of "old stories." McDouald also mentions pranking behaviour, such as parting soot on the face of someone who dozed off. In one instance, Mr. English reported. "The brother of the dead man was sitting by the coffia and when his sister came in the brother took the hand of the corpue and started to wave the hand and he said to the sister, "look he is waving at you." According to McDouald, this distressed the sister, but "everybody less percent" was annosed (17).

At least some people were highly motivated to seek out wakes. McDoundd says, "From what I can understand from my informants the best times." people had were usually at wakes. People would go to wakes for something to do and as a way of making new acquaintances." She quotes English's description of how his group of friends would go not of their way to attend the wakes of people with whom they were not personally acquainted. "You or three friends of mine would look in the paper for wakes. We would not know who was deed and we did not care who was dead. We would go to the house

^{35 &}quot;Time" is a local dialect term loosely equivalent to "party."

and you were never turned away from a wake" (1983, MUNFLA ms 84-122p, 16).

Similarly, Saint and Thiside assert that some wake visitors attended Carbolic wakes solely for the social supects, as well as food and drink (1974, MUNFLA ms 74-184p, 1). They add, "There was always a character who attended all of the wakes just to enjoy the alcohol and entertainment, and he was usually the last person to leave." They provide an example of a man who, around 1900, "made it a rule not to leave the wake-shous entil at least 3 mm! (13). Mercode Spara prepost hat it could attracted more participants than might otherwise be involved: "The number of men who stayed all night varied. This would depend upon how the "glory" or liquor was going; if the liquor was free flowing, a good crowd would stay; but if the liquor was limited, generally only relatives and close friends would remain" (1967, MUNFLA ms 68 0 1907pp, 22-34).

As in the outports, there seem to have been constraints on the behaviour of participants. After mentioning drinking and smoking, Foran says, "It was never heard of though that anysone drank too much" (1967, MUNTLA ms 68-6000Dp. 3). Judging by other evidence, this was an ideal, ruther than an absolutely factual statement. Saint and Thistds, for instance, suggest that while the point of alcohol was not inebritation, ac could be used for that purpose: "Rum was served in order to calm mourners, but there were those who over-indulged themselves" (1974, MUNTLA ms 74-184p. 15). Foran's insistence on moderation on the part of wake attendees, however, implies that, at least in the particular social circles in which her informant moved, there was a minimal standard to which particulars were exceeded to allow.

Information from archival papers suggests that there may at one point have been less of a separation between a sombre daytime wake and night-time partying in St. John's than there was elsewhere. Mercedes Ryan reports that drinking started before "the woman of the bouse" went to bed (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-019D/p. 18). Although, as

described in more detail above. Saint and Thistle include information about some visitors staving late at wakes, they also present material, possibly from another time depth or social group, about attendance after the midnight Rossey consisting of only "a few of the relatives" (1974, MUNFLA ms 74-184/nn, 14-15). This contrasts with the custom described from other contexts of the relatives going to bed, while other people stayed up and partied. Saint and Thistle also report the telling of "stories and jokes" (15) as well, as described in more detail above, other festive behaviours. Judeine by the placement of this material in their paper, these activities likely took place at least partially after midnight. but this is not made explicit. Saint and Thistle say, "The immediate family of the deceased was not so inclined to participate in the 'wake party' as were the visitors. That is to say that they usually did not drink excessively or behave rowdily. If they did, it was for the numose of forgetting" (17). This suggests both that the party behaviours happened when the family was present, but that the cultural norm (albeit one that was not always adhered to) was that the family did not take part. This again contrasts with the custom of a temporal separation, whereby the wake was solemn during the daytime hours, when the family was around and festive at night, after the family had retired.

Folkherist Hölak Chaula Mentry's informants from the farming areas around St. John's describe drinking at Catholise wakes that took place within their memories (2002, 196-99). Counteys, writing about Klirickie, one of those areas, hriefly contrasts Catholise and Protestant wakes. As in Saint and Thintis's paper, the point of contrast had largely to do with food and drink. Counteys ays, "No blg meals were held at Protestant wakes, but at Catholic wakes found an liques were generalized (1968, MINTRA), and 69-007bp. (10)

Murray thinks, though, that, at least among the Catholics she interviewed, this type of wake had begun to change by 1951. One of her informants, Mary Aylward, describes how her family did not serve alcohol at a funeral that year and also decided to shut the doors at ten o'clock at night. Aylward said that her brother had made the decision at least in part because "he was worried about Mother [the widow] because she was exhausted. She could hardly stand up. She couldn't be hosteses" (2002, 199).

Nevertheless, a few years later, in the early sixties, Mrs. Kearney's family, as described above, felt that the boose had to be open day and night, whether the family members were tired on on. Given that both in the outports and, cellic., in St. John's, people other than the relatives took on most or all of the work of staying up with the body. I suspect that at this wake, Mrs. Kearney's family stayed up all night as another strategy for combining may be belowine. The a context is which adoled behaviour was expected in front of the relatives, the family's constant presence in the public norms of the losses would have been an effective, if tring, way of keeping wake behaviour within polite boards. Based on the evidence Than, what everely of the most over type appears to have been going out of fashion at this time, so it would not be surprising if different families or social circles in and around the city were trying out different ways of keeping wake behaviour fairly suduhout.

Catholic wakes in St. John's in the late 1800s and first half of the 1900s appear to have been as festive as many rural wakes. This began to change around mid-century, when many festive elements were dropped. Nevertheless, the Catholic wake continued to be social and food remained a significant part of the event. One of the contributing

When Mrs. Keamey discussed this wake with me, the took it for granted that styling up all night was expected behavior for relatives at useds (June 29, 2004). She seemed unaware of alternatives used at other wakes, such as going to bed and leaving other people to pure of coloning up early, Since Mrs. Keamey Jah, Lowever, been in 'Gander and then the States from 1940 (or possibly 1940) until shortly before her mother Gander and them the States from 1940 (or possibly 1940) until shortly before her mother of the colonial states of the 20, 2004 and Ausz, 16, 2004).

factors in change may have been reluctance on the part of the relatives to host large, allnight parties.

6.2.1.2.2 Protestant Wakes

The most significant deviation from G. Butler's pattern for the Newfoundland whate (as described earlier in this chapter) occurred among Protestants in St. John's, So far as I can tell from informant interviews, there was a period in the twentieth century in St. John's when, at least in some circles, Protestant wakes did not exist. Visiting customs were very limited and the practice of wakeing the corpora non-selection. There are some reports of the practice of wakein customs among Protestants in the middle of the century, but Protestant wakes were less social than Catholic wakes. In this section, I look at reference St. John's Protestant customs of the profess and described they changes.

Mrs. Neethcort, who was in her early nineties when It interviewed her, said, "I don't know much bort wakes. Recense I was brought up in Church of Begland and they didn't have wakes. I mean, even if a body was in the sitting room, everpbody went to bod. Nebody came in and sat with it." She specifically contrasted this with Roman Calobile caster." He a Roman Calobile was, there was always combody there. You never left the body alone." Mrs. Northcost also saw the whole complex of visiting customs as essentially Irish. When Tasked if the people from the fineral home who traperpared the body brequit it back for the wake, he said. "They brought it back and put it in the Iving room. And then, people, neighbour would come in, to pay their respects, but not so much, that was more of an iridi custom." In her circles, visiting was limited to kin: "a relative would come in, to pay their respects, but not so much, that was more of an iridi custom." In her circles, visiting was limited to kin: "a relative would come in, maybe, but it was just a family affair Color. It as 2001s, in our Teacher was the come in the property of the contrast of the co

³⁷ As described in more detail in Chapter One, at the time G. Butler wrote (1982), wakes in St. John's had transitioned to funeral homes a number of years previously.

second interview, she specified again that wakes were limited to the Irish and that there was in her context "no general visiting," although relatives did come by (Nov. 4, 2004).

Mrs. Northcort also compared the presence and absence of festive activities: "There want' anything extra done in the way of cooking or anything like that, except in the Irish wake. And that was really, that was like a party, almost." I asked her if she thought that was true in St. John's, as well as in the outports, and she replied, "It was probably a bit more subbased, (they?' no!), people went in and they had a drink, you know, for poor of PBMT" (Ox. 18, 2004).

Mrs. Jones, who was raised in the United Church and was 75 the first time I interviewed her, reported similar information from a somewhat different angle. She agreed that wakes generally look place before financials. She were to to qualify her answer, however, in a way that suggests that, in her preception, Protestant wakes were not an itery as Catholic wakes: "I've never been to a real wake, as they say the Catholic finallies, there, I can remember one time to a real wake, as they say the Catholic finallies, there, I can remember one time somebody came, and they had a ball. A person was buried from the house, they had all kinds of drinks, there, it wasn't just soup they had either. "I caus," I said, "We don't do that in our church," I judgetely, does "But I man, by goo to the financial or to the home, and pay your respects and that was it" (June 22, 2003). It is not clear from the information I have if visiting was limited to the relatives, as was the case in Mrs. Northcort's circles, or whether arrosses such our with the body.

Whatever may have happened in Mrs. Jones' family, however, there is some archival material referring to Protestant wakes in St. John S. Saint and Thistle write mostly about the period between 1900 and 1950, but pay some attention to later wakes. In their description, Protestant wakes implicitly exist, as they briefly contrast them with Catholic wakes, the primary focus of their paper. They write, "Although we recognize that Protestants hold wakes as well, we must also recognize that their wakes are not the same." In their analysis, "At a Protestant wake, the visitor came to view the copye and express his symputhy; but he did not linger long," In contrast, "While a visitor to a Catholic wake came to express his symputhy, he also came to talk, drink, and eat with old foreford; 1972. MINIPA A. ms. 74-1846. 1).

Largy description of a family wake that took place at home in approximately 1952 and ended with a service conducted by an Anglican ministry contents with Mrs. Northout's experience. There were a number of visitors, both related and not. Time spent at the wake was short, with most people genering her purents and staying for about five minutes of conversation. Food was available, but Lang says. "Nobody are except those who had come from around the bay." during the day of the himent service." Appurently people outside that category did not feel free to actually out the available food, Bettime for the family and those people staying in the house was about midnight, and the cefffir was covered and left allow at night (1966-67, MUNTLA on 67-02)Ayp, 3-4).

Philip Hiscock, who was considerably younger than either of the Processant women I interviewed about 51. John's, grew up at a time when Protestant wakes were apparently a norm and went to wakes in its issens and twenties (June 10, 2004). "While he does not remember these wakes in detail, his description of the atmosphere (as given in Chapter Free) in north the least bif festive. Like Min. Switchcott, Dr. Histock was raised as an Anglician, so his memories of wakes people's yeagest a chapter of customs more,

³⁸ Lang uses the word "waked," but puts it in quotation marks, which may suggest that she is not quite comfortable with it (1966-67, MUNFLA ms 67-012A/p. 3).

³⁹ This term refers to rural parts of Newfoundland.

⁴⁰ Dr. Hiscock's memory of this is not entirely consistent. Earlier on the same tape, he said that he did not start attending wakes until his "late twenties or early thirties" (June 10, 2004).

this group in St. John's. Another significant change of custom may have contributed. Dr. Hiscock says, "When! was a kid, fineral homes in St. John's, that was the place that dead bodies went to. When my grandfather died in 1957, so I wasn't quite five, he died in May of 1957, he was waked, somewhere, but being a child, I wasn't taken out to, I was kept from that" (June 10, 2004). "Although, as some of the archival material indicates, Protestants had started to have wakes before the switch to the funeral home, the change in venue may have concarged this trend.

What evidence I have suggests that at least some Protestants did not have wakes in the early part of the century. I am not sure whether different Protestant groups within the city had different customs or whether the Protestant house wake was a relatively late development, but I suspect the latter, Protestants wakes, come they began, seem to have been less social than even the relatively subdued Catholic wakes of the equivalent period.

6.2.2 Gender and Gendered Behaviour at Wakes

There was considerable variation throughout Newfoundland, but in many contexts significant supects of wake behaviour were gendered. Men and women might attend at different times or gather in different area. The behaviour of the two sexes might also different times or gather in different sears. The behaviour of the two sexes might also differ. Men were more likely to engage in some purely behaviours, like drinking and playing prantsk, while women tended to be less rancous and more practically and religiously forecast.

6.2.2.1 Gender and Wake Attendance

Although generally both men and women attended wakes, there was some variation in attendance patterns. For one thing, both sexes did not necessarily attend the

⁴¹ As described in more detail in Chapter One, other information suggests that, even in St. John's, the transition to funeral homes for the wake had barely started at the time of Dr. Hiscock's grandfather's death and was still ongoing until well into his teens. Evidently, in his circles the change to the funeral home took place fairly quickly.

wake in equal proportions at all times of day. Cooper, writing about Menabene, reports that men came to the wake "mostly a night," has weenen might be there "at anytime." Once at the wake, however, people did not segregate themselves by set (1968, MUNEA, ms 69-008C/p. 7). Drudge, writing about Pigeon Cover, states, "The men and women would attend the wake together" (1964, MUNEA, ms 64-28ZA-B/p, 13) and adds that there was no set sereation at the wake 1970.

It can be inferred from accounts of wakes that in many places both secse attended the overnight visit god an contentes this sopicifically stante, It form itstance, Bytme, writing about St. Birendam's in Bonavista Bay, reports "Both men and women others stayed up" (1988, MUNPEL Am 89-01EMp. 223. The vigit could also be gendered, however. In response to a question about whether it was mostly men who stayed up at wakes, Mos. Hunt said. "Mostly men. Some women would do it, too, if there was nothing other available or if they wished to due that. It was possible, that, if they wanted to But unstally, too my memory, it was always a couple of men." (Sept. 27, 2002).

Occasionally, the gender of the people staying up varied with the gender of the coppe. Carning, in his peop about Williamport in White Buy, reports. The nels was that men, young or old, stayed up at the wake of a man and women stayed up to the wake of a women." (1968, MUNPLA not 869-0050lp. 21). Alice Klein, writing about Long Cwee, Trialy Bay, indicates that the people who were there to "wach over "the body" and to lot visitors in to see" it were male at the fineral of a specific male corpus, but would have been "mor or two women and a man," if the deceased had been female (1967, MUNPLA, ms 67-011A/p. 2).²²

⁴² It is possible that the author misunderstood something about this situation. In the case of a specific death, Klein says that the same two men stayed with the corpse "for 3 days and 2 nights," which seems relatively unlikely (1967, MUNFLA ms 67-011A/p. 2).

Mercedes Ryan, writing about St. John's gives specific information about the temporal gendering of the wake. She says that "usually only women" attended the wake during the day, Both men and women went to the wake in the evening. The rossay would be said at midnight, with all participants involved and then everyone who was not spending the night at the wake left. Most of the people who stayed were men (1967, MUNFLA me 66-019D/pp. 17-183. Tracey Tilley asserts about St. John's that those people who stayed overnight were generally men, specifically those "who could still handle a few more drinks before dawn and were still awake" (1977, MUNFLA m 77-24%), [61th).

As mentioned earlier, Mrs. Jones had very little personal experience with home wakes. When I asked her about participation in terms of gender, she did, however, have some terrative ideas. Her description was similar to Mercelos Ryan's. She said, "No, I have no idea. I think it was mostly men. To be honest with year, no, I don't think the women were involved too much in any of that." A little later she said, "Women probably stayed maybe till eleven or twelve or clock and then they'd go on to bed." The overnight participatus, as alse understood it, were male. When asked whether both men and women went to waker, however, she said. "Oh, they went to the waker, you know, they went to the waker" (June 222, 2003).

Judging by what A. O' Brien says about Cape Broyle, it is possible that gendered attendance at wakes might have changed in the same community over time. He discusses tooch wakes that he had actually been involved in shortly before his 1967 paper, as well as wakes that "the dot folk" described to him (MUNFLA ms 68-015C/p. 2). O' Brien states unambiguously about those wakes that were contemporaneous to him, "It is the custom

⁴³ Tilley's paper is not numbered. The page numbers I have provided are hand counted, starting with the first page after the title page.

for a number of men to remain with the corpse during the night, each night it is waking."
Further references in O'Brieris' work to the vigil at this particular time are again all to
men (5-6). When writing about the past, however, O'Brien says, "Sometimes only men
would stay up, sometimes only women, sometimes both" (11). Historian Willeen
Keough, writing about the southern Avalon, which includes the Southern Shore
community of Cipe Broyle, describes a similar partners. She says that its some cases all
wake participants were of one gender or the other, but that it was more typical for people
of both genders to be at a wake (2001, frame 4, 361).

Different sources express varying opinions about whether, once at the wake, men and women unually mingled or whether there was some degree of gnoder segregation. When I asked if men and women generally susped in the same mom or if they tended to congregate in different room, Mrs. Gould in Conche said, "Oh, no, no, they stayed in the same room" (June 20, 2002). Mr. Dower in the same commissip, however, said, "I can't really answer that, but I go at feeling that they'd be segregated. The women would be by themselves and the men would be by themselves and the men would be by themselves and the men would be by

Form, writing about \$8, Dohn's of about the \$1900, describes sex segregation at wakes, although the amount of separation varied. For the first part of the wake, the majority of the men were in the kitchen, whereas the women were in the room with the corpus. Both sexes guthered near the coffin for the ministight stilling of the rowary and both sexes then shared food in the kitchen. The women, however, are in rotation, so that the corpus was never left unattended (1967, MUNFLA m 66-000Dipp. 2-3). This is substantially similar to what Mercedes Ryam says about \$81. John's at roughly the same time, although Ryan says at well be mens who watched the corpus, at least at night (1967, MUNFLA m 66-00Dipp. 19).

Margo Dobbin, also writing about S. John's, asserts, contrary to the other information I have, that women did not attend wakes during the early 1900's," but would instead visit the family later. Perhaps she had the night-time wake specifically in mind, however, since elsewhere she says that married couples arrived at the wake together, but that men and women congregated in different parts of the bouse (1968, MINFEA mas 604) Differen 4019.

One of the informants for Moriarty's paper on Renews reports a temporary and occasional form of sex segregation. He said, "Women didn't sit apart from the men although they sometimes did stick together for a char" (1974, MUNFLA ms 74-211/jpp. 673-68).

The gathering — and segregation by sec. —was not necessarily limited to the house. When I asked Mr. Dower about grandered behaviour at wakes, he said, "Most of the time, you'd find the men gone outside and hamping around to smoke or talk or something. Whereas the women tend to do more, to be quieter and sit around more, and chat with each other, you know?" (June 24, 2002), James R. R. Hornell, writing about Grand Bank, reports. "It was not unusual for large groups of male vision to wait conside the house in the front you'd (1984, MUNPLA ms 84-M5 A/Mp, 4). Margaret Walth describes a similar situation at a specific wake in Corner Brook. She says, "Outdoor, on the courte of the street, near the house, was a crowd of young fellows (month) ten agent) who were friends of the family's tenuage son. They were heistant about going inside, but they came intent in near 'an inform' (1984, MUNPLA ms 66,047594).

According to some of the people I interviewed and some archival material, not only did people of both genders go to the night-time wake, but the attendance of but seets was sometimes one of the attractions. Mrs. Sheppard of Port de Grave near Bay Roberts told me "didn't matter" when I asked her if men or women or both attended a wake. She, however, described courtship at one wake as follows: "One night there was an old lady died out next door and there was four or five of us girls and the boryfrinds was there. Because they were down that particular night. They were back and forth [7], stayed all night. Young fellows. Men: "When I asked this informant specifically about courtship, she added:

Sometimes, you know, if a fellow wanted to be with a girl, he didn't care whether it was a wake or a wedding, as long as he was with her, Llaughter! I know we were back and forth that night. That was in 1939, believe it or not. My sister's boyfriend, I (I know with?) and my two sisters' boyfriend would be down there that night. And this, cousin's the other end of the house and then, and there was two more girls out where the wakes was. (Sept. 27, 2002)

Similarly, Mrs. Goods of Conche reported that a wake might be an opportunity to spend "all night up with your boyfriend" (June 20, 2002). Other informants had no awareness of such practices. Mr. Dower, although like Mrs. Goods a resident of Conche, saids, when saked about courtably, "It might have, I don't know. I didn't witness any" (June 24, 2002).

A more general interest in people of the coposities sex might also draw participants. Once of McDonald's informants resported, while describing sakes in SL, Jedn's, "A lot of gifs would go to the wakes and after the wakes were 2 to 3 hours odd the fan would begin't (1983, MUNTLA ms 84-122p, 16). According to Countray, citing informant antime Accordant, "Long single girls" would go to wakes with the hope of finding a man to eventually marry. Countray gives a relevant saying in the community: "If you meet at man at a wake whom you [7] and he [7] you – a sure match" (1968, MUNTLA ms 64009Dbs. 10).

Some of the activities at a wake were driven partly by the desire to attract the attention of people of the opposite sex. Mr. Bromley of Conche said, "You tell all the ghost stories you knew, at a wake, to pass the time and to frighten the girls." He thought that it was possible that some story-tellers would also want to frighten "the fellows," but

indicated that part of the point of scaring young women was that they might then want an excort when they returned home through the "pitch balks" community without streetlights (June 22, 20213, "Dollimount's paper about Anglican wake practices in Francois reports the same reastlus (1967, MUNFLA mas 68:00E/pp. 9-10). Similarly, according to Narváez, a primary motivation for wake pranks was the impact that they would make on the opposite see. He thinks that, typically, pranks were perpetrated by "young men trying to impress young women by making them laugh and/or by trightening them" (1994, 280).

6.2.2.2 Gendered Behaviour at Wakes

Assuming that people of both genders attended wakes together, they might do different things or behave in different ways. For instance, women often took on the practical tasks of preparing and serving food. Mr. Bromley of Conche, for instance, said, "% wan't unmassi for some of the women to be there at the wake and, of course, a certain time, maybe, they would set the table in night-time and prepare a lanch for everybody. When the contract was the contract of the propose' (June 22, 2002). Mr. Dower, of the same community, had a different perspective on food preparation. He said, "Whoever happened to be around there would bely out," so, to his mind, cooking this med was not gendered (June 24, 2002). Bely the color food preparation. The said, "Whoever happened to be around there would bely out," so, to his mind, cooking this med was not gendered (June 24, 2002).

Dr. Hiscock of St. John's also talked about the different roles that he thought men and women had probably played, although, he self-consciously referred to a constructed past, rather than one he necessarily had personally experienced. Again, women took on a

[&]quot;Mr. Bromley talked about the telling of ghost stories at wakes more than once during this interview. At the time he made the comments on the darkness of the community, the gender of the frightened listeners who might want company on the walk home is, while probably implicit from the larger context, on specific out. Later, however, he refers specifically to men telling ghost stories perhaps partly from the hope of being able to walk "girls" home (June 22, 3000).

practical role. Men. however, included in revely. He said, "And then, when there's liquor to be had, I think, you know, that unamond period called 'tradition' and 'traditional time.' I would have been the men who provided the liquor and no doubt shared it. It would never have gone to women, unless, you know through some subterliges. But, on the other hand, the women were providing the food and whatever che was necessary. (Han D. 1004s). ⁴³

Certainly, when the information I have about drinking at wakes mentions gender

at all, it almost always seems to be the case that men drink and women do not. As mentioned earlier, the Rev. Mr. Button said that men would sometimes go out to a shed to drink during wakes. Women did not participate in this behaviour; in fact, in response to my question, he confirmed that they were not supposed to be aware that drinking was going on (Aug. 25, 2004). Mr. Dower agreed that drinking was a male activity. When I asked about the sex of people who played praints, he said they were mostly committed by men and attributed that pently to alcohold consumption. He said, "The a traditional Irinhian and the sex of the sex of the people who played praints. He said, "The a traditional Irinhian Catholic setting, if there was any way for the men who went to a wake to get a few nips, they did. And that put the devil in them. And they'd be earnjing on a bit' Olune 24, 2003, AD El-Hiscock surrounded his pently and the sex of the sex of

whereby women did not drink. James Faris, in his ethnography of Cat Harbour, which was based on fieldwork done in 1964 and 1965, notes that at certain sorts of parties in Cat Harbour, if alcohol was present, he men drank, but women, for the most part, did not (1973, 162), At the time he finished up his fieldwork, in fact, only two women "were known to contentines drink" (74).

⁶⁵ Elsewhere, Dr. Hiscock was a little more tentative about his knowledge of the past. When I asked about gendered wake behaviour in the present, he said, "That probably changed in my generation," After a brief discussion of the stability of some wake customs since he became aware of them, he added, "What was true before [then?], I don't know" (June 10, 2004).

In contrast to my other sources, Tilley indicated that drinking was done by both sexes: "After a short time the house was full of people, all eating their full and drinking." Like Dr. Histock, she also thinks that women played a practical role; they "provided the friends and relatives of the deceased with all the best food" (1977, MUNFLA ns 77-245n, 151 ft).

A close look at Mercede Ryan's paper about S. John's suggested another possible role for women at wakes. Previously, I mentioned that most of the people who sayed overnight in the context she describes were men. Ryan adds, "However, a few women remained to help with the meal, and to keep things under control in the kitchen" (1067, MUNEA am 68 610 %). Bls. On the surface, this sounds pretty straightforward, in light of the exponsibilities women had for cooking and serving food at wakes. When I considered, however, that at any given time most of the men would be in the kitchen and that they were drinking, I stated to worder what—ov whom—the women were "keepfing! under control." This becomes a particularly perintered question given the cultural tendency for some people to be responsible for keeping behavior at wakes within the bounds considered appropriate by the community. In this context, I wonder if an additional role for women at wakes might have been setting some limits to the revelry.

Women often engaged in quieter activities than men did during the wake and also participated more strongly in the religious aspects of the wake. Mercedes Ryan says that in St. John's women prayed and talked, but the men became fairly hoisteness, as by-product of alcobol consumption (1967, MUNFLA ms 68-19D/pp. 18). Mrs. Sheppard in Port Grave told use that "mostly women" fed lymn singing when it took place at

⁴⁶ This manuscript is not paginated; the page numbers given in the text are based on my count, starting with the first page after the title page.

wakes (Sept. 27, 2002). Mr. Dower commented on women's general demeanour during a wake, as opposed to men's: "The women tended to take things more seriously. You know, they were more subdued about a wake, rieht?" (June 24, 2002).

In addition to overtly practical tasks like preparing food, there is occasional metric of women taking on semi-practical or semi-rishal tasks related to the wake, such as the hyms using paid searched. Culterior Offenes, writing shot Salvage in Bonavirsa Bay, reports "Visition to see the dead were usually adminted by a friend of the family, usually a woman" (1966-67, MUNPLA ms 67-014A4), 4.) As least some of my informants thought that women were more likely to say the rosary. When I asked Mrs. Hurley of Coucher about the behaviour of the different sexes and gave usiying the rosary and ploying practias a examples, the said-"Treal, I think mostly it would be women that would probably pray the rosary. And I think it was mostly the men that played pranks." She modified this initial statement slightly by usings. "The everybody would usually pray the rosary. In the sa a rosary, well, everybody wous on your knees for the rosary. But I'd be more inclined to think that it was women who suggested having the rosary, more so than a lot of the more" (June 22, 2002), Mr. Dower thought that the "women (were) more involved than the men" in saying the many (June 22, 2002).

This is not to suggest that men never participated in the Rosary, which seems, in fact, to have involved just about everyone present at Catholic wakes. I also turned up several instances of men leading the rosary and have the sense that this was typical in some contents (A. O'Brien, 1995, MUNFLA ms 64-016C); 8: Saint and Thisful, 1974, MUNFLA ms 74-184(p. 1); 55. Mr. Dewert, Junia 24, 20023. Nevertheless, men tended to party, where this was more or less acceptable wake behaviour.

In addition to being the primary drinkers, men also took the lead in pranks. Narváez states that men tended to be the perpetrators of wake pranks, whereas women and older people were frequently the victims (1994, 272). Keough does not mention the elderly, but makes the same gender analysis (2001, frame 4, 861). The evidence, including the examples given above, bear out the pattern of mate perpetations. To give another example, A. O'Brien says, "At wakes years ago, the young men would make plans to either frighten those who were present or otherwise provides a very comic situation." He recounts a story about a wake at which all the people staying up with the copies were weenen, but a group of men took advantage of the women's temporary absence from the wake room to slip in and set up a prask, hiding the body under the bod and replacing it with one of their own number, who scared some of the women, when they came back, by greaning and moving (1967, MUNPLA nn 66-016C)pp, 11-123.

quotes interview material about a peak in which the person who actually tied string to the finger of a corpse was female (1994, 2813.). An informate of K. Walsh's told him about a woman who wailled about a yard wearing a habit (the garment in which bodies were often dressed in Catholic contexts) (2001, 93-94). It is not, however, clear from context whether this peak occurred at a wake or at some other time.

Very rare instances of women acting as pranksters did occur, however. Narváez

The gender of the living participants may not have been the only influence on the mood of the wake and the activities that took place. Mr. Dower suggested that the presence or absence of reverly might depend in part on the characteristics of the deceased. He said that the funeral was sometimes "a very, very sad event," with considerable expression of sources, "but on other occasions, depending on the person who died, I guess, whether it was a man or a woman or, even their personality, if you like, of the man, in some cases, they would hold what we used to call an Irish wake, when there

⁴⁷ Narváez's source for this material was Wendy Milley's "Interview with Eileen Power of Angel Cove," a 1991 manuscript which had not been published.

wan't too much grief expressed at all' (Aug. 19, 2004). Similarly, Peere asserts that "massic, singing and dancing" would take place only if the deceased were "an elderly man," issually one who especially like massic (1992, 136, main text and footnote 5), and Small says that penals were played only on male corpues, specifically those of "older men who had at interel death" (1997, 23).

In order to understand the dynamic by which male corpues were the appropriate tegets for prands, it is useful to consider Niav dex' discussion of the placation of debudead argament," copecially in regards to "social interactions" at wakes involving the deceased. He argues that in Newfoundland the approach to placation was "simply behaving in an ordinary manner, as though the deceased was alive and a member of 'the crowd' participating at a party." Thus wake participants took part "in participatory activities that either directly or indirectly animated the inanimate corpue." In other words, they treated the dead person much as they would treat a living person. This includd engaging in "humoroous attacks and tessing," directed at the corpue. Narvier points out that in Newfoundland "passivity" is the appropriate social response to "humorous attacks" (1994, 267). Implicitly, therefore, the dead automatically responded in a socially correct way to preask ployd on them.

Navieza, however, goes on to suggest, that, with some exceptions, it was permitly not the dash who were victims in these prudus. Rather, "the corpus must are active participant in on alliance with pranksire protagoniar, usually men" (1994, 272, emphasis in original). In accordance with this understanding, Navieza's its of wake activities in arranged according to which of he participants appear, in a bread seens, to be the instigators of the activity. Naviez includes a lengthy section on the actions that "Corpus Protagoniar" seems to undertake (1997-70, emphasis in original). Such actions look in some seems, as if the coppes has perferend them, although yellorly with why class if we have the competition of the competit been arranged by the living. For instance, with an activity such as 'corpse smokes pipe or cignerate,' it may appear that the corpse is smoking, but it can reasonably be assumed that the corpse did not place the pipe in its own mount. In addition to activities such as "corpse humorously denseld" and "corpse says, "Get me my pipe and tobacco," this category includes outright pranks, such as causing the corpse to sit up (269-270).

In Navdez's view, as mentioned previously, the real victims of paraks in which the corpus appeared to move or speak were older people and women (1994, 272). The performance of wake pranks, even those which appeared to be directed at the corpus, was a form of male bonding, in which younger men bonded with each other, at the expense of vocation and older in the contract of the

K. Walsh looks at issues of hierarchy and status in relation to wake penals from unother angle. He discusses the role of local characters in penals, both as victims and perpetrators. Local characters who are perpetrators of penals, "are recognised in the community as those who will do, and can get away with, anything." Other members of the community need to watch out for them. People in this category "Keep everyone else in check," because they do not exempt people of high status from their attentions (2001, 94).

The second type, the likely victim of the prank, Walsh describes as having "some shortcoming in his hazarter." Of this type, Walsh says, "Whether belds does or not, they really would be expected to spend much of their time on the defensive." The actions of pranksters point up the personal deficies of such characters. When those deficies are emphasized, the active "remarks" of the emphasized, the contrast to the prank's victim, peaksters are of "higher status" (2001, 94). Walsh asserts that this sort of behaviour strengthened the community." Scale under white the community was actually solidified within the disorder experienced during the house walse" (85).

Although the victims Walsh focuses on are different from those Narvieze comments, the underlying dynamics they describe are similar. When the victims were women and the deferly, "social order within the community" would have been "solidified" in the same way that it would have been when people who were of low status for other reasons were targeted. The pranks, at least from the point of view of the perpetrators, put women and elderly people in their places, in the same way that low-status victims were put in their place.

Although there is considerable evidence that in may contexts there was at least some difference between men's and women's behaviours at wakes, not all informatis agreed that wake behaviour was gendered. When asked if mean and women did the same things or different things at wakes, Mrs. Hillier in St. Lunnier-Griquet said, "same thing" (June 18, 2002). This perception might have arisen, in part, from the fact that wakes in St. Lunnier-Griquet involved relatively little revely, one of the more significant areas for gendered differences.

6.3 Conclusions

In the past, reverly was one of the significant features contributing to the emotional atmosphere of the first few days following a death in Newfoundland, ⁸⁸ but the balance between revely and other customary practices that shaped that emotional atmosphere differed across time, place, and religious groups.

While there were considerable areas of overlap, overall, Catholic wakes in Newfoundland were relatively more festive than Protestant wakes ones. In fact, in at least some Protestant circles in St. John's the wake did not exist. Emic and etic opinion alike

⁴⁸ In fact, revelry still is a part of death rites in some contexts, although it has largely shifted from the night-time wake to other settings.

credit the Irish wake with being the antecedent of the Catholic wake. While it is undentable that NewGoundland wake reveiry, especially among Catholics, had much in common with Irish wake reveiry, where are indications that the origins of NewFoundland wake reveiry were more complex. For one thing, the NewFoundland wake probably did not exactly duplicate the Irish wake. Certain aspects of wake reveiry that appear to have been important in Ireland were likely much less so in NewFoundland. Since the customs in question were often very rough and better, the emphasizing them must have significantly changed the atmosphere of the wake. Conversely, rural Protestant wakes, while overall less rancous than Catholic wakes could be, often included some aspects of wake reveiv.

Although frish wake revely was a significant antercedent of Newfoundland wake reverly, wake customs from England and Scotidud probably sho had an impact. As discussed in Culpert Three, although wakes were not held as commonly in post-Reformation England as they were in Ireland, there were English wake customs, as well as related visiting and watching customs. While wake reverly, as such, seems to have been less widespread than it was in Terland, there is some evidence of wakes revely in England as about the same time that the settlement of Newfoundland began.

Given that customs in the countries of origin changed over time, not just the mere facts of geography, but the specific time period of immigration may have had an impact on what customs the immigrants brought with them. In the case of Buglish settlement, the customs initially imported were those of the early modern period. This is the earliest stratum of death rites in Newfoundland and also the earliest point when the death rites of Newfoundland could have began to diverge from those of the regions of origin. Later immigrants would, of cozens, have brought the customs of their own time period and, since initial population growth was slow, in theory, the customs of later immigrants could

have overwhelmed those imported with immigrants of earlier times. Nevertheless, I suspect that the layer of culture established by the initial English settlers may have had a long-lasting impact on the way that wake customs developed in rural Newfoundland. Since, as is described in Chapter Three, home wakes, in their fillest possible extravagantly messy glory, were an important aspect of firsh culture during the period of extensive trish immigration, that immigration and the consequent importation of firsh wake customs would have re-enforced any elements of festivity that were already part of the Newfoundland wake.

While wake reverly was an aspect of English death rices, however, it seems to have been a relatively weak one, which was largely dujung out lange the period of English immigration. The limited emphasis on wake reverly in England seems to have also impacted Newfoundland wakes. For instance, in probably explains why Protestant wakes were generally lose feitive than Calobiol wakes. Ferm includic contexts, English influence may partially account for the significant differences between Irish and Newfoundland wakes, including the apparent downplaying of some particularly rancous firsh wake customs in Newfoundland.

The lack of English wake revely may also explain the almost complete disappearance of the wake in at least some Protestant circles in St. John's, but this particular pattern needs further explanation. Since the caston of watching went out of favour with the upper classes in Roglands, it is not susprising that it also lost ground in St. John's None of the consistently recurring themes to emerge, as I have worked on various aspects of death rine in Newfoundland, is that St. John's was more greatly impacted than the outpert by British middle class and upper class ideals for appropriate behaviour at the time of death. This is probably, in part, because St. John's had more direct and frequent contact with England than other parts of Newfoundland dd, due to its

importance in both government and business (although it should certainly not be assumed that the outports had no contact with England). This pattern may also reflect the fact that St. John's had, proportionally, much larger middle and upper classes than most outports.

In the case of wake customs, British middle and upper class ideals impacted Protestams much more than Catholics, something that is not true for the creatoms I have looked at. I suspect that Catholics' largely frish cultural heritage, with its strong emphasis on wake customs, to some degree protected the Catholic wake in St. John's from British middle class cultural influences. Even though by mid-century the Catholic wake in St. John's had shed many aspects of traditional trial wake reverly, the custom of serving food persisted. Judging by the evidence reported entire in this chapter, this encouraged people to visit the mounters and, once in the house, to binger.

Although, in most cases, both men and swomen had some involvement with wakes, they had different roles. The specifies varied from community to community, but, at least sometimes, the time of day that people went to the wake or the areas where they gathered while there were gendered. The behaviour of men and women was also different. Although does men and women ging be involved in other fam and storeins wake activities, women were more likely to take on practical or sometimes religious roles, whereas, when community standards allowed it, men were more likely to be involved in services partying.

The gender issues of reveity were different from hose surrounding lumeration and the funeral procession. Those two customs had to do, to a large extent, with what it is considered appropriate for women to do in public. Although, in some contexts, both men and women might cry and lament, women generally had a larger role in this activity. When cryping and lamentation in public were not considered appropriate, women suffered generations. There was no issue concerning unde participation in the funeral transference and the processing the participation in the funeral transference and the processing under participation in the funeral transference and the processing through the processing the participation in the funeral transference and the processing through the processing the participation in the funeral transference and the processing through the processing the participation in the funeral transference and the processing through th

procession; only women's participation was sometimes deemed inappropriate. When there was a taboo on female participation in the procession, limits were also effectively placed on women's public lamentation.

Typically issues concerning reverly are more often discussed in terms of religion than gender. Nevertheless, revelley was to some extent about what it was apprepriate for men to do in public and what men cool get away with in public. Although both sexes participated in revelry at wakes, men tended to do so more than women. They took the lead role in revelry, especially in pranks and drinking, which were probably the most controversal aspects. Male participation in revelry was, among other things, a form of display or a way to how off publicly, in some cases, the goal was got the attention of young women or to frighten them enough so that they would want a male escort when they left the wake house. Another aspect of display, however, had to do directly with raw status. Pranketers, who were primarily men, through their pranks asserted their superiority over the women and older men frightened by the pranks.

In the next and final chapter, I move from close examination of gendered performances of the different aspects of the emotional atmosphere surrounding death and look at the larger picture.

Chapter 7: Conclusions

As I hope I have shown through this study, death rites in Newfoundland are a particularly rich and interesting area of focus. Here, as elsewhere, the structure and content of death rites can illuminate other aspects of culture, including gender roles.

Since the areas of Neofrondiland in which I interviewed were, of necessity, limited, there is considerable room for similar research to be done in other regions. Convertely, more in-depth study of some topics could be done in my research areas. The gentlement's fineral is, for instance, a particularly interesting topic, but I just barely touched on it. Assume a deaquest information can be found, a truly in-depth look at that custom and its larger social context would be both useful and rewarding. More interviewing it Conche, with an in-depth focus on wake pranks, would also be very interesting.

While my focus was on customs associated with solemnity, scroros, and reveity of end a death, I did in -depth examination, especially for solemnity and reveity, of only a narrow range of the associated behaviours. Solemnity, which had many complex forms, was a particularly complicated supect of Newfoundland death rites. For instance, even when women relatives did not kep art in the funeral procession, they were not necessarily supposed to completely exclude themselves from semi-public forms of solemnity related to death. Instead, they were (with the exception of at least part of Protestant St. John's) expected to reveive visitors during the wake, an activity which, although it took place in the home, involved interacting with large numbers of people.

Other customs associated with solemnity (such as religious expression at the wake and the service at the graveside) and with revelry (such as the provision of alcohol to people providing certain services related to death) should be examined more closely, both in the past and present.

While I covered a larger proportion of the public and semi-public behaviours associated with scrows, more research could be done on relatively private behaviours, such as what family members did with each other in the weeks and months following a death, or what close friends, who may have had less licemes to mourn publicly, did to express their grief. The issues associated with those customs are likely to be different than the issues associated with the specific customs. I have examined. Thus a complete prieture of the emotional atmosphere following a death and the existence contributing to that atmosphere custom by a death and the existence contributing to that atmosphere custom have been examined carefully.

Although the specific components of emotional expression discussed in this thesis seem to have been the primary ones structuring death rites in Newfoundland, there are traces of other emotions surfacing after a death. Mrs. Harley in Conche said, "I always thought of wakes as, they were scury," and added, "I somethody died, I always had the sense there was somebody careping up behind me, you know, if you were out walking, anywhere, if somethody died, I had this serie feeling! "June 22, 2020.) Another Conche informant, Mrs. Goold, said that she had gone to relatively few wakes, because they were "los overpy" (June 20, 2020.). At least in this community, fear seems to have been part of the motional response to death.

As is the case in stress other than Newfoundland, anger could also be a response to dorth. Mrs. Goodd also todd me that "minimosity" towards people in the community might arise after a death. If family members were unbappy with the way that those people had curried out certain kinds of tasks related to the death. In fact, Mrs. Goodd felt that an advantage of community members no longer being involved in 'sick time' and 'dead time' was the avoidance of this problem (Innet E. 50021). As had been discussed in inferie was the avoidance of this problem (Innet E. 50021). As had been discussed in

¹ Implicitly, the reason for this change was that hospitals and funeral homes had replaced the involvement of community members.

Chapter Foru, anger was recognized in the Conception Buy area as a potential response to arrangements of the funeral procession that were deemed inappropriate. The information Collected above diver anger or fear was minimal, however. Since these primarily interested in fairly structured patterns of behaviour and did not sak specifically about expressions of fear or anger, it is likely that someone addressing those issues directly midel fund more information.

Non-inhusualing these and many other possible directions for future usidy, this examination of the emotional atmosphere following a detail in twentieth century. Newfoundland up to the 1960s or the 1970s offers significant insights into and interpretations of customary practices, in general, and gender roles, in particular. While there were strong similarities in death their thoughout Newfoundland, there were also considerable differences in practice between St. John's and rural area, as well as differences between religions, regions, and, in the Bay Roberts area, social classes. As a result, there was significant variation in exceptible ways of expressing sortow, taking part in revelry, and participating in some of the softems aspects of death rise. Most importantly for purposes of this thesis, each of these three components of the emotional atmosphere was general in significant waxs.

One of the results of this variation was that there were important differences in the public and semi-public peasence of people of each greater, the greater and remove, during death rites. The funeral procession and the rites performed at church and garveyard were the most public aspects of death rites. In Newfoundland, the procession displayed various supers of family and community structure, including community understandings of gender and gender roles. The form of the procession varied significantly in relation to gender and the variation reflected major differences in local understanding of gender roles and the variation reflected major differences in local understandings of gender roles and vow such place in the public typene.

The variation in local patterns for the funeral procession reflected differences in local attitudes towards gender. How each area (or group) included (or failed to include) women relates to a larger pattern of gender roles in that area (or group), Inclusion of women in the procession (as well as other aspects of death first that took place outside the hone) was standard in most rand communities. In those locations, women's work typically included significant contributions outside the house and those were acknowledged. Forms of the funeral procession in which the standard or preferred arrangement of relatives was opposite-sex pairs highlighted the complementary roles of men and women in a very visible way. Women's presence and contributions were overtly displayed.

Exclusion of women from the procession in St. John's maters a worldview in which women were deemed to not have a major role in the public sphere and a reality that, to a large extent, reflected that worldview. Given, however, that women were, in day-to-day life, not totally absent from the public domain and had some important roles (such as paid work by unmarried women) in it, the form of the procession displays an ideology that was more rigid in concept than in application. The absence of women from the procession (and other public spects of death rites) made their participation in the larger community, during the period following death, effectively invisible. In at least some Protestant context, this trend was compounded by the fact that the wake, as uself, did not exist and thus there was not even a semi-public venue for women's participation. Depending on one's point of view, in St. John's either there was no acknowledgment of women's participation at all or women's participation was implicit (but not public), in that they handled death-related work in private contexts before, during, and after the procession. In either case, women's participation was not made obvious through the form of the procession. In either case, women's participation

Much the same can be said for the gentlemen's funeral in the Bay Roberts area. Conception Bay seems to have been another part of Newfoundland in which women were relatively uninvolved in work outside the home. In addition, if Conception Bay was similar to the southern Avalon, as described by Keough, middle class women were usually focussed on the house, rather than outside work. In this case, however, the display of social status was more of an issue than it was in most Newfoundland funerals. The gentlemen's funeral may have, among other things, been a way for men of the upper classes in that part of Conception Bay to announce publicly that their women did not have to work outside the home. The relative absence of women from the public sphere. did not, however, result in the exclusion of lower class women from the procession, as it did in St. John's. In other areas of Newfoundland, especially parts of the Southern Avalon, where women were excluded from the funeral procession and/or other public aspects of death rites, while still having a significant involvement in outside work, the subtexts are less clear. In part, this pattern seems to reflect an imposition of middle class notions of respectability on a working class population whose lives in most ways simply did not reflect that ideal. It is not clear, however, why most rural Newfoundland communities rejected this approach to death rites, while a very few embraced it. Relative proximity to St. John's may be a partial explanation.

In Chapter Two I discussed how different scholars view funeral customs as either performing practical functions or reflecting the social realizes of their communities. The gendered variations in Newfoundland of the funeral procession reflected the gender norms and gender ideologies of the different communities. Indirectly, they also reflected attitudes towards appropriate expression of sorrow. The varying forms of the procession had practical functions, as well, but, for this customs, at least, ideology seems to have been the main determinant of which custom(v) were practiced in which areas. Most of the practical reasons could apply to any location, but the form of the funeral procession nevertheless changed. In this particular instance, metaphor trumps function.

While expression of sorrow and wake revelry were important aspects of death rites in Newfoundland, they were not equally important in all communities; they were deemphasized in some and allowed full rein in others. Public expression of sorrow ranged from almost non-existent to intense. Similarly, the amount of permissible revelry at wakes varied from low-key forms of entertainment to full-scale partying. As in Ireland. men were largely responsible for wake revelry and women for the expression of sorrow. Whether the topic under discussion is revelry or sorrow, however, in at least some communities both sexes participated. In other communities, overt mourning by men was rare. In some contexts, women were relatively unlikely to participate in the night-time wake at all, let along participate in wake revelry. In communities where either wake revelry or the public expression of sorrow was minimal, neither gender had much opportunity to participate. Women were culturally barred from participation in not just expressions of sorrow, but also in the funeral procession and other public aspects of death rites, in St. John's, where expressing sorrow was particularly frowned upon.. This is probably not coincidence, but instead related to the strong association of women with the expression of sorrow. In areas where weening was acceptable, much of it took place in semi-public

areas of the house and, in many communities, in even more public means, such as further graves specification of the house of the many communities, in even more public means, such as further or graves specification. This grave women and women's role in death rites a high degree of wishbility. Similarly, in communities with subgridient under neverly, men's participation, in the semi-public contexts of the wake house's kitchen and sometimes its parlour, were quite wishbe. As discussed in Chipper One, men were, in at least some parts of professional professional professional can general, in the public performance of Northumbland, considerably more involved, in general, in the public performance of various artistic genres, including storytelling and singing. In some places, these genres were incorporated into wake everley. Men were also the usual participants in the more extreme forms of partying at wakes, such a drinking and light-bearted multreatment of the corps. Wake pranks were a particularly public and attention-drawing activity within the semi-public context within which they took place, to their occurrence (as well as discussion of pranks, as personal experience narrative or legend) highlighted male presence at the wake and male participation in wake activities.

The degree to which differences in participation in wake reverly were gendered would, of course, have depended partially on which activities were acceptable at wakes in particular communities. In communities with fairly quiet wakes, gender differences in participation may have been considerably less pronounced than they were in communities where wakes tumed into parties.

Certain patterns of behaviour, including formalized or combre actions, the expression of sorrow, and supects of revely; recruit in many cultures in response to death. Nevertheless, the forms these modes of behaviour take in different contexts are highly variable. The differing forms express the values of the cultures in which they take place, including those related to gender. Death rites, like other forms of culture, cancar a culture's understanding of men's and women's places in society, as well as its sense of what gendered behaviour is appropriate.

Bibliography

- Abu-Lughod, Janet. 1983. Contemporary relevance of Islamic urban principles. In Islamic architecture and urbanism: Selected papers from a symposium organized by the college of architecture and planning. 5-10 January 1980, ed. Aydin Germen 6-7: O Damman: Sandia Archite Kine Faisel University.
- Abu-Lughod, Lila. 1998. Islam and the gendered discourses of death. In Arab society: Class, gender, power, and development, ed. Nicholas S, Hopkins and Saad Eddin Ibrahim. 527-549, 3rd ed. Cairo: American University in Cairo Press.
- Andrews, Gerald W. 1997. Heritage of a Newfoundland outport: The story of Port de Grave. St. John's: Jesperson Publishing.
- Anspach, Rev. Lewis Amadeus. 1819. A history of the land of Newfoundland: Containing a description of the island, the banks, the fisheries, and trade of Newfoundland and the coast of Labrador, London.
- Arnstein, Walter L. 2003. Queen Victoria. Basingstoke, Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan.

 Aswad, el-Saved el-, 1987. Death rituals in rural Egyptian society: A symbolic study.
- Urban Anthropology and Studies of Cultural Systems and World Economic Development 16, no. 2 (Summer): 205-41.
- Badcock, Donald. [1968?]. "The History of Bay Roberts." Student Research Papers History 321. Maritime History Archive, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's.
- Banfield, Lisa Darlene. 1989. Funeral Customs of the Anglican Church during the Early 1900s. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 89-106A.
- Barley, Nigel. 1997. Grave matters: A lively history of death around the world. New York: Henry Holt. (Orig. pub. 1995 as Dancing on the grave.)

- Barlow, Kathleen. 1992. "Dance when I die!": Context and role in the clowning of Murik women. In Clowning as critical practice: Performance humor in the South
 - Pacific, ed. William E. Mitchell, 58-87. Association for Social Anthropology in Oceania 13. Pittsburgh, University of Pittsburgh Press.
- Bartlett, Bernice. 1968-69. [Rites of Passage and Calendar Customs.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-001E.
- Becker, Lucinda M. 2003. Death and the early modern Englishwoman. Aldershot, Hampshire: Ashgate.
- Bennett, Margaret. 1992. Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- Best, Anita. 1988. Female characters in Newfoundland märchen. Unpublished manuscript.
- Bishop, Claude. 1968-69. [Calendar Customs and Rites of Passage in Wesleyville.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-002D.
- Bourke, Angela. 1988. The Irish traditional lament and the grieving process. Women's Studies Int. Forum 11. no. 4:287-91.
- Bourke, Angela. 1993. More in anger than in sorrow: Irish women's lament poetry. In Feminist messages: Coding in women's folk culture, ed. Joan Newion Radner, 160-182. Publications of the American Folklore Society New Ser. Urbana: University of Illinois Press.
- Bradbrook, Kay. 1976. Ars Moriendi in Newfoundland: A Look at Some of the Customs, Beliefs & Practices Related to Dying and Death in Newfoundland. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA photocopied articles file.
- Bromwich, Rachel. 1947. The keen for Art O'Leary, its background and its place in the tradition of Gaelic keening. Eigse: A Journal of Irish Studies 5, part 4:236-252.

- Bronner, Simon J. 2006. Folk logic: Interpretation and explanation in folkloristics.
 Western Folklore 65, no. 4 (Fall): 401-433
- Buchanan, John Lane. 1992. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 243. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- Buckley, Anna-Kay with Christine Cartwright. 1983. The good wake: A Newfoundland case study. Culture & Tradition 7:6-16.
- Burt, Captain Edward. 1992. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 254-58. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- Butler, Gary R. 1982. Sacred and profane space: Ritual interaction and process in the Newfoundland house wake. Material History Bulletin 15:27-32.
- Butler, Jenny, 2008. Symbolic and social roles of women in death ristual in traditional Irish society. In Women, pain and death: Risuals and everyday life on the margins of Europe and beyond, ed. Evy Johanne Håland, 108-21. Newcastle upon Tyre: Cambridge Scholars Publishing.
- Butt, Heather Rence. 1988. Death and Burial in Newfoundland: Customs and Beliefs: From the Communities of Salmon Cove and Broad Cove, Conception Bay, Newfoundland. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 89-017A.
- Button, William James. Diaries. M. Button & Sons Fonds. Maritime History Archive, St. John's. NL.
- Byrne, Mary E. 1988. ['The Customs and Practices of a Traditional Outport Community.' (St. Brendan's, Bonavista Bay).] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 89-018A.
- Byrne, Packie Manus. 1992. Recollections of a Donegal man. Ed. Stephen Jones. Montreal, Quebec: Éditions Roger Millington. (Orig. pub. 1989.)

- Canning, Warrick. 1968-69. [Death and Calendar Customs in Williamsport, White Bay North.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-00SD.
- Cartwright, Christine. 1983. Death and dying in Newfoundland. Culture & Tradition 7:35.
- Casey, George J. 1971. Traditions and neighbourhoods: The folklore of a Newfoundland fishing outport. Master's thesis, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Chrysostom, John. 1983. In Women in the early church, ed. Elizabeth A. Clark, 36-37.
 Message of the Fathers of the Church 13. Wilmington, DE: Michael Glazier.
- Clark, David. 1982. Between pulpit and pew: Folk religion in a North Yorkshire fishing village. Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press.
- Cokes, Edward. 1968. [Marriage and Death Customs at Head Bay D'Espoir.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-006D.
- Colbert, Eileen Mary. 1969-70. [Growing Up in St. John's West: Children's Games and Calendar Customs; and Death and Burial Practices in Tors Cove, Southern Shore, 1920-1970. [Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 70-011A.
- Combden, Gerald. 1968. Death and Its Traditions in Barr'd Islands. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-007D.
 - Cooper, William. 1968. [Roman Catholic Death Rites from Merasheen and Calendar Customs from St. John's.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-008C.
- Cordery, Simon. 2003. British Friendly Societies: 1750-1914. Basingstoke, Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Courtney, David. 1968. [Death and Calendar Customs in Kilbride.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-009D.
- Cressy, David. 1997. Birth, marriage and death: Ritual, religion, and the life-cycle in Tudor and Stuart England. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Curl, James Stevens. 1972. The Victorian celebration of death. Newton Abbot, Devon: David & Charles.

Danaher, Kevin. 1962. In Ireland long ago. Cork: Mercier Press.

——. 1969. Irish country people. Cork: Mercier Press. (Orig. pub. 1966.)

Daniell, Christopher. 1997. Death and burial in medieval England: 1066-1550. London: Routledge.

Darby, Elisabeth, and Nicola Smith. 1983. The cult of the prince contort. New Haven: Yale University Press.
Davis, Dona Lee. 1986. Occupational community and fishermen's wives in a

Newfoundland fishing village. Anthropological Quarterly 59, no. 3 (July): 129-142.

— 1988. "Shore skippers" and "grass widows"/x letive and passive women's roles in a Newfoundland fithery. In 70 work and to weep, "Moreme in Juling economies, ed. Jane Nadel-Klein and Doon Lee Davis, 211-229. Social and Economic Papers 18. St. John's: Institute of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University of Newfoundland.

Death and Burial at --, --. 1967. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-001G.
Delaney, Mary Murray. 1973. Of Irish wors. Minneapolis: Dillon Press.

D[evine], P.K. Old St. John's: Water Street in the fifties and sixties. The Daily News. 13 June 1935 and 5 July 1935. Microfilm.

----. [1936?]. Ye Olde St. John's. [St. John's?].

Dinn, Robert. 1992. Death and rebirth in late medieval Bury St. Edmunds. In Death in towns: Urban responses to the dying and the dead, 100-1600, ed. Steven Bassett, 151-169. Leicester, England: Leicester University Press.

- Dobbin, Margo. 1968. [Death Customs in St. John's.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFI A ms 69-011D.
- Doebler, Bettie Anne. 1994. Rooted sorrow: Dying in early modern England. Rutherford: Fairleigh Dickinson University Press and London: Associated University Presses.
- Dollimount, John. 1967. Rites of Passage and Calendar Customs at Francois, Southwest

 Coast. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-003E.
- Dorian, Hugh. 2001. The outer edge of Ulster: A memoir of social life in nineteenthcentury Donegal. Ed. Breandán Mac Suibhne and David Dickson. Notre Dame, Indiana: University of Notre Dame Press.
- Douglas, Mary. 2002. Purity and danger: An analysis of concept of pollution and taboo. London: Routledge Classics. (Orig. pub. 1966.)
- Dredge, Lillian. 1984. [The Wake Custom in Our Community (Pigeon Cove, St. Barbe) about 15 Years Ago.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 84-282A-B.
- Drodge, Rosalind. 1967-68. [Customs in Little Heart's Ease and Hodge's Cove, Trinity Bay.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-004C.
- Duggan, Gerald. 1967. [Customs of St. John's and Bonavista.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-005C.
- Eagleton, Terry. 1983. Literary theory: An introduction. Minneapolis: University of Minneapola Press.
- Elliott, Harry C. 1998. Reflections on religion in schools of Newfoundland and Labrador. Morning Watch: Educational and Social Analysis 26, nos. 1-2 (Fall). http://www.mun.ca/edu/faculty/mwatch/current.htm (accessed May 20, 1999).
- Emke, Ivan. 1998. Into the breach: The professionalization of the funeral industry and changes in traditional funeral practices in Newfoundland. Paper presented at the Canadian Sociology and Anthropology Association meeting, Ottawa, June 1998.

	Centre for Newfoundland Studies, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St.
	John's, NL.
_	 1999. Ceremonial leaders and funeral practices: The role relationships of clergy
	and funeral directors in Newfoundland. Paper presented at the Canadian
	Sociology and Anthropology Association meeting, Sherbrooke, June 1999. Centr
	for Newfoundland Studies Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's,

— 200a. Career paths and caring for the deast. Negotiating professional identity in the Newfoundinal funeral services industry. Paper presented at the Canadian Sociology and Anthropology Association annual meetings, Edmonton, AB, May 2000. Centre for Newfoundland Studies, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's Newfoundinal Studies, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's Newfoundinal Studies, Memorial University of Newfoundland,

NL.

- 2000b. Contemporary funeral practices and rituals: A survey of the experiences of clergy in Newfoundland and Labrador. Centre for Newfoundland Studies, Memorial University of Newfoundland, St. John's, NL.
 - ———. 2002. Why the sad face? Secularization and the changing function of funerals in Newfoundland. Mortality 7, no. 3:269-284.
- Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador. 1981. Ed. Joseph R. Smallwood. Vol. 1.
 St. John's: Newfoundland Book Publishers (1967) Limited.
- Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador. 1984. Ed. Joseph R. Smallwood. Vol. 2.
 St. John's: Newfoundland Book Publishers (1967) Limited.
- Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador, 1993. Ed. Cyril F. Poole. Vol. 4. St. John's: Harry Cuff Publications.
- Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador. 1994. Ed. Cyril F. Poole. Vol. 5. St. John's: Harry Cuff Publications.

- Faris, James C. 1972. Cat Harbour: A Newfoundland fishing settlement. Newfoundland Social and Economic Studies 3. [St. John's*]: Institute of Social and Economic Research. Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Felt, Lawrence F., and Peter R. Sinclair. 1991. Home sweet home! Dimensions and determinants of life satisfaction in an underdeveloped region. Canadian Journal of Sociology 16, no. 1:1-21.
- Feuchtwanger, Edgar. 2006. The rise and fall of the house of Saxe-Coburn-Gotha. London: Hambledon Continuum.
- Finnegan, Ruth. 1992. Oral poetry: Its nature, significance and social context. Rev. ed. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Firestone, Melvin. 1967. Brothers and rivals: Patrilocality in Savage Cove.
 Newfoundland Social and Economic Studies 5. St. John's: Institute of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Firth, John. 1992. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett. 241. Edinburgh: Polyscon.
- Foran, Edwina. 1967. [Funeral and Calendar Customs.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-006D.
- Forestell, Nancy. 1995. Times were hard: The pattern of women's paid labour in St. John's between the two World Wars. In Their lives and times: Women in Newfoundland and Labrador; A collage, ed. Carmelita McGrath, Barbran Neis, and Maribo Poeter. 76-92. St. John's: Killick Press/Creative Publishers.
- Fortier, Mark. 2002. Theory/theatre: An introduction. 2nd ed. London: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group.
 - Frowde, Henry. 1909. The parson's handbook: Containing practical directions both for parsons and others as to the management of the parish church and its services

- according to the English use, as set forth in the "book of common prayer." 7th ed. London.
- Fry, Susan Leigh. 1999. Burial in medieval Ireland, 900-1500: A review of the written sources. Dublin: Four Courts Press.
- Fudge, Jesse. 1967. [Funeral and Calendar Customs at Grole, Hermitage Bay.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-007C.
- Gallop, Alan. 2003. Children of the dark: Life and death underground in Victoria's England. Thrupp, Stroud, Gloucestershire: Sutton Publishing.
- Gaultois, Philip. 1967. [Funeral and Calendar Customs of Stephenville Crossing.]
 Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-008C.
- Gillespie, Raymond. 1985. Funerals and society in early seventeenth century Ireland. Journal of the Royal Society of Antiquities of Ireland 115:86-91.
- Gittings, Clare. 2000. Sacred and secular: 1558-1660. Death in England: An illustrated history, ed. Peter C. Jupp and Clare Gittings, 147-173. New Brunswick, NJ: Ruteers University Press. (Oriz. pub. 1999.)
- Goffman, Erving. 1959. The presentation of self in everyday life. New York: Anchor Press Doubleday.
- Goldstein, Diane E. and Diane Tye. 2006. "The call of the ice", Tragedy and vernacular responses of resistance, heroic reconstruction, and reclamation. In Spontaneous shrines and the public memorialization of death, ed. Jack Santino, 233-254. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Great Northern Peninsula Fisheries Task Force. 2006. Soundings: The report of the Great Northern Fisheries Task Force. [NL2]
- Greene, John P. 1999. Between damnation and starvation: Priests and merchants in Newfoundland politics, 1745-1845. Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press.

- Gregor, Rev. Walter. 1992a. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett. 196-200. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- ——. 1992b. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 239-40. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- Halpert, Violetta Maloney. 1991. Death warnings in Newfoundland oral tradition. In Studies in Newfoundland folklore: Community and process, ed. Gerald Thomas and J.D. A Widdowson, 78-108. Canada's Atlantic Folklore-Folklife Ser. St. John's: Breakwater for the Department of Folklores, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Hamlyn, Claude. 1967. [Funeral and Calendar Customs at Sop's Arm, White Bay.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA 68-010C.
- Handcock, W. Gordon. 1977. English migration to Newfoundland. In The peopling of Newfoundland: Essays in historical geography, ed. John. J. Mannion, 15-48.
 Social and Economic Papers 8, [St. John's?]: Institute of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Harlow, Ilana. 2003. Creating situations: Practical jokes and the revival of the dead in Irish tradition. In Of corpuse: Death and humor in folklore and popular culture, ed. Peter Narváez, 83-112. Logan, Utah: Logan State University Press.
- Hartery, Frances Catherine. [19717]. Customs Used in Wakes and Funerals on the Southern Shore about Sixty Years Ago. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 73-013.
- Haruna, Zainab K. 1998. Bura folksongs: An analysis of their types, occasions, themes, techniques and functions. Ph.D. diss., Memorial University of Newfoundland.

- Hockey, Jenny. 1997. Women in grief: Cultural representation and social practice. In Death, gender and ethnicity, ed. David Field, Jenny Hockey, and Neil Small, 89-107. London: Routledge.
- Hornell, James R. R. 1984. Death and Funeral Customs in Grand Bank, Newfoundland: Past Practices Versus Modern Trends in a Rational Perspective. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 84-365A.
- Horrox, Rosemary. 2000. Purgatory, prayer and plague: 1150-1380. In Death in England: An illustrated history, ed. Peter C. Jupp and Clare Gittings, 90-118. New Brunswick. NJ: Ruteers University Press. (Orie, pub. 1999.)
- Jalland, Pat. 1996. Death in the Victorian family. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Jesso, Robert A. 1993. Wakes in Newfoundland: A Generational Analysis. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 93-320.
 - Johnson, Zita. 1967. [Calendar Customs and Rites of Passage at Renews.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-011D.
 - Keefe, Isobel. 1984. Death Beliefs and Funeral Customs. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 85-015.
 - Keough, Willeen G. 2001. The slender thread: Irish women on the southern Avalon, 1750-1860. PhD disc. Memorial University of Newfoundland, Microfiche.
 - Kippenhuck, Cathy Denice. 1989. Folklore Collected from Robbie Cooper from Toronto. Ontario. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 90-230.
 - Klein, Alice. 1967. Funeral and Burial Customs. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 67-011A
 - Kodish, Debora. 1983. Fair young ladies and bonny Irish boys: Pattern in vernacular poetics. Journal of American Folklore 96, pp. 380:131-150.

- Koslofsky, Craig. 1995. Honour and violence in German Lutheran funerals in the confessional age. Social History 20, no. 3 (October): 315-337.
- Lang, Elizabeth Suzanne. 1966-67. Death Customs. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 67-012A.
- Langdon, Oliver. 1967-68. [Rites of Passage and Seasonal Customs at Seal Cove, Fortune Bay]. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-013C.
- Leach, E. R. 1963. Time and false noses. In Rethinking anthropology, 132-136. London School of Economics Monographs on Social Anthropolgy 22. London: Athlone Press. (Orig. pub. 1961.)
- Leach, Maria, ed. 1950. Funk and Wagnalls Standard Dictionary of Folklore, Mythology, and Legend. New York: Funk and Wagnalls Company.
- Loveless, Andrea Nicole. 1993. [Death Customs, Beliefs and Burial Rights (sic) in Seal Cove, Fortune Bay, Newfoundland.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 93-324.
- Luria, Keith P. 2001. Separated by death? Burials, cemeteries, and confessional boundaries in seventeenth-century France. French Historical Studies 24, no. 2 (Spring): 185-222.
- Lysaght, Patricia. 1996. The banshee: The Irish supernatural death-messenger. 2nd ed. Dublin: O'Brien.
- ——. 1997. Caoineadh os cionn coirp: The lament for the dead in Ireland. Folklore 108:65-82.
- MacKay, William. 1992. In Scottish Customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett. 249. Edinburgh: Polygon.

- MacKinnon, Richard Paul. 1982. Carriage-making in St. John's, Newfoundland: A historical study of the products of a folk industry. Master's thesis, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Mannion, John J. 1974. Irish settlements in eastern Canada: A study of cultural transfer and adaptation. Toronto: Published for the University of Toronto Dept. of Geography by the University of Toronto Press.
- ——. 1977. Introduction. In The peopling of Newfoundland: Essays in historical geography, ed. John J. Mannion, 1-13. Social and Economic Papers 8. [St. John's?]: Institute of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University of Newfoundland
- Marsh, Gary P. 1967. Funeral Customs in Grand Falls. Unpublished research paper.
 MUNFLA ms 68-014A.
- Martin, Terry L. and Kenneth J. Doka. 2000. Men don't cry... women do: Transcending gender stereotypes of grief. Philadelphia: Brunnet/Mazel-Taylor and Francis.
 - McDonald, Karen. 1983. [Ethnography of 'Times' in St. John's.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 84-122.
- Meadus, Jean. 1992. The Traditional Newfoundland Wake. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 94-212.
- Mercier, Vivian. 1969. The Irish comic tradition. London: Oxford University Press. (Orig. pub. 1962.)
- Metcalf, Peter and Richard Huntington. 1991. Celebrations of death: The anthropology of mortuary ritual. 2nd ed. Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press.
- Miller, Hugh. 1992. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 236-38. Edinburgh: Polygon.

- Milton, Kay. 2005. Meanings, feelings and human ecology. In Mixed emotions: Anthropological studies of feeling, ed. Kay Milton and Maruška Svašek, 25-41. Oxford: Berg.
- Mintz, Sidney and Richard Price. 1976. An anthropological approach to the Afro-American past: A Caribbean perspective. ISHI Occasional Papers in Social Change 2. Philadelphia: Institute for the Study of Human Issues.
- Moriarty, Richard. 1974. [Change in Death Customs at Renews, Southern Shore, from 1925-1974.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 74-211.
- Murphy, Clara J. 1986. Fall Adverse and I'll Blacken your Face: A Discussion of Traditional and Modern Irish Newfoundland Carbolic Wake and Funeral Customs. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 86-159. (Paper originally presented at the annual meeting of the Folkore Studies Association of Canada, 1986.)
- Murray, Hilda Chaulik. 2002. Coss don't know it's Sunday: Agricultural life in St. John's. Social and Economic Studies 65. St. John's: ISER Books – Faculty of Arts Publications, Institute of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University of NewSoundland.
 - —, 1979. More than fifty percent: Woman's life in a Newfoundland outport 1990.
 1950. Memorial University of Newfoundland Folkiore and Language Publications Monograph Ser. 2. Camada's Atlantic Folkiore and Folkife Ser. 3. [St. John's?]:
 Breakwater Books.
- Napier, Rev. James. 1992a. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Marearet Bennett, 234-36. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- 1992b. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 258-59. Edinburgh: Polygon.

- Narváez, Peter. 1994. "Tricks and fun": Subversive pleasures at Newfoundland wakes. Western Folklore 53 (October): 263-293.
- Neally, Douglas. 1992. Funerals in Lewis. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 214-16. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- Ní Shúilleabhán, Eibhlís. n.d. Letters from the Great Blaskets. Dublin: Mercier Press.
- Norman, Jabez M. 1967-68. [Death and Calendar Customs in Port Union. Trinity Bay.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-015C.
- O'Brien, Andrew L. 1967. [Funeral and Calendar Customs in Cape Broyle.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-016C.
- O'Brien, Catherine. 1966-67. [Funeral Customs in Salvage, Bonavista Bay.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 67-014A.
 - Ó Crohan, Tomás. 1979. The islandman. Trans. Robin Flower. Oxford: Oxford University Press, (Orig. pub. 1937.)
 - Ó Crualaoich, Gearóid. 1999. The "merry wake." In Irish popular culture: 1650-1850, ed. James S. Donnelly, Jr. and Kerby A. Miller, 173-200. Dublin: Irish Academic
- O'Guiheen, Micheil. 1982. A pity youth does not last: Reminiscences of the last of the Great Blasket Island's poets and storytellers. Trans. Tim Enright. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Olsen, Bjørnar. 1990. Roland Barthes: From sign to text. In Reading material culture: Structuralism, hermeneutics and post-structuralism, ed. Chrisopher Tilley, 163-205. Social Archaeology. Oxford: Basil Blackwell.
- Omohundro, John T. 1994. Rough food: The seasons of subsistence in northern Newfoundland. Social and Economic Studies 54. St. John's: Institute of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University of Newfoundland.

- Omohundro, John, and Michael Roy. 2003. No clearcutting in my backyard! Competing visions of the forest in northern Newfoundland. In Retruechment and regeneration in rural Newfoundland, ed. Reginald Byron, 103-133. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Ó Muirithe, Diarmaid, and Deirdre Nutall, eds. 1999. Folklore of County Wexford. Dublin, Ireland: Four Courts Press.
- The order for the burial of the dead. N.d. London: Eyre and Spottiswoode.
- Ó Súilleabháin, Seán. 1942. A handbook of Irish folklore. [Dublin?]: Educational Company of Ireland for the Folklore of Ireland Society.
- ———, 1969. Irish wake amusements. Trans. Scán Ó Súilleabháin. Dublin: Mercier. (Orig. pub. 1967.)
- Palmer, Roy. 1985. The folklore of Leicestershire and Rutland. Wymondham, Melton Mowbray, Leicestershire: Sycamore Press.
- Park, Richard. 1967-68. [Rites of Passage and Calendar Customs at Gillams, Bay of Islands.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-017D.
- Pearl, Cyril. 1969. Dublin in bloomtime: The city James Joyce knew. New York: A Studio Book/Viking Press.
- Peere, Isabelle Marie. 1992. Death and worldview in a ballad culture: The evidence of Newfoundland. Ph.D. Diss., Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Pocius, Gerald. 1975. "The place of burial: Spatial focus of contact of the living with the dead in eastern areas of the Avalon Peninsula of Newfoundland." Master's thesis. Memorial University of Newfoundland.
 - ——. 1976. "The first day that I thought of it since I got wed": Role expectations and singer status in a Newfoundland outport. Western Folklore 35, no. 2 (April): 109-22.

- ——. 1991. A place to belong: Community order and everyday space in Colvert. Newfoundland. Athens: University of Georgia Press and Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Porter, Enid. 1974. The folklore of East Anglia. London: B. T. Batsford.
- Porter, Marilyn. 1993. Place and persistence in the lives of Newfoundland women. Avebury: Aldershot, England.
- ——, 1995. "She was skipper of the shore crew". Notes on the history of the sexual division of labour in Newfoundland. In Their lives and times: Women in Newfoundland and Labrador: A collage, od. Carmelita McGrath, Barbara Neis, and Maribu Potter, 33-47. St. John's: Killick Press/Creative Publishers.
- Power, Nicole Gerarda. 2005. What do they call a fisherman? Men, gender and restructuring in the Newfoundland fishery. St. John's: ISER/Institute of Social and Economic Research.
- Ramsay, Marina Agnes. 1968. [Essay on Death Customs in St. John's.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-032A.
- Reis, João José. 2003. Death is a festival: Funeral rites and rebellion in nineteenthcentury Brazil. Trans. H. Sabrina Gledhill. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.
- Richardson, Ruth. 1989. Death, Dissection and the Destitute. London: Penguin Books. (Orig. pub. 1988.)
- Roberts, Elizabeth. 1989. The Lancashire way of death. In Death, ritual, and bereavement, ed. Ralph Houlbrooke, 188-207. London: Routledge.
- Rosaldo, Michelle Zimbalist. 1974. Woman, culture, and society: A theoretical overview. In Woman, culture, and society, ed. Michelle Zimbalist Rosaldo and Louise Lumphere, 17-42. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.

- ——. 1980. The use and abuse of anthropology: Reflections on feminism and crosscultural understanding. Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society 5, no. 3:389-417.
- Rosenblatt, Paul C., R. Patricia Walsh, and Douglas A. Jackson. 1976. Grief and mourning in cross-cultural perspective. N.p., United States: HRAF Press.
- Rudkin, Ethel H. 1976. Lincolnshire folklore. East Ardsley, Wakefield, Yorkshire, England: EP Publishing Limited. (Orig. pub. 1936.)
- Ryan, Mary P. 1990. Women in public: Between banners and ballots, 1825-1880. The Johns Hopkins Symposia in Comparative History 15. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Ryan, Mercedes. 1967. [Calendar Customs and Funeral Rites in St. John's East.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-019D.
- Sage, Rev. Donald. 1992. In Scottish customs: From the cradle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 267-68. Edinburgh: Polygon.
- Saint, Glenda Christine and Beverly Ruth Thistle. 1974. Wakes in the Irish Tradition. St. John's, Nfld., during the 19th and 20th Centuries. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 74-184.
- Sarris, Marios. 1995. Death, gender and social change in Greek society. Journal of Mediterranean Studies 5, no. 1:14-32.
- Seary, E. R. 1998. Family names of the island of Newfoundland. Ed. William J. Kirwin. Corrected ed. St. John's: J. R. Smallwood Centre for Newfoundland Studies, Memorial University of Newfoundland.
- Sheehan, Catherine. 1966-67. Custom Death and Burial. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 67-015A.

- Sims, Martha C., and Martine Stephens. 2005. Living folklore: An introduction to the study of people and their traditions. Logan. UT: Utah State University Press.
- Sinclair, Peter. 2006. Narrowing the gaps? Gender, employment and incomes on the Bonavista Peninsula, Newfoundland, 1951-1966. In Weather's edge: A compendium, ed. Linda Cullem, Carmelina McGrath, and Marilyn Porter, 235-246. St. John's: Killick Press/Creative Publishers.
- Sinclair, Peter R., and Lawrence F. Felt. 1992. Separate worlds: Gender and domestic labour in an isolated fishing region. The Canadian Review of Sociology and Anthropology 29, no.1:55-71.
- Skinner, Chesley. 1967-68. [Calendar and Funeral Customs at Richard's Harbour and Upper Island Cove.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-020C.
- Small, Contessa. 1997. The passing of the Newfoundland wake: A case study of the funeral home industry and its influence on traditional death customs. Culture & Tradition 19:19-30.
- Statistics Canada. 1994. Profile of census divisions and subdivisions in Newfoundland, Part B. Ottawa: Industry, Science and Technology Canada. 1991 Census of Canada. Catalogue number 95-302.
- 2002a. 2001 Census handbook. Ottawa: Minister of Industry. Catalogue no. 92-379-XPB.
- 2002b. 2001 Community profiler. Released June 27, 2002. Statistics Cannals Catalogue no. 93F005XIE: https://www.12.staten.oc/emplot/pbef001/CP01/Index.ctml/langes/ (Just modified April 4, 2007; accessed October 14, 2008) and http://www.12.staten.oc/English/profil01/CP01/Search/ Search/From Results.cfml/langes/ (Just modified January 2, 2007; accessed September 14, 2011).

- ————. 2004. Profile of census divisions and subdivisions in Newfoundland and Labrador. Ottawa: Industry Canada. 2001 Census of Canada. Catalogue number 95-215-XPB.
- Stockley, Joan E. 1967-68. [Death and Calendar Customs in Twillingate]. Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-021E.
- Strange, Julie-Marie. 2002. 'She cried a very little': Death, grief and mourning in working-class culture, c. 1880-1914. Social History 27, no. 2 (May): 143-161. http://www.tandf.co.uk/fournals/accessed Jan. 24, 2000).
- Ed. W. K. Sullivan. 1873. Introduction to On the manners and customs of the ancient Irish: A series of lectures, by Eugene O'Curry. Vol. I. London: Williams and Noreste.
- Sutton, Maureen. 1992. 'We didn't know aught': A study of sexuality, superstition and death in women's lives in Lincolnshire during the 1930s, '40s and '50s. Stamford: Paul Wathins.
- Tait, Clodagh. 2002. Death, burial and commemoration in Ireland: 1550-1650.

 Rasinestoke, Hampshire, England: Palerave Macmillan.
- Thomas, Gerald. 1993. The two traditions: The art of storytelling amongst French Canadians. Trans. Gerald Thomas. Rev. and trans. ed. St. John's: Breakwater.
- Thompson, Victoria. 2004. Dying and death in later Anglo-Saxon England. Anglo-Saxon Studies & Woodbridge. Suffolk. UK: Boydell Press.
- Thursby, Jacqueline S. 2006. Funeral festivals in America: Rituals for the living.

 Lexington: University Press of Kentucky.
- Tilley, Tracey. 1977. [Customs of St. John's Wakes/Mt. Pearl.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 77-245.

- Trask, H. Boyd. 1967-68. [Calendar, Funeral, and Other Customs.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 68-024E.
- Trew, Johanne Devlin. 2005. The forgotten Irish? Contested sites and narratives of nations in Newfoundland. Ethnologies 27, no. 2:43-77.
- Turner, Victor W. 1969. The ritual process: Structure and anti-structure. Chicago: Aldine.
- Tyrrell, Wm. Blake, and Larry J. Bennett. 1999. Pericles' muting of women's voices in Thuc. 2.45.2. The Classical Journal 29, no. 1:37-51.
- Vallee, F. G. 1955. Burial and mourning customs in a Hebridean community. Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute of Great Britain and Ireland 85, no. 1/2:119-30.
- Vanderbilt, Amy. 1959. Amy Vanderbilt's complete book of etiquette: A guide to gracious living. Garden City, NY: Doubleday & Company.
- Van Gennep, Amold. 1960. The rites of passage. Trans. Monika B. Vizedom and Gabrielle L. Caffee. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Walsh, Kieran. 2001. Social order within the disorder at Newfoundland house wakes.
- Culture & Tradition 23:84-97.

 Walsh, Margaret. 1967-68. [Calendar Customs and Funeral Rites and Stories.]
- Walter, Tony. 1991. The mourning after Hillsborough. Sociological Review 39, no. 3-509,625.
 - —. 2000. Grief narratives: The role of medicine in the policing of grief.
 Anthropology & Medicine 7, no. 1:97-114.

Unpublished research paper, MUNFLA ms 68-025F.

Weedon, Chris. 1998. Feminist practice and poststructuralist theory. 2rd ed. Oxford: Blackwell Publishers.

- Weinbaum, Batya. 2001. Lament ritual transformed into literature: Positing women's prayer as cornerstone in Western classical literature." *Journal of American Folklors* 114, no. 451:20-39.
- Weintraub, Stanley. 1987. Victoria: An intimate biography. New York: Truman Talley Books/E. P. Dutton.
- Wheaton, Carla. 2006. Women and Water Street: Constructing gender in the department stores of St. John's; 1892-1949. In Weather's edge: A compendium, ed. Linda Cullum, Carmelita McGrath, and Marilyn Porter, 104-15. St. John's: Killick Press/Creative Publishes.
- Whelan, Kevin. 1986. County Kilkenny priests in Newfoundland. Old Kilkenny Review. 3, no. 3:242-55.
- Williams, Jeannette. 1968-69. [Customs of Isle Valen, Placentia Bay and Greenspond, Bonavista Bay.] Unpublished research paper. MUNFLA ms 69-027B.
- Wood, J. Maxwell. 1992. Death and burial in Dumfries and Galloway. Scottish customs: From the crudle to the grave, ed. Margaret Bennett, 204-14. Edinburgh: Polygon.





